UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 8-K

CURRENT REPORT

Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): July 31, 2012

Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware 001-34972
(State or other jurisdiction (Commission File Number)

8283 Greensboro Drive, McLean, Virginia (Address of principal executive offices)

22102 (Zip Code)

26-2634160 (IRS Employer Identification No.)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (703) 902-5000

ck the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the Registrant under any of the following isions:
Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)
Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)
Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))
Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Item 1.01 Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

On July 31, 2012, Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation's wholly-owned subsidiary Booz Allen Hamilton Inc. (the "Company") entered into (i) the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (the "Credit Agreement"), among the Company, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender and the other lenders and financial institutions party thereto and (ii) the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (the "Guarantee and Collateral Agreement"), made by the Company, Booz Allen Hamilton Investor Corporation ("Investor") and the Subsidiary Guarantors party thereto in favor of Bank of America, N.A., as Collateral Agent.

The Credit Agreement provides the Company with a \$500 million revolving credit facility (the "Revolving Credit Facility") with a sublimit for letters of credit, a \$725 million term loan A tranche (the "Tranche A Loans") and a \$1,025 million term loan B tranche (the "Tranche B Loans" and together with the Tranche A Loans, the "Term Loans"). Subject to specified conditions, without the consent of the then existing lenders (subject to the receipt of commitments), the Term Loans or Revolving Credit Facility may be expanded (or a new term loan facility or revolving credit facility added to the existing facilities) by up to (i) \$300 million plus (ii) an additional amount as will not cause the consolidated net senior secured leverage ratio after giving effect to the incurrence of such additional amount to exceed 3.25:1.00 (calculated by treating any unsecured debt incurred in reliance on this clause (ii) as if it were secured).

The Revolving Credit Facility is scheduled to mature on December 31, 2017. The Credit Agreement requires quarterly principal payments of 1.25% of the stated principal amount of the Tranche A Loans, with annual incremental increases to 1.875%, 2.5%, 3.125% and 13% prior to the Tranche A Loans' scheduled maturity date of December 31, 2017, and quarterly principal payments of 0.25% of the stated principal amount of the Tranche B Loans, with the remaining balance payable on the Tranche B Loans' scheduled maturity date of July 31, 2019.

Borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility and the Term Loans will bear interest at a rate per annum equal to an applicable margin plus, at the Company's option, either (1) a LIBOR rate determined by reference to the costs of funds for U.S. dollar deposits for the interest period relevant to such borrowing adjusted for certain additional costs (provided that, in the case of the Tranche B Loans, LIBOR shall be no less than 1.00%) and (2) a base rate calculated by reference to the highest of (a) the prime rate of the Administrative Agent, (b) the federal funds effective rate plus 1/2 of 1.00% and (c) the LIBOR rate for a three-month interest period plus 1.00% ("ABR") (provided that, in the case of the Tranche B Loans, ABR shall be no less than 2.00%). The applicable margin for borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility and for the Tranche A Loans will range from 2.00% to 2.75% with respect to LIBOR borrowings and from 1.00% to 1.75% with respect to ABR borrowings, and will be determined by reference to a pricing grid based on the Company's consolidated net total leverage ratio. The applicable margin for the Tranche B Loans will be 3.50% with respect to LIBOR borrowings and 2.50% with respect to ABR borrowings. The initial applicable margins for borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility and for the Tranche A Loans will be 2.75% with respect to LIBOR borrowings and 1.75% with respect to ABR borrowings. In addition to paying interest on outstanding principal under the Credit Agreement, the company will pay a commitment fee to the lenders under the Revolving Credit Facility at an initial rate equal to 0.50% and thereafter determined in accordance with the above-referenced pricing grid. The Company has also agreed to pay customary letter of credit and agency fees.

The Credit Agreement contains financial maintenance covenants requiring the Company to maintain a maximum consolidated net total leverage ratio of 4.50 to 1.00 which decreases over time to 3.75 to 1.00, and a minimum consolidated net interest coverage ratio of 3.00 to 1.00. The Credit Agreement also contains customary representations and warranties and usual and customary affirmative and negative covenants that, among other things, restrict the Company's and its restricted subsidiaries' ability, in certain circumstances, to (1) incur indebtedness, (2) create liens, (3) merge or consolidate with certain entities, (4) engage in any business activity other than business of the type or reasonably related to the type conducted at the date of the Credit Agreement, (5) sell, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of their assets, (6) make certain dividends, distributions, repurchases of capital stock and other restricted payments, (7) make certain investments, loans or advances, (8) engage in certain affiliate transactions, (9) engage in sale-leaseback transactions, (10) enter into certain swap or similar agreements for speculative purposes or (11) enter into any agreement limiting their ability to create, incur, assume or suffer to exists liens to secure obligations under the Credit Agreement, in each case with certain exceptions. The Credit Agreement also contains certain customary events of default, including, but not limited to, failure to make required payments, material breaches of representations or warranties, the failure to observe certain

covenants or agreements, the failure to pay or default under certain other material indebtedness, the failure to maintain the guarantee and collateral agreement, certain adverse monetary judgments, bankruptcy, insolvency and a change of control. Borrowings under the Credit Agreement are subject to acceleration upon the occurrence of events of default.

The Company's obligations under the Credit Agreement are guaranteed by its direct parent, Investor, and each of the Company's current and future direct and indirect wholly owned domestic subsidiaries (the "Subsidiary Guarantors") subject to certain customary exclusions, including with respect to (i) subsidiaries designated as unrestricted, (ii) immaterial subsidiaries, (iii) any subsidiary that is prohibited by applicable law or certain contractual obligations from guaranteeing the obligations under the Credit Agreement or which would require governmental approval to provide a guarantee, (iv) certain holding companies of foreign subsidiaries, (v) domestic subsidiaries of foreign subsidiaries, (vi) certain holding companies of certain intellectual property and (vii) any subsidiary with respect to which the Company and the administrative agent reasonably agree that the burden or cost of providing a guarantee will be excessive in view of the benefits obtained by the lenders therefrom, and will be secured by a first priority lien on substantially all of their assets, including capital stock of subsidiaries (subject to certain exceptions).

Entry into the Credit Agreement enabled the Company to effect a refinancing of its previously outstanding indebtedness (the "Refinancing"). In connection with the Refinancing, the Company incurred \$725 million of Tranche A Loan indebtedness and \$1,025 million of Tranche B Loan indebtedness under the Credit Agreement on July 31, 2012 and used the proceeds from such loans together with approximately \$254 million of cash on hand to, among other things, (i) pay fees and expenses and to repay all indebtedness outstanding under its Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of February 3, 2011 (the "Existing Credit Agreement"), among the Company, the guarantors named therein, Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch, as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent, Issuing Lender and Swingline Lender, and the other lenders and financial institutions party thereto, and terminated that facility, and (ii) pay a recurring quarterly dividend of \$0.09 per share and a special dividend of \$6.50 per share.

The foregoing description of the Credit Agreement and the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to each agreement, which are filed, respectively, as Exhibit 10.1 and Exhibit 10.2 hereto, and incorporated herein by reference.

A copy of a press release dated August 1, 2012 announcing the Company's refinancing transaction is attached hereto as Exhibit 99.1.

Item 1.02 Termination of a Material Definitive Agreement.

The disclosure set forth above under Item 1.01 with respect to the termination of the Company's Existing Credit Agreement is incorporated by reference into this Item 1.02.

Item 2.02 Results of Operations and Financial Condition.

On August 1, 2012, Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation issued a press release announcing its results of operations for the fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2012. A copy of the press release is attached hereto as Exhibit 99.1.

On August 1, 2012, the Company posted to the "Investor Relations" section of its website slides that accompany the earnings conference call. A copy of the slides is attached hereto as Exhibit 99.2.

Item 2.03 Creation of a Direct Financial Obligation or an Obligation under an Off-Balance Sheet Arrangement of a Registrant.

The disclosure set forth above under Item 1.01 with respect to the Credit Agreement and the incurrence of Tranche A and Tranche B indebtedness under the Credit Agreement is incorporated by reference into this Item 2.03.

Item 9.01 Financial Statements and Exhibits.

Exhibit No.	<u>Description</u>
10.1	Credit Agreement dated July 31, 2012
10.2	Guarantee and Collateral Agreement dated July 31, 2012
99.1	Press Release dated August 1, 2012
99.2	Slides for the Earnings Conference Call

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation

BY: Samuel R. Strickland

Samuel R. Strickland

Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and

Chief Administrative Officer

Date: August 1, 2012

INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibit No.	<u>Description</u>
10.1	Credit Agreement dated July 31, 2012
10.2	Guarantee and Collateral Agreement dated July 31, 2012
99.1	Press Release dated August 1, 2012
99.2	Slides for the Earnings Conference Call

\$2,250,000,000

CREDIT AGREEMENT

among

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC. as the Borrower,

The Several Lenders from Time to Time Parties Hereto,

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender,

MERRILL LYNCH, PIERCE, FENNER & SMITH INCORPORATED,

and

CREDIT SUISSE SECURITIES (USA) LLC, as Joint Lead Arrangers,

MERRILL LYNCH, PIERCE, FENNER & SMITH INCORPORATED,

CREDIT SUISSE SECURITIES (USA) LLC,

BARCLAYS BANK PLC,

CITIGROUP GLOBAL MARKETS INC.,

HSBC SECURITIES (USA) INC.,

J.P. MORGAN SECURITIES LLC,

MORGAN STANLEY SENIOR FUNDING, INC.

and

SUMITOMO MITSUI BANKING CORPORATION

as Joint Bookrunners,

CREDIT SUISSE SECURITIES (USA) LLC,

as Syndication Agent

and

BARCLAYS BANK PLC,
CITIGROUP GLOBAL MARKETS INC.,
HSBC SECURITIES (USA) INC.,
J.P. MORGAN SECURITIES LLC,
MORGAN STANLEY SENIOR FUNDING, INC.,
SUMITOMO MITSUI BANKING CORPORATION

and

THE BANK OF TOKYO-MITSUBISHI UFJ, LTD.,

as Co-Documentation Agents

Dated as of July 31, 2012

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
SECTION 1.	DEFINITIONS	1
1.1	Defined Terms	1
1.2	Other Definitional Provisions	42
1.3	Pro Forma Calculations	43
1.4	Exchange Rates; Currency Equivalents	44
1.5	Letter of Credit Amounts	44
SECTION 2.	AMOUNT AND TERMS OF COMMITMENTS	45
2.1	Term Commitments	45
2.2	Procedure for Initial Term Loan Borrowing	45
2.3	Repayment of Term Loans	45
2.4	Revolving Commitments	46
2.5	Procedure for Revolving Loan Borrowing	46
2.6	[Reserved]	47
2.7	Defaulting Lenders	47
2.8	Repayment of Loans	48
2.9	Commitment Fees, etc.	49
2.10	Termination or Reduction of Revolving Commitments	49
2.11	Optional Prepayments	49
2.12	Mandatory Prepayments	50
2.13	Conversion and Continuation Options	52
2.14	Minimum Amounts and Maximum Number of Eurocurrency Tranches	53
2.15	Interest Rates and Payment Dates	53
2.16	Computation of Interest and Fees	54
2.17	Inability to Determine Interest Rate	54
2.18	Pro Rata Treatment and Payments	55
2.19	Requirements of Law	57
2.20	Taxes	58
2.21	Indemnity	61
2.22	Illegality	61
2.23	Change of Lending Office	61
2.24	Replacement of Lenders	61
2.25	Incremental Loans	62
2.26	Extension of Term Loans and Revolving Commitments	65
2.27	Permitted Debt Exchanges	68
SECTION 3.	LETTERS OF CREDIT	69
3.1	L/C Commitment	69
3.2	Procedure for Issuance of Letter of Credit	69
3.3	Fees and Other Charges	70
3.4	L/C Participations	70
3.5	Reimbursement Obligation of the Borrower	72
3.6	Obligations Absolute	72

3.7	Letter of Credit Payments	73
3.8	Applications	73
3.9	Applicability of ISP and UCP	73
SECTION 4.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	73
4.1	Financial Condition	73
4.2	No Change	74
4.3	Existence; Compliance with Law	74
4.4	Corporate Power; Authorization; Enforceable Obligations	74
4.5	No Legal Bar	75
4.6	No Material Litigation	75
4.7	No Default	75
4.8	Ownership of Property; Liens	75
4.9	Intellectual Property	75
4.10	Taxes	76
4.11	Federal Regulations	76
4.12	ERISA	76
4.13 4.14	Investment Company Act Subsidiaries	76 77
4.14 4.15	Environmental Matters	77 77
4.15	Accuracy of Information, etc	77
4.17	Security Documents	77 77
4.17	Solvency	77
4.19	Anti-Terrorism	78
SECTION 5.	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT	78
5.1		78
5.1 5.2	Conditions to Fach Powelving Lean Extension of Credit After Closing Date	80
	Conditions to Each Revolving Loan Extension of Credit After Closing Date	
SECTION 6.	AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS	80
6.1	Financial Statements	80
6.2	Certificates; Other Information	81
6.3	Payment of Taxes	82
6.4	Conduct of Business and Maintenance of Existence, etc.; Compliance	83
6.5 6.6	Maintenance of Property; Insurance	83 83
6.7	Inspection of Property; Books and Records; Discussions Notices	83
6.8	Additional Collateral, etc.	84
6.9	Use of Proceeds	87
6.10	Post Closing	87
SECTION 7.	NEGATIVE COVENANTS	87
7.1 7.2	Financial Covenants Indebtedness	87 88
7.2 7.3	Liens	92
7.3 7.4	Fundamental Changes	94
/ . +	i andamentai Onanges	34

7.5	Dispositions of Property	95
7.6	Restricted Payments	97
7.7	Investments	100
7.8	[RESERVED]	102
7.9	Transactions with Affiliates	102
7.10	Sales and Leasebacks	103
7.11	Changes in Fiscal Periods	103
7.12	Negative Pledge Clauses	103
7.13	Clauses Restricting Subsidiary Distributions	105
7.14	Lines of Business	105
7.15	Limitation on Hedge Agreements	105
7.16	Changes in Jurisdictions of Organization; Name	106
SECTION 8.	EVENTS OF DEFAULT	106
8.1	Events of Default	106
SECTION 9.	THE AGENTS	109
9.1	Appointment	109
9.2	Delegation of Duties	109
9.3	Exculpatory Provisions	110
9.4	Reliance by the Agents	110
9.5	Notice of Default	110
9.6	Non-Reliance on Agents and Other Lenders	111
9.7	Indemnification	111
9.8	Agent in Its Individual Capacity	111
9.9	Successor Agents	112
9.10	Authorization to Release Liens and Guarantees	112
9.11	Agents May File Proofs of Claim	112
9.12	Specified Hedge Agreements, Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements and Cash Management Obligations	113
9.13	Joint Bookrunners and Co-Documentation Agents	113
SECTION 10.	MISCELLANEOUS	114
10.1	Amendments and Waivers	114
10.2	Notices; Electronic Communications	116
10.3	No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies	118
10.4	Survival of Representations and Warranties	119
10.5	Payment of Expenses; Indemnification	119
10.6	Successors and Assigns; Participations and Assignments	120
10.7	Adjustments; Set off	124
10.8	Counterparts	124
10.9	Severability	125
10.10	Integration	125
10.11	GOVERNING LAW	125
10.12	Submission to Jurisdiction; Waivers	125
10.13	Acknowledgments	126
10.14	Confidentiality	126

	3	
	10.16 Accounting Changes	
	10.17 WAIVERS OF JURY TRIAL	
	10.18 USA PATRIOT ACT	
	10.19 Effect of Certain Inaccuracies	
	10.20 Interest Rate Limitation	
	10.21 Payments Set Aside	
	10.22 Electronic Execution of Assignments and Certain Other Documents	
	COMPANIA DO	
	SCHEDULES:	
1.1A	Excluded Subsidiaries	
1.1B	Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements	
1.1C	Specified Hedge Agreements	
1.1D	Existing Letters of Credit	
2.1	Commitments	
4.3	Existence; Compliance with Law	
4.4	Consents, Authorizations, Filings and Notices	
4.6	Litigation	
4.8A	Excepted Property	
4.8B	Owned Real Property	
4.14	Subsidiaries	
4.17	UCC Filing Jurisdictions	
6.10	Post Closing	
7.2(d)	Existing Indebtedness	
7.3(f)	Existing Liens	
7.7	Existing Investments	
7.12	Existing Negative Pledge Clauses	
	EXHIBITS:	
A	Form of Guarantee and Collateral Agreement	
В	Form of Compliance Certificate	
С	Form of Closing Certificate	
D	Form of Assignment and Assumption	
E	Form of Intercreditor Agreement	
F	Form of Exemption Certificate	
G	Form of Solvency Certificate	
H	Form of Joinder Agreement	
I	Form of Prepayment Option Notice	
J-1	Form of Traphyllicht Option Note	
J-2	Form of Tranche B Term Loan Note	
J-3	Form of Revolving Note	
у-5 К	Form of Consolidating Schedule	
L-1	Form of Increase Supplement	
L-1 I-1	Form of Londor Joindor Agreement	

Release of Collateral and Guarantee Obligations; Subordination of Liens

10.15

CREDIT AGREEMENT, dated as of [July 31], 2012, among BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Company" or the "Borrower"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to this Agreement (the "Lenders"), BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, MERRILL LYNCH, PIERCE, FENNER & SMITH INCORPORATED and CREDIT SUISSE SECURITIES (USA) LLC, as joint lead arrangers, MERRILL LYNCH, PIERCE, FENNER & SMITH INCORPORATED, CREDIT SUISSE SECURITIES (USA) LLC, BARCLAYS BANK PLC, CITIGROUP GLOBAL MARKETS INC., HSBC SECURITIES (USA) INC., J.P. MORGAN SECURITIES LLC, MORGAN STANLEY SENIOR FUNDING, INC. and SUMITOMO MITSUI BANKING CORPORATION, as joint bookrunners, CREDIT SUISSE SECURITIES (USA) LLC, as syndication agent and BARCLAYS BANK PLC, CITIGROUP GLOBAL MARKETS INC., HSBC SECURITIES (USA) INC., J.P. MORGAN SECURITIES LLC, MORGAN STANLEY SENIOR FUNDING, INC., SUMITOMO MITSUI BANKING CORPORATION and THE BANK OF TOKYO-MITSUBISHI UFJ, LTD., as co-documentation agents.

The parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

SECTION 1. DEFINITIONS

- 1.1 <u>Defined Terms</u>. As used in this Agreement, the terms listed in this Section 1.1 shall have the respective meanings set forth in this Section 1.1.
- "2008 Transaction Documents": the Merger Documents and the "Loan Documents" (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement).
- "2008 Transactions": the "2008 Transactions" (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement).
- "2012 Transactions": (a) the transactions to occur pursuant to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, including the making of the Revolving Commitments and the borrowing of the Initial Term Loans, (b) the Refinancing and (c) the Dividend.
- "ABR": for any day, a rate per annum equal to the highest of (a) the Prime Rate in effect on such day, (b) the Federal Funds Effective Rate in effect on such day plus ½ of 1% and (c) the Eurocurrency Rate for a three-month interest period beginning on such day (or if such day is not a Business Day, on the immediately preceding Business Day) plus 1%; provided that, for the avoidance of doubt, the Eurocurrency Rate for any day shall be based on the rate appearing on the Screen two Business Days prior to such day at approximately 11 A.M., London time, as the Eurocurrency Rate for deposits denominated with a three month interest-period. For purposes hereof: "Prime Rate" means the prime commercial lending rate of the Administrative Agent as established from time to time in its principal U.S. office, as in effect from time to time. Any change in the ABR due to a change in the Eurocurrency Rate, the Prime Rate or the Federal Funds Effective Rate shall be effective as of the opening of business on the effective day of such change in the Eurocurrency Rate, the Prime Rate or the Federal Funds Effective Rate, respectively.
 - "ABR Loans": Loans the rate of interest applicable to which is based upon the ABR.
 - "Accounting Changes": as defined in Section 10.16.
 - "Acquisition": as defined in the definition of "Permitted Acquisition."

"Additional Obligations": senior or subordinated Indebtedness (which Indebtedness may be (x) secured by the Collateral on a junior basis, (y) unsecured or (z) in the case of customary bridge financings or debt securities, secured by the Collateral on a pari passu basis), including customary bridge financings, in each case issued or incurred by the Borrower or a Guarantor, the terms of which Indebtedness do not provide for a maturity date or weighted average life to maturity earlier than the Latest Maturity Date or shorter than the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche B Term Loans (other than an earlier maturity date and/or shorter weighted average life to maturity for customary bridge financings, which, subject to customary conditions, would either be automatically converted into or required to be exchanged for permanent financing which does not provide for an earlier maturity date or a shorter weighted average life to maturity than the Latest Maturity Date or the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche B Term Loans, as applicable); provided that the Borrower and the Guarantors may incur Additional Obligations that mature earlier than the Latest Maturity Date and have a weighted average life to maturity shorter than that of the Latest Maturing Tranche B Term Loans (such Additional Obligations, the "Inside Maturity Additional Obligations") so long as (A) such Inside Maturity Additional Obligations mature no earlier than, and will have a weighted average life to maturity no shorter than the Latest Tranche A Term Maturity Date or the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche A Term Loans, as applicable (other than an earlier maturity date and/or shorter weighted average life to maturity for customary bridge financings, which, subject to customary conditions, would either be automatically converted into or required to be exchanged for permanent financing which does not provide for an earlier maturity date or a shorter weighted average life to maturity than the Latest Tranche A Term Maturity Date or the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche A Term Loans, as applicable) and (B) the aggregate principal amount of all such Inside Maturity Additional Obligations outstanding at the time of such incurrence, when taken together with the aggregate principal amount of Inside Maturity New Term Loans and Inside Maturity Permitted Refinancing Obligations outstanding at the time of such incurrence, does not exceed \$300,000,000; provided further that (a) such Indebtedness shall not be secured by any Lien on any asset of any Loan Party that does not also secure the Obligations, or be guaranteed by any Person other than the Guarantors, and (b) if secured by Collateral, such Indebtedness (and all related Obligations) shall be subject to the terms of an Intercreditor Agreement or an Other Intercreditor Agreement.

"Administrative Agent": Bank of America, N.A., as the administrative agent for the Lenders under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, together with any of its successors and permitted assigns in such capacity in accordance with Section 9.9.

"Affiliate": as to any Person, any other Person that, directly or indirectly, is in control of, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such Person. For purposes of this definition, "control" of a Person means the power, directly or indirectly, to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such Person, in either case whether by contract or otherwise.

"Agents": the collective reference to the Collateral Agent and the Administrative Agent, and solely for purposes of Sections 10.13 and 10.14, the Lead Arrangers, Joint Bookrunners, Syndication Agent and Co-Documentation Agents.

"Aggregate Exposure": with respect to any Lender at any time, an amount equal to (a) until the Closing Date, the aggregate amount of such Lender's Commitments at such time and (b) thereafter, the sum of (i) the aggregate then unpaid principal amount of such Lender's Term Loans and (ii) the aggregate amount of such Lender's Revolving Commitments then in effect or, if the Revolving Commitments have been terminated, the amount of such Lender's Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding.

- "Aggregate Exposure Percentage": with respect to any Lender at any time, the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of such Lender's Aggregate Exposure at such time to the total Aggregate Exposures of all Lenders at such time.
 - "Agreed Purposes": as defined in Section 10.14.
 - "Agreement": this Credit Agreement, as amended, supplemented, waived or otherwise modified from time to time.
 - "Annual Operating Budget": as defined in Section 6.2(c).
- "Applicable Margin" or "Applicable Commitment Fee Rate": for any day, with respect to (i) the Loans under the Revolving Facility and the Tranche A Term Loan Facility, and the commitment fee payable hereunder, the applicable rate per annum determined pursuant to the Pricing Grid and (ii) the Loans under the Tranche B Term Loan Facility, in the case of the Applicable Margin, 2.50% with respect to Initial Tranche B Term Loans that are ABR Loans and 3.50% with respect to Initial Tranche B Term Loans that are Eurocurrency Loans; provided that from the Closing Date until the six-month anniversary of the Closing Date (a) the Applicable Margin shall be 1.75% with respect to Initial Tranche A Term Loans and Revolving Loans that are ABR Loans and 2.75% with respect to Initial Tranche A Term Loans and Revolving Loans that be 0.50%, and, thereafter, the Applicable Margin and Applicable Commitment Fee Rate with respect to Initial Tranche A Term Loans and Revolving Loans shall be determined in accordance with the Pricing Grid and the Applicable Margin with respect to Initial Tranche B Term Loans shall be determined in accordance with clause (ii) and the first proviso of this definition, in each case, based on the most recently delivered financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1.
 - "Applicable Period": as defined in Section 10.19.
- "Application": an application, in such form as the relevant Issuing Lender may specify from time to time, requesting such Issuing Lender to open a Letter of Credit.
 - "Approved Fund": as defined in Section 10.6(b).
- "Asset Sale": any Disposition of Property or series of related Dispositions of Property by the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries not in the ordinary course of business (a) under Section 7.5(e) or (p) or (b) not otherwise permitted under Section 7.5, in each case, which yields Net Cash Proceeds (valued at the initial principal amount thereof in the case of non-cash proceeds consisting of notes or other debt securities and valued at Fair Market Value in the case of other non-cash proceeds) in excess of \$5,000,000.
 - "Assignee": as defined in Section 10.6(b).
 - "Assignment and Assumption": an Assignment and Assumption, substantially in the form of Exhibit D.
 - "Available Amount": as at any date, the sum of, without duplication:
 - (a) \$50,000,000;

- (b) the aggregate cumulative amount, not less than zero, of 100% of Excess Cash Flow minus the Excess Cash Flow Application Amount for each fiscal year beginning with the fiscal year ending March 31, 2014;
- (c) the Net Cash Proceeds received after the Closing Date and on or prior to such date from any Equity Issuance by, or capital contribution to, the Borrower (which is not Disqualified Capital Stock);
- (d) the aggregate amount of proceeds received after the Closing Date and on or prior to such date that (i) would have constituted Net Cash Proceeds pursuant to clause (a) of the definition of "Net Cash Proceeds" except for the operation of any of (A) the Dollar threshold set forth in the definition of "Asset Sale" and (B) the Dollar threshold set forth in the definition of "Recovery Event" or (ii) constitutes Declined Proceeds;
- (e) the aggregate principal amount of any Indebtedness of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary issued after the Closing Date (other than Indebtedness issued to a Restricted Subsidiary), which has been extinguished after being converted into or exchanged for Capital Stock in Investor or any Parent Company;
- (f) the amount received by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary in cash (and the Fair Market Value of Property other than cash received by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary) after the Closing Date from any dividend or other distribution by an Unrestricted Subsidiary;
- (g) in the event any Unrestricted Subsidiary has been redesignated as a Restricted Subsidiary or has been merged, consolidated or amalgamated with or into, or transfers or conveys its assets to, or is liquidated into, the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary, the Fair Market Value of the Investments of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary in such Unrestricted Subsidiary at the time of such redesignation, combination or transfer (or of the assets transferred or conveyed, as applicable);
- (h) an amount equal to any returns (including dividends, interest, distributions, returns of principal, profits on sale, repayments, income and similar amounts) actually received in cash, Cash Equivalents and Permitted Liquid Investments by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary in respect of any Investments made pursuant to Section 7.7(f)(ii)(B), Section 7.7(h)(B) or Section 7.7(v)(ii); and
- (i) the aggregate amount actually received in cash, Cash Equivalents or Permitted Liquid Investments by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary in connection with the sale, transfer or other disposition of its ownership interest in any joint venture that is not a Subsidiary or in any Unrestricted Subsidiary, in each case, to the extent of the Investment in such joint venture or Unrestricted Subsidiary;

minus, the sum of:

- (a) the amount of Restricted Payments made after the Closing Date pursuant to Section 7.6(b)(i); and
- (b) the amount of any Investments made after the Closing Date pursuant to Section 7.7(f)(ii)(B), Section 7.7(h)(B) or Section 7.7(v)(ii).
- "Available Revolving Commitment": as to any Revolving Lender at any time, an amount equal to the excess, if any, of (a) such Lender's Revolving Commitment then in effect (including any New Loan Commitments which are Revolving Commitments) over (b) such Lender's Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding.

- "Benefited Lender": as defined in Section 10.7(a).
- "Board": the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States (or any successor).
- "Board of Directors": (a) with respect to a corporation, the board of directors of the corporation or any committee thereof duly authorized to act on behalf of such board; (b) with respect to a partnership, the Board of Directors of the general partner of the partnership, or any committee thereof duly authorized to act on behalf of such board or the board or committee of any Person serving a similar function; (c) with respect to a limited liability company, the managing member or members or any controlling committee of managing members thereof or any Person or Persons serving a similar function; and (d) with respect to any other Person, the board or committee of such Person serving a similar function.
 - "Borrower": as defined in the preamble hereto.
 - "Borrower Consolidated Group": as defined in Section 7.6(c).
 - "Borrower Materials": as defined in Section 10.2(c).
- "Borrowing Date": any Business Day specified by the Borrower as a date on which the Borrower requests the relevant Lenders to make Loans hereunder.
 - "Business": the business activities and operations of the Borrower and/or its Subsidiaries on the Closing Date.
- "Business Day": a day (a) other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in New York City are authorized or required by law to close and (b) with respect to notices and determinations in connection with, and payments of principal and interest on, Eurocurrency Loans, such day is also a day for trading by and between banks in Dollar deposits in the London interbank eurocurrency market.
 - "Calculation Date": as defined in Section 1.3(a).
- "Capital Expenditures": for any period, with respect to any Person, the aggregate of all cash expenditures by such Person for the acquisition or leasing (pursuant to a lease under which obligations are Capital Lease Obligations but excluding any amount representing capitalized interest) of fixed or capital assets, computer software or additions to equipment (including replacements, capitalized repairs and improvements during such period) which are required to be capitalized under GAAP on a balance sheet of such Person; provided that in any event the term "Capital Expenditures" shall exclude: (i) any Permitted Acquisition and any other Investment permitted hereunder; (ii) any expenditures to the extent financed with any Reinvestment Deferred Amount; (iii) expenditures for leasehold improvements for which such Person is reimbursed in cash or receives a credit; and (iv) capital expenditures to the extent they are made with the proceeds of equity contributions (other than in respect of Disqualified Capital Stock) made to the Borrower after the Closing Date.

"Capital Lease Obligations": as to any Person, the obligations of such Person to pay rent or other amounts under any lease of (or other arrangement conveying the right to use) real or personal Property, or a combination thereof, which obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as capital leases on a balance sheet of such Person under GAAP and, for the purposes of this Agreement, the amount of such obligations at any time shall be the capitalized amount thereof at such time determined in accordance with GAAP, provided that for the purposes of this definition, "GAAP" shall mean generally accepted accounting principles in the United States as in effect on the Closing Date.

"Capital Stock": any and all shares, interests, participations or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock of a corporation, and any and all equivalent ownership interests in a Person (other than a corporation).

"Carlyle Fund": Carlyle Partners US V, L.P., and no other Person or entity.

- "Cash Equivalents": (a) direct obligations of, or obligations the principal of and interest on which are unconditionally guaranteed by, the United States of America (or by any agency thereof to the extent such obligations are backed by the full faith and credit of the United States of America), in each case maturing within eighteen months from the date of acquisition thereof;
- (b) investments in commercial paper maturing within 270 days from the date of issuance thereof and having, at such date of acquisition, the highest credit rating obtainable from S&P or from Moody's;
- (c) investments in certificates of deposit, banker's acceptances and time deposits maturing within one year from the date of acquisition thereof issued or guaranteed by or placed with, and money market deposit accounts issued or offered by, the Administrative Agent or any domestic office of any commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States of America or any State thereof that has a combined capital and surplus and undivided profits of not less than \$500,000,000 and that issues (or the parent of which issues) commercial paper rated at least "Prime-1" (or the then equivalent grade) by Moody's or "A-1" (or the then equivalent grade) by S&P;
- (d) fully collateralized repurchase agreements with a term of not more than 30 days for securities described in clause (a) above and entered into with a financial institution satisfying the criteria of clause (c) above;
- (e) investments in "money market funds" within the meaning of Rule 2a-7 of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, substantially all of whose assets are invested in investments of the type described in clauses (a) through (d) above; and
- (f) other short-term investments utilized by Foreign Subsidiaries in accordance with normal investment practices for cash management in investments of a type analogous to the foregoing.
- "Cash Management Obligations": obligations owed by the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor to any Lender or any Affiliate of a Lender in respect of any overdraft and related liabilities arising from treasury, depository and cash management services, credit or debit card, or any automated clearing house transfers of funds.

"Certificated Security": as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"Change in Law": (a) the adoption of any law, rule or regulation, or (b) any change in any law, rule or regulation or in the interpretation or application thereof by any Governmental Authority.

"Change of Control": as defined in Section 8.1(j).

"Charges": as defined in Section 10.20.

- "Chattel Paper": as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.
- "Closing Date": July 31, 2012.
- "Code": the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.
- "Co-Documentation Agents": Barclays Bank PLC, Citigroup Global Markets Inc., HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Morgan Stanley Senior Funding, Inc., Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation and The Bank of Tokyo-Mitsubishi UFJ, Ltd., each in its capacity as codocumentation agent.
 - "Collateral": the meaning assigned to such term in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.
- "Collateral Agent": Bank of America, N.A., in its capacity as collateral agent for the Secured Parties under the Security Documents and any of its successors and permitted assigns in such capacity in accordance with Section 9.9.
- "Commitment": as to any Lender, the sum of the Revolving Commitments, the Extended Revolving Commitments and the New Loan Commitments (in each case, if any) of such Lender.
 - "Committed Reinvestment Amount": as defined in the definition of "Reinvestment Prepayment Amount."
- "Commonly Controlled Entity": an entity, whether or not incorporated, that is under common control with the Borrower within the meaning of Section 4001 of ERISA or is part of a group that includes the Borrower and that is treated as a single employer under Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code.
 - "Commonly Controlled Plan": as defined in Section 4.12(b).
 - "Company": as defined in the preamble hereto.
 - "Compliance Certificate": a certificate duly executed by a Responsible Officer substantially in the form of Exhibit B.
 - "Confidential Information": as defined in Section 10.14.
- "Consolidated Current Assets": at any date, all amounts (other than (a) cash, Cash Equivalents and Permitted Liquid Investments, (b) deferred financing fees and (c) payments for deferred taxes so long as such items described in clauses (b) and (c) are not cash items) that would, in conformity with GAAP, be set forth opposite the caption "total current assets" (or any like caption) on a consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries at such date.
- "Consolidated Current Liabilities": at any date, all amounts that would, in conformity with GAAP, be set forth opposite the caption "total current liabilities" (or any like caption) on a consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries at such date, but excluding (a) the current portion of any Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries, (b) without duplication, all Indebtedness consisting of Revolving Loans or L/C Obligations, to the extent otherwise included therein, (c) amounts for deferred taxes and non-cash tax reserves accounted for pursuant to FASB Interpretation No. 48, (d) any equity compensation related liability and (e) any liabilities in respect of adjustments to the outstanding stock options in connection with the Recapitalization Transactions (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement) or the 2012 Transactions.

- "Consolidated EBITDA": of any Person for any period, Consolidated Net Income of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period <u>plus</u>, without duplication and, if applicable, except with respect to clauses (i) and (j) of this definition, to the extent reflected as a charge in the statement of such Consolidated Net Income (regardless of classification) for such period, the sum of:
- (a) provisions for taxes based on income (or similar taxes in lieu of income taxes), profits, capital (or equivalents), including federal, foreign, state, local, franchise, excise and similar taxes and foreign withholding taxes of such Person paid or accrued during such period;
- (b) Consolidated Net Interest Expense and, to the extent not reflected in such Consolidated Net Interest Expense, any net losses on hedging obligations or other derivative instruments entered into for the purpose of hedging interest rate risk, amortization or write-off of debt discount and debt issuance costs and commissions, premiums, discounts and other fees and charges associated with Indebtedness (including commitment, letter of credit and administrative fees and charges with respect to the Facilities);
- (c) depreciation and amortization expense and impairment charges (including deferred financing fees, capitalized software expenditures, intangibles (including goodwill), organization costs and amortization of unrecognized prior service costs and actuarial gains and losses related to pensions and other postemployment benefits);
- (d) any extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring expenses or losses (including (x) losses on sales of assets outside of the ordinary course of business and restructuring and integration costs or reserves, including any severance costs, costs associated with office and facility openings, closings and consolidations, relocation costs and other non recurring business optimization expenses, (y) any expenses in connection with the Recapitalization Transactions (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement) (including expenses in respect of adjustments to the outstanding stock options in connection with the Recapitalization Transactions) and (z) any expenses in connection with the 2012 Transactions (including expenses in respect of adjustments to the outstanding stock options in connection with the 2012 Transactions));
- (e) any other non-cash charges, expenses or losses (except to the extent such charges, expenses or losses represent an accrual of or reserve for cash expenses in any future period or an amortization of a prepaid cash expense paid in a prior period);
- (f) stock-option based and other equity-based compensation expenses (including any make-whole payments to option holders in connection with dividends paid prior to the Closing Date);
- (g) transaction costs, fees, losses and expenses (in each case whether or not any transaction is actually consummated) (including those relating to the transactions contemplated hereby (including any amendments or waivers of the Loan Documents), and those payable in connection with the sale of Capital Stock, the incurrence of Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.2, transactions permitted by Section 7.4, Dispositions permitted by Section 7.5, or any Permitted Acquisition or other Investment permitted by Section 7.7);
 - (h) all fees and expenses paid pursuant to the Management Agreement;
- (i) proceeds from any business interruption insurance (to the extent not reflected as revenue or income in such statement of such Consolidated Net Income);
- (j) the amount of cost savings and other operating improvements and synergies projected by the Borrower in good faith and certified in writing to the Administrative Agent in accordance with the proviso to this clause (j) below to be realized as a result of any acquisition or Disposition (including the

termination or discontinuance of activities constituting such business) of business entities or properties or assets, constituting a division or line of business of any business entity, division or line of business that is the subject of any such acquisition or Disposition, or from any operational change taken or committed to be taken during such period (in each case calculated on a <u>pro forma</u> basis as though such cost savings and other operating improvements and synergies had been realized on the first day of such period), net of the amount of actual benefits realized during such period from such actions to the extent already included in the Consolidated Net Income for such period, <u>provided</u> that (i) (A) such cost savings, operating improvements and synergies are reasonably anticipated to result from such actions, (B) such actions have been taken, or have been committed to be taken and the benefits resulting therefrom are anticipated by the Borrower to be realized within 12 months and (ii) no cost savings shall be added pursuant to this clause (j) to the extent already included in clause (d) above with respect to such period;

- (k) cash expenses relating to earn outs and similar obligations;
- (l) charges, losses, lost profits, expenses or write-offs to the extent indemnified or insured by a third party, including expenses covered by indemnification provisions in any agreement in connection with the Merger Transactions, a Permitted Acquisition or any other acquisition permitted by Section 7.7;
- (m) losses recognized and expenses incurred in connection with the effect of currency and exchange rate fluctuations on intercompany balances and other balance sheet items;
 - (n) costs of surety bonds in connection with financing activities of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries; and
- (o) costs associated with, or in anticipation of, or preparation for, compliance with the requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and the rules and regulations promulgated in connection therewith and Public Company Costs;

minus, to the extent reflected as income or a gain in the statement of such Consolidated Net Income for such period, the sum of:

- (a) any extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring income or gains (including gains on the sales of assets outside of the ordinary course of business);
- (b) any other non cash income or gains (other than the accrual of revenue in the ordinary course), but excluding any such items (i) in respect of which cash was received in a prior period or will be received in a future period or (ii) which represent the reversal in such period of any accrual of, or reserve for, anticipated cash charges in any prior period where such accrual or reserve is no longer required, all as determined on a consolidated basis; and
- (c) gains realized and income accrued in connection with the effect of currency and exchange rate fluctuations on intercompany balances and other balance sheet items;

provided that for purposes of calculating Consolidated EBITDA of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries for any period, (A) the Consolidated EBITDA of any Person or Properties constituting a division or line of business of any business entity, division or line of business, in each case, acquired by the Borrower or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries during such period and assuming any synergies, cost savings and other operating improvements to the extent certified by the Borrower as having been determined in good faith to be reasonably anticipated to be realizable within 12 months following such acquisition, or of any Subsidiary designated as a Restricted Subsidiary during such period,

shall be included on a <u>pro forma</u> basis for such period (but assuming the consummation of such acquisition or such designation, as the case may be, occurred on the first day of such period) and (B) the Consolidated EBITDA of any Person or Properties constituting a division or line of business of any business entity, division or line of business, in each case, Disposed of by the Borrower or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries during such period, or of any Subsidiary designated as an Unrestricted Subsidiary during such period, shall be excluded for such period (assuming the consummation of such Disposition or such designation, as the case may be, occurred on the first day of such period). With respect to each Subsidiary or joint venture of which the Borrower's direct and/or indirect percentage ownership is less than 90%, for purposes of calculating Consolidated EBITDA, the amount of income attributable to such Subsidiary or joint venture, as applicable, that shall be counted for such purposes shall equal the product of (x) the Borrower's direct and/or indirect percentage ownership of such Subsidiary or joint venture, and (y) the aggregate amount of the applicable item of such Subsidiary or joint venture, as applicable, except to the extent the application of GAAP already takes into account the non-wholly owned subsidiary relationship. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Consolidated EBITDA shall be calculated without giving effect to the effects of purchase accounting or similar adjustments required or permitted by GAAP in connection with any Investment (including any Permitted Acquisition) and any other acquisition or Investment. Unless otherwise qualified, all references to "Consolidated EBITDA" in this Agreement shall refer to Consolidated EBITDA of the Borrower.

"Consolidated Net Income": of any Person for any period, the consolidated net income (or loss) of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP; provided that in calculating Consolidated Net Income of the Borrower and its consolidated Restricted Subsidiaries for any period, there shall be excluded (a) the income (or loss) of any Person accrued prior to the date it becomes a Restricted Subsidiary or is merged into or consolidated with the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, (b) the income (or loss) of any Person (other than a Restricted Subsidiary) in which the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries has an ownership interest (including any joint venture), except to the extent that any such income is actually received by the Borrower or such Restricted Subsidiary in the form of dividends or similar distributions (which dividends and distributions shall be included in the calculation of Consolidated Net Income) and (c) any income (loss) for such period attributable to the early extinguishment of Indebtedness or Hedge Agreements. Notwithstanding the foregoing, for purposes of calculating Excess Cash Flow, Consolidated Net Income (x) shall not include: (i) extraordinary gains for such period and (ii) the cumulative effect of a change in accounting principles during such period, and (y) shall be reduced by any fees and expenses incurred during such period, or any amortization thereof for such period, in connection with any acquisition, investment, recapitalization, asset disposition, issuance or repayment of debt, issuance of equity securities, refinancing transaction or amendment or other modification of any debt instrument (in each case, including any such transaction undertaken but not completed) and any charges or non-recurring costs incurred during such period as a result of any such transaction. Unless otherwise qualified, all references to "Consolidated Net Income" in this Agreement shall refer to Consolidated Net Income of the Borrower. There shall be excluded from Consolidated Net Income for any period the purchase accounting effects of adjustments to inventory, Property and equipment, software and other intangible assets and deferred revenue required or permitted by GAAP and related authoritative pronouncements (including the effects of such adjustments pushed down to the Borrower and the Restricted Subsidiaries), as a result of any consummated acquisition whether consummated before or after the Closing Date, or the amortization or write-off of any amounts thereof.

"Consolidated Net Interest Coverage Ratio": as of any date of determination, the ratio of (a) Consolidated EBITDA of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries for the most recently ended Test Period to (b) Consolidated Net Interest Expense of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period.

"Consolidated Net Interest Expense": of any Person for any period, (a) total cash interest expense (including that attributable to Capital Lease Obligations) of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period with respect to all outstanding Indebtedness of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries, minus (b) the sum of (i) total cash interest income of such Person and its Restricted Subsidiaries for such period (excluding any interest income earned on receivables due from clients), in each case determined in accordance with GAAP plus (ii) any one time financing fees (to the extent included in such Person's consolidated interest expense for such period), including, with respect to the Borrower, those paid in connection with the Loan Documents or in connection with any amendment thereof. Unless otherwise qualified, all references to "Consolidated Net Interest Expense" in this Agreement shall refer to Consolidated Net Interest Expense of the Borrower.

"Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage": at any date, (a) the aggregate principal amount of all senior secured Funded Debt of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries on such date, minus (b) Unrestricted Cash on such date in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$150,000,000, in each case determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage Ratio": as of any date of determination, the ratio of (a) Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage on such day to (b) Consolidated EBITDA of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries for the most recently ended Test Period.

"Consolidated Net Total Leverage": at any date, (a) the aggregate principal amount of all Funded Debt of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries on such date, minus (b) Unrestricted Cash on such date in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$150,000,000, in each case determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio": as of any date of determination, the ratio of (a) Consolidated Net Total Leverage on such day to (b) Consolidated EBITDA of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries for the most recently ended Test Period.

"Consolidated Total Assets": the total assets of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP, as shown on the consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower for the most recently completed fiscal quarter for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1(a) or (b).

"Consolidated Working Capital": at any date, the difference of (a) Consolidated Current Assets on such date minus (b) Consolidated Current Liabilities on such date, provided that, for purposes of calculating Excess Cash Flow, increases or decreases in Consolidated Working Capital shall be calculated without regard to changes in the working capital balance as a result of non-cash increases or decreases thereof that will not result in future cash payments or receipts or cash payments or receipts in any previous period, in each case, including any changes in Consolidated Current Assets or Consolidated Current Liabilities as a result of (i) any reclassification in accordance with GAAP of assets or liabilities, as applicable, between current and noncurrent, (ii) the effects of purchase accounting and (iii) the effect of fluctuations in the amount of accrued or contingent obligations, assets or liabilities under Hedge Agreements.

"Continuing Directors": the directors of Parent on the Closing Date and each other director of Parent, if, in each case, such other director's nomination for election to the Board of Directors of Parent is recommended by at least 51% of the then Continuing Directors or such other director receives the vote of the Sponsor and/or its Affiliates (excluding any operating portfolio companies of the Sponsor), or any other Permitted Investor in his or her nomination or election by the shareholders of Parent.

"Contractual Obligation": as to any Person, any provision of any security issued by such Person or of any written or recorded agreement, instrument or other undertaking to which such Person is a party or by which it or any of its Property is bound.

"Debtor Relief Laws": means the Bankruptcy Code of the United States of America, and all other liquidation, conservatorship, bankruptcy, assignment for the benefit of creditors, moratorium, rearrangement, receivership, insolvency, reorganization, or similar debtor relief Laws of the United States or other applicable jurisdictions from time to time in effect.

"Declined Amount": if at the time a Tranche B Prepayment Option Notice is given any Tranche A Term Loans are outstanding, the Declined Tranche A Amount, otherwise, the Declined Tranche B Amount.

"Declined Proceeds": the amount of any prepayment declined by the Required Prepayment Lenders plus any Declined Amounts.

"Declined Tranche A Amount": as defined in Section 2.12(e).

"Declined Tranche B Amount": as defined in Section 2.12(e).

"<u>Default</u>": any of the events specified in Section 8.1, whether or not any requirement for the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, has been satisfied.

"Defaulting Lender": means, subject to Section 2.7(a), any Lender that (a) has failed to (i) fund all or any portion of its Loans within two Business Days of the date such Loans were required to be funded hereunder, or (ii) pay to the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender or any other Lender any other amount required to be paid by it hereunder (including in respect of its participation in Letters of Credit) within two Business Days of the date when due, (b) has notified the Borrower, the Administrative Agent or any Issuing Lender in writing that it does not intend to comply with its funding obligations hereunder, (c) has failed, within seven Business Days after written request by the Administrative Agent or the Borrower, to confirm in writing to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower that it will comply with its prospective funding obligations hereunder (provided that such Lender shall cease to be a Defaulting Lender pursuant to this clause (c) upon receipt of such written confirmation by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower), or (d) has, (i) become the subject of a proceeding under any Debtor Relief Law, or (ii) had appointed for it a receiver, custodian, conservator, trustee, administrator, assignee for the benefit of creditors or similar Person charged with reorganization or liquidation of its business or assets, including the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other state or federal regulatory authority acting in such a capacity; provided that a Lender shall not be a Defaulting Lender solely by virtue of the ownership or acquisition of any equity interest in that Lender or any direct or indirect parent company thereof by a Governmental Authority.

"Derivatives Counterparty": as defined in Section 7.6.

"Designation Date": as defined in Section 2.26(f).

"Disinterested Director": as defined in Section 7.9.

"Disposition": with respect to any Property, any sale, sale and leaseback, assignment, conveyance, transfer or other effectively complete disposition thereof. The terms "Dispose" and "Dispose of" shall have correlative meanings.

"Disqualified Capital Stock": Capital Stock that (a) requires the payment of any dividends (other than dividends payable solely in shares of Qualified Capital Stock), (b) matures or is mandatorily redeemable or subject to mandatory repurchase or redemption or repurchase at the option of the holders thereof (other than solely for Qualified Capital Stock), in each case in whole or in part and whether upon the occurrence of any event, pursuant to a sinking fund obligation on a fixed date or otherwise (including as the result of a failure to maintain or achieve any financial performance standards) or (c) are convertible or exchangeable, automatically or at the option of any holder thereof, into any Indebtedness, Capital Stock or other assets other than Qualified Capital Stock, in the case of clauses (a), (b) and (c), prior to the date that is 91 days after the Latest Maturity Date (other than (i) upon payment in full of the Obligations (other than (i) indemnification and other contingent obligations not yet due and owing and (ii) Obligations in respect of Specified Hedge Agreements, Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements or Cash Management Obligations (other than (i) indemnification and other contingent obligations not yet due and owing and (ii) Obligations in respect of Specified Hedge Agreements, Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements or Cash Management Obligations) that are accrued and payable and the termination of the Commitments); provided further, however, that if such Capital Stock is issued to any employee or to any plan for the benefit of employees of the Borrower or the Subsidiaries or by any such plan to such employees, such Capital Stock shall not constitute Disqualified Capital Stock solely because it may be required to be repurchased by the Borrower in order to satisfy applicable statutory or regulatory obligations or as a result of such employee's termination, death or disability.

"Disqualified Institution": (i) those institutions identified by the Borrower in writing to the Administrative Agent on or prior to the Closing Date, or, with the consent of the Administrative Agent (not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) from time to time thereafter, and their known Affiliates and (ii) business competitors of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries identified by Borrower in writing to the Administrative Agent from time to time and their known Affiliates. A list of the Disqualified Institutions, as in effect from time to time, will be posted by the Administrative Agent on the Platform and available for inspection by all Lenders.

"<u>Dividend</u>": the payment of a dividend or other distribution (including payments in respect of stock options) by the Borrower to holders of Capital Stock of the Borrower, Investor or any Parent Company, in an amount not to exceed \$1,000,000,000 on or within 60 days following the Closing Date, or, with respect to payments in respect of stock options, at or around the time of vesting or exercise of the option.

"Dollar Equivalent": at any time, (a) with respect to any amount denominated in Dollars, such amount, and (b) with respect to any amount denominated in any Permitted Foreign Currency, the equivalent amount thereof in Dollars at such time on the basis of the Spot Rate (determined in respect of the most recent Revaluation Date) for the purchase of Dollars with such Permitted Foreign Currency.

"Dollars" and "\$": dollars in lawful currency of the United States.

"Domestic Subsidiary": any direct or indirect Restricted Subsidiary organized under the laws of any jurisdiction within the United States.

"Environmental Laws": any and all applicable laws, rules, orders, regulations, statutes, ordinances, codes or decrees (including common law) of any international authority, foreign government, the United States, or any state, provincial, local, municipal or other governmental authority, regulating,

relating to or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning protection of the environment, natural resources or human health and safety as it relates to Releases of Materials of Environmental Concern, as has been, is now, or at any time hereafter is, in effect.

"Environmental Liability": any liability, claim, action, suit, judgment or order under or relating to any Environmental Law for any damages, injunctive relief, losses, fines, penalties, fees, expenses (including reasonable fees and expenses of attorneys and consultants) or costs, whether contingent or otherwise, including those arising from or relating to: (a) compliance or non-compliance with any Environmental Law, (b) the generation, use, handling, transportation, storage, treatment or disposal of any Materials of Environmental Concern, (c) exposure to any Materials of Environmental Concern, (d) the Release of any Materials of Environmental Concern or (e) any contract, agreement or other consensual arrangement pursuant to which liability is assumed or imposed with respect to any of the foregoing.

"Equity Issuance": any issuance by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary of its Capital Stock in a public or private offering.

"ERISA": the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended from time to time.

"Eurocurrency Base Rate": with respect to each day during each Interest Period, the rate per annum determined by reference to the British Bankers' Association Interest Settlement Rates for deposits in Dollars for a period equal to such Interest Period commencing on the first day of such Interest Period appearing on the Screen as of 11:00 A.M., London time, two Business Days prior to the beginning of such Interest Period, as the Eurocurrency Rate for deposits denominated with a maturity comparable to such Interest Period. In the event that such rate does not appear on the Screen at such time for any reason, then the "Eurocurrency Base Rate" shall be determined by reference to such other comparable publicly available service for displaying eurocurrency rates as may be selected by the Administrative Agent or, in the absence of such availability, by reference to the rate at which the Administrative Agent is offered deposits at or about 11:00 A.M., London time, two Business Days prior to the beginning of such Interest Period in the interbank eurocurrency market where its eurodollar and exchange operations are then being conducted for delivery on the first day of such Interest Period for the number of days comprised therein.

"Eurocurrency Loans": Loans the rate of interest applicable to which is based upon the Eurocurrency Rate.

"<u>Eurocurrency Rate</u>": with respect to each day during each Interest Period pertaining to a Eurocurrency Loan, a rate per annum determined for such day in accordance with the following formula:

Eurocurrency Base Rate
1.00 - Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements

"Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements": for any day as applied to a Eurocurrency Loan, the aggregate (without duplication) of the maximum rates (expressed as a decimal fraction) of reserve requirements in effect on such day (including basic, supplemental, marginal and emergency reserves) under any regulations of the Board or other Governmental Authority having jurisdiction with respect thereto dealing with reserve requirements prescribed for eurocurrency funding (currently referred to as "Eurocurrency Liabilities" in Regulation D of the Board) maintained by a member bank of the Federal Reserve System.

"Eurocurrency Tranche": the collective reference to Eurocurrency Loans under a particular Facility the then current Interest Periods with respect to all of which begin on the same date and end on the same later date (whether or not such Loans shall originally have been made on the same day).

"Event of Default": any of the events specified in Section 8.1; provided that any requirement set forth therein for the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, has been satisfied.

"Excess Cash Flow": for any fiscal year of the Borrower, the difference, if any, of (a) the sum, without duplication, of (i) Consolidated Net Income of the Borrower for such fiscal year, (ii) the amount of all non-cash charges (including depreciation, amortization, deferred tax expense and equity compensation expenses) deducted in arriving at such Consolidated Net Income, (iii) the amount of the decrease, if any, in Consolidated Working Capital for such fiscal year (excluding any decrease in Consolidated Working Capital relating to leasehold improvements for which the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is reimbursed in cash or receives a credit) and (iv) the aggregate net amount of non cash loss on the Disposition of Property by the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries during such fiscal year (other than sales of inventory in the ordinary course of business), to the extent deducted in arriving at such Consolidated Net Income; minus
(b) the sum, without duplication (including, in the case of clauses (ii) and (viii) below, duplication across periods (provided that all or any portion of the amounts referred to in clauses (ii) and (viii) below with respect to a period may be applied in the determination of Excess Cash Flow for any subsequent period to the extent such amounts did not previously result in a reduction of Excess Cash Flow in any prior period)) of:

- (i) the amount of all non cash gains or credits to the extent included in arriving at such Consolidated Net Income (including credits included in the calculation of deferred tax assets and liabilities) and cash charges to the extent excluded in clauses (x) and (y) of the definition of "Consolidated Net Income" and to the extent included in arriving at such Consolidated Net Income;
- (ii) the aggregate amount (A) actually paid by the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries in cash during such fiscal year on account of Capital Expenditures and Permitted Acquisitions and (B) committed during such fiscal year to be used to make Capital Expenditures or Permitted Acquisitions which in either case have been actually made or consummated or for which a binding agreement exists as of the time of determination of Excess Cash Flow for such fiscal year (in each case under this clause (ii) other than to the extent any such Capital Expenditure or Permitted Acquisition is made (or, in the case of the preceding clause (B), is expected to be made) with the proceeds of new long-term Indebtedness or an Equity Issuance or with the proceeds of any Reinvestment Deferred Amount), in each case to the extent not already deducted from Consolidated Net Income;
- (iii) the aggregate amount of all regularly scheduled principal payments and all prepayments of Indebtedness (including the Term Loans) of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries made during such fiscal year (other than in respect of any revolving credit facility to the extent there is not an equivalent permanent reduction in commitments thereunder and other than to the extent any such prepayments are the result of the incurrence of additional indebtedness and other than optional prepayments of the Term Loans and optional prepayments of Revolving Loans to the extent accompanied by permanent optional reductions of the Revolving Commitments), in each case to the extent not already deducted from Consolidated Net Income;
- (iv) the amount of the increase, if any, in Consolidated Working Capital for such fiscal year (excluding any increase in Consolidated Working Capital relating to leasehold improvements for which the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is reimbursed in cash or receives a credit);

- (v) the aggregate net amount of non-cash gain on the Disposition of Property by the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries during such fiscal year (other than sales of inventory in the ordinary course of business), to the extent included in arriving at such Consolidated Net Income;
- (vi) fees and expenses incurred in connection with the 2012 Transactions or any Permitted Acquisition or Investment permitted by Section 7.7 (whether or not consummated), in each case to the extent not already deducted from Consolidated Net Income;
- (vii) purchase price adjustments paid, in each case to the extent not already deducted from Consolidated Net Income, or received, in each case to the extent not already included in arriving at Consolidated Net Income, in connection with any Permitted Acquisition or any other acquisition or Investment permitted under Section 7.7;
- (viii) (A) the net amount of Permitted Acquisitions and Investments made in cash during such period pursuant to paragraphs (a)(ii), (d), (f), (h), (l), (v), (y) and (z) of Section 7.7 (to the extent, in the case of clause (y), such Investment relates to Restricted Payments permitted under Section 7.6(c), (e), (f)(iii), (g), (h), (i) or (m)) or, at the option of the Borrower, committed during such period to be used to make Permitted Acquisitions and Investments pursuant to such paragraphs of Section 7.7 which have been actually made or for which a binding agreement exists as of the time of determination of Excess Cash Flow for such period (but excluding Investments among the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries) and (B) permitted Restricted Payments made in cash in each case by the Borrower during such period and permitted Restricted Payments made by any Restricted Subsidiary to any Person other than the Borrower or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries during such period, in each case, to the extent permitted by Section 7.6(c), (e), (f)(iii), (g), (h), (i) or (m), in each case to the extent not already deducted from Consolidated Net Income; provided that the amount of Restricted Payments made pursuant to Section 7.6(e) and deducted pursuant to this clause (viii) shall not exceed \$10,000,000 in any fiscal year;
- (ix) the amount (determined by the Borrower) of such Consolidated Net Income which is mandatorily prepaid or reinvested pursuant to Section 2.12(b) (or as to which a waiver of the requirements of such Section applicable thereto has been granted under Section 10.1) prior to the date of determination of Excess Cash Flow for such fiscal year as a result of any Asset Sale or Recovery Event, in each case to the extent not already deducted from Consolidated Net Income;
- (x) the aggregate amount of any premium or penalty actually paid in cash that is required to be made in connection with any prepayment of Indebtedness, in each case to the extent not already deducted from Consolidated Net Income;
- (xi) cash payments by the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries during such period in respect of long-term liabilities of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries other than Indebtedness, in each case to the extent not already deducted from Consolidated Net Income;
- (xii) the aggregate amount of expenditures actually made by the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries in cash during such period (including expenditures for the payment of financing fees) to the extent that such expenditures are not expensed during such period and are not deducted in calculating Consolidated Net Income;
 - (xiii) cash expenditures in respect of Hedge Agreements during such period to the extent not deducted in arriving at such Consolidated Net Income;

(xiv) the amount of taxes (including penalties and interest) paid in cash in such period or tax reserves set aside or payable (without duplication) in such period to the extent they exceed the amount of tax expense deducted in determining Consolidated Net Income for such period;

(xv) the amount of cash payments made in respect of pensions and other post-employment benefits in such period, in each case to the extent not deducted in determining Consolidated Net Income;

(xvi) payments made in respect of the minority equity interests of third parties in any non-wholly owned Restricted Subsidiary in such period, including pursuant to dividends declared or paid on Capital Stock held by third parties in respect of such non-wholly-owned Restricted Subsidiary, in each case to the extent not deducted in determining Consolidated Net Income; and

(xvii) the amount representing accrued expenses for cash payments (including with respect to retirement plan obligations) that are not paid in cash in such fiscal year, in each case to the extent not deducted in determining Consolidated Net Income, <u>provided</u> that such amounts will be added to Excess Cash Flow for the following fiscal year to the extent not paid in cash and deducted from Consolidated Net Income during such following fiscal year.

"Excess Cash Flow Application Amount": with respect to any fiscal year, the lesser of (x) the product of the Excess Cash Flow Percentage applicable to such fiscal year times the Excess Cash Flow for such fiscal year and (y) the dollar amount that would result in the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio being less than or equal to 3.00:1.00 on a pro forma basis as of the last day of the relevant fiscal year after giving effect to the application of such amount pursuant to Section 2.12.

"Excess Cash Flow Application Date": as defined in Section 2.12(c).

"Excess Cash Flow Percentage": 50%; provided that the Excess Cash Flow Percentage shall be reduced to 0% if the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio as of the last day of the relevant fiscal year is not greater than 3.00 to 1.00.

"Exchange Act": the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Excluded Capital Stock": (a) any Capital Stock with respect to which, in the reasonable judgment of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, the cost of pledging such Capital Stock in favor of the Secured Parties under the Security Documents shall be excessive in view of the benefits to be obtained by the Lenders therefrom, (b) any Capital Stock to the extent that the pledge thereof to secure the Obligations would, in the reasonable judgment of the Borrower, result in adverse tax consequences to any Parent, Investor, the Borrower or any of the Borrower's Subsidiaries (provided that any such designation of Capital Stock as Excluded Capital Stock shall be subject to the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed)), (c) solely in the case of any pledge of Capital Stock of any Foreign Subsidiary or any Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company to secure the Obligations, any Capital Stock of any class of such Foreign Subsidiary or such Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company in excess of 65% of the outstanding Capital Stock of such class (such percentage to be adjusted by mutual agreement (not to be unreasonably withheld) upon any change in law as may be required to avoid adverse U.S. federal income tax consequences to any Parent, Investor, the Borrower or any of the Borrower's Subsidiaries), (d) any Capital Stock of any Subsidiary of a Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company, (e) any Capital Stock to the extent the pledge thereof would violate any applicable Requirement of Law, (f) the Capital Stock of any Special Purpose Entity, any Immaterial Subsidiary (for so long as such Subsidiary remains an Immaterial Subsidiary) or any Unrestricted Subsidiary and (g) in the case of any Capital Stock of any Subsidiary that is subject of a

Lien permitted under Section 7.3(g) securing Indebtedness permitted under Section 7.2(t), (u) or (v), any Capital Stock of each such Subsidiary to the extent that (i) a pledge thereof to secure the Obligations is prohibited by any applicable Contractual Obligations (other than customary non-assignment provisions which are ineffective under the Uniform Commercial Code) or (ii) any Contractual Obligation prohibits such a pledge without the consent of the other party; provided that this clause (ii) shall not apply if (A) such other party is a Loan Party or a wholly-owned Subsidiary or (B) consent has been obtained to consummate such pledge and for so long as such Contractual Obligation or replacement or renewal thereof is in effect or (iii) a pledge thereof to secure the Obligations would give any other party to a Contractual Obligation the right to terminate its obligations thereunder (other than customary non-assignment provisions which are ineffective under the Uniform Commercial Code or other applicable law); provided that this clause (iii) shall not apply if such other party is a Loan Party or a wholly-owned Subsidiary.

"Excluded Collateral": as defined in Section 4.17(a).

"Excluded Real Property.": (a) any Real Property that is subject to a Lien expressly permitted by Section 7.3(g) or 7.3(z), (b) any Real Property with respect to which, in the reasonable judgment of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, the cost of providing a mortgage on such Real Property in favor of the Secured Parties under the Security Documents shall be excessive in view of the benefits to be obtained by the Lenders therefrom and (c) any Real Property to the extent providing a mortgage on such Real Property would (i) result in adverse tax consequences to any Parent, Investor, the Borrower or any of the Borrower's Subsidiaries as reasonably determined by the Borrower (provided that any such designation of Real Property as Excluded Real Property shall be subject to the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed)), (ii) violate any applicable Requirement of Law, (iii) be prohibited by any applicable Contractual Obligations (other than customary non-assignment provisions which are ineffective under the Uniform Commercial Code) or (iv) give any other party (other than a Loan Party or a wholly-owned Subsidiary) to any contract, agreement, instrument or indenture governing such Real Property the right to terminate its obligations thereunder (other than customary non-assignment provisions which are ineffective under the Uniform Commercial Code or other applicable law).

"Excluded Subsidiary.": (a) each Domestic Subsidiary which is an Immaterial Subsidiary as of the Closing Date and listed on Schedule 1.1A and each future Domestic Subsidiary which is an Immaterial Subsidiary, in each case, for so long as such Subsidiary remains an Immaterial Subsidiary, (b) each Domestic Subsidiary that is not a wholly-owned Subsidiary on any date such Subsidiary would otherwise be required to become a Guarantor pursuant to the requirements of Section 6.8(c) (for so long as such Subsidiary remains a non-wholly-owned Restricted Subsidiary), (c) any Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company, (d) each Domestic Subsidiary that is a Subsidiary of a Foreign Subsidiary, (e) each Unrestricted Subsidiary, (f) each Domestic Subsidiary to the extent that (i) such Domestic Subsidiary is prohibited by any applicable Contractual Obligation or Requirement of Law from guaranteeing the Obligations, (ii) any Contractual Obligation prohibits such guarantee without the consent of the other party or (iii) a guarantee of the Obligations would give any other party to a Contractual Obligation the right to terminate its obligation thereunder; provided that clauses (ii) and (iii) shall not be applicable if (A) such other party is a Loan Party or a wholly-owned Subsidiary or (B) consent has been obtained to provide such guarantee and for so long as such Contractual Obligation or replacement or renewal thereof is in effect, (g) any Subsidiary that is a Special Purpose Entity or (h) any other Domestic Subsidiary with respect to which, in the reasonable judgment of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, the cost of providing a guarantee is excessive in view of the benefits to be obtained by the Lenders.

"Existing Credit Agreement": the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of February 3, 2011, among Investor, the Borrower and the lenders and other financial institutions party thereto.

"Existing Letters of Credit": Letters of Credit issued prior to, and outstanding on, the Closing Date and disclosed on Schedule 1.1D.

"Existing Loans": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Existing Revolving Loans": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Existing Revolving Tranche": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Existing Term Loans": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Existing Term Tranche": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Existing Tranche": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Extended Loans": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Extended Revolving Commitments": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Extended Revolving Tranche": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Extended Term Loans": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Extended Term Tranche": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Extended Tranche": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Extending Lender": as defined in Section 2.26(b).

"Extension": as defined in Section 2.26(b).

"Extension Amendment": as defined in Section 2.26(c).

"Extension Date": as defined in Section 2.26(d).

"Extension Election": as defined in Section 2.26(b).

"Extension Request": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Extension Series": all Extended Loans or Extended Revolving Commitments, as applicable, that are established pursuant to the same Extension Amendment (or any subsequent Extension Amendment to the extent such Extension Amendment expressly provides that the Extended Loans or Extended Revolving Commitments, as applicable, provided for therein are intended to be part of any previously established Extension Series) and that provide for the same interest margins and amortization schedule.

"Facility": each of (a) the Initial Tranche A Term Loans (the "Tranche A Term Facility"), (b) the Initial Tranche B Term Loans (the "Tranche B Term Facility"), (c) any New Loan

Commitments and the New Loans made thereunder (a "New Facility"), (d) the Revolving Commitments and the extensions of credit made thereunder (the "Revolving Facility"), (e) any Extended Loans (of the same Extension Series) (an "Extended Term Facility"), (f) any Extended Revolving Commitments (of the same Extension Series) (an "Extended Revolving Facility"), (g) any Refinancing Term Loans of the same Tranche (a "Refinancing Term Facility") and (h) any Refinancing Revolving Commitments of the same Tranche (a "Refinancing Revolving Facility").

"Fair Market Value": with respect to any assets, Property (including Capital Stock) or Investment, the fair market value thereof as determined in good faith by the Borrower or, with respect to any such Property or Investment with a fair market value in excess of \$25,000,000, as determined in good faith by the Board of Directors of the Borrower.

"FATCA" means Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, as of the date of this Agreement (or any amended or successor version that is substantively comparable and not materially more onerous to comply with), any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof and any agreements entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b)(1) of the Code.

"Federal Funds Effective Rate": for any day, the weighted average of the rates on overnight federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by federal funds brokers, as published on the next succeeding Business Day by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or, if such rate is not so published for any day that is a Business Day, the average of the quotations for the day of such transactions received by the Administrative Agent from three federal funds brokers of recognized standing selected by it.

"Fee Payment Date": commencing on September 28, 2012, (a) the last Business Day of each March, June, September and December and (b) the last day of the Revolving Commitment Period.

"<u>Foreign Currency Equivalent</u>": at any time, with respect to any amount denominated in Dollars, the equivalent amount thereof in the applicable Permitted Foreign Currency at such time on the basis of the Spot Rate (determined in respect of the most recent Revaluation Date) for the purchase of such Permitted Foreign Currency with Dollars.

"Foreign Currency L/C Agreements": all agreements with respect to any Foreign Currency L/Cs entered into by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary.

"Foreign Currency L/Cs": any letters of credit issued for the account of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary in a currency other than Dollars.

"Foreign Subsidiary": any Restricted Subsidiary of the Borrower that is not a Domestic Subsidiary.

"Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company": any Restricted Subsidiary of the Borrower which is a Domestic Subsidiary substantially all of the assets of which consist of the Capital Stock or Indebtedness of one or more Foreign Subsidiaries (or Restricted Subsidiaries thereof) and other assets relating to an ownership interest in such Capital Stock or Indebtedness, or Restricted Subsidiaries.

"Funded Debt": with respect to any Person, all Indebtedness of such Person of the types described in clauses (a), (b), (e), (g)(ii) or, to the extent related to Indebtedness of the types described in the preceding clauses, (d) of the definition of "Indebtedness".

"<u>Funding Office</u>": the office of the Administrative Agent specified in Section 10.2 or such other office as may be specified from time to time by the Administrative Agent as its funding office by written notice to the Borrower and the Lenders.

"GAAP": generally accepted accounting principles in the United States as in effect from time to time. If at any time the SEC permits or requires U.S.-domiciled companies subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act to use IFRS in lieu of GAAP for financial reporting purposes and the Borrower notifies the Administrative Agent that it will effect such change, without limiting Section 10.16, effective from and after the date on which such transition from GAAP to IFRS is completed by the Borrower or the Parent, references herein to GAAP shall thereafter be construed to mean (a) for periods beginning on and after the required transition date or the date specified in such notice, as the case may be, IFRS as in effect from time to time and (b) for prior periods, GAAP as defined in the first sentence of this definition.

"Government Contracts": as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"Governmental Authority": any nation or government, any state, province or other political subdivision thereof and any governmental entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government and, as to any Lender, any securities exchange and any self regulatory organization (including the National Association of Insurance Commissioners).

"Guarantee and Collateral Agreement": the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012, among Investor, the Borrower and each Subsidiary Guarantor, substantially in the form of Exhibit A, as the same may be amended, supplemented, waived or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Guarantee Obligation": as to any Person (the "guaranteeing person"), any obligation of (a) the guaranteeing person or (b) another Person (including any bank under any letter of credit) pursuant to which the guaranteeing person has issued a guarantee, reimbursement, counterindemnity or similar obligation, in either case guaranteeing or by which such Person becomes contingently liable for any Indebtedness (the "primary obligations") of any other third Person (the "primary obligor") in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, including any obligation of the guaranteeing person, whether or not contingent, (i) to purchase any such primary obligation or any Property constituting direct or indirect security therefor, (ii) to advance or supply funds (1) for the purchase or payment of any such primary obligation or (2) to maintain working capital, equity capital or any other financial statement condition or liquidity of the primary obligor or otherwise to maintain the net worth or solvency of the primary obligor, (iii) to purchase Property, securities or services primarily for the purpose of assuring the owner of any such primary obligation of the ability of the primary obligor to make payment of such primary obligation or (iv) otherwise to assure or hold harmless the owner of any such primary obligation against loss in respect thereof; provided, however, that the term Guarantee Obligation shall not include endorsements of instruments for deposit or collection in the ordinary course of business and reasonable indemnity obligations in effect on the Closing Date or entered into in connection with any acquisition or disposition of assets or any Investment permitted under this Agreement. The amount of any Guarantee Obligation of any guaranteeing Person shall be deemed to be the lower of (a) an amount equal to the stated or determinable amount of the primary obligation in respect of which such Guarantee Obligation is made and (b) the maximum amount for which such guaranteeing person may be liable pursuant to the terms of the instrument embodying such Guarantee Obligation, unless such primary obligation and the maximum amount for which such guaranteeing person may be liable are not stated or determinable, in which case, the amount of such Guarantee Obligation shall be such guaranteeing person's maximum reasonably anticipated liability in respect thereof (assuming such person is required to perform thereunder) as determined by such Person in good faith.

"Guarantors": the collective reference to Investor and the Subsidiary Guarantors.

"Hedge Agreements": all agreements with respect to any swap, forward, future or derivative transaction or option or similar agreement involving, or settled by reference to, one or more rates, currencies, commodities, equity or debt instruments or securities, or economic, financial or pricing indices or measures of economic, financial or pricing risk or value or any similar transaction or any combination of these transactions, in each case, entered into by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary.

"<u>IFRS</u>": International Financial Reporting Standards and applicable accounting requirements set by the International Accounting Standards Board or any successor thereto (or the Financial Accounting Standards Board, the Accounting Principles Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants, or any successor to either such Board, or the SEC, as the case may be), as in effect from time to time.

"Immaterial Subsidiary.": on any date, any Subsidiary of the Borrower designated as such by the Borrower, but only to the extent that such Subsidiary has less than 5% of Consolidated Total Assets and 5% of annual consolidated revenues of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries as reflected on the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 prior to such date; <u>provided</u> that at no time shall all Immaterial Subsidiaries have in the aggregate Consolidated Total Assets or annual consolidated revenues (as reflected on the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 prior to such time) in excess of 7.5% of Consolidated Total Assets or annual consolidated revenues, respectively, of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries. As of the Closing Date, Booz Allen Transportation Inc. is hereby designated by the Borrower as an Immaterial Subsidiary.

"Increased Amount Date": as defined in Section 2.25(a).

"Indebtedness" of any Person: without duplication, (a) all indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money, (b) all obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, (c) all obligations of such Person for the deferred purchase price of Property or services already received, (d) all Guarantee Obligations by such Person of Indebtedness of others, (e) all Capital Lease Obligations of such Person, (f) all payments that such Person would have to make in the event of an early termination, on the date Indebtedness of such Person is being determined in respect of outstanding Hedge Agreements (such payments in respect of any Hedge Agreement with a counterparty being calculated subject to and in accordance with any netting provisions in such Hedge Agreement), (g) the principal component of all obligations, contingent or otherwise, of such Person (i) as an account party in respect of letters of credit (other than any letters of credit, bank guarantees or similar instrument in respect of which a back-to-back letter of credit has been issued under or permitted by this Agreement) and (ii) in respect of bankers' acceptances; provided that Indebtedness shall not include (A) trade and other ordinary course payables, accrued expenses and intercompany liabilities arising in the ordinary course of business, (B) prepaid or deferred revenue arising in the ordinary course of business, (C) purchase price holdbacks arising in the ordinary course of business in respect of a portion of the purchase price of an asset to satisfy unperformed obligations of the seller of such asset or (D) earn-out and other contingent obligations until such obligations become a liability on the balance sheet of such Person in accordance with GAAP. The Indebtedness of any Person shall include the Indebtedness of any partnership in which such Person is a general partner, other than to the extent that the instrument or agreement evidencing such Indebtedness expressly limits the liability of such Person in respect thereof.

"Indebtedness for Borrowed Money.": (a) to the extent the following would be reflected on a consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries prepared in accordance with GAAP, the principal amount of all Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries with respect to (i) borrowed money, evidenced by debt securities, debentures, acceptances, notes or other similar instruments and (ii) Capital Lease Obligations, (b) reimbursement obligations for letters of credit and financial guarantees (without duplication) (other than ordinary course of business contingent reimbursement obligations) and (c) Hedge Agreements; provided that the Obligations shall not constitute Indebtedness for Borrowed Money.

- "Indemnified Liabilities": as defined in Section 10.5.
- "Indemnitee": as defined in Section 10.5.
- "Initial Term Loans": the collective reference to the Initial Tranche A Term Loans and the Initial Tranche B Term Loans.
- "Initial Tranche A Term Loans": as defined in Section 2.1.
- "Initial Tranche B Term Loans": as defined in Section 2.1.
- "Inside Maturity Additional Obligations": as defined in the definition of "Additional Obligations."
- "Inside Maturity New Term Loans": as defined in Section 2.25(b).
- "Inside Maturity Permitted Refinancing Obligations": as defined in the definition of "Permitted Refinancing Obligations."
- "Insolvency": with respect to any Multiemployer Plan, the condition that such Plan is insolvent within the meaning of Section 4245 of ERISA.
- "Insolvent": pertaining to a condition of Insolvency.
- "Instrument": as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.
- "Intellectual Property": the collective reference to all rights, priorities and privileges relating to intellectual property, whether arising under United States, multinational or foreign laws or otherwise, including copyrights, copyright licenses, domain names, patents, patent licenses, trademarks, trademark licenses, trade names, technology, know-how and processes, and all rights to sue at law or in equity for any infringement or other impairment thereof, including the right to receive all proceeds and damages therefrom.
- "Intercreditor Agreement": the intercreditor agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit E to be entered into as required by the terms hereof, as amended, supplemented, waived or otherwise modified from time to time.
- "Interest Payment Date": (a) commencing on September 28, 2012, as to any ABR Loan, the last Business Day of each March, June, September and December to occur while such Loan is outstanding and the final maturity date of such Loan, (b) as to any Eurocurrency Loan having an Interest Period of three months or less, the last day of such Interest Period, (c) as to any Eurocurrency Loan having an Interest Period longer than three months, each day that is three months, or a whole multiple

thereof, after the first day of such Interest Period and the last day of such Interest Period and (d) as to any Loan (other than any Revolving Loan that is an ABR Loan), the date of any repayment or prepayment made in respect thereof.

"Interest Period": as to any Eurocurrency Loan, (a) initially, the period commencing on the borrowing or conversion date, as the case may be, with respect to such Eurocurrency Loan and ending one, two, three or six or (if available from all Lenders under the relevant Facility) nine or twelve months (or such other period acceptable to all such Lenders) thereafter, as selected by the Borrower in its notice of borrowing or notice of continuation or conversion, as the case may be, given with respect thereto; and (b) thereafter, each period commencing on the last day of the next preceding Interest Period applicable to such Eurocurrency Loan and ending one, two, three or six or (with the consent of each affected Lender under the relevant Facility) nine or twelve months (or such other period acceptable to all such Lenders) thereafter, as selected by the Borrower by irrevocable notice to the Administrative Agent not later than 1:00 P.M., New York City time, on the date that is three Business Days prior to the last day of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto; provided that all of the foregoing provisions relating to Interest Periods are subject to the following:

- (i) if any Interest Period would otherwise end on a day that is not a Business Day, such Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless the result of such extension would be to carry such Interest Period into another calendar month in which event such Interest Period shall end on the immediately preceding Business Day;
- (ii) any Interest Period that would otherwise extend beyond the scheduled Revolving Termination Date or beyond the date final payment is due on the Term Loans shall end on the Revolving Termination Date or such due date, as applicable; and
- (iii) any Interest Period that begins on the last Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period) shall end on the last Business Day of a calendar month.

"Investments": as defined in Section 7.7.

"Investor": Booz Allen Hamilton Investor Corporation, a Delaware corporation.

"Issuing Lenders": (a) Bank of America, N.A., (b) solely with respect to the Existing Letters of Credit, Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch, and (c) any other Revolving Lender from time to time designated by the Borrower, in its sole discretion, as an Issuing Lender with the consent of such other Revolving Lender.

"Joinder Agreement": an agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit H.

"Joint Bookrunners": Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, Barclays Bank PLC, Citigroup Global Markets Inc., HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Morgan Stanley Senior Funding, Inc. and Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation, in their capacity as joint bookrunners.

"<u>Latest Maturing Tranche A Term Loans</u>": at any date of determination, the Tranche (or Tranches) of Tranche A Term Loans maturing later than all other Tranche A Term Loans outstanding on such date.

"<u>Latest Maturing Tranche B Term Loans</u>": at any date of determination, the Tranche (or Tranches) of Tranche B Term Loans maturing later than all other Tranche B Term Loans outstanding on such date.

"Latest Maturity Date": at any date of determination, the latest maturity date or termination date applicable to any Loan or Commitment hereunder at such time.

"Latest Tranche A Term Maturity Date": at any date of determination, the latest maturity date or termination date applicable to any Tranche A Term Loan or New Loan Commitment to make Tranche A Term Loans hereunder at such time.

"L/C Commitment": \$100,000,000.

"L/C Disbursements": as defined in Section 3.4(a).

"L/C Obligations": at any time, an amount equal to the sum of (a) the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate then undrawn and unexpired face amount of the then outstanding Letters of Credit and (b) the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate amount of drawings under Letters of Credit that have not then been reimbursed. The L/C Obligations of any Lender at any time shall be its Revolving Percentage of the total L/C Obligations at such time. For purposes of computing the amount available to be drawn under any Letter of Credit, the amount of such Letter of Credit shall be determined in accordance with Section 1.5. For all purposes of this Agreement, if on any date of determination a Letter of Credit has expired by its terms but any amount may still be drawn thereunder by reason of the operation of Rule 3.14 of the ISP, upon notice from the Administrative Agent to the Borrower such Letter of Credit shall be deemed to be "outstanding" in the amount so remaining available to be drawn.

"L/C Participants": the collective reference to all the Revolving Lenders other than the applicable Issuing Lender and, for purposes of Section 3.4(d), the collective reference to all Revolving Lenders.

"L/C Shortfall": as defined in Section 3.4(d).

"Lead Arrangers": Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC in their capacity as joint lead arrangers.

"Lenders": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Letters of Credit": as defined in Section 3.1(a).

"Lien": any mortgage, pledge, hypothecation, collateral assignment, encumbrance, lien (statutory or other), charge or other security interest or any other security agreement of any kind or nature whatsoever (including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement and any capital lease having substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing). For the avoidance of doubt, it is understood and agreed that the Borrower and any Restricted Subsidiary may, as part of its business, grant licenses to third parties to use Intellectual Property owned or developed by, or licensed to, such entity. For purposes of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, such licensing activity, and licenses granted pursuant to the Merger Documents, shall not constitute a "Lien" on such Intellectual Property. Each of the Administrative Agent and each Lender understands that any such licenses may be exclusive to the applicable licensees, and such exclusivity provisions may limit the ability of the Administrative Agent to utilize, sell, lease, license or transfer the related Intellectual Property or otherwise realize value from such Intellectual Property pursuant hereto.

- "Loan": any loan made by any Lender pursuant to this Agreement.
- "Loan Documents": the collective reference to this Agreement, the Security Documents and the Notes (if any), together with any amendment, supplement, waiver, or other modification to any of the foregoing.
 - "Loan Parties": Investor, the Borrower and each Subsidiary Guarantor.
- "Majority Facility Lenders": with respect to any Facility, the holders of more than 50% of the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Tranche A Term Loans, Tranche B Term Loans, or the Revolving Extensions of Credit, as the case may be, outstanding under such Facility (or (i) in the case of any Revolving Facility, prior to any termination of the Revolving Commitments under such Facility, the holders of more than 50% of the Revolving Commitments under such Facility, the holders of more than 50% of the New Loan Commitments under such Facility, the holders of more than 50% of the Extended Revolving Facility, prior to any termination of the Extended Revolving Commitments under such Facility); provided, however, that determinations of the "Majority Facility Lenders" shall exclude any Commitments or Loans held by the Carlyle Fund, Parent, any subsidiary of Parent or Defaulting Lenders.
- "Management Agreement": the Management Agreement, by and between Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation (formerly known as Explorer Holding Corporation), the Borrower and TC Group V, L.L.C., as in effect on the Closing Date and as modified from time to time with the consent of the Administrative Agent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed).
- "Material Adverse Effect": a material adverse effect on (a) the business, operations, assets, financial condition or results of operations of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or (b) the material rights and remedies available to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, taken as a whole, under the Loan Documents.
- "Material Real Property": any Real Property located in the United States and owned in fee by a Loan Party on the Closing Date having an estimated Fair Market Value exceeding \$5,000,000 and any after-acquired Real Property located in the United States owned by a Loan Party having a gross purchase price exceeding \$5,000,000 at the time of acquisition.
 - "Material Securities Accounts": as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.
- "Materials of Environmental Concern": any gasoline or petroleum (including crude oil or any fraction thereof) or petroleum products, polychlorinated biphenyls, urea-formaldehyde insulation, asbestos, pollutants, contaminants, radioactivity and any other substances that are defined as hazardous or toxic under any Environmental Law, that are regulated pursuant to any Environmental Law.
- "Maximum Incremental Facilities Amount": at any date of determination, the sum of (a) \$300,000,000 and (b) an additional amount if, after giving pro forma effect to the incurrence of such additional amount (and in the case of any New Revolving Commitments or Revolving Commitment Increase being initially provided on any date of determination, as if loans thereunder were drawn in full on such date) and after giving effect to any acquisition consummated concurrently therewith and all other appropriate pro forma adjustment events, the Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage Ratio is equal to or less than 3.25:1.00 (it being understood that (A) if pro forma effect is given to the entire committed amount of any such amount, such committed amount may thereafter be borrowed and reborrowed. in

whole or in part, from time to time, without further compliance with this clause and (B) for purposes of calculating the Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage Ratio only, any such amount incurred shall be treated as if such amount is senior secured Funded Debt, regardless of whether such amount is actually secured).

- "Maximum Rate": as defined in Section 10.20.
- "Merger Agreement": the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of May 15, 2008, by and among, Investor, the Company, Explorer Holding Corporation, Explorer Merger Sub Corporation and Booz & Company Inc.
 - "Merger Documents": "Merger Documents" (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement).
 - "Merger Transactions": the transactions contemplated by the Merger Documents.
 - "Minimum Exchange Tender Condition": as defined in Section 2.27(b).
 - "Minimum Extension Condition": as defined in Section 2.26(g).
 - "Moody's": Moody's Investors Service, Inc. or any successor to the rating agency business thereof.
- "Mortgage": any mortgage, deed of trust, hypothec, assignment of leases and rents or other similar document delivered on or after the Closing Date by any Loan Party in favor of, or for the benefit of, the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties, with respect to Mortgaged Properties, each substantially in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower (taking into account the law of the jurisdiction in which such mortgage, deed of trust, hypothec or similar document is to be recorded), as the same may be amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.
 - "Mortgaged Properties": all Real Property that shall be subject to a Mortgage that is delivered pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.
 - "Multiemployer Plan": a Plan that is a multiemployer plan as defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA.

"Net Cash Proceeds": (a) in connection with any Asset Sale or any Recovery Event, the proceeds thereof in the form of cash, Cash Equivalents and Permitted Liquid Investments (including any such proceeds received by way of deferred payment of principal pursuant to a note or installment receivable or purchase price adjustment receivable or otherwise, but only as and when received) received by any Loan Party, net of (i) attorneys' fees, accountants' fees, investment banking fees, consulting fees, amounts required to be applied to the repayment of Indebtedness secured by a Lien expressly permitted hereunder on any asset which is the subject of such Asset Sale or Recovery Event (other than any Lien pursuant to a Security Document) and other customary fees and expenses actually incurred by any Loan Party in connection therewith; (ii) taxes paid or reasonably estimated to be payable by any Loan Party as a result thereof (after taking into account any available tax credits or deductions and any tax sharing arrangements); (iii) the amount of any reasonable reserve established in accordance with GAAP against any liabilities (other than any taxes deducted pursuant to clause (ii) above) (A) associated with the assets that are the subject of such event and (B) retained by the Borrower or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries, provided that the amount of any subsequent reduction of such reserve (other than in connection with a

payment in respect of any such liability) shall be deemed to be Net Cash Proceeds of such event occurring on the date of such reduction and (iv) the pro rata portion of the Net Cash Proceeds thereof (calculated without regard to this clause (iv)) attributable to minority interests and not available for distribution to or for the account of the Borrower or any Domestic Subsidiary as a result thereof and (b) in connection with any Equity Issuance or other issuance or sale of debt securities or instruments or the incurrence of Funded Debt, the cash proceeds received from such issuance or incurrence, net of attorneys' fees, investment banking fees, accountants' fees, consulting fees, underwriting discounts and commissions and other customary fees and expenses actually incurred in connection therewith.

"New Facility": as defined in the definition of "Facility."

"New Lender": as defined in Section 2.25(c).

"New Loan Commitments": as defined in Section 2.25(a).

"New Loans": any loan made by any New Lender pursuant to this Agreement.

"New Revolving Commitment": as defined in Section 2.25(a).

"New Revolving Loans": as defined in Section 2.25(b).

"New Subsidiary": as defined in Section 7.2(t).

"New Term Lender": a Lender that has a New Term Loan.

"New Term Loan Commitment": as defined in Section 2.25(a).

"New Term Loans": as defined in Section 2.25(a).

"Non-Defaulting Lender": any Lender other than a Defaulting Lender.

"Non-Excluded Subsidiary": any Subsidiary of the Borrower which is not an Excluded Subsidiary.

"Non-Excluded Taxes": as defined in Section 2.20(a).

"Non-Extending Lender": as defined in Section 2.26(e).

"Non-Guarantor Subsidiary": any Subsidiary of the Borrower which is not a Subsidiary Guarantor.

"Non-Recourse Debt": Indebtedness (a) with respect to which no default would permit (upon notice, lapse of time or both) any holder of any other Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries the outstanding principal amount of which individually exceeds \$50,000,000 to declare a default on such other Indebtedness or cause the payment thereof to be accelerated or payable prior to its stated maturity and (b) as to which the lenders or holders thereof will not have any recourse to the capital stock or assets of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries.

"Non-US Lender": as defined in Section 2.20(d).

"Note": any promissory note evidencing any Loan, which promissory note shall be in the form of Exhibit J-1, Exhibit J-2 or Exhibit J-3, as applicable, or such other form as agreed upon by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower.

"Obligations": the unpaid principal of and interest on (including interest accruing after the maturity of the Loans and Reimbursement Obligations and interest accruing after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy, or the commencement of any insolvency, reorganization or like proceeding, relating to the Borrower, whether or not a claim for post-filing or post-petition interest is allowed or allowable in such proceeding) the Loans, the Reimbursement Obligations and all other obligations and liabilities of the Borrower to the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or to any Lender (or, in the case of Specified Hedge Agreements, Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements or Cash Management Obligations of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, any Lender or any Affiliate of any Lender), whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, in each case, which may arise under, out of, or in connection with, this Agreement, any other Loan Document, the Letters of Credit, any Specified Hedge Agreement, any Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement or Cash Management Obligations or any other document made, delivered or given in connection herewith or therewith, whether on account of principal, interest, reimbursement obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses (including all fees, charges and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent or any Lender that are required to be paid by the Borrower pursuant hereto) or otherwise; provided that (a) obligations of the Borrower or any of the Subsidiary Guarantors under any Specified Hedge Agreement, any Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement or any Cash Management Obligations shall be secured and guaranteed pursuant to the Security Documents only to the extent that, and for so long as, the other Obligations are so secured and guaranteed and (b) any release of Collateral or Guarantors effected in the manner permitted by this Agreement Shall not require

"Other Intercreditor Agreement": an intercreditor agreement in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Borrower and the Collateral Agent.

"Other Taxes": any and all present or future stamp or documentary taxes or any other excise or property taxes, charges or similar levies arising from any payment made hereunder or from the execution, delivery or enforcement of, or otherwise with respect to, this Agreement or any other Loan Document.

"Parent": Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation.

"Parent Company": any direct or indirect parent of Investor, including Parent.

"<u>Pari Passu Debt</u>": Indebtedness that is secured by a Lien on the Collateral ranking equal with the Lien on such Collateral securing the Obligations, either pursuant to the Intercreditor Agreement or one or more Other Intercreditor Agreements.

"Participant": as defined in Section 10.6(c)(i).

"Participant Register": as defined in Section 10.6(c)(iii).

"Payment Amount": as defined in Section 3.5.

"PBGC": the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation established pursuant to Subtitle A of Title IV of ERISA (or any successor).

"Permitted Acquisition": (a) any acquisition (including, if applicable, in the case of any Intellectual Property, by way of license) approved by the Required Lenders, (b) any acquisition made solely with the Net Cash Proceeds of any substantially concurrent Equity Issuance or capital contribution (other than Disqualified Capital Stock) or (c) any acquisition of a majority controlling interest in the Capital Stock, or all or substantially all of the assets, of any Person, or of all or substantially all of the assets constituting a division, product line or business line of any Person (each, an "Acquisition"), so long as in the case of any Acquisition described in this clause (c), no Event of Default shall be continuing immediately after giving effect to such Acquisition.

"Permitted Business": the Business and any other services, activities or businesses incidental or directly related, similar or complementary to any line of business engaged in by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of the Closing Date or any business activity that is a reasonable extension, development or expansion thereof or ancillary thereto.

"Permitted Debt Exchange": as defined in Section 2.27(a).

"Permitted Debt Exchange Notes": as defined in Section 2.27(a).

"Permitted Debt Exchange Offer": as defined in Section 2.27(a).

"Permitted Foreign Currency": (a) with respect to any outstanding Letter of Credit denominated in a currency other than Dollars, the currency in which such Letter of Credit is denominated, and (b) with respect to any Letter of Credit requested to be issued in a currency other than Dollars, any foreign currency reasonably requested by the Borrower from time to time and in which an Issuing Lender may, in accordance with its policies and procedures in effect at such time, issue Letters of Credit.

"<u>Permitted Investors</u>": the collective reference to the Sponsor and its Affiliates (but excluding any operating portfolio companies of the foregoing), the members of management of any Parent Company, Investor and its Subsidiaries that have ownership interests in any Parent Company or Investor as of the Closing Date, and the directors of Investor and its Subsidiaries or any Parent Company as of the Closing Date and any Permitted Investors as such term is defined in the Existing Credit Agreement.

"Permitted Liquid Investments": (a) securities issued or directly and fully and unconditionally guaranteed or insured by the United States government or any agency or instrumentality thereof the securities of which are unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation of such government with maturities of 24 months or less from the date of acquisition, (b) certificates of deposit, time deposits and eurodollar time deposits with maturities of 24 months or less from the date of acquisition, bankers' acceptances with maturities not exceeding 24 months and overnight bank deposits, in each case, with any domestic commercial bank having capital and surplus in excess of \$250,000,000, (c) repurchase obligations with a term of not more than 30 days for underlying securities of the types described in clauses (a) and (b) above entered into with any financial institution meeting the qualifications specified in clause (b) above, (d) commercial paper having a rating of at least A 1 from S&P or P 1 from Moody's (or, if at any time neither Moody's nor S&P shall be rating such obligations, an equivalent rating from another rating agency) and maturing within 24 months after the date of acquisition and Indebtedness and preferred stock issued by Persons with a rating of "A" or higher from S&P or "A2" or higher from Moody's with maturities of 24 months or less from the date of acquisition, (e) readily marketable direct obligations issued by any state of the United States or any political subdivision thereof having one of the two highest rating categories obtainable from either Moody's or S&P with maturities of 24 months or less from the date of acquisition, (f) marketable short-term money market and similar securities having a rating of at least P-1 or A-1 from Moody's or S&P, respectively (or, if at any time

neither Moody's nor S&P shall be rating such obligations, an equivalent rating from another rating agency) and in each case maturing within 24 months after the date of creation or acquisition thereof, (g) Investments with average maturities of 12 months or less from the date of acquisition in money market funds rated AA-(or the equivalent thereof) or better by Moody's, (h) instruments equivalent to those referred to in clauses (a) through (g) above denominated in euro or pound sterling or any other foreign currency comparable in credit quality and tenor to those referred to above and customarily used by corporations for cash management purposes in any jurisdiction outside the United States to the extent reasonably required in connection with any business conducted by any Restricted Subsidiary organized in such jurisdiction including certificates of deposit or bankers' acceptances of, and bank deposits with, any bank organized under the laws of any country that is a member of the European Economic Community or Canada or any subdivision thereof, whose short-term commercial paper rating from S&P is at least A-1 or the equivalent thereof or from Moody's is at least P-1 or the equivalent thereof, in each case with maturities of not more than 24 months from the date of acquisition and (i) Investments in funds which invest substantially all of their assets in Cash Equivalents of the kinds described in clauses (a) through (h) of this definition.

"Permitted Refinancing Obligations": senior or subordinated Indebtedness (which Indebtedness may be (x) secured by the Collateral on a junior basis, (y) unsecured or (z) in the case of Indebtedness incurred under this Agreement, customary bridge financings or debt securities, secured by the Collateral on a pari passu basis), including customary bridge financings, in each case issued or incurred by the Borrower or a Guarantor to refinance Indebtedness and/or Revolving Commitments incurred under this Agreement and the Loan Documents, including Indebtedness incurred to pay fees, discounts, premiums and expenses in connection therewith; provided that (a) the terms of such Indebtedness, other than a revolving credit facility that does not include scheduled commitment reductions prior to maturity, shall not provide for a maturity date or weighted average life to maturity earlier than the maturity date or shorter than the weighted average life to maturity of the Indebtedness being refinanced, as applicable (other than an earlier maturity date and/or shorter weighted average life to maturity for customary bridge financings, which, subject to customary conditions, would either be automatically converted into or required to be exchanged for permanent financing which does not provide for an earlier maturity date or a shorter weighted average life to maturity than the maturity date or the weighted average life to maturity of the Indebtedness being refinanced, as applicable), except that the Borrower and the Guarantors may incur Indebtedness that matures earlier than the maturity date and has a weighted average life to maturity shorter than that of the Indebtedness being refinanced, as applicable (such Indebtedness, the "Inside Maturity Permitted Refinancing Obligations") so long as (1) such Inside Maturity Permitted Refinancing Obligations mature no earlier than, and will have a weighted average life to maturity no shorter than the Latest Tranche A Term Maturity Date or the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche A Term Loans, as applicable (other than an earlier maturity date and/or shorter weighted average life to maturity for customary bridge financings, which, subject to customary conditions, would either be automatically converted into or required to be exchanged for permanent financing which does not provide for an earlier maturity date or a shorter weighted average life to maturity than the Latest Tranche A Term Maturity Date or the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche A Term Loans, as applicable) and (2) the aggregate principal amount of all such Inside Maturity Permitted Refinancing Obligations outstanding at the time of such incurrence, when taken together with the aggregate principal amount of Inside Maturity New Term Loans and Inside Maturity Additional Obligations outstanding at the time of such incurrence, does not exceed \$300,000,000, (b) any such Indebtedness that is a revolving credit facility shall not mature prior to the maturity date of the revolving commitments being replaced, (c) such Indebtedness shall not be secured by any Lien on any asset of any Loan Party that does not also secure the Obligations, or be guaranteed by any Person other than the Guarantors and (d) if secured by Collateral, such Indebtedness (and all related Obligations) either shall be incurred under this Agreement on a senior secured pari passu basis with the other Obligations or shall be subject to the terms of an Intercreditor Agreement or an Other Intercreditor Agreement.

"Permitted Refinancings": with respect to any Person, refinancings, replacements, modifications, refundings, renewals or extensions of Indebtedness provided that (a) there is no increase in the principal amount (or accrued value) thereof (excluding accrued interest, fees, discounts, premiums and expenses), (b) the weighted average life to maturity of such Indebtedness is greater than or equal to the shorter of (i) the weighted average life to maturity of the Indebtedness being refinanced and (ii) the remaining weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche B Loans (other than a shorter weighted average life to maturity for customary bridge financings, which, subject to customary conditions, would either be automatically converted into or required to be exchanged for permanent financing which does not provide for a shorter weighted average life to maturity than the shorter of (i) the weighted average life to maturity of the Indebtedness being refinanced and (ii) the remaining weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche B Term Loans), (c) immediately after giving effect to such refinancing, replacement, refunding, renewal or extension, no Event of Default shall be continuing and (d) with respect to any such Indebtedness that is secured, neither the Borrower nor any Restricted Subsidiary shall be an obligor or guarantor of any such refinancings, replacements, modifications, refundings, renewals or extensions except to the extent that such Person was (or, when initially incurred could have been) such an obligor or guarantor in respect of the applicable Indebtedness being modified, refinanced, replaced, refunded, renewed or extended.

"Person": an individual, partnership, corporation, limited liability company, business trust, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated association, joint venture, Governmental Authority or other entity of whatever nature.

"<u>Plan</u>": at a particular time, any employee benefit plan as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA and in respect of which the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries is (or, if such plan were terminated at such time, would under Section 4069 of ERISA be deemed to be) an "employer" as defined in Section 3(5) of ERISA, including a Multiemployer Plan.

"Platform": as defined in Section 10.2(c).

"Pledged Securities": as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"Pledged Stock": as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"Pricing Grid": the table set forth below:

	Applicable				
	Margin for	Applicable			
	Initial	Margin for	Applicable		
	Tranche A	Initial	Margin for	Applicable	
	Term Loans	Tranche A	Revolving Loans	Margin for	
	that are	Term Loans	that are	Revolving	Applicable
	Eurocurrency	that are	Eurocurrency	Loans that are	Commitment
Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio	Loans	ABR Loans	Loans	ABR Loans	Fee Rate
³ 3.00:1.00	2.75%	1.75%	2.75%	1.75%	0.500%
< 3.00:1.00 but ³ 2.00 to 1.00	2.50%	1.50%	2.50%	1.50%	0.375%
< 2.00 to 1.00 but 3 1.50:1.00	2.25%	1.25%	2.25%	1.25%	0.375%
< 1.50:1.00	2.00%	1.00%	2.00%	1.00%	0.375%

Changes in the Applicable Margin with respect to Loans or the Applicable Commitment Fee Rate resulting from changes in the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio shall become effective on the date on which financial statements are delivered to the Lenders pursuant to Section 6.1 and shall remain in effect until the next change to be effected pursuant to this paragraph. If any financial statements referred to above are not delivered within the time periods specified in Section 6.1, then, at the option of (and upon the delivery of notice (telephonic or otherwise) by) the Administrative Agent or the Required Lenders, until such financial statements are delivered, the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio as at the end of the fiscal period that would have been covered thereby shall for the purposes of this definition be deemed to be greater than 3.00 to 1.00. In addition, at all times while an Event of Default set forth in Section 8.1(a) or 8.1(f) shall have occurred and be continuing, the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio shall for the purposes of the Pricing Grid be deemed to be greater than 3.00 to 1.00.

"Prime Rate": as defined in the definition of "ABR."

"Property": any right or interest in or to property of any kind whatsoever, whether real, personal or mixed and whether tangible or intangible, including Capital Stock.

"Public Company Costs": costs relating to compliance with the provisions of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, as applicable to companies with equity or debt securities held by the public, the rules of national securities exchange companies with listed equity or debt securities, directors' compensation, fees and expense reimbursement, costs relating to investor relations, shareholder meetings and reports to shareholders or debtholders, directors and officers' insurance and other executive costs, legal and other professional fees, and listing fees.

"Public Information": as defined in Section 10.2(c).

"Public Lender": as defined in Section 10.2(c).

"Qualified Capital Stock": any Capital Stock that is not Disqualified Capital Stock.

"Rate Determination Notice": as defined in Section 2.22.

"Real Property": collectively, all right, title and interest of the Borrower or any other Subsidiary in and to any and all parcels of real property owned or operated by the Borrower or any other Subsidiary together with all improvements and appurtenant fixtures, easements and other property and rights incidental to the ownership, lease or operation thereof.

"Recovery Event": any settlement of or payment in respect of any Property or casualty insurance claim or any condemnation proceeding relating to any asset of the Borrower or any Domestic Subsidiary that is a Restricted Subsidiary, in an amount for each such event exceeding \$5,000,000.

- "Refinanced Revolving Commitments": as defined in Section 10.1(d).
- "Refinanced Term Loans": as defined in Section 10.1(c).
- "Refinancing": the repayment of Indebtedness under and termination of the Existing Credit Agreement on the Closing Date.
- "Refinancing Revolving Commitments": as defined in Section 10.1(d).
- "Refinancing Term Loans": as defined in Section 10.1(c).
- "Register": as defined in Section 10.6(b)(iv).
- "Regulation U": Regulation U of the Board as in effect from time to time.
- "Reimbursement Obligation": the obligation of the Borrower to reimburse an Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 3.5 for amounts drawn under Letters of Credit issued by such Issuing Lender.
- "Reinvestment Deferred Amount": with respect to any Reinvestment Event, the aggregate Net Cash Proceeds received by any Loan Party for its own account in connection therewith that are not applied to prepay the Term Loans pursuant to Section 2.12 as a result of the delivery of a Reinvestment Notice.
 - "Reinvestment Event": any Asset Sale or Recovery Event in respect of which a Loan Party has delivered a Reinvestment Notice.
- "Reinvestment Notice": a written notice signed on behalf of any Loan Party by a Responsible Officer stating that such Loan Party (directly or indirectly through a Subsidiary) intends and expects to use all or a specified portion of the Net Cash Proceeds of an Asset Sale or Recovery Event to acquire assets or make investments useful in the Business.
- "Reinvestment Prepayment Amount": with respect to any Reinvestment Event, the Reinvestment Deferred Amount (or the relevant portion thereof, as contemplated by clause (ii) of the definition of "Reinvestment Prepayment Date") relating thereto <u>less</u> any amount contractually committed by the applicable Loan Party (directly or indirectly through a Subsidiary) to be expended prior to the relevant Reinvestment Prepayment Date (a "<u>Committed Reinvestment Amount</u>"), or actually expended prior to such date, in each case to acquire assets or make investments useful in the Business.
- "Reinvestment Prepayment Date": with respect to any Reinvestment Event, the earlier of (i) the date occurring 12 months after such Reinvestment Event and (ii) with respect to any portion of a Reinvestment Deferred Amount, the date that is three Business Days following the date on which any Loan Party shall have determined not to acquire assets or make investments useful in the Business with such portion of such Reinvestment Deferred Amount.
- "Related Business Assets": assets (other than cash, Cash Equivalents or Permitted Liquid Investments) used or useful in a Permitted Business; provided that any assets received by the Borrower or a Restricted Subsidiary in exchange for assets transferred by the Borrower or a Restricted Subsidiary shall not be deemed to be Related Business Assets if they consist of securities of a Person, unless upon receipt of the securities of such Person, such Person would become a Restricted Subsidiary.

- "Release": any release, spill, emission, leaking, dumping, injection, pouring, deposit, disposal, discharge, dispersal, leaching or migration into or through the environment or within or upon any building, structure or facility.
- "Reorganization": with respect to any Multiemployer Plan, the condition that such plan is in reorganization within the meaning of Section 4241 of ERISA.
 - "Replaced Lender": as defined in Section 2.24.
- "Reportable Event": any of the events set forth in Section 4043(c) of ERISA, other than those events as to which the thirty day notice period is waived by the PBGC in accordance with the regulations thereunder.
 - "Representatives": as defined in Section 10.14.
- "Repricing Transaction": other than in connection with a transaction involving a Change of Control, any prepayment of the Initial Tranche B Term Loans using proceeds of Indebtedness incurred by the Borrower or one or more Subsidiaries from a substantially concurrent issuance or incurrence of secured, syndicated term loans with annual amortization of less than 5.0% provided by one or more banks, financial institutions or other Persons for which the Yield payable thereon (disregarding any performance or ratings based pricing grid that could result in a lower interest rate based on future performance) is lower than the Yield with respect to the Initial Tranche B Term Loans on the date of such optional prepayment or any amendment, amendment and restatement or any other modification of this Agreement that reduces the Yield with respect to any Initial Tranche B Term Loans; provided that the primary purpose of such prepayment, amendment, amendment and restatement or modification, as reasonably determined by the Borrower in good faith, is to refinance Initial Tranche B Term Loans at a lower interest rate.
- "Required Lenders": at any time, the holders of more than 50% of (a) until the Closing Date, the Commitments then in effect and (b) thereafter, the sum of (i) the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Term Loans then outstanding, (ii) the Revolving Commitments then in effect or, if the Revolving Commitments have been terminated, the Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding, (iii) the New Loan Commitments then in effect in respect of any New Facility that is a revolving credit facility or, if such New Loan Commitments have been terminated, the New Revolving Loans in respect thereof then outstanding and (iv) the Extended Revolving Commitments then in effect in respect of any Extended Revolving Facility or, if such Extended Revolving Commitments have been terminated, the Extended Loans in respect thereof then outstanding; provided, however, that determinations of the "Required Lenders" shall exclude any Commitments or Loans held by the Carlyle Fund, Parent, any subsidiary of Parent or Defaulting Lenders.
- "Required Prepayment Lenders": the holders of more than 50% of the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Term Loans; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that determinations of the "Required Prepayment Lenders" shall exclude any Term Loans held by the Carlyle Fund, Parent, any subsidiary of Parent or Defaulting Lenders.
- "Required Revolving Lenders": at any time, the holders of more than 50% of (a) until the Closing Date, the Commitments then in effect and (b) thereafter, the sum of (i) the Revolving Commitments then in effect or, if the Revolving Commitments have been terminated, the Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding, (ii) the New Loan Commitments then in effect in respect of any New Facility that is a revolving credit facility or, if such New Loan Commitments have been terminated, the New Revolving Loans in respect thereof then outstanding and (iii) the Extended Revolving

Commitments then in effect in respect of any Extended Revolving Facility or, if such Extended Revolving Commitments have been terminated, the Extended Loans in respect thereof then outstanding; provided, however, that determinations of the "Required Revolving Lenders" shall exclude any Revolving Commitments or Revolving Loans held by the Carlyle Fund, Parent, any subsidiary of Parent or Defaulting Lenders.

"Requirement of Law": as to any Person, the certificate of incorporation and by-laws or other organizational or governing documents of such Person, and any law, treaty, rule or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its Property or to which such Person or any of its Property is subject.

"Responsible Officer": the chief executive officer, president, chief financial officer (or similar title), controller or treasurer (or similar title) of the Borrower and, with respect to financial matters, the chief financial officer (or similar title), controller or treasurer (or similar title) of the Borrower.

"Restricted Payments": as defined in Section 7.6.

"Restricted Subsidiary": any Subsidiary of the Borrower which is not an Unrestricted Subsidiary.

"Revaluation Date": (a) the first Business Day of each calendar month, (b) each date of issuance of a Letter of Credit denominated in an Permitted Foreign Currency, (c) each date of an amendment of any such Letter of Credit having the effect of increasing the amount thereof and (d) each date of any payment by an Issuing Lender under any Letter of Credit denominated in a Permitted Foreign Currency.

"Revolving Commitment Increase": as defined in Section 2.25(a).

"Revolving Commitment Period": the period from and including the Closing Date to the Revolving Termination Date.

"Revolving Commitments": as to any Revolving Lender, the obligation of such Lender, if any, to make Revolving Loans and participate in Letters of Credit in an aggregate principal and/or face amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "Revolving Commitment" opposite such Lender's name on Schedule 2.1, or, as the case may be, in the Assignment and Assumption, Joinder Agreement or Lender Joinder Agreement pursuant to which such Lender became a party hereto, as the same may be changed from time to time pursuant to an Extension Amendment, an Increase Supplement or otherwise pursuant to the terms hereof. The aggregate amount of the Revolving Commitments as of the Closing Date is \$500,000,000.

"Revolving Extensions of Credit": as to any Revolving Lender at any time, an amount equal to the sum of, without duplication (a) the aggregate principal amount of all Revolving Loans held by such Lender then outstanding and (b) such Lender's Revolving Percentage of the L/C Obligations then outstanding.

"Revolving Facility": as defined in the definition of "Facility."

"Revolving Lender": each Lender that has a Revolving Commitment or that holds Revolving Loans.

- "Revolving Loans": as defined in Section 2.4(a).
- "Revolving Percentage": as to any Revolving Lender at any time, the percentage which such Lender's Revolving Commitment then constitutes of the aggregate Revolving Commitments or, at any time after the Revolving Commitments shall have expired or terminated, the percentage which such Revolving Lender's Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding constitutes of the aggregate Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding.
 - "Revolving Termination Date": December 31, 2017.
 - "Standard & Poor's Ratings Group, Inc., or any successor to the rating agency business thereof.
- "Screen": the relevant display page for the Eurocurrency Base Rate (as reasonably determined by the Administrative Agent) on the Bloomberg Information Service or any successor thereto; provided that if the Administrative Agent determines that there is no such relevant display page or otherwise in Bloomberg for the Eurocurrency Base Rate, "Screen" means such other comparable publicly available service for displaying the Eurocurrency Base Rate (as reasonably determined by the Administrative Agent).
 - "SEC": the Securities and Exchange Commission (or successors thereto or an analogous Governmental Authority).
 - "Section 2.26 Additional Amendment": as defined in Section 2.26(c).
- "Secured Parties": collectively, the Lenders, the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, any Issuing Lender, any other holder from time to time of any of the Obligations and, in each case, their respective successors and permitted assigns.
 - "Securities Act": the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.
 - "Security": as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.
- "Security Documents": the collective reference to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement and all other security documents (including any Mortgages) hereafter delivered to the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent purporting to grant a Lien on any Property of any Loan Party to secure the Obligations.
- "Significant Subsidiaries": Restricted Subsidiaries of the Borrower constituting, individually or in the aggregate (as if such Restricted Subsidiaries constituted a single Subsidiary), a "significant subsidiary" of the Borrower within the meaning of Rule 1-02 under Regulation S-X promulgated by the SEC, as in effect on the date hereof.
- "Single Employer Plan": any Plan (other than a Multiemployer Plan) subject to the provisions of Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code or Section 302 of ERISA and in respect of which any Loan Party or any Commonly Controlled Entity is (or, if such plan were terminated, would under Section 4069 of ERISA be deemed to be) an "employer" as defined in Section 3(5) of ERISA.
- "Solvent": with respect to any Person, as of any date of determination, (a) the amount of the "present fair saleable value" of the assets of such Person will, as of such date, exceed the amount of

all "liabilities of such Person, contingent or otherwise", as of such date, as such quoted terms are determined in accordance with applicable federal and state laws governing determinations of the solvency of debtors, (b) the present fair saleable value of the assets of such Person will, as of such date, be greater than the amount that will be required to pay the liability of such Person on its debts as such debts become absolute and matured, (c) such Person will not have, as of such date, an unreasonably small amount of capital with which to conduct its business and (d) such Person will be able to pay its debts as they mature. For purposes of this definition, (i) "debt" means liability on a "claim", (ii) "claim" means any (x) right to payment, whether or not such a right is reduced to judgment, liquidated, unliquidated, fixed, contingent, matured, unmatured, disputed, undisputed, legal, equitable, secured or unsecured or (y) right to an equitable remedy for breach of performance if such breach gives rise to a right to payment, whether or not such right to an equitable remedy is reduced to judgment, fixed, contingent, matured or unmatured, disputed, undisputed, secured or unsecured and (iii) except as otherwise provided by applicable law, the amount of "contingent liabilities" at any time shall be the amount thereof which, in light of all the facts and circumstances existing at such time, can reasonably be expected to become actual or matured liabilities.

"Special Purpose Entity": Booz Allen Hamilton Intellectual Property Holdings, LLC or any other Person formed or organized primarily for the purpose of holding trademarks, service marks, trade names, logos, slogans and/or internet domain names containing the mark "Booz" without the names "Allen" or "Hamilton" and licensing such marks to Booz & Company Inc. and its Affiliates.

"Specified Existing Tranche": as defined in Section 2.26(a).

"Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements": any Foreign Currency L/C Agreement (a) entered into by (i) the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor and (ii) any Person that was a Lender or any Affiliate thereof at the time such Foreign Currency L/C Agreement was entered into, as counterparty and (b) that has been designated by such Lender and the Borrower, by notice to the Administrative Agent, as a Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement. The designation of any Foreign Currency L/C Agreement as a Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement shall not create in favor of the Lender or Affiliate thereof that is a party thereto (or their successor or assigns) any rights in connection with the management or release of any Collateral or of the obligations of any Guarantor under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, all Foreign Currency L/C Agreements in existence on the Closing Date between the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor and any Lender, as listed on Schedule 1.1B, shall constitute Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements.

"Specified Hedge Agreement": any Hedge Agreement (a) entered into by (i) the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor and (ii) any Person that was a Lender or any Affiliate thereof at the time such Hedge Agreement was entered into, as counterparty and (b) that has been designated by such Lender and the Borrower, by notice to the Administrative Agent, as a Specified Hedge Agreement. The designation of any Hedge Agreement as a Specified Hedge Agreement shall not create in favor of the Lender or Affiliate thereof that is a party thereto (or their successors or assigns) any rights in connection with the management or release of any Collateral or of the obligations of any Guarantor under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, all Hedge Agreements in existence on the Closing Date between the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor and any Lender, as listed on Schedule 1.1C, shall constitute Specified Hedge Agreements.

"Sponsor": The Carlyle Group and any Affiliates thereof (but excluding any operating portfolio companies of the foregoing).

"Spot Rate": with respect to any currency, the rate determined by the applicable Issuing Lender to be the rate quoted by such Issuing Lender as the spot rate for the purchase by such Issuing

Lender of such currency with another currency through its principal foreign exchange trading office at approximately 11:00 a.m. on the date two Business Days prior to the date as of which the foreign exchange computation is made; provided that such Issuing Lender may obtain such spot rate from another financial institution designated by it if it does not have as of the date of determination a spot buying rate for any such currency; provided, further that such Issuing Lender may use such spot rate quoted on the date as of which the foreign exchange computation is made in the case of any Letter of Credit denominated in a Permitted Foreign Currency.

"Stated Maturity": with respect to any Indebtedness, the date specified in such Indebtedness as the fixed date on which the payment of principal of such Indebtedness is due and payable, including pursuant to any mandatory redemption provision (but excluding any provision providing for the re-purchase or repayment of such Indebtedness at the option of the holder thereof upon the happening of any contingency).

"Subsidiary": as to any Person, a corporation, partnership, limited liability company or other entity of which shares of stock or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power (other than stock or such other ownership interests having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) to elect a majority of the Board of Directors of such corporation, partnership or other entity are at the time owned, or the management of which is otherwise controlled, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, or both, by such Person; provided that any joint venture that is not required to be consolidated with the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries in accordance with GAAP shall not be deemed to be a "Subsidiary" for purposes hereof. Unless otherwise qualified, all references to a "Subsidiary" or to "Subsidiaries" in this Agreement shall refer to a direct or indirect Subsidiary or Subsidiaries of the Borrower.

"Subsidiary Guarantors": (a) each Domestic Subsidiary other than any Excluded Subsidiary and (b) any other Subsidiary of the Borrower that is a party to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"Supplemental Term Loan Commitments": as defined in Section 2.25(a).

"Syndication Agent": Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, in its capacity as syndication agent.

"<u>Taxes</u>": all present and future taxes, levies, imposts, duties, deductions, withholdings, assessments, fees or other charges now or hereafter imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by any Governmental Authority, including any interest, additions to tax or penalties applicable thereto.

"Term Lenders": the collective reference to the Tranche A Term Lenders and the Tranche B Term Lenders.

"Term Loans": the collective reference to the Tranche A Term Loans and the Tranche B Term Loans.

"<u>Test Period</u>": on any date of determination, the period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower (in each case taken as one accounting period) most recently ended on or prior to such date for which financial statements have been or are required to be delivered pursuant to Section 6.1.

"Tranche": (a) with respect to Term Loans or commitments, refers to whether such Term Loans or commitments are (1) Initial Tranche A Term Loans, (2) Initial Tranche B Term Loans, (3) New Term Loans with the same terms and conditions made on the same day, (4) Extended Term Loans (of the

same Extension Series) or (5) Refinancing Term Loans with the same terms and conditions made on the same day and (b) with respect to Revolving Loans or commitments, refers to whether such Revolving Loans are (1) Initial Revolving Commitments or Initial Revolving Loans, (2) New Revolving Commitments with the same terms and conditions made on the same day or Revolving Loans in respect thereof, (3) Extended Revolving Loans (of the same Extension Series) or (4) Refinancing Revolving Commitments with the same terms and conditions made on the same day or Revolving Loans in respect thereof.

"Tranche A Mandatory Prepayment Date": as defined in Section 2.12(e).

"Tranche A Prepayment Option Notice": as defined in Section 2.12(e).

"Tranche A Term Commitment": as to any Tranche A Term Lender, the obligation of such Tranche A Term Lender to make an Initial Tranche A Term Loan to the Borrower in the principal amount set forth under the heading "Tranche A Term Commitment" opposite such Tranche A Term Lender's name on Schedule 2.1 to this Agreement. The aggregate principal amount of the Tranche A Term Commitments as of the Closing Date is \$725,000,000.

"Tranche A Term Facility": as defined in the definition of "Facility."

"Tranche A Term Lender": each Lender that holds a Tranche A Term Loan.

"Tranche A Term Loans": the Initial Tranche A Term Loans, Inside Maturity New Term Loans or Extended Term Loans in respect of either of the foregoing, as the context may require.

"Tranche A Term Maturity Date": December 31, 2017.

"Tranche B Mandatory Prepayment Date": as defined in Section 2.12(e).

"Tranche B Prepayment Amount": as defined in Section 2.12(e).

"Tranche B Prepayment Option Notice": as defined in Section 2.12(e).

"Tranche B Term Commitment": as to any Tranche B Term Lender, the obligation of such Tranche B Term Lender to make an Initial Tranche B Term Loan to the Borrower in the principal amount set forth under the heading "Tranche B Term Commitment" opposite such Tranche B Term Lender's name on Schedule 2.1 to this Agreement. The aggregate principal amount of the Tranche B Term Commitments as of the Closing Date is \$1,025,000,000.

"Tranche B Term Facility": as defined in the definition of "Facility."

"Tranche B Term Lender": each Lender that holds a Tranche B Term Loan.

"Tranche B Term Loan": the Initial Tranche B Term Loans, New Term Loans (other than Inside Maturity New Term Loans) or Extended Term Loans in respect of either of the foregoing, as the context may require.

"Tranche B Term Maturity Date": July 31, 2019, the seven year anniversary of the Closing Date.

"Transferee": any Assignee or Participant.

"Trigger Date": as defined in Section 2.12(b).

"Type": as to any Loan, its nature as an ABR Loan or Eurocurrency Loan.

"United States": the United States of America.

"Unrestricted Cash": as at any date of determination, the aggregate amount of cash, Cash Equivalents and Permitted Liquid Investments included in the cash accounts that would be listed on the consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries as at such date, to the extent such cash, Cash Equivalents and Permitted Liquid Investments are not (a) subject to a Lien securing any Indebtedness or other obligations, other than (i) the Obligations or (ii) any such other Indebtedness that is subject to the Intercreditor Agreement or any Other Intercreditor Agreement or (b) classified as "restricted" (unless so classified solely because of any provision under the Loan Documents or any other agreement or instrument governing other Indebtedness that is subject to the Intercreditor Agreement or any Other Intercreditor Agreement or any Other Intercreditor Agreement).

"Unrestricted Subsidiary": (i) any Subsidiary of the Borrower designated as such and listed on Schedule 4.14 on the Closing Date and (ii) any Subsidiary of the Borrower that is designated by a resolution of the Board of Directors of the Borrower as an Unrestricted Subsidiary, but only to the extent that, in the case of each of clauses (i) and (ii), such Subsidiary: (a) has no Indebtedness other than Non-Recourse Debt; (b) is not party to any agreement, contract, arrangement or understanding with the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary unless (x) the terms of any such agreement, contract, arrangement or understanding are no less favorable to the Borrower or such Restricted Subsidiary than those that might be obtained at the time from Persons who are not Affiliates of the Borrower or (y) the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary would be permitted to enter into such agreement, contract, arrangement or understanding with an Unrestricted Subsidiary pursuant to Section 7.9; (c) is a Person with respect to which neither the Borrower nor any of the Restricted Subsidiaries has any direct or indirect obligation (x) to subscribe for additional Capital Stock or warrants, options or other rights to acquire Capital Stock or (y) to maintain or preserve such Person's financial condition or to cause such Person to achieve any specified levels of operating results, unless, in each case, the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary would be permitted to incur any such obligation with respect to an Unrestricted Subsidiary pursuant to Section 7.7; and (d) does not guarantee or otherwise provide credit support after the time of such designation for any Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, in the case of clauses (a), (b) and (c), except to the extent not otherwise prohibited by Section 7; provided that after giving effect to any such designation of a Domestic Subsidiary, the combined Consolidated EBITDA of Domestic Subsidiaries that are Unrestricted Subsidiaries for the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 does not exceed 5% of the Consolidated EBITDA of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1. If, at any time, any Unrestricted Subsidiary would fail to meet the foregoing requirements as an Unrestricted Subsidiary, it shall thereafter cease to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary for purposes hereof. Subject to the foregoing, the Borrower may at any time designate any Unrestricted Subsidiary to be a Restricted Subsidiary or any Restricted Subsidiary to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary; provided that (i) such designation shall only be permitted if no Default or Event of Default would be in existence following such designation and after giving effect to such designation the Borrower shall be in pro forma compliance with the financial covenants set forth in Section 7.1 as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1, (ii) any designation of an Unrestricted Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary shall be deemed to be an incurrence of Indebtedness by a Restricted Subsidiary of any outstanding Indebtedness of such Unrestricted Subsidiary and (iii) any designation of a Restricted

Subsidiary as an Unrestricted Subsidiary shall be deemed to be an Investment in an Unrestricted Subsidiary and shall reduce amounts available for Investments in Unrestricted Subsidiaries permitted by Section 7.7 in an amount equal to the Fair Market Value of the Subsidiary so designated; <u>provided</u> that the Borrower may subsequently redesignate any such Unrestricted Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary so long as the Borrower does not subsequently re-designate such Restricted Subsidiary as an Unrestricted Subsidiary for a period of the succeeding four fiscal quarters.

"US Lender": as defined in Section 2.20(e).

"USA Patriot Act": as defined in Section 10.18.

"Yield": on any date on which the "Yield" is required to be calculated hereunder will be the internal rate of return on the Initial Tranche B Term Loans or any new syndicated loans, as applicable, determined by the Administrative Agent in consultation with the Borrower utilizing (a) the greater of (i) if applicable, any "LIBOR floor" applicable to the Initial Tranche B Term Loans or any new syndicated loans, as applicable, on such date and (ii) the price of a LIBOR swap-equivalent maturing on the earlier of (x) the date that is four years following such date and (y) the final maturity date of the Initial Tranche B Term Loans or any new syndicated loans, as applicable; (b) the Applicable Margin for the Initial Tranche B Term Loans or any new syndicated loans, as applicable (after giving effect to any original issue discount or upfront fees paid to the market (but excluding commitment, arrangement, structuring or other fees in respect of the Initial Tranche B Term Loans or any new syndicated loans, as applicable, that are not generally shared with the relevant Lenders) in respect of the Initial Tranche B Term Loans or any new syndicated loans, as applicable, calculated based on an assumed four year average life to maturity).

1.2 Other Definitional Provisions.

- (a) Unless otherwise specified therein, all terms defined in this Agreement shall have the defined meanings when used in the other Loan Documents or any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto.
- (b) As used herein and in the other Loan Documents, and any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto, (i) accounting terms relating to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries not defined in Section 1.1 and accounting terms partly defined in Section 1.1, to the extent not defined, shall have the respective meanings given to them under GAAP, (ii) the words "include," "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation," and (iii) references to agreements or other Contractual Obligations shall, unless otherwise specified, be deemed to refer to such agreements or Contractual Obligations as amended, supplemented, restated or otherwise modified from time to time.
- (c) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import, when used in this Agreement, shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement, and Annex, Section, Schedule and Exhibit references are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified.
 - (d) The term "license" shall include sub-license. The term "documents" includes any and all documents whether in physical or electronic form.
 - (e) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.

- (f) Notwithstanding any other provision contained herein, all terms of an accounting or financial nature used herein shall be construed, and all computations of amounts and ratios referred to herein shall be made (i) without giving effect to any election under Accounting Standards Codification 825-10-25 (or any other Accounting Standards Codification or Financial Accounting Standard having a similar result or effect) to value any Indebtedness or other liabilities of the Borrower or any Subsidiary at "fair value", as defined therein, and (ii) without giving effect to any treatment of Indebtedness in respect of convertible debt instruments under Accounting Standards Codification 470-20 (or any other Accounting Standards Codification or Financial Accounting Standard having a similar result or effect) to value any such Indebtedness in a reduced or bifurcated manner as described therein, and such Indebtedness shall at all times be valued at the full stated principal amount thereof.
- 1.3 <u>Pro Forma Calculations</u>. (i) Any calculation to be determined on a "<u>pro forma</u>" basis, after giving "<u>pro forma</u>" effect to certain transactions or pursuant to words of similar import and (ii) the Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage Ratio, the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio and the Consolidated Net Interest Coverage Ratio, in each case, shall be calculated as follows:
 - (a) for purposes of making the computation referred to above, in the event that the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary incurs, assumes, guarantees, redeems, retires or extinguishes any Indebtedness subsequent to the commencement of the period for which such ratio is being calculated but on or prior to or substantially concurrently with the event for which the calculation is made (a "Calculation Date"), then except as otherwise set forth in clauses (d) and (e) below, such calculation shall be made giving pro forma effect to such incurrence, assumption, guarantee, redemption, retirement or extinguishment of Indebtedness as if the same had occurred at the beginning of the applicable Test Period; provided that for purposes of making the computation of Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage or Consolidated Net Total Leverage for the computation of Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage Ratio or Consolidated Net Total Leverage, as applicable, shall be Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage or Consolidated Net Total Leverage as of the date the relevant action is being taken giving pro forma effect to any redemption, retirement or extinguishment of Indebtedness in connection with such event;
 - (b) for purposes of making the computation referred to above, if any Investments, Dispositions or designations of Unrestricted Subsidiaries or Restricted Subsidiaries are made (or committed to be made pursuant to a definitive agreement) subsequent to the commencement of the period for which such calculation is being made but on or prior to or simultaneously with the relevant Calculation Date, then such calculation shall be made giving pro forma effect to such Investments, Dispositions and designations as if the same had occurred at the beginning of the applicable Test Period in a manner consistent, where applicable, with the pro forma adjustments set forth in clause (j) of and the last proviso of the first sentence of the definition of "Consolidated EBITDA." If since the beginning of such period any Person that subsequently became a Restricted Subsidiary or was merged with or into the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries since the beginning of such period shall have made any Investment or Disposition that would have required adjustment pursuant to this provision, then such calculation shall be made giving pro forma effect thereto for such Test Period as if such Investment or Disposition had occurred at the beginning of the applicable Test Period;
 - (c) for purposes of determining any financial ratio or making any financial covenant calculation for any period or a portion of a period prior to the first delivery of financial statements pursuant to Section 6.1, the Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage Ratio, the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio and the Consolidated Net Interest Coverage Ratio shall be determined

based on the most recent financial statements of the Borrower that have been furnished pursuant to Section 6.1(a) or (b) of the Existing Credit Agreement and this Agreement, and the levels for the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio and the Consolidated Net Interest Coverage Ratio shall be the levels set forth in Sections 7.1(a) and (b) of this Agreement for the fiscal period ended September 30, 2012;

- (d) for purposes of calculating the principal amount of Indebtedness permitted to be incurred pursuant to either Section 2.25(a) or Section 7.2(i)(i), in each case, in reliance of clause (b) of the definition of "Maximum Incremental Facilities Amount," any <u>pro forma</u> calculation of the Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage Ratio shall not give effect to any other incurrence of Indebtedness on the date of determination pursuant to any other clause or sub-clause of Section 7.2; and
- (e) for purposes of calculating the amount of Liens permitted to be incurred pursuant to either (x) (solely with respect to Indebtedness incurred pursuant to Section 2.25(a) in reliance of clause (b) of the definition of "Maximum Incremental Facilities Amount") Section 7.3(h) or (y) (solely with respect to Indebtedness incurred pursuant to Section 7.2(i)(i) in reliance of clause (b) of the definition of "Maximum Incremental Facilities Amount") Section 7.3(g), any <u>pro forma</u> calculation of the Consolidated Net Senior Secured Leverage Ratio shall not give effect to any other incurrence of Liens on the date of determination pursuant to any other clause or sub-clause of Section 7.3;

<u>provided</u> that notwithstanding the foregoing, when calculating the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio or the Consolidated Net Interest Coverage Ratio, as applicable, for purposes of (i) determining the Applicable Margin, (ii) determining the Applicable Commitment Fee Rate and (iii) determining actual compliance (and not <u>pro_forma</u>

- 1.4 Exchange Rates; Currency Equivalents. The applicable Issuing Lender shall determine the Spot Rates as of each Revaluation Date to be used for calculating Dollar Equivalent amounts of the face amount of Letters of Credit denominated in Permitted Foreign Currencies and of L/C Disbursements in respect thereof. Such Spot Rates shall become effective as of such Revaluation Date and shall be the Spot Rates employed in converting any amounts between the applicable currencies until the next Revaluation Date to occur. Each applicable Issuing Lender shall notify the Administrative Agent and the Borrower on each Revaluation Date of the Spot Rates determined by it and the related Dollar Equivalent of L/C Obligations then outstanding. Solely for purposes of Sections 2 and 3 and related definitional provisions to the extent used in such Sections, the applicable amount of any currency (other than Dollars) for purposes of the Loan Documents shall be such Dollar Equivalent amount as so determined by the applicable L/C Issuer and notified to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent in accordance with this Section 1.4.
- 1.5 Letter of Credit Amounts. Unless otherwise specified herein, the amount of a Letter of Credit at any time shall be deemed to be the stated amount of such Letter of Credit in effect at such time; provided, however, that with respect to any Letter of Credit that, by its terms or the terms of the Application or any other document, agreement or instrument entered into by the applicable Issuing Lender and the Borrower with respect thereto, provides for one or more automatic increases in the stated amount thereof, the amount of such Letter of Credit shall be deemed to be the maximum stated amount of such Letter of Credit after giving effect to all such increases, whether or not such maximum stated amount is in effect at such time.

SECTION 2. AMOUNT AND TERMS OF COMMITMENTS

- 2.1 <u>Term Commitments</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, (a) each Tranche A Term Lender severally agrees to make a term loan (an "<u>Initial Tranche A Term Loan</u>") in Dollars to the Borrower on the Closing Date in an amount which will not exceed the amount of the Tranche A Term Commitment of such Lender, and (b) each Tranche B Term Lender severally agrees to make a term loan (an "<u>Initial Tranche B Term Loan</u>") in Dollars to the Borrower on the Closing Date in an amount which will not exceed the amount of the Tranche B Term Commitment of such Lender. The aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Term Loans for all purposes of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall be the stated principal amount thereof outstanding from time to time. The Term Loans may from time to time be Eurocurrency Loans or ABR Loans, as determined by the Borrower and notified to the Administrative Agent in accordance with Sections 2.2 and 2.13.
- 2.2 <u>Procedure for Initial Term Loan Borrowing</u>. The Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent irrevocable written notice (which notice must be received by the Administrative Agent one Business Day prior to the anticipated Closing Date) requesting that the Term Lenders make the Initial Term Loans on the Closing Date and specifying the amount to be borrowed and the requested Interest Period, if applicable. Upon receipt of such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Term Lender thereof. Not later than 11:00 A.M., New York City time, on the Closing Date each Term Lender shall make available to the Administrative Agent at the Funding Office an amount in immediately available funds equal to the Initial Term Loan or Initial Term Loans to be made by such Lender. The Administrative Agent shall credit the account designated in writing by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent with the aggregate of the amounts made available to the Administrative Agent by the Term Lenders in immediately available funds.

2.3 Repayment of Term Loans.

(a) The Initial Tranche A Term Loan of each Tranche A Term Lender shall be payable on each date set forth below in an amount set forth opposite such date (expressed as a percentage of the stated principal amount of the Initial Tranche A Term Loans funded on the Closing Date) (which installments shall, to the extent applicable, be reduced as a result of the application of prepayments in accordance with the order of priority set forth in Section 2.18(b), or be increased as a result of any increase in the amount of Initial Tranche A Term Loans pursuant to Supplemental Term Loan Commitments (such increased amortization payments to be calculated in the same manner (and on the same basis) as the schedule set forth below for the Initial Tranche A Term Loans made as of the Closing Date)), with the remaining balance thereof payable on the Tranche A Term Maturity Date.

<u>Date</u>	Amount
December 31, 2012	1.25%
March 31, 2013	1.25%
June 30, 2013	1.25%
September 30, 2013	1.25%
December 31, 2013	1.875%
March 31, 2014	1.875%
June 30, 2014	1.875%
September 30, 2014	1.875%
December 31, 2014	2.5%
March 31, 2015	2.5%
June 30, 2015	2.5%
September 30, 2015	2.5%
December 31, 2015	3.125%

<u>Date</u>	Amount
March 31, 2016	3.125%
June 30, 2016	3.125%
September 30, 2016	3.125%
December 31, 2016	13%
March 31, 2017	13%
June 30, 2017	13%
September 30, 2017	13%
December 31, 2017	13%

(b) The Initial Tranche B Term Loan of each Tranche B Term Lender shall be payable in equal consecutive quarterly installments, commencing on December 31, 2012, on the last Business Day of each March, June, September and December following the Closing Date in an amount equal to one quarter of one percent (0.25%) of the stated principal amount of the Initial Tranche B Term Loans funded on the Closing Date (which installments shall, to the extent applicable, be reduced as a result of the application of prepayments in accordance with the order of priority set forth in Section 2.18(b), or be increased as a result of any increase in the amount of Initial Tranche B Term Loans pursuant to Supplemental Term Loan Commitments (such increased amortization payments to be calculated in the same manner (and on the same basis) as the schedule set forth below for the Initial Tranche B Term Loans made as of the Closing Date)), with the remaining balance thereof payable on the Tranche B Term Maturity Date.

2.4 Revolving Commitments.

- (a) Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each Revolving Lender severally agrees to make revolving credit loans ("Revolving Loans") in Dollars to the Borrower from time to time during the Revolving Commitment Period in an aggregate principal amount at any one time outstanding which when added to such Lender's Revolving Percentage of the L/C Obligations then outstanding, does not exceed the amount of such Lender's Revolving Commitment. During the Revolving Commitment Period, the Borrower may use the Revolving Commitments by borrowing, prepaying the Revolving Loans in whole or in part, and reborrowing, all in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof. The Revolving Loans may from time to time be Eurocurrency Loans or ABR Loans, as determined by the Borrower and notified to the Administrative Agent in accordance with Sections 2.5 and 2.13.
 - (b) The Borrower shall repay all outstanding Revolving Loans made to it on the Revolving Termination Date.
- 2.5 <u>Procedure for Revolving Loan Borrowing</u>. The Borrower may borrow under the Revolving Commitments during the Revolving Commitment Period on any Business Day; <u>provided</u> that the Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent irrevocable written notice (which notice must be received by the Administrative Agent (i) in the case of Eurocurrency Loans, prior to 12:00 Noon, New York City time, three Business Days prior to the requested Borrowing Date or (ii) in the case of ABR Loans, prior to 12:00 Noon, New York City time, on the proposed Borrowing Date), specifying (x) the amount and Type of Revolving Loans to be borrowed, (y) the requested Borrowing Date and (z) in the case of Eurocurrency Loans, the respective amounts of each such Type of Loan and the respective lengths of the initial Interest Period therefor. Each borrowing by the Borrower under the Revolving Commitments shall be in an amount equal to (x) in the case of ABR Loans, \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$100,000 in excess thereof (or, if the then aggregate Available Revolving Commitments are less than \$1,000,000, such lesser amount) and (y) in the case of Eurocurrency Loans, \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$500,000 in excess thereof. Upon receipt of any such notice from the Borrower, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Revolving Lender thereof. Each Revolving Lender will

make the amount of its <u>pro rata</u> share of each borrowing available to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Borrower at the Funding Office prior to 11:00 A.M. (or, in the case of ABR Loans being made pursuant to a notice delivered on the proposed Borrowing Date, 3:00 P.M.), New York City time, on the Borrowing Date requested by the Borrower in funds immediately available to the Administrative Agent. Such borrowing will then be made available to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent crediting the account designated in writing by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent with the aggregate of the amounts made available to the Administrative Agent by such Revolving Lenders and in like funds as received by the Administrative Agent. If no election as to the Type of a Revolving Loan is specified, then the requested Loan shall be an ABR Loan. If no Interest Period is specified with respect to any requested Eurocurrency Loan, the Borrower shall be deemed to have selected an Interest Period of one month's duration.

2.6 [Reserved].

2.7 Defaulting Lenders.

- (a) <u>Defaulting Lender Cure</u>. If the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and each Issuing Lender agree in writing that a Lender is no longer a Defaulting Lender, the Administrative Agent will so notify the parties hereto, whereupon as of the effective date specified in such notice and subject to any conditions set forth therein (which may include arrangements with respect to any cash collateral), that Lender will, to the extent applicable, purchase at par that portion of outstanding Loans of the other Lenders or take such other actions as the Administrative Agent may determine to be necessary to cause the Loans and funded and unfunded participations in Letters of Credit to be held pro rata by the Lenders in accordance with the Commitments under the applicable Facility (without giving effect to Section 3.4(d)), whereupon such Lender will cease to be a Defaulting Lender; <u>provided</u> that no adjustments will be made retroactively with respect to fees accrued or payments made by or on behalf of the Borrower while that Lender was a Defaulting Lender; and <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that except to the extent otherwise expressly agreed by the affected parties, no change hereunder from Defaulting Lender to Lender will constitute a waiver or release of any claim of any party hereunder arising from that Lender's having been a Defaulting Lender.
- (b) <u>Defaulting Lender Waterfall</u>. Any payment of principal, interest or other amounts (other than the payment of (i) commitment fees under Section 2.9, (ii) default interest under Section 2.15(c) and (iii) Letter of Credit fees under Section 3.3, which in each case shall be applied pursuant to the provisions of those Sections) received by the Administrative Agent for the account of any Defaulting Lender (whether voluntary or mandatory, at maturity, pursuant to Section 8 or otherwise) shall be applied by the Administrative Agent as follows: *first*, to the payment of any amounts owing by such Defaulting Lender to the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 9.7; *second*, to the payment on a pro rata basis of any amounts owing by such Defaulting Lender (without duplication of the application of any cash collateral provided by the Borrower pursuant to Section 3.4(d)) to any Issuing Lender hereunder; *third*, to be held as security for any L/C Shortfall (without duplication of any cash collateral provided by the Borrower pursuant to Section 3.4(d)) in a cash collateral account to be established by, and under the sole dominion and control of, the Administrative Agent; *fourth*, as the Borrower may request (so long as no Default exists), to the funding of any Loan in respect of which such Defaulting Lender has failed to fund its portion thereof as required by this Agreement; *fifth*, if so determined by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower, to be held in a deposit account and released in order to satisfy such Defaulting Lender's potential future funding obligations with respect to Loans under this Agreement; *sixth*, to the payment of any amounts owing to the Lenders or the Issuing Lenders as a result of any final non-appealable judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction obtained by any Lender or the Issuing Lenders against such Defaulting Lender as a result of such Defaulting Lender's breach of its obligations under this Agreement; *seventh*, so long as no Default exists, to the payment of any amounts owin

any final non-appealable judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction obtained by the Borrower against such Defaulting Lender as a result of such Defaulting Lender's breach of its obligations under this Agreement; and *eighth*, to such Defaulting Lender or as otherwise directed by a court of competent jurisdiction; provided that if (x) such payment is a payment of the principal amount of any Loans or L/C Disbursements in respect of which such Defaulting Lender has not fully funded its appropriate share, and (y) such Loans were made or the related Letters of Credit were issued at a time when the conditions set forth in Section 5.2 were satisfied or waived, such payment shall be applied solely to pay the Loans of, and L/C Disbursements owed to, all Non-Defaulting Lenders on a pro rata basis prior to being applied to the payment of any Loans of, or L/C Disbursements owed to, such Defaulting Lender until such time as all Loans and funded and unfunded participations in L/C Obligations are held by the Lenders pro rata in accordance with the Commitments under the applicable Facility without giving effect to Section 3.4(d). Any payments, prepayments or other amounts paid or payable to a Defaulting Lender that are applied (or held) to pay amounts owed by a Defaulting Lender or to be held as security in a cash collateral account pursuant to this Section 2.7(b) shall be deemed paid to and redirected by such Defaulting Lender and shall satisfy the Borrower's payment obligation in respect thereof in full, and each Lender irrevocably consents hereto.

2.8 Repayment of Loans.

- (a) The Borrower hereby unconditionally promises to pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of the appropriate Revolving Lender or Term Lender, as the case may be, (i) the then unpaid principal amount of each Revolving Loan of such Revolving Lender made to the Borrower outstanding on the Revolving Termination Date (or on such earlier date on which the Loans become due and payable pursuant to Section 8.1) and (ii) the principal amount of each outstanding Term Loan of such Term Lender made to the Borrower in installments according to the applicable amortization schedule set forth in Section 2.3 (or on such earlier date on which the Loans become due and payable pursuant to Section 8.1). The Borrower hereby further agrees to pay interest on the unpaid principal amount of the Loans made to the Borrower from time to time outstanding from the date made until payment in full thereof at the rates per annum, and on the dates, set forth in Section 2.15.
- (b) Each Lender shall maintain in accordance with its usual practice an account or accounts evidencing indebtedness of the Borrower to such Lender resulting from each Loan of such Lender from time to time, including the amounts of principal and interest payable and paid to such Lender from time to time under this Agreement.
- (c) The Administrative Agent, on behalf of the Borrower, shall maintain the Register pursuant to Section 10.6(b)(iv), and a subaccount therein for each Lender, in which shall be recorded (i) the amount of each Loan made hereunder and any Note evidencing such Loan, the Type of such Loan and each Interest Period applicable thereto, (ii) the amount of any principal, interest and fees, as applicable, due and payable or to become due and payable from the Borrower to each Lender hereunder and (iii) the amount of any sum received by the Administrative Agent hereunder from the Borrower and each Lender's share thereof.
- (d) The entries made in the Register and the accounts of each Lender maintained pursuant to Section 2.8(c) shall, to the extent permitted by applicable law, be presumptively correct absent demonstrable error of the existence and amounts of the obligations of the Borrower therein recorded; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the failure of the Administrative Agent or any Lender to maintain the Register or any such account, or any error therein, shall not in any manner affect the obligation of the Borrower to repay (with applicable interest) the Loans made to the Borrower by such Lender in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

2.9 Commitment Fees, etc.

- (a) The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of each Revolving Lender a commitment fee, in Dollars, for the period from and including the Closing Date to the last day of the Revolving Commitment Period, computed at the Applicable Commitment Fee Rate on the actual daily amount of the Available Revolving Commitment of such Lender during the period for which payment is made, payable quarterly in arrears on each Fee Payment Date; provided that (i) any commitment fee accrued with respect to any of the Revolving Commitments of a Defaulting Lender during the period prior to the time such Lender became a Defaulting Lender and unpaid at such time shall not be payable by the Borrower so long as such Lender shall be a Defaulting Lender except to the extent that such commitment fee shall otherwise have been due and payable by the Borrower prior to such time and (ii) no commitment fee shall accrue on any of the Revolving Commitments of a Defaulting Lender so long as such Lender shall be a Defaulting Lender.
- (b) The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent the fees in the amounts and on the dates as set forth in any fee agreements with the Administrative Agent.

2.10 <u>Termination or Reduction of Revolving Commitments.</u>

- (a) The Borrower shall have the right, upon not less than two Business Days' notice to the Administrative Agent, to terminate the Revolving Commitments or, from time to time, to reduce the amount of the Revolving Commitments; provided that no such termination or reduction of Revolving Commitments shall be permitted if, after giving effect thereto and to any prepayments of the Revolving Loans made on the effective date thereof, the total Revolving Extensions of Credit would exceed the total Revolving Commitments. Any such partial reduction shall be in an amount equal to \$1,000,000, or a whole multiple of \$500,000 in excess thereof, and shall reduce permanently the Revolving Commitments then in effect. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Borrower may rescind any notice of termination under this Section 2.10 if the notice of such termination stated that such notice was conditioned upon the occurrence or non-occurrence of a transaction or the receipt of a replacement of all, or a portion, of the Revolving Commitments outstanding at such time, in which case such notice may be revoked by the Borrower (by written notice to the Administrative Agent on or prior to the specified date) if such condition is not satisfied.
- (b) Upon the incurrence by the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of any Permitted Refinancing Obligations in respect of Revolving Commitments or Revolving Loans, the Revolving Commitments designated by the Borrower to be terminated in connection therewith shall be automatically permanently reduced by an amount equal to 100% of the aggregate principal amount of commitments under such Permitted Refinancing Obligations and any outstanding Revolving Loans in respect of such terminated Revolving Commitments shall be repaid in full.

2.11 Optional Prepayments.

(a) The Borrower may at any time and from time to time prepay the Revolving Loans or any Tranche of Term Loans, in whole or in part, without premium or penalty except as specifically provided in Section 2.11(b), upon irrevocable written notice delivered to the Administrative Agent no later than 12:00 Noon, New York City time, (i) three Business Days prior thereto, in the case of Eurocurrency Loans that are Revolving Loans or Term Loans, (ii) one Business Day prior thereto, in the case of ABR Loans that are Revolving Loans, which notice shall specify (x) the date and amount of prepayment, (y) whether the prepayment is of Revolving Loans or a Tranche of Term Loans and (z) whether the prepayment is of Eurocurrency Loans or ABR Loans; provided that if a Eurocurrency Loan is prepaid on any day other

than the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, the Borrower shall also pay any amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.21. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof. If any such notice is given, the amount specified in such notice shall be due and payable on the date specified therein (provided that any such notice may state that such notice is conditioned upon the occurrence or non-occurrence of any transaction or the receipt of proceeds to be used for such payment, in each case specified therein (including the effectiveness of other credit facilities), in which case such notice may be revoked by the Borrower (by written notice to the Administrative Agent on or prior to the specified effective date) if such condition is not satisfied), together with (except in the case of Revolving Loans that are ABR Loans) accrued interest to such date on the amount prepaid. Partial prepayments of Term Loans and of Revolving Loans shall be in an aggregate principal amount of (i) \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$100,000 in excess thereof (in the case of prepayments of ABR Loans) or (ii) \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$500,000 in excess thereof (in the case of prepayments of Eurocurrency Loans), and in each case shall be subject to the provisions of Section 2.18.

(b) Any prepayment made pursuant to this Section 2.11 or Section 2.12(a) of the Initial Tranche B Term Loans as a result of a Repricing Transaction shall be accompanied by a prepayment fee, which shall initially be 1% of the aggregate principal amount prepaid and shall decline to 0% on and after the first anniversary of the Closing Date.

(c) [RESERVED]

(d) In connection with any optional prepayments by the Borrower of the Term Loans pursuant to this Section 2.11, such prepayments shall be applied on a pro rata basis to the then outstanding Term Loans being prepaid irrespective of whether such outstanding Term Loans are ABR Loans or Eurocurrency Loans.

2.12 Mandatory Prepayments.

- (a) Unless the Required Prepayment Lenders shall otherwise agree, if any Indebtedness (excluding any Indebtedness incurred in accordance with Section 7.2, other than Permitted Refinancing Obligations in respect of Term Loans) shall be incurred by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary, an amount equal to 100% of the Net Cash Proceeds thereof shall be applied not later than one Business Day after the date of receipt of such Net Cash Proceeds toward the prepayment of the Term Loans as set forth in Section 2.12(d).
- (b) Unless the Required Prepayment Lenders shall otherwise agree, if on any date the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary shall for its own account receive Net Cash Proceeds from any Asset Sale or Recovery Event then, unless a Reinvestment Notice shall be delivered to the Administrative Agent in respect thereof, such Net Cash Proceeds shall be applied not later than 10 Business Days after such date toward the prepayment of the Term Loans as set forth in Section 2.12(d); provided that, notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) on each Reinvestment Prepayment Date, the Term Loans shall be prepaid as set forth in Section 2.12(d) by an amount equal to the Reinvestment Prepayment Amount with respect to the relevant Reinvestment Event and (ii) on the date (the "Trigger Date") that is six months after any such Reinvestment Prepayment Date, the Term Loans shall be prepaid as set forth in Section 2.12(d) by an amount equal to the portion of any Committed Reinvestment Amount with respect to the relevant Reinvestment Event not actually expended by such Trigger Date.
- (c) Unless the Required Prepayment Lenders shall otherwise agree, if, for any fiscal year of the Borrower commencing with the fiscal year ending March 31, 2014, there shall be Excess Cash Flow, the Borrower shall, on the relevant Excess Cash Flow Application Date, apply an amount equal to

- (i) the Excess Cash Flow Percentage of such Excess Cash Flow minus (ii) the aggregate amount of all prepayments of Revolving Loans to the extent accompanied by permanent optional reductions of the Revolving Commitments, and all optional prepayments of Term Loans (x) during such fiscal year (which, in any event, shall not include any designated prepayment pursuant to clause (y) below) and (y) during the period beginning with the day following the last day of such fiscal year and ending on the Excess Cash Flow Application Date and stated by the Borrower to be prepaid pursuant to this Section 2.12(c)(ii)(y), in each case other than to the extent any such prepayment is funded with the proceeds of long-term Indebtedness, toward the prepayment of Term Loans as set forth in Section 2.12(d). Each such prepayment shall be made on a date (an "Excess Cash Flow Application Date") no later than ten days after the date on which the financial statements referred to in Section 6.1(a), for the fiscal year with respect to which such prepayment is made, are required to be delivered to the Lenders.
- (d) Amounts to be applied in connection with prepayments pursuant to this Section 2.12 shall be applied to the prepayment of the Term Loans in accordance with Section 2.18(b) until paid in full. In connection with any mandatory prepayments by the Borrower of the Term Loans pursuant to this Section 2.12, such prepayments shall be applied on a pro rata basis to the then outstanding Term Loans being prepaid irrespective of whether such outstanding Term Loans are ABR Loans or Eurocurrency Loans and with respect to prepayments pursuant to Section 2.12(b) such Net Cash Proceeds may be applied, along with such prepayment of Term Loans (to the extent the Borrower elects, or is required by the terms thereof), to purchase, redeem or repay any Pari Passu Debt, pursuant to the agreements governing such other Indebtedness, on not more than a pro rata basis with respect to such prepayments of Term Loans; provided that if no Lender exercises the right to waive a given mandatory prepayment of the Term Loans pursuant to Section 2.12(e), then, with respect to such mandatory prepayment, the amount of such mandatory prepayment shall be applied first to Term Loans that are ABR Loans to the full extent thereof before application to Term Loans that are Eurocurrency Loans in a manner that minimizes the amount of any payments required to be made by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.21. Each prepayment of the Term Loans under this Section 2.12 shall be accompanied by accrued interest to the date of such prepayment on the amount prepaid.
- (e) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Section 2.12 or 2.18, with respect to the amount of any mandatory prepayment pursuant to Section 2.12(b) or (c) that is allocated to Tranche B Term Loans (such amount, the "Tranche B Prepayment Amount"), the Borrower will, in lieu of applying such amount to the prepayment of Tranche B Term Loans as provided in paragraph (d) above, on the date specified in this Section 2.12 for such prepayment, give the Administrative Agent telephonic notice (promptly confirmed in writing) requesting that the Administrative Agent prepare and provide to each Tranche B Term Lender (which, for avoidance of doubt, includes each New Term Lender and Extended Lender holding Tranche B Term Loans) a notice (each, a "Tranche B Prepayment Option Notice") as described below. As promptly as practicable after receiving such notice from the Borrower, the Administrative Agent will send to each Tranche B Term Lender a Tranche B Prepayment Option Notice, which shall be in the form of Exhibit I (or such other form approved by the Administrative Agent), and shall include an offer by the Borrower to prepay, on the date (each a "Tranche B Mandatory Prepayment Date") that is ten Business Days after the date of the Tranche B Prepayment Option Notice, the Tranche B Term Loans of such Lender by an amount equal to the portion of the Tranche B Prepayment Amount indicated in such Lender's Tranche B Prepayment Option Notice as being applicable to such Lender's Tranche B Term Loans. Each Tranche B Term Lender may reject all or a portion of its Tranche B Prepayment Amount by providing written notice to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower no later than 5:00 p.m. (New York City time) five Business Days after such Tranche B Term Lender's receipt of the Tranche B Prepayment Option Notice (which notice shall specify the principal amount of the Tranche B Prepayment Amount to be rejected by such Lender) (such rejected amounts collectively, the "Declined Tranche B Amount"); provided that any Tranche B Term Lender's

Prepayment Option Notice and the amount to be prepaid in respect of Tranche B Term Loans held by such Tranche B Term Lender. On the Tranche B Mandatory Prepayment Date, the Borrower shall pay to the relevant Tranche B Term Lenders the aggregate amount necessary to prepay that portion of the outstanding Tranche B Term Loans in respect of which such Lenders have (or are deemed to have) accepted prepayment as described above. If there are (1) any Tranche A Term Loans then outstanding and (2) any Declined Tranche B Amounts in respect of a Tranche B Prepayment Option Notice, on the Business Day following the applicable Tranche B Mandatory Prepayment Date the Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent telephonic notice (promptly confirmed in writing) requesting that the Administrative Agent prepare and provide to each Tranche A Term Lender (which, for avoidance of doubt, includes each New Term Lender and Extended Lender holding Tranche A Term Loans) a notice (each, a "Tranche A Prepayment Option Notice") as described below. As promptly as practicable after receiving such notice from the Borrower, the Administrative Agent will send to each Tranche A Term Lender a Tranche A Prepayment Option Notice, which shall be in the form of Exhibit I (or such other form approved by the Administrative Agent), and shall include an offer by the Borrower to prepay, on the date (each a "Tranche A Mandatory Prepayment Date") that is ten Business Days after the date of the Tranche A Prepayment Option Notice, the Tranche A Term Loans of such Lender by an amount equal to the portion of the Declined Tranche B Amount indicated in such Lender's Tranche A Prepayment Option Notice as being applicable to such Lender's Tranche A Term Loans. Each Tranche A Term Lender may reject all or a portion of its Declined Tranche B Amount by providing written notice to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower no later than 5:00 p.m. (New York City time) five Business Days after such Tranche A Term Lender's receipt of the Tranche A Prepayment Option Notice (which notice shall specify the principal amount of its Declined Tranche B Amount to be rejected by such Lender) (such rejected amounts collectively, the "Declined Tranche A Amount"); provided that any Tranche A Term Lender's failure to so reject such Declined Tranche B Amount shall be deemed an acceptance by such Tranche A Term Lender of such Tranche A Prepayment Option Notice and the amount to be prepaid in respect of Tranche A Term Loans held by such Tranche A Term Lender. On the Tranche A Mandatory Prepayment Date, the Borrower shall pay to the relevant Tranche A Term Lenders the aggregate amount necessary to prepay that portion of the outstanding Tranche A Term Loans in respect of which such Lenders have (or are deemed to have) accepted prepayment as described above.

(f) If, on any date, the aggregate Revolving Extensions of Credit would exceed the aggregate Revolving Commitments (including as a result of any revaluation of the Dollar Equivalent of the L/C Obligations on any Revaluation Date in accordance with Section 1.4), the Borrower shall promptly prepay Revolving Loans in an aggregate principal amount equal to such excess and/or pay to the Administrative Agent an amount of cash and/or Cash Equivalents and/or Permitted Liquid Investments equal to the aggregate principal amount equal to such excess to be held as security for all obligations of the Borrower to the Issuing Lenders hereunder in a cash collateral account to be established by, and under the sole dominion and control of, the Administrative Agent.

2.13 Conversion and Continuation Options.

(a) The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert Eurocurrency Loans made to the Borrower to ABR Loans by giving the Administrative Agent prior irrevocable written notice of such election no later than 12:00 Noon, New York City time, on the third Business Day preceding the proposed conversion date; <u>provided</u> that if any Eurocurrency Loan is so converted on any day other than the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, the Borrower shall also pay any amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.21. The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert ABR Loans made to the Borrower to Eurocurrency Loans by giving the Administrative Agent prior irrevocable written notice of such election no later than 12:00 Noon, New York City time, on the third Business Day preceding the proposed conversion date (which notice shall specify the length of the initial Interest Period therefor); <u>provided</u> that no ABR Loan under a particular Facility may be converted into a Eurocurrency Loan when

any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and the Administrative Agent or the Majority Facility Lenders in respect of such Facility have determined in its or their sole discretion not to permit such conversions. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof.

- (b) Any Eurocurrency Loan may be continued as such by the Borrower giving irrevocable written notice to the Administrative Agent, in accordance with the applicable provisions of the term "Interest Period" set forth in Section 1.1 and no later than 12:00 Noon, New York City time, on the third Business Day preceding the proposed continuation date, of the length of the next Interest Period to be applicable to such Loans; provided that if any Eurocurrency Loan is so continued on any day other than the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, the Borrower shall also pay any amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.21; provided, further, that no Eurocurrency Loan under a particular Facility may be continued as such when any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and the Administrative Agent has or the Majority Facility Lenders in respect of such Facility have determined in its or their sole discretion not to permit such continuations; and provided, further, that (i) if the Borrower shall fail to give any required notice as described above in this paragraph such Eurocurrency Loans shall be automatically continued as Eurocurrency Loans having an Interest Period of one month's duration on the last day of such then-expiring Interest Period and (ii) if such continuation is not permitted pursuant to the preceding proviso, such Eurocurrency Loans shall be automatically converted to ABR Loans on the last day of such then expiring Interest Period. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof.
- 2.14 Minimum Amounts and Maximum Number of Eurocurrency Tranches. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, all borrowings, conversions, continuations and optional prepayments of Eurocurrency Loans and all selections of Interest Periods shall be in such amounts and be made pursuant to such elections so that (a) after giving effect thereto, the aggregate principal amount of the Eurocurrency Loans comprising each Eurocurrency Tranche shall be equal to a minimum of \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$500,000 in excess thereof and (b) no more than twelve Eurocurrency Tranches shall be outstanding at any one time.

2.15 Interest Rates and Payment Dates.

- (a) (i) Each Eurocurrency Loan other than a Eurocurrency Loan that is an Initial Tranche B Term Loan shall bear interest for each day during each Interest Period with respect thereto at a rate per annum equal to the Eurocurrency Rate determined for such day <u>plus</u> the Applicable Margin and (ii) each Eurocurrency Loan that is an Initial Tranche B Term Loan shall bear interest for each day during each Interest Period with respect thereto at a rate per annum equal to (A) the greater of (x) the Eurocurrency Rate determined for such day and (y) 1.00% <u>plus</u> (B) the Applicable Margin.
- (b) (i) Each ABR Loan other than an ABR Loan that is an Initial Tranche B Term Loan shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to ABR <u>plus</u> the Applicable Margin and (ii) each ABR Loan that is an Initial Tranche B Term Loan shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to (A) the greater of (x) ABR and (y) 2.00% <u>plus</u> (B) the Applicable Margin.
- (c) (i) If all or a portion of the principal amount of any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation shall not be paid when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise), such overdue amount shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to (x) in the case of the Loans, the rate that would otherwise be applicable thereto pursuant to the foregoing provisions of this Section 2.15 <u>plus</u> 2% or (y) in the case of Reimbursement Obligations, the rate applicable to ABR Loans under the Revolving Facility <u>plus</u> 2%, and (ii) if all or a portion of any interest payable on any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation or any commitment fee or other amount payable hereunder shall not be paid when due

(whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise), such overdue amount shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the rate then applicable to ABR Loans under the relevant Facility <u>plus</u> 2% (or, in the case of any such other amounts that do not relate to a particular Facility, the rate then applicable to ABR Loans under the Revolving Facility <u>plus</u> 2%), in each case, with respect to clauses (i) and (ii) above, from the date of such non payment until such amount is paid in full (after as well as before judgment); <u>provided</u> that no amount shall be payable pursuant to this Section 2.15(c) to a Defaulting Lender so long as such Lender shall be a Defaulting Lender; <u>provided further</u> no amounts shall accrue pursuant to this Section 2.15(c) on any overdue Loan, Reimbursement Obligation, commitment fee or other amount payable to a Defaulting Lender so long as such Lender shall be a Defaulting Lender.

(d) Interest shall be payable by the Borrower in arrears on each Interest Payment Date; <u>provided</u> that interest accruing pursuant to paragraph (c) of this Section 2.15 shall be payable from time to time on demand.

2.16 Computation of Interest and Fees.

- (a) Interest and fees payable pursuant hereto shall be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year for the actual days elapsed, except that interest on ABR Loans shall be calculated on the basis of a 365- (or 366-, as the case may be) day year for the actual days elapsed. The Administrative Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the relevant Lenders of each determination of a Eurocurrency Rate. Any change in the interest rate on a Loan resulting from a change in the ABR or the Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements shall become effective as of the opening of business on the day on which such change becomes effective. The Administrative Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the relevant Lenders of the effective date and the amount of each such change in interest rate.
- (b) Each determination of an interest rate by the Administrative Agent pursuant to any provision of this Agreement shall be presumptively correct in the absence of demonstrable error. The Administrative Agent shall, at the request of the Borrower, deliver to the Borrower a statement showing the quotations used by the Administrative Agent in determining any interest rate pursuant to Section 2.15(a) and Section 2.15(b).
 - 2.17 <u>Inability to Determine Interest Rate</u>. If prior to the first day of any Interest Period for any Eurocurrency Loan:
 - (a) the Administrative Agent shall have determined (which determination shall be presumptively correct absent demonstrable error) that, by reason of circumstances affecting the relevant market, adequate and reasonable means do not exist for ascertaining the Eurocurrency Rate for such Interest Period, or
 - (b) the Administrative Agent shall have received notice from the Majority Facility Lenders in respect of the relevant Facility that by reason of any changes arising after the Closing Date the Eurocurrency Rate determined or to be determined for such Interest Period will not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to such Lenders (as certified by such Lenders) of making or maintaining their affected Loans during such Interest Period,

the Administrative Agent shall give telecopy notice thereof to the Borrower and the relevant Lenders as soon as practicable thereafter. If such notice is given (x) any Eurocurrency Loans under the relevant Facility requested to be made on the first day of such Interest Period shall be made as ABR Loans, (y) any Loans under the relevant Facility that were to have been converted on the first day of such Interest Period to Eurocurrency Loans shall be continued as ABR Loans and (z) any outstanding

Eurocurrency Loans under the relevant Facility shall be converted, on the last day of the then-current Interest Period with respect thereto, to ABR Loans. Until such notice has been withdrawn by the Administrative Agent (which action the Administrative Agent will take promptly after the conditions giving rise to such notice no longer exist), no further Eurocurrency Loans under the relevant Facility shall be made or continued as such, nor shall the Borrower have the right to convert Loans under the relevant Facility to Eurocurrency Loans.

2.18 Pro Rata Treatment and Payments.

- (a) Except as expressly otherwise provided herein (including as expressly provided in Sections 2.9, 2.10(b), 2.15(c), 2.19, 2.20, 2.21, 2.22, 2.24, 2.26, 10.5 and 10.7), each borrowing by the Borrower from the Lenders hereunder, each payment by the Borrower on account of any commitment fee and any reduction of the Revolving Commitments shall be made <u>pro rata</u> according to the Revolving Percentages of the relevant Lenders other than reductions of Revolving Commitments pursuant to Section 2.24 and payments in respect of any differences in the Applicable Commitment Fee Rate of Extending Lenders pursuant to an Extension Amendment or Lenders in respect of New Revolving Commitments. Except as expressly otherwise provided herein (including as expressly provided in Sections 2.7, 2.15(c), 2.19, 2.20, 2.21, 2.22, 2.24, 2.26, 2.27, 10.5 and 10.7), each payment (other than prepayments) in respect of principal or interest in respect of any Tranche of Term Loans and each payment in respect of fees payable hereunder shall be applied to the amounts of such obligations owing to the Term Lenders of such Tranche, pro rata according to the respective amounts then due and owing to such Term Lenders.
- (b) Each mandatory prepayment of the Term Loans shall be allocated between the Tranche A Term Facility and the Tranche B Term Facility, pro rata and among the relevant Tranches pro rata, in each case except as affected by the opt-out provision under Section 2.12(e); provided, that at the request of the Borrower, (x) in lieu of such application of the portion allocable to the Tranche A Term Loans on a pro rata basis among all Tranches of Tranche A Term Loans, such prepayment may be applied to any Tranche of Tranche A Term Loans so long as the maturity date of such Tranche of Tranche A Term Loans precedes the maturity date of each other Tranche of Tranche A Term Loans then outstanding or, in the event more than one Tranche of Tranche A Term Loans shall have an identical maturity date that precedes the maturity date of each other Tranche of Tranche B Term Loans on a pro rata basis among all Tranches of Tranche B Term Loans, such prepayment may be applied to any Tranche of Tranche B Term Loans so long as the maturity date of such Tranche of Tranche B Term Loans, such prepayment may be applied to any Tranche of Tranche B Term Loans so long as the maturity date of such Tranche B Term Loans precedes the maturity date of each other Tranche of Tranche B Term Loans then outstanding or, in the event more than one Tranche B Term Loans shall have an identical maturity date that precedes the maturity date of each other Tranche B Term Loans then outstanding, to such Tranches on a pro rata basis; provided further that in connection with a mandatory prepayment under Section 2.12(a) in connection with the incurrence of Permitted Refinancing Obligations, such prepayment and mandatory prepayment of the Tranche A Term Loans, Tranche B Term Loans or New Term Loans shall be applied to the remaining installments thereof as specified by the Borrower. Amounts repaid on account of the Term Loans may not be reborrowed.
- (c) Except as expressly otherwise provided herein (including as expressly provided in Sections 2.7, 2.10(b), 2.15(c), 2.19, 2.20, 2.21, 2.22, 2.24, 2.26, 10.5 and 10.7), each payment (including prepayments) to be made by the Borrower on account of principal of and interest on the Revolving Loans shall be made <u>pro rata</u> according to the respective outstanding principal amounts of the Revolving Loans then held by the Revolving Lenders other than payments in respect of any differences in the Applicable Margin of Extending Lenders pursuant to an Extension Amendment or Lenders in respect of New Revolving Loans. Each payment in respect of Reimbursement Obligations in respect of any Letter of Credit shall be made to the Issuing Lender that issued such Letter of Credit.

(d) All payments (including prepayments) to be made by the Borrower hereunder, whether on account of principal, interest, fees or otherwise, shall be made without setoff, deduction or counterclaim and shall be made prior to 2:00 P.M., New York City time, on the due date thereof to the Administrative Agent, for the account of the relevant Lenders, at the Funding Office, in immediately available funds. Any payment received by the Administrative Agent after 2:00 P.M., New York City time may be considered received on the next Business Day in the Administrative Agent's sole discretion. The Administrative Agent shall distribute such payments to the relevant Lenders promptly upon receipt in like funds as received. If any payment hereunder (other than payments on the Eurocurrency Loans) becomes due and payable on a day other than a Business Day, such payment shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless the result of such extension would be to extend such payment into another calendar month, in which event such payment shall be made on the immediately preceding Business Day. In the case of any extension of any payment of principal pursuant to the preceding two sentences, interest thereon shall be payable at the then applicable rate during such extension.

(e) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have been notified in writing by any Lender prior to a borrowing that such Lender will not make the amount that would constitute its share of such borrowing available to the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent may assume that such Lender is making such amount available to the Administrative Agent, and the Administrative Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower a corresponding amount. If such amount is not made available to the Administrative Agent by the required time on the Borrowing Date therefor, such Lender shall pay to the Administrative Agent on demand, such amount with interest thereon, at a rate equal to the greater of (i) the Federal Funds Effective Rate and (ii) a rate determined by the Administrative Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation, for the period until such Lender makes such amount immediately available to the Administrative Agent. A certificate of the Administrative Agent submitted to any Lender with respect to any amounts owing under this paragraph shall be presumptively correct in the absence of demonstrable error. If such Lender's share of such borrowing is not made available to the Administrative Agent by such Lender within three Business Days after such Borrowing Date, the Administrative Agent shall give notice of such fact to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent shall also be entitled to recover such amount with interest thereon at the rate per annum applicable to ABR Loans under the relevant Facility, on demand, from the Borrower. Nothing herein shall be deemed to limit the rights of the Administrative Agent or the Borrower against any Defaulting Lender.

(f) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have been notified in writing by the Borrower prior to the date of any payment due to be made by the Borrower hereunder that the Borrower will not make such payment to the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent may assume that the Borrower is making such payment, and the Administrative Agent may, but shall not be required to, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the relevant Lenders their respective pro rata shares of a corresponding amount. If such payment is not made to the Administrative Agent by the Borrower within three Business Days after such due date, the Administrative Agent shall be entitled to recover, on demand, from each relevant Lender to which any amount which was made available pursuant to the preceding sentence, such amount with interest thereon at the rate per annum equal to the daily average Federal Funds Effective Rate. Nothing herein shall be deemed to limit the rights of the Administrative Agent or any Lender against the Borrower.

2.19 Requirements of Law.

- (a) Except with respect to Taxes, which are addressed in Section 2.20, if the adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law or in the interpretation or application thereof or compliance by any Lender with any request or directive (whether or not having the force of law) from any central bank or other Governmental Authority first made, in each case, subsequent to the Closing Date:
 - (i) shall impose, modify or hold applicable any reserve, special deposit, compulsory loan or similar requirement against assets held by, deposits or other liabilities in or for the account of, advances, loans or other extensions of credit by, or any other acquisition of funds by, any office of such Lender that is not otherwise included in the determination of the Eurocurrency Rate hereunder; or
 - (ii) shall impose on such Lender any other condition not otherwise contemplated hereunder;

and the result of any of the foregoing is to increase the cost to such Lender, by an amount which such Lender reasonably deems to be material, of making, converting into, continuing or maintaining Eurocurrency Loans or issuing or participating in Letters of Credit (in each case hereunder), or to reduce any amount receivable hereunder in respect thereof, then, in any such case, the Borrower shall promptly pay such Lender, in Dollars, within thirty Business Days after the Borrower's receipt of a reasonably detailed invoice therefor (showing with reasonable detail the calculations thereof), any additional amounts necessary to compensate such Lender for such increased cost or reduced amount receivable. If any Lender becomes entitled to claim any additional amounts pursuant to this Section 2.19, it shall promptly notify the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) of the event by reason of which it has become so entitled.

- (b) If any Lender shall have reasonably determined that the adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law regarding capital adequacy or liquidity requirements or in the interpretation or application thereof or compliance by such Lender or any entity controlling such Lender with any request or directive regarding capital adequacy or liquidity requirements (whether or not having the force of law) from any Governmental Authority first made, in each case, subsequent to the Closing Date shall have the effect of reducing the rate of return on such Lender's or such entity's capital as a consequence of its obligations hereunder or under or in respect of any Letter of Credit to a level below that which such Lender or such entity could have achieved but for such adoption, change or compliance (taking into consideration such Lender's or such entity's policies with respect to capital adequacy or liquidity requirements) by an amount deemed by such Lender to be material, then from time to time, after submission by such Lender to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) of a reasonably detailed written request therefor (consistent with the detail provided by such Lender to similarly situated borrowers), the Borrower shall pay to such Lender, in Dollars, such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Lender or such entity for such reduction.
- (c) A certificate prepared in good faith as to any additional amounts payable pursuant to this Section 2.19 submitted by any Lender to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) shall be presumptively correct in the absence of demonstrable error. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 2.19, the Borrower shall not be required to compensate a Lender pursuant to this Section 2.19 for any amounts incurred more than 180 days prior to the date that such Lender notifies the Borrower of such Lender's intention to claim compensation therefor; provided that if the circumstances giving rise to such claim have a retroactive effect, then such 180-day period shall be extended to include the period of such retroactive effect. The obligations of the Borrower pursuant to this Section 2.19 shall survive the termination of this Agreement and the payment of the Obligations. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Borrower shall not be obligated to make payment to any Lender with respect to penalties, interest and expenses if written demand therefore was not made by such Lender within 180 days from the date on which such Lender makes payment for such penalties, interest and expenses.

- (d) Notwithstanding anything in this Section 2.19 to the contrary, solely for purposes of this Section 2.19, (i) the Dodd Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, and all requests, rules, regulations, guidelines and directives promulgated thereunder or issued in connection therewith and (ii) all requests, rules, guidelines, requirements and directives promulgated by the Bank for International Settlements, the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (or any successor or similar authority) or the United States or foreign regulatory authorities, in each case pursuant to Basel III, shall, in each case, be deemed to have been enacted, adopted or issued, as applicable, subsequent to the Closing Date.
 - (e) For purposes of this Section 2.19, the term "Lender" shall include any Issuing Lender.

2.20 Taxes.

(a) Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement or as required by law, all payments made by the Borrower or any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to the Administrative Agent or any Lender under this Agreement shall be made free and clear of, and without deduction or withholding for or on account of, any Taxes, excluding (i) net income Taxes, net profits Taxes and franchise Taxes (and net worth Taxes and capital Taxes imposed in lieu of net income Taxes) imposed on the Administrative Agent or any Lender (A) by the jurisdiction (or any political subdivision thereof) under the laws of which the Administrative Agent or any Lender (or, in the case of a pass-through entity, any of its beneficial owners) is organized or in which its applicable lending office is located or (B) as a result of a present or former connection between the Administrative Agent or such Lender or beneficial owner and the jurisdiction of the Governmental Authority imposing such Tax or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein (other than any such connection arising solely from the Administrative Agent or such Lender having executed, delivered or performed its obligations or received a payment under, or enforced, this Agreement or any other Loan Document), (ii) any branch profits or backup withholding Taxes imposed by the United States or any similar Tax imposed by any other jurisdiction in which the applicable Borrower or any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents is located or is deemed to be doing business, and (iii) any Taxes imposed by FATCA. If any such non-excluded Taxes ("Non-Excluded Taxes") or Other Taxes are required to be withheld from any amounts payable by the Borrower or any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to the Administrative Agent or any Lender hereunder, the amounts so payable to the Administrative Agent or such Lender shall be increased to the extent necessary to yield to the Administrative Agent or such Lender (after deduction or withholding of all Non-Excluded Taxes and Other Taxes including Non-Excluded Taxes attributable to amounts payable under this Section 2.20(a)) interest or any such other amounts payable hereunder at the rates or in the amounts specified in this Agreement; provided, however, that the Borrower or any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall not be required to increase any such amounts payable to or in respect of any Lender with respect to any Non-Excluded Taxes (i) that are attributable to such Lender's (or, in the case of a pass-through entity, any of its beneficial owners') failure to comply with the requirements of paragraph (d), (e) or (g), as applicable, of this Section 2.20 or (ii) that are withholding Taxes imposed on amounts payable under this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, unless such Taxes are imposed as a result of a Change in Law occurring after such Lender becomes a party hereto or after the Closing Date, whichever is later, or as a result of any change in facts, occurring after such Lender becomes a party hereto or after the Closing Date, whichever is later, that is not attributable to the Lender, except (in the case of an assignment) to the extent that such Lender's assignor (if any) was entitled, at the time of such assignment, to receive additional amounts from the Borrower or any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents with respect to such Taxes pursuant to this paragraph.

- (b) In addition, the Borrower or any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall pay any Other Taxes to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law.
- (c) Whenever any Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes are payable by the Borrower and any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, as promptly as possible thereafter the Borrower shall send to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Administrative Agent or Lender, as the case may be, a certified copy of an original official receipt received by the Borrower showing payment thereof if such receipt is obtainable, or, if not, such other evidence of payment as may reasonably be required by the Administrative Agent or such Lender. If the Borrower or any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents fails to pay any Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes that the Borrower or any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents is required to pay pursuant to this Section 2.20 (or in respect of which the Borrower or any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents would be required to pay increased amounts pursuant to Section 2.20(a) if such Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes were withheld) when due to the appropriate taxing authority or fails to remit to the Administrative Agent the required receipts or other required documentary evidence, the Borrower or any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall indemnify the Administrative Agent and the Lenders for any payments by them of such Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes and for any incremental taxes, interest or penalties that become payable by the Administrative Agent or any Lender as a result of any such failure within thirty days after the Lender or the Administrative Agent delivers to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) either (a) a copy of the receipt issued by a Governmental Authority evidencing payment of such Taxes or (b) certificates as to the amount of such payment or liability prepared in good faith.

(d) Each Lender (and, in the case of a pass-through entity, each of its beneficial owners) that is not a United States person (as such term is defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code) (a "Non-US Lender") shall deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent (or, in the case of a Participant, to the Borrower and to the Lender from which the related participation shall have been purchased) (i) two accurate and complete copies of IRS Form W 8ECI or W 8BEN, or, (ii) in the case of a Non-US Lender claiming exemption from United States federal withholding tax under Section 871(h) or 881(c) of the Code with respect to payments of "portfolio interest", a statement substantially in the form of Exhibit F and two accurate and complete copies of IRS Form W 8BEN, or any subsequent versions or successors to such forms, in each case properly completed and duly executed by such Non-US Lender claiming complete exemption from, or a reduced rate of, United States federal withholding tax on all payments by the Borrower or any Loan Party under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Such forms shall be delivered by each Non-US Lender on or before the date it becomes a party to this Agreement (or, in the case of any Participant, on or before the date such Participant purchases the related participation). In addition, each Non-US Lender shall deliver such forms promptly upon the obsolescence or invalidity of any form previously delivered by such Non-US Lender. Each Non-US Lender shall (i) promptly notify the Borrower at any time it determines that it is no longer in a position to provide any previously delivered certificate to the Borrower (or any other form of certification adopted by the United States taxing authorities for such purpose) and (ii) take such steps as shall not be disadvantageous to it, in its reasonable judgment, and as may be reasonably necessary (including the re-designation of its lending office pursuant to Section 2.23) to avoid any requirement of applicable laws of any such jurisdiction that the Borrower or any Loan Party make any deduction or withholding for taxes from amounts payable to such Lender. Notwithstanding any other provision of this paragraph, a Non-US Lender shall not be required to deliver any form pursuant to this paragraph that such Non-US Lender is not legally able to deliver.

(e) Each Lender (and, in the case of a Lender that is a non-United States pass-through entity, each of its beneficial owners) that is a United States person (as such term is defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code) (a "<u>US Lender</u>") shall deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent two accurate and complete copies of IRS Form W-9, or any subsequent versions or successors to such form and certify that such lender is not subject to backup withholding. Such forms shall be delivered by each US Lender on or before the date it becomes a party to this Agreement. In addition, each US Lender shall deliver such forms promptly upon the obsolescence or invalidity of any form previously delivered by such US Lender. Each US Lender shall promptly notify the Borrower at any time it determines that it is no longer in a position to provide any previously delivered certifications to the Borrower (or any other form of certification adopted by the United States taxing authorities for such purpose).

(f) If the Administrative Agent or any Lender determines, in good faith, that it has received a refund of any Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes as to which it has been indemnified by the Borrower or any Loan Party or with respect to which the Borrower or any Loan Party has paid additional amounts pursuant to this Section 2.20, it shall promptly pay over such refund to the Borrower (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made, or additional amounts paid, by the Borrower or any Loan Party under this Section 2.20 with respect to the Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes giving rise to such refund), net of all out-of-pocket expenses of the Administrative Agent or such Lender and without interest (other than any interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund); provided that the Borrower, upon the request of the Administrative Agent or such Lender, agrees to repay the amount paid over to the Borrower (plus any penalties, interest or other charges imposed by the relevant Governmental Authority) to the Administrative Agent or such Lender in the event the Administrative Agent or such Lender is required to repay such refund to such Governmental Authority; provided, further, that the Borrower shall not be required to repay to the Administrative Agent or the Lender an amount in excess of the amount paid over by such party to the Borrower pursuant to this Section 2.20. This paragraph shall not be construed to require the Administrative Agent or any Lender to make available its tax returns (or any other information relating to its taxes which it deems confidential) to the Borrower or any other Person. In no event will the Administrative Agent or any Lender be required to pay any amount to the Borrower the payment of which would place the Administrative Agent or such Lender in a less favorable net after-tax position than the Administrative Agent or such Lender would have been in if the additional amounts giving rise to such refund of any Non-Excluded Taxes or Other Taxes had never been paid

(g) If a payment made to a Lender under any Loan Document would be subject to U.S. federal withholding Tax imposed by FATCA if such Lender were to fail to comply with the applicable reporting requirements of FATCA (including those contained in Section 1471(b) or 1472(b) of the Code, as applicable), such Lender shall deliver to the Borrower and Administrative Agent at the time or times prescribed by law and at such time or times reasonably requested by the Borrower or Administrative Agent such documentation prescribed by applicable law (including as prescribed by Section 1471(b)(3)(C)(i) of the Code) and such additional documentation reasonably requested by the Borrower or Administrative Agent as may be necessary for the Borrower and Administrative Agent to comply with their obligations under FATCA and to determine that such Lender has complied with such Lender's obligations under FATCA or to determine the amount to deduct and withhold from such payment. Solely for purposes of this subsection (g), "FATCA" shall include any amendments made to FATCA after the date of this Agreement.

- (h) For purposes of this Section 2.20, the term "Lender" shall include any Issuing Lender.
- 2.21 <u>Indemnity</u>. Other than with respect to Taxes, which shall be governed solely by Section 2.20, the Borrower agrees to indemnify each Lender for, and to hold each Lender harmless from, any loss or expense (other than lost profits, including the loss of Applicable Margin) that such Lender may actually sustain or incur as a consequence of (a) any failure by the Borrower in making a borrowing of, conversion into or continuation of Eurocurrency Loans after the Borrower has given notice requesting the same in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, (b) any failure by the Borrower in making any prepayment of or conversion from Eurocurrency Loans after the Borrower has given a notice thereof in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement or (c) the making of a prepayment, conversion or continuation of Eurocurrency Loans on a day that is not the last day of an Interest Period with respect thereto. A reasonably detailed certificate as to (showing in reasonable detail the calculation of) any amounts payable pursuant to this Section 2.21 submitted to the Borrower by any Lender shall be presumptively correct in the absence of demonstrable error. This covenant shall survive the termination of this Agreement and the payment of the Obligations.
- 2.22 <u>Illegality.</u> Notwithstanding any other provision herein, if the adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law or in the interpretation or application thereof, in each case, first made after the Closing Date, shall make it unlawful for any Lender to make or maintain Eurocurrency Loans as contemplated by this Agreement, such Lender shall promptly give notice thereof (a "<u>Rate Determination Notice</u>") to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower, and (a) the commitment of such Lender hereunder to make Eurocurrency Loans, continue Eurocurrency Loans as such and convert ABR Loans to Eurocurrency Loans shall be suspended during the period of such illegality and (b) such Lender's Loans then outstanding as Eurocurrency Loans, if any, shall be converted automatically to ABR Loans on the respective last days of the then current Interest Periods with respect to such Loans or within such earlier period as required by law. If any such conversion of a Eurocurrency Loan occurs on a day which is not the last day of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto, the Borrower shall pay to such Lender such amounts, if any, as may be required pursuant to Section 2.21.
- 2.23 <u>Change of Lending Office</u>. Each Lender agrees that, upon the occurrence of any event giving rise to the operation of Section 2.19, 2.20(a) or 2.22 with respect to such Lender, it will, if requested by the Borrower, use reasonable efforts (subject to overall policy considerations of such Lender) to designate another lending office for any Loans affected by such event with the object of avoiding the consequences of such event; <u>provided</u> that such designation is made on terms that, in the good faith judgment of such Lender, cause such Lender and its lending office(s) to suffer no material economic, legal or regulatory disadvantage; <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that nothing in this Section 2.23 shall affect or postpone any of the obligations of the Borrower or the rights of any Lender pursuant to Section 2.19, 2.20(a) or 2.22.
- 2.24 Replacement of Lenders. The Borrower shall be permitted to (a) replace with a financial entity or financial entities, or (b) prepay or terminate, without premium or penalty (but subject to Section 2.21), the Loans or Commitments, as applicable, of any Lender or Issuing Lender (each such Lender and Issuing Lender, a "Replaced Lender") that (i) requests reimbursement for amounts owing or otherwise results in increased costs imposed on the Borrower or on account of which the Borrower is required to pay additional amounts to any Governmental Authority pursuant to Section 2.19, 2.20 or 2.21 (to the extent a request made by a Lender pursuant to the operation of Section 2.21 is materially greater than requests made by other Lenders) or gives a notice of illegality pursuant to Section 2.22, (ii) is a Defaulting Lender, or (iii) has refused to consent to any waiver or amendment with respect to any Loan Document that requires such Lender's consent and has been consented to by the Required Lenders; provided that, in the case of a replacement pursuant to clause (a) above, (A) such replacement does not

conflict with any Requirement of Law, (B) the replacement financial entity or financial entities shall purchase, at par, all Loans and other amounts owing to such Replaced Lender on or prior to the date of replacement (or, in the case of a replacement of an Issuing Lender, comply with Section 9.9(c)), (C) the Borrower shall be liable to such Replaced Lender under Section 2.21 (as though Section 2.21 were applicable) if any Eurocurrency Loan owing to such Replaced Lender shall be purchased other than on the last day of the Interest Period relating thereto, (D) the replacement financial entity or financial entities, (x) if not already a Lender, shall be reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent to the extent that an assignment to such replacement financial institution of the rights and obligations being acquired by it would otherwise require the consent of the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 10.6(b)(i)(B) and (y) shall pay (unless otherwise paid by the Borrower) any processing and recordation fee required under Section 10.6(b)(ii)(B), (E) the Administrative Agent and any replacement financial entity or entities shall execute and deliver, and such Replaced Lender shall thereupon be deemed to have executed and delivered, an appropriately completed Assignment and Assumption to effect such substitution (or, in the case of a replacement of an Issuing Lender, customary assignment documentation), (F) the Borrower shall pay all additional amounts (if any) required pursuant to Section 2.19 or 2.20, as the case may be, in respect of any period prior to the date on which such replacement shall be consummated, (G) in respect of a replacement pursuant to clause (iii) above, the replacement financial entity or financial entities shall consent to such amendment or waiver, (H) any such replacement shall not be deemed to be a waiver of any rights that the Borrower, the Administrative Agent or any other Lender shall have against the Replaced Lender and (I) if such replacement is in connection with a Repricing Transaction prior to the first anniversary of the Closing Date, the Borrower or the replacement Lender shall pay the Replaced Lender a fee equal to 1% of the aggregate principal amount of its Initial Tranche B Term Loans required to be assigned pursuant to this Section 2.24. Prepayments pursuant to clause (b) above (i) shall be accompanied by accrued and unpaid interest on the principal amount so prepaid up to the date of such prepayment and (ii) shall not be subject to the provisions of Section 2.18. The termination of the Revolving Commitments of any Lender pursuant to clause (b) above shall not be subject to the provisions of Section 2.18. In connection with any such replacement under this Section 2.24, if the Replaced Lender does not execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent a duly completed Assignment and Assumption and/or any other documentation necessary to reflect such replacement by the later of (a) the date on which the replacement Lender executes and delivers such Assignment and Assumption and/or such other documentation and (b) the date as of which all obligations of the Borrower owing to the Replaced Lender relating to the Loans and participations so assigned shall be paid in full by the assignee Lender to such Replaced Lender, then such Replaced Lender shall be deemed to have executed and delivered such Assignment and Assumption and/or such other documentation as of such date and the Borrower shall be entitled (but not obligated) to execute and deliver such Assignment and Assumption and/or such other documentation on behalf of such Replaced Lender, and the Administrative Agent shall record such assignment in the Register.

2.25 Incremental Loans.

(a) The Borrower may by written notice to the Administrative Agent elect to request the establishment of one or more new term loans (each, a "New Term Loan Commitment") or increases of existing Term Loans (each, a "Supplemental Term Loan Commitment") or new revolving commitments (each, a "New Revolving Commitment") (but no more than three tranches at any time outstanding in the case of revolving commitments) or increases of existing Revolving Commitments (each, a "Revolving Commitment Increase"; together with any New Term Loan Commitments, any Supplemental Term Loan Commitments and any Revolving Commitment Increase, the "New Loan Commitments") hereunder, in an aggregate amount for all such New Loan Commitments not in excess of, at the time the respective New Loan Commitments become effective, the Maximum Incremental Facility Amount. Each such notice shall specify the date (each, an "Increased Amount Date") on which the Borrower proposes that the New Loan Commitments shall be effective, which shall be a date not less than 10 Business Days after the

date on which such notice is delivered to the Administrative Agent; <u>provided</u> that any Lender offered or approached to provide all or a portion of any New Loan Commitments may elect or decline, in its sole discretion, to provide such New Loan Commitments.

(b) Such New Loan Commitments shall become effective as of such Increased Amount Date; provided that (i) no Default or Event of Default shall exist on such Increased Amount Date immediately after giving effect to such New Loan Commitments and the making of any New Loans pursuant thereto and any transaction consummated in connection therewith; (ii) the Borrower shall be in pro forma compliance with the financial covenants set forth in Section 7.1 as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the effective time of such commitments; (iii) the proceeds of any New Loans shall be used, at the discretion of the Borrower, for any purpose not prohibited by this Agreement; (iv) the New Loans shall be secured by the Collateral on a pari passu or, at the Borrower's option, junior basis (so long as any such New Loan Commitments (and related Obligations) are subject to an Intercreditor Agreement or an Other Intercreditor Agreement) and shall benefit ratably from the guarantees under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement; (v) in the case of New Loans that are term loans ("New Term Loans"), the maturity date thereof shall not be earlier than the Latest Maturity Date and the weighted average life to maturity shall be equal to or greater than the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche B Term Loans (other than an earlier maturity date and/or shorter weighted average life to maturity for customary bridge financings, which, subject to customary conditions, would either be automatically converted into or required to be exchanged for permanent financing which does not provide for an earlier maturity date or a shorter weighted average life to maturity than the Latest Maturity Date or the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche B Term Loans, as applicable); provided that the Borrower may incur New Term Loans that mature earlier than the Latest Maturity Date and have a weighted average life to maturity shorter than that of the Latest Maturing Tranche B Term Loans (such New Term Loans, the "Inside Maturity New Term Loans") so long as (A) such Inside Maturity New Term Loans mature no earlier than, and will have a weighted average life to maturity no shorter than the Latest Tranche A Term Maturity Date or the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche A Term Loans, as applicable (other than an earlier maturity date and/or shorter weighted average life to maturity for customary bridge financings, which, subject to customary conditions, would either be automatically converted into or required to be exchanged for permanent financing which does not provide for an earlier maturity date or a shorter weighted average life to maturity than the Latest Tranche A Term Maturity Date or the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche A Term Loans, as applicable) and (B) the aggregate principal amount of all such Inside Maturity New Term Loans outstanding at the time of such incurrence, when taken together with the aggregate principal amount of Inside Maturity Additional Obligations and Inside Maturity Permitted Refinancing Obligations outstanding at the time of such incurrence, does not exceed \$300,000,000; (vi) in the case of any New Loans that are revolving loans or commitments ("New Revolving Loans") the maturity date or commitment termination date thereof shall not be earlier than the Revolving Termination Date and such New Revolving Loans shall not require any scheduled commitment reductions prior to the Revolving Termination Date; (vii) the New Revolving Loans shall share ratably in any mandatory prepayments or utilizations of the existing Revolving Loans; (viii) subject to Section 2.24, commitment reductions shall apply ratably to the Revolving Commitments and any commitments in respect of New Revolving Loans; provided that the Borrower may reduce 100% of the commitments of any revolving facility on a non-pro rata basis with the commitments under any other revolving facility hereunder; provided further that at the request of the Borrower, in lieu of such application on a pro rata basis among all Revolving Commitments, such reduction may be applied to any Revolving Commitments so long as the termination date of such Revolving Commitments precedes the termination date of each other Tranche of Revolving Commitments then outstanding or, in the event more than one Tranche of Revolving Commitments shall have an identical termination date that precedes the termination date of each other Tranche of Revolving Commitments then outstanding, to such Tranches on a pro rata basis; (ix) all terms and documentation

with respect to any New Loans which differ from those with respect to the Loans under the applicable Facility shall be reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent (except to the extent permitted by clauses (iv), (v) and (vi) above and the last sentence of this paragraph); (x) such New Loans or New Loan Commitments (other than Supplemental Term Loan Commitments and Revolving Commitment Increases) shall be effected pursuant to one or more Joinder Agreements executed and delivered by the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and one or more New Lenders; (xi) to the extent reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent, the Borrower shall deliver or cause to be delivered (A) customary legal opinions with respect to the due authorization, execution and delivery by the Borrower and each other Loan Party to be party thereto and the enforceability of the applicable Joinder Agreement, Increase Supplement or Lender Joinder Agreement, as applicable, the non-conflict of the execution, delivery of and performance of payment obligations under, such documentation with this Agreement and with the organizational documents of the Loan Parties and the effectiveness of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement to create a valid security interest, and the effectiveness of specified other Security Documents to perfect such security interests, in specified Collateral to secure the Obligations, including the New Loan Commitments and the extensions of credit thereunder and (B) certified copies of the resolutions or other applicable corporate action of each applicable Loan Party approving its entry into such documents and the transactions contemplated thereby; and (xii) if the initial "spread" (for purposes of this Section 2.25, the "spread" with respect to any Term Loan shall be calculated as the sum of the Eurodollar Loan margin on the relevant Term Loan plus any original issue discount or upfront fees in lieu of original issue discount (other than any arranging fees, underwriting fees and commitment fees) (based on an assumed four-year average life for the applicable Facilities (e.g., 100 basis points in original issue discount or upfront fees equals 25 basis points of interest rate margin))) relating to any New Term Loan with annual amortization of less than 5.0% exceeds the spread then in effect with respect to the Initial Tranche B Term Loans by more than 0.50%, the Applicable Margin relating to the Initial Tranche B Term Loans shall be adjusted so that the spread relating to such New Term Loans does not exceed the spread applicable to the Initial Tranche B Term Loans by more than 0.50%; provided that if such New Term Loans include an interest rate floor greater than the interest rate floor applicable to the Initial Tranche B Term Loans, such increased amount shall be equated to the applicable interest rate margin for purposes of determining whether an increase to the Applicable Margin for the Initial Tranche B Term Loans shall be required, to the extent an increase in the interest rate floor for the Initial Tranche B Term Loans would cause an increase in the interest rate then in effect thereunder, and in such case the interest rate floor (but not the Applicable Margin) applicable to the Initial Tranche B Term Loans shall be increased by such amount. For the avoidance of doubt, the rate of interest and the amortization schedule (if applicable) of any New Loan Commitments shall be determined by the Borrower and the applicable New Lenders and shall be set forth in the applicable Joinder Agreement.

- (c) On any Increased Amount Date on which any New Loan Commitment become effective, subject to the foregoing terms and conditions, each lender with a New Loan Commitment (each, a "New Lender") shall become a Lender hereunder with respect to such New Loan Commitment.
- (d) For purposes of this Agreement, any New Loans or New Loan Commitments shall be deemed to be Term Loans, Revolving Loans or Revolving Commitments, as applicable. Each Joinder Agreement may, without the consent of any other Lenders, effect such amendments to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents as may be necessary or appropriate, in the opinion of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, to effect the provisions of this Section 2.25.
- (e) Supplemental Term Loan Commitments and Revolving Commitment Increases shall become commitments under this Agreement pursuant to a supplement specifying the Term Loan Tranche or Revolving Tranche to be increased, executed by the Borrower and each increasing Lender substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit L-1 (the "Increase Supplement") or by each New Lender substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit L-2 (the "Lender Joinder Agreement"), as the

case may be, which shall be delivered to the Administrative Agent for recording in the Register. Upon effectiveness of the Lender Joinder Agreement, each New Lender shall be a Lender for all intents and purposes of this Agreement and the term loan made pursuant to such Supplemental Term Loan Commitment shall be a Term Loan or the commitments made pursuant to such Revolving Commitments, as applicable.

2.26 Extension of Term Loans and Revolving Commitments.

(a) The Borrower may at any time and from time to time request that all or a portion of the (i) Term Loans of one or more Tranches existing at the time of such request (each, an "Existing Term Tranche", and the Term Loans of such Tranche, the "Existing Term Loans") or (ii) Revolving Commitments of one or more Tranches existing at the time of such request (each, an "Existing Revolving Tranche" and together with the Existing Term Tranches, each an "Existing Tranche" and together with the Existing Term Tranches, each an "Existing Tranche" and together with the Existing Term Tranches, each an "Existing Term Tranches" and together with the Existing Term Tranches, each an "Existing Term Tranches" and together with the Existing Term Tranches, each an "Existing Term Tranches" and together with the Existing Term Tranches, each an "Existing Term Tranches" and together with the Existing Term Tranches, each an "Existing Term Tranches" and together with the Existing Term Tranches, each an "Existing Term Tranches" and together with the Existing Term Tranches, each an "Existing Term Tranches" and together with the Existing Term Tranches, each an "Existing Term Tranches" and together the t Tranche", and the Revolving Commitments of such Existing Revolving Tranche, the "Existing Revolving Loans", and together with the Existing Term Loans, the "Existing Loans"), in each case, be converted to extend the scheduled maturity date(s) of any payment of principal with respect to all or a portion of any principal amount of any Existing Tranche (any such Existing Tranche which has been so extended, an "Extended Term Tranche" or "Extended Revolving Tranche", as applicable, and each an "Extended Tranche", and the Term Loans or Revolving Commitments, as applicable, of such Extended Tranches, the "Extended Term Loans" or "Extended Revolving Commitments", as applicable, and collectively, the "Extended Loans") and to provide for other terms consistent with this Section 2.26; provided that (i) any such request shall be made by the Borrower to all Lenders with Term Loans or Revolving Commitments, as applicable, with a like maturity date (whether under one or more Tranches) on a pro rata basis (based on the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the applicable Term Loans or the applicable Revolving Commitments) and (ii) any applicable Minimum Extension Condition shall be satisfied unless waived by the Borrower in its sole discretion. In order to establish any Extended Tranche, the Borrower shall provide a notice to the Administrative Agent (who shall provide a copy of such notice to each of the Lenders of the applicable Existing Tranche) (an "Extension Request") setting forth the proposed terms of the Extended Tranche to be established, which terms shall be substantially similar to those applicable to the Existing Tranche from which they are to be extended (the "Specified Existing Tranche"), except (x) all or any of the final maturity dates of such Extended Tranches may be delayed to later dates than the final maturity dates of the Specified Existing Tranche, (y) (A) the interest margins with respect to the Extended Tranche may be higher or lower than the interest margins for the Specified Existing Tranche and/or (B) additional fees may be payable to the Lenders providing such Extended Tranche in addition to or in lieu of any increased margins contemplated by the preceding clause (A) and (z) in the case of an Extended Term Tranche, so long as the weighted average life to maturity of such Extended Tranche would be no shorter than the remaining weighted average life to maturity of the Specified Existing Tranche, amortization rates with respect to the Extended Term Tranche may be higher or lower than the amortization rates for the Specified Existing Tranche, in each case to the extent provided in the applicable Extension Amendment; provided that, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 2.26 or otherwise, assignments and participations of Extended Tranches shall be governed by the same or, at the Borrower's discretion, more restrictive assignment and participation provisions applicable to Tranche A Term Loans, Tranche B Term Loans or Revolving Commitments, as applicable, set forth in Section 10.6. No Lender shall have any obligation to agree to have any of its Existing Loans converted into an Extended Tranche pursuant to any Extension Request. Any Extended Tranche shall constitute a separate Tranche of Loans from the Specified Existing Tranches and from any other Existing Tranches (together with any other Extended Tranches so established on such date).

(b) The Borrower shall provide the applicable Extension Request at least 10 Business Days prior to the date on which Lenders under the applicable Existing Tranche or Existing Tranches are requested to respond. Any Lender (an "Extending Lender") wishing to have all or a portion

of its Specified Existing Tranche converted into an Extended Tranche shall notify the Administrative Agent (each, an "Extension Election") on or prior to the date specified in such Extension Request of the amount of its Specified Existing Tranche that it has elected to convert into an Extended Tranche. In the event that the aggregate amount of the Specified Existing Tranche subject to Extension Elections exceeds the amount of Extended Tranches requested pursuant to the Extension Request, the Specified Existing Tranches subject to Extension Elections shall be converted to Extended Tranches on a pro rata basis based on the amount of Specified Existing Tranches included in each such Extension Election. In connection with any extension of Loans pursuant to this Section 2.26 (each, an "Extension"), the Borrower shall agree to such procedures regarding timing, rounding and other administrative adjustments to ensure reasonable administrative management of the credit facilities hereunder after such Extension, as may be established by, or acceptable to, the Administrative Agent, in each case acting reasonably to accomplish the purposes of this Section 2.26.

(c) Extended Tranches shall be established pursuant to an amendment (an "Extension Amendment") to this Agreement (which may include amendments to provisions related to maturity, interest margins or fees referenced in clauses (x) and (y) of Section 2.26(a), or, in the case of Extended Term Tranches, amortization rates referenced in clause (z) of Section 2.26(a), and which, in each case, except to the extent expressly contemplated by the last sentence of this Section 2.26(c) and notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in Section 10.1, shall not require the consent of any Lender other than the Extending Lenders with respect to the Extended Tranches established thereby) executed by the Loan Parties, the Administrative Agent, and the Extending Lenders. Subject to the requirements of this Section 2.26 and without limiting the generality or applicability of Section 10.1 to any Section 2.26 Additional Amendments, any Extension Amendment may provide for additional terms and/or additional amendments other than those referred to or contemplated above (any such additional amendment, a "Section 2.26 Additional Amendment") to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents; provided that such Section 2.26 Additional Amendments do not become effective prior to the time that such Section 2.26 Additional Amendments have been consented to (including pursuant to consents applicable to holders of any Extended Tranches provided for in any Extension Amendment) by such of the Lenders, Loan Parties and other parties (if any) as may be required in order for such Section 2.26 Additional Amendments to become effective in accordance with Section 10.1; provided, further, that no Extension Amendment may provide for (i) any Extended Tranche to be secured by any Collateral or other assets of any Loan Party that does not also secure the Existing Tranches or be guaranteed by any Person other than the Guarantors and (ii) so long as any Existing Term Tranches are outstanding, any mandatory or voluntary prepayment provisions that do not also apply to the Existing Term Tranches (other than Existing Term Tranches secured on a junior basis by the Collateral or ranking junior in right of payment, which shall be subject to junior prepayment provisions) on a pro rata basis (or otherwise provide for more favorable prepayment treatment for Existing Term Tranches than such Extended Term Tranches as contemplated by Section 2.12). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Section 10.1, any such Extension Amendment may, without the consent of any other Lenders, effect such amendments to any Loan Documents as may be necessary or appropriate, in the reasonable judgment of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, to effect the provisions of this Section 2.26; provided that the foregoing shall not constitute a consent on behalf of any Lender to the terms of any Section 2.26 Additional Amendment.

(d) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, on any date on which any Existing Tranche is converted to extend the related scheduled maturity date(s) in accordance with Section 2.26(a) above (an "Extension Date"), in the case of the Specified Existing Tranche of each Extending Lender, the aggregate principal amount of such Specified Existing Tranche shall be deemed reduced by an amount equal to the aggregate principal amount of the Extended Tranche so converted by such Lender on such date, and such Extended Tranches shall be established as a separate Tranche from the Specified Existing Tranche and from any other Existing Tranches (together with any other Extended Tranches so established on such date).

- (e) If, in connection with any proposed Extension Amendment, any Lender declines to consent to the applicable extension on the terms and by the deadline set forth in the applicable Extension Request (each such other Lender, a "Non-Extending Lender") then the Borrower may, on notice to the Administrative Agent and the Non-Extending Lender, replace such Non-Extending Lender by causing such Lender to (and such Lender shall be obligated to) assign pursuant to Section 10.6 (with the assignment fee and any other costs and expenses to be paid by the Borrower in such instance) all of its rights and obligations under this Agreement to one or more assignees; provided that neither the Administrative Agent nor any Lender shall have any obligation to the Borrower to find a replacement Lender; provided, further, that the applicable assignee shall have agreed to provide Extended Loans on the terms set forth in such Extension Amendment; provided, further, that all obligations of the Borrower owing to the Non-Extending Lender relating to the Existing Loans so assigned (including pursuant to Section 2.21 (as though Section 2.21 were applicable)) shall be paid in full by the assignee Lender to such Non-Extending Lender concurrently with such Assignment and Assumption. In connection with any such replacement under this Section 2.26, if the Non-Extending Lender does not execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent a duly completed Assignment and Assumption by the later of (A) the date on which the replacement Lender executes and delivers such Assignment and Assumption as of such date and the Borrower shall be entitled (but not obligated) to execute and deliver such have executed and delivered such Assignment and Assumption as of such date and the Borrower shall be entitled (but not obligated) to execute and deliver such Assignment and Assumption on behalf of such Non-Extending Lender.
- (f) Following any Extension Date, with the written consent of the Borrower, any Non-Extending Lender may elect to have all or a portion of its Existing Loans deemed to be an Extended Loan under the applicable Extended Tranche on any date (each date a "<u>Designation Date</u>") prior to the maturity date of such Extended Tranche; <u>provided</u> that such Lender shall have provided written notice to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent at least 10 Business Days prior to such Designation Date (or such shorter period as the Administrative Agent may agree in its reasonable discretion); <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that no greater amount shall be paid by or on behalf of the Borrower or any of its Affiliates to any such Non-Extending Lender as consideration for its extension into such Extended Tranche than was paid to any Extended Lender as consideration for its Extension into such Extended Tranche. Following a Designation Date, the Existing Loans held by such Lender so elected to be extended will be deemed to be Extended Loans of the applicable Extended Tranche, and any Existing Loans held by such Lender not elected to be extended, if any, shall continue to be "Existing Loans" of the applicable Tranche.
- (g) With respect to all Extensions consummated by the Borrower pursuant to this Section 2.26, (i) such Extensions shall not constitute optional or mandatory payments or prepayments for purposes of Sections 2.11 and 2.12 and (ii) no Extension Request is required to be in any minimum amount or any minimum increment, <u>provided</u> that the Borrower may at its election specify as a condition (a "<u>Minimum Extension Condition</u>") to consummating any such Extension that a minimum amount (to be determined and specified in the relevant Extension Request in the Borrower's sole discretion and may be waived by the Borrower) of Existing Loans of any or all applicable Tranches be extended. The Administrative Agent and the Lenders hereby consent to the transactions contemplated by this Section 2.26 (including, for the avoidance of doubt, payment of any interest, fees or premium in respect of any Extended Loans on such terms as may be set forth in the relevant Extension Request) and hereby waive the requirements of any provision of this Agreement (including Sections 2.8, 2.11 and 2.12) or any other Loan Document that may otherwise prohibit any such Extension or any other transaction contemplated by this Section 2.26.

2.27 Permitted Debt Exchanges.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, pursuant to one or more offers (each, a "Permitted Debt Exchange Offer") made from time to time by the Borrower to all Lenders (other than any Lender that, if requested by the Borrower, is unable to certify that it is either a "qualified institutional buyer" (as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act)) or an institutional "accredited investor" (as defined in Rule 501 under the Securities Act)) with outstanding Term Loans of a particular Tranche, as selected by the Borrower, the Borrower may from time to time following the Closing Date consummate one or more exchanges of Term Loans of such Tranche for Additional Obligations in the form of notes (such notes, "Permitted Debt Exchange Notes," and each such exchange a "Permitted Debt Exchange"), so long as the following conditions are satisfied: (i) the aggregate principal amount (calculated on the face amount thereof) of Term Loans exchanged shall equal the aggregate principal amount (calculated on the face amount thereof) of Permitted Debt Exchange Notes issued in exchange for such Term Loans, (ii) the aggregate principal amount (calculated on the face amount thereof) of all Term Loans exchanged by the Borrower pursuant to any Permitted Debt Exchange shall automatically be cancelled and retired by the Borrower on the date of the settlement thereof (and, if requested by the Administrative Agent, any applicable exchanging Lender shall execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent an Assignment and Acceptance, or such other form as may be reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent, in respect thereof pursuant to which the respective Lender assigns its interest in the Term Loans being exchanged pursuant to the Permitted Debt Exchange to the Borrower for immediate cancellation), (iii) if the aggregate principal amount of all Term Loans (calculated on the face amount thereof) tendered by Lenders in respect of the relevant Permitted Debt Exchange Offer (with no Lender being permitted to tender a principal amount of Term Loans which exceeds the principal amount of the applicable Tranche actually held by it) shall exceed the maximum aggregate principal amount of Term Loans offered to be exchanged by the Borrower pursuant to such Permitted Debt Exchange Offer, then the Borrower shall exchange Term Loans subject to such Permitted Debt Exchange Offer tendered by such Lenders ratably up to such maximum amount based on the respective principal amounts so tendered, (iv) each such Permitted Debt Exchange Offer shall be made on a pro rata basis to the Lenders (other than any Lender that, if requested by the Borrower, is unable to certify that it is either a "qualified institutional buyer" (as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act) or an institutional "accredited investor" (as defined in Rule 501 under the Securities Act)) based on their respective aggregate principal amounts of outstanding Term Loans of the applicable Tranche, (v) all documentation in respect of such Permitted Debt Exchange shall be consistent with the foregoing, and all written communications generally directed to the Lenders in connection therewith shall be in form and substance consistent with the foregoing and made in consultation with the Administrative Agent, and (vi) any applicable Minimum Exchange Tender Condition shall be satisfied. No Lender shall have any obligation to agree to have any of its Term Loans exchanged for Permitted Debt Exchange Notes pursuant to any Permitted Debt Exchange Offer.
- (b) With respect to all Permitted Debt Exchanges effected by the Borrower pursuant to this Section 2.27, (i) such Permitted Debt Exchanges (and the cancellation of the exchanged Term Loans in connection therewith) shall not constitute voluntary or mandatory payments or prepayments for purposes of Section 2.11 and 2.12 and (ii) such Permitted Debt Exchange Offer shall be made for not less than \$25,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of Term Loans, provided that, subject to the foregoing clause (ii), the Borrower may at its election specify as a condition (a "Minimum Exchange Tender Condition") to consummating any such Permitted Debt Exchange that a minimum amount (to be determined and specified in the relevant Permitted Debt Exchange Offer in the Borrower's discretion) of Term Loans be tendered.
- (c) In connection with each Permitted Debt Exchange, the Borrower shall provide the Administrative Agent at least 10 Business Days' (or such shorter period as may be agreed by the Administrative Agent) prior written notice thereof, and the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, acting reasonably, shall mutually agree to such procedures as may be necessary or advisable to

accomplish the purposes of this Section 2.27 and without conflict with Section 2.27(d); <u>provided</u> that the terms of any Permitted Debt Exchange Offer shall provide that the date by which the relevant Lenders are required to indicate their election to participate in such Permitted Debt Exchange shall be not less than five Business Days following the date on which the Permitted Debt Exchange Offer is made.

(d) The Borrower shall be responsible for compliance with, and hereby agrees to comply with, all applicable securities and other laws in connection with each Permitted Debt Exchange, it being understood and agreed that (x) neither the Administrative Agent nor any Lender assumes any responsibility in connection with the Borrower's compliance with such laws in connection with any Permitted Debt Exchange (other than the Borrower's reliance on any certificate delivered by a Lender pursuant to Section 2.27(a) above for which such Lender shall bear sole responsibility) and (y) each Lender shall be solely responsible for its compliance with any applicable "insider trading" laws and regulations to which such Lender may be subject under the Exchange Act.

SECTION 3. LETTERS OF CREDIT

3.1 L/C Commitment.

- (a) Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each Issuing Lender, in reliance on the agreements of the other Revolving Lenders set forth in Section 3.4(a), agrees, in the case of Credit Suisse AG, to continue under this Agreement for the account of the Borrower the Existing Letters of Credit issued by it until the expiration or earlier termination thereof and, in the case of each other Issuing Lender, to issue letters of credit (the letters of credit issued on and after the Closing Date pursuant to this Section 3, together with the Existing Letters of Credit, collectively, the "Letters of Credit") under the Revolving Commitments for the account of the Borrower or any Guarantor on any Business Day during the Revolving Commitment Period in such form as may be approved from time to time by such Issuing Lender; provided that no Issuing Lender shall have any obligation to issue any Letter of Credit if, after giving effect to such issuance, (i) the L/C Obligations would exceed the L/C Commitment or (ii) the aggregate amount of the Available Revolving Commitments would be less than zero. Each Letter of Credit shall (i) be denominated in Dollars or any Permitted Foreign Currency and (ii) expire no later than the earlier of (x) the first anniversary of its date of issuance and (y) the date that is three Business Days prior to the Revolving Termination Date (unless cash collateralized or backstopped, in each case in a manner agreed to by the Borrower and the Issuing Lender); provided that any Letter of Credit with a one-year term may provide for the renewal thereof for additional one-year periods (which shall in no event extend beyond the date referred to in clause (y) above).
- (b) No Issuing Lender shall at any time be obligated to issue any Letter of Credit if such issuance would (i) conflict with, or cause such Issuing Lender to exceed any limits imposed by, any applicable Requirement of Law, or if such Requirement of Law would impose upon such Issuing Lender any unreimbursed loss, cost or expense which was not applicable on the Closing Date and is not otherwise reimbursable to it by the Borrower hereunder and which such Issuing Lender in good faith deems material to it or (ii) violate one or more policies of such Issuing Lender applicable generally to the issuance of letters of credit for the account of similarly situated borrowers.
- 3.2 <u>Procedure for Issuance of Letter of Credit</u>. The Borrower may from time to time request that the relevant Issuing Lender issue a Letter of Credit (or amend, renew or extend an outstanding Letter of Credit) by delivering to such Issuing Lender at its address for notices specified to the Borrower by such Issuing Lender an Application therefor, with a copy to the Administrative Agent, completed to the reasonable satisfaction of such Issuing Lender, and such other certificates, documents and other papers and information as such Issuing Lender may reasonably request. Upon receipt of any Application, the relevant Issuing Lender will process such Application and the certificates, documents

and other papers and information delivered to it in connection therewith in accordance with its customary procedures and shall promptly issue (or amend, renew or extend, as the case may be) the Letter of Credit requested thereby (but in no event without the consent of the applicable Issuing Lender shall any Issuing Lender be required to issue (or amend, renew or extend, as the case may be) any Letter of Credit earlier than three Business Days after its receipt of the Application therefor and all such other certificates, documents and other papers and information relating thereto) by issuing the original of such Letter of Credit (or such amendment, renewal or extension, as the case may be) to the beneficiary thereof or as otherwise may be agreed to by such Issuing Lender and the Borrower. Such Issuing Lender shall furnish a copy of such Letter of Credit to the Borrower promptly following the issuance (or such amendment, renewal or extension, as the case may be) thereof. Each Issuing Lender shall promptly furnish to the Administrative Agent, which shall in turn promptly furnish to the relevant Revolving Lenders, notice of the issuance (or such amendment, renewal or extension, as the case may be) of each Letter of Credit issued by it (including the amount thereof).

3.3 Fees and Other Charges.

- (a) The Borrower will pay a fee, in Dollars, on each outstanding Letter of Credit requested by it, at a per annum rate equal to the Applicable Margin then in effect with respect to Eurocurrency Loans under the Revolving Facility (minus the fronting fee referred to below), on the Dollar Equivalent of the face amount of such Letter of Credit, which fee shall be shared ratably among the Revolving Lenders and payable quarterly in arrears on each Fee Payment Date after the issuance date; provided that, with respect to any Defaulting Lender, such Lender's ratable share of any letter of credit fee accrued on the aggregate amount available to be drawn on any outstanding Letters of Credit during the period prior to the time such Lender became a Defaulting Lender and unpaid at such time shall not be payable by the Borrower so long as such Lender shall be a Defaulting Lender except to the extent that such Lender's ratable share of any letter of credit fee shall otherwise have been due and payable by the Borrower prior to such time; provided further that any Defaulting Lender's ratable share of any letter of credit fee accrued on the aggregate amount available to be drawn on any outstanding Letters of Credit shall accrue for the account of each Non-Defaulting Lender with respect to such Defaulting Lender's participation in Letters of Credit which has been reallocated to such Non-Defaulting Lender pursuant to Section 3.4(d) and with respect to any L/C Shortfall either (i) if the Borrower has paid to the Administrative Agent, an amount of cash and/or Cash Equivalents and/or Permitted Liquid Investments equal to the amount of the L/C Shortfall to be held as security for all obligations of the Borrower to the Issuing Lenders hereunder in a cash collateral account to be established by, and under the sole dominion and control of, the Administrative Agent, for the account of the Borrower or (ii) otherwise, for the account of the Issuing Lenders, in each case so long as such Lender shall be a Defaulting Lender. In addition, the Borrower shall pay to each Issuing Lender for its own account a fronting fee, in Dollars, on the Dollar Equivalent of the aggregate face amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit issued by it to the Borrower separately agreed to by the Borrower and such Issuing Lender (but in any event not to exceed 0.25% per annum), payable quarterly in arrears on each Fee Payment Date after the issuance date.
- (b) In addition to the foregoing fees, the Borrower shall pay or reimburse each Issuing Lender for costs and expenses agreed by the Borrower and such Issuing Lender in issuing, negotiating, effecting payment under, amending or otherwise administering any Letter of Credit requested by the Borrower.

3.4 L/C Participations.

(a) Each Issuing Lender irrevocably agrees to grant and hereby grants to each L/C Participant, and, to induce such Issuing Lender to issue Letters of Credit, each L/C Participant irrevocably agrees to accept and purchase and hereby accepts and purchases from such Issuing Lender, on the terms

and conditions set forth below, for such L/C Participant's own account and risk an undivided interest equal to such L/C Participant's Revolving Percentage in such Issuing Lender's obligations and rights under and in respect of each Letter of Credit issued by it and the amount of each draft paid by such Issuing Lender thereunder. Each L/C Participant agrees with each Issuing Lender that, if a draft is paid under any Letter of Credit issued by it for which such Issuing Lender is not reimbursed in full by the Borrower in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, such L/C Participant shall pay, in Dollars, to the Administrative Agent for the account of such Issuing Lender upon demand an amount equal to such L/C Participant's Revolving Percentage of the Dollar Equivalent of the amount of such draft, or any part thereof, that is not so reimbursed ("L/C Disbursements"); provided that, nothing in this paragraph shall relieve the Issuing Lender of any liability resulting from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Issuing Lender. Each L/C Participant's obligation to pay such amount shall be absolute and unconditional and shall not be affected by any circumstance, including (i) any setoff, counterclaim, recoupment, defense or other right that such L/C Participant may have against any Issuing Lender, the Borrower or any other Person for any reason whatsoever, (ii) the occurrence or continuance of a Default or an Event of Default or the failure to satisfy any of the other conditions specified in Section 5, (iii) any adverse change in the financial condition of the Borrower, (iv) any breach of this Agreement or any other Loan Document by the Borrower, any other Loan Party or any other L/C Participant or (v) any other circumstance, happening or event whatsoever, whether or not similar to any of the foregoing.

- (b) If any amount required to be paid by any L/C Participant to the Administrative Agent for the account of any Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 3.4(a) in respect of any unreimbursed portion of any payment made by such Issuing Lender under any Letter of Credit is paid to the Administrative Agent for the account of such Issuing Lender within three Business Days after the date such payment is due, such L/C Participant shall pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of such Issuing Lender on demand an amount equal to the product of (i) such amount, times (ii) the daily average Federal Funds Effective Rate during the period from and including the date such payment is required to the date on which such payment is immediately available to such Issuing Lender, times (iii) a fraction the numerator of which is the number of days that elapse during such period and the denominator of which is 360. If any such amount required to be paid by any L/C Participant pursuant to Section 3.4(a) is not made available to the Administrative Agent for the account of the relevant Issuing Lender by such L/C Participant within three Business Days after the date such payment is due, such Issuing Lender shall be entitled to recover from such L/C Participant, on demand, such amount with interest thereon calculated from such due date at the rate per annum applicable to ABR Loans under the Revolving Facility. A certificate of the relevant Issuing Lender submitted to any relevant L/C Participant with respect to any amounts owing under this Section 3.4 shall be presumptively correct in the absence of demonstrable error.
- (c) Whenever, at any time after any Issuing Lender has made payment under any Letter of Credit and has received from any L/C Participant its <u>pro</u> <u>rata</u> share of such payment in accordance with Section 3.4(a), such Issuing Lender receives any payment related to such Letter of Credit (whether directly from the Borrower or otherwise, including proceeds of collateral applied thereto by such Issuing Lender), or any payment of interest on account thereof, such Issuing Lender will distribute to the Administrative Agent for the account of such L/C Participant its <u>pro</u> <u>rata</u> share thereof; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that in the event that any such payment received by such Issuing Lender shall be required to be returned by such Issuing Lender, such L/C Participant shall return to the Administrative Agent for the account of such Issuing Lender the portion thereof previously distributed by such Issuing Lender to it.
- (d) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, in the event an L/C Participant becomes a Defaulting Lender, then such Defaulting Lender's Revolving Percentage in all outstanding Letters of Credit will automatically be reallocated among the L/C Participants that are Non-Defaulting Lenders pro rata in accordance with each Non-Defaulting Lender's Revolving Percentage (calculated without regard to the Revolving Commitment of the Defaulting

Lender), but only to the extent that such reallocation does not cause the Revolving Extensions of Credit of any Non-Defaulting Lender to exceed the Revolving Commitment of such Non-Defaulting Lender. If such reallocation cannot, or can only partially be effected, the Borrower shall, within five Business Days after written notice from the Administrative Agent, pay to the Administrative Agent, an amount of cash and/or Cash Equivalents and/or Permitted Liquid Investments equal to such Defaulting Lender's Revolving Percentage (calculated as in effect immediately prior to it becoming a Defaulting Lender) of the L/C Obligations (after giving effect to any partial reallocation pursuant to the first sentence of this Section 3.4(d)) to be held as security for all obligations of the Borrower to the Issuing Lenders hereunder in a cash collateral account to be established by, and under the sole dominion and control of, the Administrative Agent. So long as there is a Defaulting Lender, an Issuing Lender shall not be required to issue any Letter of Credit where the sum of the Non-Defaulting Lenders' Revolving Percentage, as applicable, of the outstanding Revolving Loans and their participations in Letters of Credit after giving effect to any such requested Letter of Credit would exceed (such excess, the "L/C Shortfall") the aggregate Revolving Commitments of the Non-Defaulting Lenders, unless the Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent, an amount of cash and/or Cash Equivalents and/or Permitted Liquid Investments equal to the amount of the L/C Shortfall, such cash and/or Cash Equivalents and/or Permitted Liquid Investments of the Borrower to the Issuing Lenders hereunder in a cash collateral account to be established by, and under the sole dominion and control of, the Administrative Agent.

- (e) If, on any date, the L/C Obligations would exceed 105% of the L/C Commitment (including as a result of any revaluation of the Dollar Equivalent of the L/C Obligations on any Revaluation Date in accordance with Section 1.4), the Borrower shall promptly pay to the Administrative Agent an amount of cash and/or Cash Equivalents and/or Permitted Liquid Investments equal to the amount by which the L/C Obligations exceed the L/C Commitment, such cash and/or Cash Equivalents and/or Permitted Liquid Investments to be held as security for all obligations of the Borrower to the Issuing Lenders hereunder in a cash collateral account to be established by, and under the sole dominion and control of, the Administrative Agent.
- 3.5 Reimbursement Obligation of the Borrower. The Borrower agrees to reimburse each Issuing Lender on the Business Day following the date on which such Issuing Lender notifies the Borrower of the date and amount of a draft presented under any Letter of Credit issued by such Issuing Lender at the Borrower's request and paid by such Issuing Lender for the amount of (a) such draft so paid and (b) any Non-Excluded Taxes and Other Taxes, fees, charges or other costs or expenses reasonably incurred by such Issuing Lender in connection with such payment (the amounts described in the foregoing clauses (a) and (b) in respect of any drawing, collectively, the "Payment Amount"). Each such payment shall be made to such Issuing Lender at its address for notices specified to the Borrower in Dollars and in immediately available funds. Interest shall be payable on any such amounts from the date on which the relevant draft is paid until payment in full at a rate equal to (i) until the second Business Day next succeeding the date of the relevant notice, the rate applicable to ABR Loans under the Revolving Facility and (ii) thereafter, the rate set forth in Section 2.15(c). In the case of any such reimbursement in Dollars with respect to a Letter of Credit denominated in a Permitted Foreign Currency, the applicable Issuing Lender shall notify the Borrower of the Dollar Equivalent of the amount of the draft so paid promptly following the determination thereof.
- 3.6 <u>Obligations Absolute</u>. The Borrower's obligations under this Section 3 shall be absolute and unconditional under any and all circumstances and irrespective of any setoff, counterclaim or defense to payment that the Borrower may have or have had against any Issuing Lender, any beneficiary of a Letter of Credit or any other Person. The Borrower also agrees with each Issuing Lender that such Issuing Lender shall not be responsible for, and the Borrower's Reimbursement Obligations under Section 3.5 shall not be affected by, among other things, the validity or genuineness of documents

or of any endorsements thereon, even though such documents shall in fact prove to be invalid, fraudulent or forged, or any dispute between or among the Borrower and any beneficiary of any Letter of Credit or any other party to which such Letter of Credit may be transferred or any claims whatsoever of the Borrower against any beneficiary of such Letter of Credit or any such transferee, or any other events or circumstances that, pursuant to applicable law or the applicable customs and practices promulgated by the International Chamber of Commerce, are not within the responsibility of such Issuing Lender, except for errors, omissions, interruptions or delays resulting from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Issuing Lender or its employees or agents. No Issuing Lender shall be liable for any error, omission, interruption or delay in transmission, dispatch or delivery of any message or advice, however transmitted, in connection with any Letter of Credit, except for errors, omissions, interruptions or delays resulting from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Issuing Lender or its employees or agents. The Borrower agrees that any action taken or omitted by any Issuing Lender under or in connection with any Letter of Credit or the related drafts or documents, if done in the absence of gross negligence or willful misconduct and in accordance with the standards of care specified in the Uniform Commercial Code of the State of New York, shall be binding on the Borrower and shall not result in any liability of such Issuing Lender to the Borrower.

- 3.7 <u>Letter of Credit Payments</u>. If any draft shall be presented for payment under any Letter of Credit, the relevant Issuing Lender shall promptly notify the Borrower of the date and amount thereof. The responsibility of such Issuing Lender to the Borrower in connection with any draft presented for payment under any Letter of Credit issued by such Issuing Lender shall, in addition to any payment obligation expressly provided for in such Letter of Credit, be limited to determining that the documents (including each draft) delivered under such Letter of Credit in connection with such presentment are substantially in conformity with such Letter of Credit.
- 3.8 <u>Applications</u>. To the extent that any provision of any Application related to any Letter of Credit is inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, the provisions of this Agreement or such other Loan Document shall apply.
- 3.9 <u>Applicability of ISP and UCP</u>. Unless otherwise expressly agreed by the applicable Issuing Lender and the Borrower when a Letter of Credit is issued (including any such agreement applicable to an Existing Letter of Credit), (a) the rules of the ISP shall apply to each standby Letter of Credit, and (b) the rules of the Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits, as most recently published by the International Chamber of Commerce at the time of issuance, shall apply to each commercial Letter of Credit.

SECTION 4. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

To induce the Agents and the Lenders to enter into this Agreement and to make the Loans and issue or participate in the Letters of Credit, the Borrower hereby represents and warrants (as to itself and each of its Restricted Subsidiaries) to the Agents and each Lender, which representations and warranties shall be deemed made on the Closing Date and on the date of each borrowing of Loans or issuance, extension or renewal of a Letter of Credit hereunder that:

4.1 <u>Financial Condition</u>. The audited consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its Subsidiaries as at March 31, 2010, March 31, 2011 and March 31, 2012, and the related statements of income and of cash flows for the fiscal years ended on such dates, reported on by and accompanied by an unqualified report from Ernst & Young LLP, present fairly in all material respects the financial condition of the Company and its Subsidiaries, as at such date, and the results of, their operations, their cash flows and their changes in stockholders' equity for the respective fiscal years then ended. All such financial statements, including the related schedules and notes thereto and year end adjustments, have been prepared in accordance with GAAP (except as otherwise noted therein).

- 4.2 <u>No Change</u>. Since March 31, 2012 there has been no event, development or circumstance that has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 4.3 Existence; Compliance with Law. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.3, the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries (other than any Immaterial Subsidiaries) (a) (i) is duly organized (or incorporated), validly existing and in good standing (or, only where applicable, the equivalent status in any foreign jurisdiction) under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization or incorporation, except in each case (other than with respect to the Borrower), to the extent such failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, (ii) has the corporate or organizational power and authority, and the legal right, to own and operate its Property, to lease the Property it operates as lessee and to conduct the business in which it is currently engaged, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect and (iii) is duly qualified as a foreign corporation or limited liability company and in good standing (where such concept is relevant) under the laws of each jurisdiction where its ownership, lease or operation of Property or the conduct of its business requires such qualification except, in each case, to the extent that the failure to be so qualified or in good standing (where such concept is relevant) would not have a Material Adverse Effect and (b) is in compliance with all Requirements of Law except to the extent that any such failure to comply therewith would not have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.4 Corporate Power; Authorization; Enforceable Obligations.

- (a) Each Loan Party has the corporate power and authority to make, deliver and perform the Loan Documents to which it is a party and, in the case of the Borrower, to borrow or have Letters of Credit issued hereunder, except in each case (other than with respect to the Borrower), to the extent such failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Each Loan Party has taken all necessary corporate or other action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and, in the case of the Borrower, to authorize the extensions of credit on the terms and conditions of this Agreement, except in each case (other than with respect to the Borrower), to the extent such failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) No consent or authorization of, filing with, notice to or other act by or in respect of, any Governmental Authority is required in connection with the extensions of credit hereunder or the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, except (i) consents, authorizations, filings and notices described in Schedule 4.4, which consents, authorizations, filings and notices have been obtained or made and are in full force and effect or the failure to obtain which would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect and (ii) the filings referred to in Section 4.17.
- (c) Each Loan Document has been duly executed and delivered on behalf of each Loan Party that is a party thereto. This Agreement constitutes, and each other Loan Document upon execution will constitute, a legal, valid and binding obligation of each Loan Party that is a party thereto, enforceable against each such Loan Party in accordance with its terms (provided that, with respect to the creation and perfection of security interests with respect to the Capital Stock of Foreign Subsidiaries, only to the extent enforceability of such obligation with respect to which Capital Stock is governed by the Uniform Commercial Code), except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles (whether enforcement is sought by proceedings in equity or at law) and the implied covenants of good faith and fair dealing.

- 4.5 No Legal Bar. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents by the Loan Parties thereto, the issuance of Letters of Credit, the borrowings hereunder and the use of the proceeds thereof will not (a) violate the organizational or governing documents of (i) the Borrower or (ii) except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, any other Loan Party, (b) except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, violate any Requirement of Law binding on the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries or any Contractual Obligation of the Borrower or any of their respective properties or revenues pursuant to any Requirement of Law or any such Contractual Obligation (other than the Liens permitted by Section 7.3).
- 4.6 <u>No Material Litigation</u>. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.6, no litigation, investigation or proceeding of or before any arbitrator or Governmental Authority is pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened against the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries or against any of their Properties which, taken as a whole, would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
 - 4.7 No Default. No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.
- 4.8 <u>Ownership of Property; Liens</u>. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.8A, each of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries has good title in fee simple to, or a valid leasehold interest in, all its Real Property, and good title to, or a valid leasehold interest in, all its other Property (other than Intellectual Property), in each case, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and none of such Property is subject to any Lien except as permitted by the Loan Documents. Schedule 4.8B lists all Real Property which is owned or leased by any Loan Party as of the Closing Date.
- 4.9 Intellectual Property. Each of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries owns, or has a valid license to use, all Intellectual Property necessary for the conduct of its business as currently conducted free and clear of all Liens except as permitted by the Loan Documents, other than Intellectual Property owned by a Special Purpose Entity, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. To the Borrower's knowledge, no holding, injunction, decision or judgment has been rendered by any Governmental Authority against the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary and neither the Borrower nor any of its Restricted Subsidiaries has entered into any settlement stipulation or other agreement (except license agreements in the ordinary course of business) which would limit, cancel or question the validity of the Borrower's or any Restricted Subsidiary's rights in, any Intellectual Property in any respect that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. To Borrower's knowledge, no claim has been asserted or threatened or is pending by any Person challenging or questioning the use by the Borrower or its Restricted Subsidiaries of any Intellectual Property owned by the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries or the validity or effectiveness of any Intellectual Property, except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. To the Borrower's knowledge, the use of Intellectual Property by the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries does not infringe on the rights of any Person in a manner that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. The Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries take all reasonable actions that in the exercise of their reasonable business judgment should be taken to protect their Intellectual Property, including Intellectual Property that is confidential in nature, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

- 4.10 <u>Taxes</u>. Each of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries (i) has filed or caused to be filed all federal, state, provincial and other tax returns that are required to be filed and (ii) has paid all taxes shown to be due and payable on said returns and all other taxes, fees or other charges imposed on it or any of its Property by any Governmental Authority (other than any amounts the validity of which are currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which any reserves required in conformity with GAAP have been provided on the books of the Borrower or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be), except in each case where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 4.11 <u>Federal Regulations</u>. No part of the proceeds of any Loans, and no other extensions of credit hereunder, will be used for any purpose that violates the provisions of the regulations of the Board. If requested by any Lender (through the Administrative Agent) or the Administrative Agent, the Borrower will furnish to the Administrative Agent and each Lender a statement to the foregoing effect in conformity with the requirements of FR Form G-3 or FR Form U 1 referred to in Regulation U.

4.12 ERISA.

- (a) Except as would not reasonably be expected, either individually or in the aggregate, to have a Material Adverse Effect: (i) neither a Reportable Event nor a failure to meet the minimum funding standards (within the meaning of Section 412(a) of the Code or Section 302(a)(2) of ERISA) with respect to periods beginning on or after April 1, 2010 or an "accumulated funding deficiency" (within the meaning of Section 412(a) of the Code or Section 302(a)(2) of ERISA) has occurred during the five year period prior to the date on which this representation is made with respect to any Single Employer Plan, and each Single Employer Plan has complied with the applicable provisions of ERISA and the Code; (ii) no termination of a Single Employer Plan has occurred, and no Lien in favor of the PBGC or a Plan has arisen on the assets of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, during such five-year period; the present value of all accrued benefits under each Single Employer Plan (based on those assumptions used to fund such Plans) did not, as of the last annual valuation date prior to the date on which this representation is made or deemed made, exceed the value of the assets of such Single Employer Plan allocable to such accrued benefits; (iii) none of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries has had a complete or partial withdrawal from any Multiemployer Plan that has resulted or would reasonably be expected to result in a liability under ERISA; (iv) none of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries would become subject to any liability under ERISA if the Borrower or such Restricted Subsidiary were to withdraw completely from all Multiemployer Plans as of the valuation date most closely preceding the date on which this representation is made; and (v) no Multiemployer Plan is in Reorganization or Insolvent.
- (b) The Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries have not incurred, and do not reasonably expect to incur, any liability under ERISA or the Code with respect to any plan within the meaning of Section 3(3) of ERISA which is subject to Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code or Section 302 of ERISA that is maintained by a Commonly Controlled Entity (other than the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries) (a "Commonly Controlled Plan") merely by virtue of being treated as a single employer under Title IV of ERISA with the sponsor of such plan that would reasonably be likely to have a Material Adverse Effect and result in a direct obligation of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to pay money.
- 4.13 <u>Investment Company Act</u>. No Loan Party is an "investment company," or a company "controlled" by an "investment company," within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.

4.14 Subsidiaries.

- (a) The Subsidiaries listed on Schedule 4.14 constitute all the Subsidiaries of the Borrower at the Closing Date. Schedule 4.14 sets forth as of the Closing Date the name and jurisdiction of incorporation of each Subsidiary and, as to each Subsidiary, the percentage of each class of Capital Stock owned by any Loan Party and the designation of such Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary or an Unrestricted Subsidiary.
- (b) As of the Closing Date, except as set forth on Schedule 4.14, there are no outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, rights or other agreements or commitments (other than stock options granted to officers, employees or directors and directors' qualifying shares) of any nature relating to any Capital Stock of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries.
- 4.15 Environmental Matters. Other than exceptions to any of the following that would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, none of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (i) has failed to comply with any Environmental Law or to obtain, maintain or comply with any permit, license or other approval required under any Environmental Law for the operation of the Business; or (ii) has become subject to any Environmental Liability.
- 4.16 Accuracy of Information, etc. As of the Closing Date, no statement or information (excluding the projections and pro forma financial information referred to below) contained in this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any certificate furnished to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders or any of them, by or on behalf of any Loan Party for use in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, including the 2012 Transactions, when taken as a whole, contained as of the date such statement, information, or certificate was so furnished, any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained herein or therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not materially misleading. As of the Closing Date, the projections and pro forma financial information contained in the materials referenced above are based upon good faith estimates and assumptions believed by management of the Borrower to be reasonable at the time made, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, it being recognized by the Agents and the Lenders that such financial information as it relates to future events is not to be viewed as fact and that actual results during the period or periods covered by such financial information may differ from the projected results set forth therein by a material amount.

4.17 Security Documents.

(a) The Guarantee and Collateral Agreement is effective to create in favor of the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a legal, valid and enforceable security interest in the Collateral described therein of a type in which a security interest can be created under Article 9 of the UCC (including any proceeds of any such item of Collateral); provided that for purposes of this Section 4.17(a), Collateral shall be deemed to exclude any Property expressly excluded from the definition of "Collateral" as set forth in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement (the "Excluded Collateral"). In the case of (i) the Pledged Securities described in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement (other than Excluded Capital Stock) when any stock certificates or notes, as applicable, representing such Pledged Securities are delivered to the Collateral Agent and (ii) the other Collateral described in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement (other than Excluded Collateral), when financing statements in appropriate form are filed in the offices specified on Schedule 4.17 (which financing statements have been duly completed and executed (as applicable) and delivered to the Collateral Agent) and such other filings as are specified on Schedule 3 to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement are made, the Collateral Agent shall have a fully perfected first priority Lien on, and security interest in, all right, title and interest of the Loan Parties in

such Collateral (including any proceeds of any item of Collateral) (to the extent a security interest in such Collateral can be perfected through the filing of financing statements in the offices specified on Schedule 4.17 and the filings specified on Schedule 3 to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, and through the delivery of the Pledged Securities required to be delivered on the Closing Date), as security for the Obligations, in each case prior in right to the Lien of any other Person (except (i) in the case of Collateral other than Pledged Securities, Liens permitted by Section 7.3 and (ii) Liens having priority by operation of law) to the extent required by the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

- (b) Upon the execution and delivery of any Mortgage to be executed and delivered pursuant to Section 6.8(b), such Mortgage shall be effective to create in favor of the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties a legal, valid and enforceable Lien on the Mortgaged Property described therein and proceeds thereof, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles (whether enforcement is sought by proceedings in equity or at law) and the implied covenants of good faith and fair dealing; and when such Mortgage is filed in the recording office designated by the Borrower, such Mortgage shall constitute a fully perfected Lien on, and security interest in, all right, title and interest of the Loan Parties in such Mortgaged Property and the proceeds thereof, as security for the Obligations (as defined in the relevant Mortgage), in each case prior and superior in right to any other Person (other than Liens permitted by Section 7.3 or other encumbrances or rights permitted by the relevant Mortgage).
- 4.18 <u>Solvency.</u> As of the Closing Date, the Borrower and its Subsidiaries are (on a consolidated basis), and after giving effect to the 2012 Transactions will be, Solvent.
- 4.19 Anti-Terrorism. As of the Closing Date, (a) the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries are in compliance with the USA Patriot Act and (b) none of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries is a person on the list of "Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons" or subject to the limitations and prohibitions under any other U.S. Department of Treasury's Office of Foreign Asset Control regulation or executive order, in each case, except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

SECTION 5. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- 5.1 <u>Conditions to Initial Extension of Credit</u>. The agreement of each Lender to make the initial extension of credit requested to be made by it is subject to the satisfaction (or waiver), prior to or concurrently with the making of such extension of credit on the Closing Date, of the following conditions precedent:
- (a) <u>Credit Agreement; Guarantee and Collateral Agreement</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received (i) this Agreement, executed and delivered by the Borrower and (ii) the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, executed and delivered by Investor, the Borrower and each Subsidiary Guarantor;
- (b) <u>No Default</u>. No Default or Event of Default shall exist as of the Closing Date after giving effect to this Agreement and the borrowing of the Initial Tranche A Term Loans and the Initial Tranche B Term Loans, and the making of the Revolving Commitments;
- (c) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. All of the representations and warranties of the Loan Parties contained in the Loan Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects on the Closing Date (unless such representation or warranty relates to a specific date, in which case such representation or warranty shall be true and correct in all material respects as of such specific date);

- (d) <u>Borrowing Notice</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a notice of borrowing from the Borrower with respect to the Initial Tranche A Term Loans and Initial Tranche B Term Loans;
- (e) <u>Fees</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received all fees and other amounts due and payable on or prior to the Closing Date, including, to the extent invoiced at least three Business Days prior to the Closing Date, reimbursement or payment of all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses (including the reasonable fees, charges and disbursements of Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP, counsel to the Administrative Agent) required to reimbursed or paid by the Borrower hereunder or under any other Loan Document;
- (f) <u>Legal Opinions</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received an executed legal opinion of (i) Debevoise & Plimpton LLP, special New York counsel to the Loan Parties, and (ii) Morris, Nichols, Arsht & Tunnell LLP, special Delaware counsel to the Loan Parties, in each case in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent;
- (g) <u>Closing Certificate</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a certificate of the Borrower and each of the other Loan Parties, dated as of the Closing Date, each substantially in the form of Exhibit C, with appropriate insertions and attachments;
- (h) <u>USA Patriot Act</u>. The Lenders shall have received from the Borrower and each of the Loan Parties documentation and other information requested by any Lender no less than 10 calendar days prior to the Closing Date that is required by regulatory authorities under applicable "know your customer" and anti-money laundering rules and regulations, including the USA Patriot Act;
- (i) <u>Filings</u>. Each Uniform Commercial Code financing statement and each intellectual property security agreement required by the Security Documents to be filed in order to create in favor of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a first priority perfected Lien on the Collateral described therein, shall have been delivered to the Collateral Agent in proper form for filing;
- (j) <u>Pledged Stock; Stock Powers</u>. The Collateral Agent shall have received the certificates, if any, representing the shares of Capital Stock held by a Loan Party pledged pursuant to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, together with an undated stock power for each such certificate executed in blank by a duly authorized officer of the pledgor thereof;
- (k) <u>Solvency Certificate</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a solvency certificate signed by the chief financial officer on behalf of the Borrower, substantially in the form of Exhibit G;
 - (1) Refinancing. The Refinancing shall have been, or shall substantially concurrently be, consummated; and
- (m) <u>Lien Searches</u>. The Collateral Agent shall have received the results of a recent lien search in each of the jurisdictions in which Uniform Commercial Code financing statements will be made to evidence or perfect security interests required to be evidenced or perfected, and such search shall reveal no liens on any of the assets of the Loan Party, except for Liens permitted by Section 7.3 or liens to be discharged on or prior to the Closing Date.

- 5.2 <u>Conditions to Each Revolving Loan Extension of Credit After Closing Date</u>. The agreement of each Lender to make any Revolving Loan or to issue or participate in any Letter of Credit hereunder on any date after the Closing Date is subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent:
 - (a) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Each of the representations and warranties made by any Loan Party in or pursuant to the Loan Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects, in each case on and as of such date as if made on and as of such date except to the extent that such representations and warranties relate to an earlier date, in which case such representations and warranties shall be true and correct in all material respects as of such earlier date.
 - (b) No Default. No Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on such date or after giving effect to the extensions of credit requested to be made on such date.

Each borrowing of a Revolving Loan by and issuance, extension or renewal of a Letter of Credit on behalf of the Borrower hereunder after the Closing Date shall constitute a representation and warranty by the Borrower as of the date of such extension of credit that the conditions contained in this Section 5.2 have been satisfied.

SECTION 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower (on behalf of itself and each of the Restricted Subsidiaries) hereby agrees that, so long as the Commitments remain in effect, any Letter of Credit remains outstanding (that has not been cash collateralized or backstopped, in each case on terms agreed to by the Borrower and the applicable Issuing Lender) or any Loan or other amount is owing to any Lender or any Agent hereunder (other than (i) contingent or indemnification obligations not then due and (ii) obligations in respect of Specified Hedge Agreements, Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements or Cash Management Obligations), the Borrower shall, and shall cause (except in the case of the covenants set forth in Section 6.1, Section 6.2 and Section 6.7) each of the Restricted Subsidiaries to:

- 6.1 <u>Financial Statements</u>. Furnish to the Administrative Agent for delivery to each Lender (which may be delivered via posting on IntraLinks or another similar electronic platform):
 - (a) within 90 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, commencing with the fiscal year ending March 31, 2013, a copy of the audited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such year and the related audited consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for such year, setting forth, commencing with the financial statements with respect to the fiscal year ending March 31, 2013, in comparative form the figures as of the end of and for the previous year, reported on without qualification arising out of the scope of the audit, by Ernst & Young LLP or other independent certified public accountants of nationally recognized standing; and
 - (b) within 45 days after the end of each of the first three quarterly periods of each fiscal year of the Borrower, commencing with the fiscal quarter ending June 30, 2012, the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such quarter and the related unaudited consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for such quarter and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such quarter, setting forth, in comparative form the figures as of the end of and for the corresponding period in the previous year, certified by a Responsible Officer as fairly presenting in all material respects the financial condition of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries in conformity with GAAP (subject to normal year end audit adjustments and the lack of notes);

all such financial statements to be prepared in reasonable detail and in accordance with GAAP applied consistently throughout the periods reflected therein and with prior periods (except as disclosed therein and except in the case of the financial statements referred to in clause (b), for customary year-end adjustments and the absence of footnotes). The Borrower may satisfy its obligations under this Section 6.1 by delivering information relating to Parent, Investor, the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries, it being agreed that the furnishing of Parent's annual report on Form 10-K for such year, as filed with the SEC, together with unaudited consolidating schedules of the balance sheet and the statements of income and cash flows prepared by management for the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries in substantially the form of Exhibit K (it being understood that the Borrower may alter the presentation of financial information in any such consolidating schedules to conform to any changes to the presentation of financial information of Parent in its Form 10-K (but in any event shall include a balance sheet and statements of income and cash flows) or make such other changes to the consolidating schedules as consented to by the Administrative Agent, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) will satisfy Borrower's obligation under Section 6.1(a) with respect to such year and that the furnishing of Parent's quarterly report on Form 10-Q for such quarter, as filed with the SEC, together with unaudited consolidating schedules of the balance sheet and the statements of income and of cash flows prepared by management for the Borrower and its consolidating schedules of the balance sheet and the statements of income and of cash flows prepared by management for the Borrower and its consolidating schedules to conform to any changes to the presentation of financial information in any such consolidating schedules to conform to any changes to the presentation of financial information in any such consol

Documents required to be delivered pursuant to this Section 6.1 may be delivered by posting such documents electronically with notice of such posting to the Administrative Agent and if so posted, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which such documents are posted on the Borrower's behalf on IntraLinks/IntraAgency or another relevant website, if any, to which each Lender and the Administrative Agent have access (whether a commercial, third-party website or whether sponsored by the Administrative Agent).

- 6.2 <u>Certificates</u>; <u>Other Information</u>. Furnish to the Administrative Agent for delivery to each Lender, or, in the case of clause (e), to the relevant Lender:
 - (a) to the extent permitted by the internal policies of such independent certified public accountants, concurrently with the delivery of the financial statements referred to in Section 6.1(a), a certificate of the independent certified public accountants in customary form reporting on such financial statements stating that in making the examination necessary therefor no knowledge was obtained of any Default or Event of Default arising from a breach of Section 7.1, except as specified in such certificate;
 - (b) concurrently with the delivery of any financial statements pursuant to Section 6.1, (i) a Compliance Certificate of a Responsible Officer on behalf of the Borrower stating that such Responsible Officer has obtained no knowledge of any Default or Event of Default that has occurred and is continuing except as specified in such certificate and (ii) to the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, (x) a description of any Default or Event of Default that occurred and (y) a description of any new Subsidiary and of any change in the name or jurisdiction of organization of any Loan Party and a listing of any material registrations of or applications for United States Intellectual Property by any Loan Party since the date of the most recent list delivered pursuant to this clause (or, in the case of the first such list so delivered, since the Closing Date);

- (c) not later than 120 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, commencing with the fiscal year ending March 31, 2013, a detailed consolidated budget for the following fiscal year (including a projected consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of the end of the following fiscal year and the related consolidated statements of projected cash flow and projected income (collectively, the "Annual Operating Budget")); provided that the Borrower may satisfy its obligations under this Section 6.2(c) by delivering a detailed consolidated budget of Parent and its Subsidiaries as of the end of the following fiscal year for the following fiscal year, including a projected consolidated balance sheet and the related consolidated statements of projected cash flow and projected income, together with consolidating schedules of the balance sheet and statements of cash flows and income prepared by management for the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and such materials shall constitute the Annual Operating Budget for all purposes;
- (d) promptly after the same are sent, copies of all financial statements and material reports that the Borrower sends to the holders of any class of its debt securities or public equity securities (except for those provided solely to the Permitted Investors) and, promptly after the same are filed, copies of all financial statements and reports that the Borrower or Parent may make to, or file with, the SEC, in each case to the extent not already provided pursuant to Section 6.1 or any other clause of this Section 6.2; and
- (e) promptly, such additional financial and other information as the Administrative Agent (for its own account or upon the request from any Lender) may from time to time reasonably request.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 6.2, (a) none of the Borrower or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries will be required to disclose any document, information or other matter that (i) constitutes non-financial trade secrets or non-financial proprietary information, (ii) in respect of which disclosure to the Administrative Agent or any Lender (or their respective representatives or contractors) is prohibited by Law or any binding agreement, (iii) is subject to attorney-client or similar privilege or constitutes attorney work product or (iv) constitutes classified information and (b) unless such material is identified in writing by the Borrower as "Public" information, the Administrative Agent shall deliver such information only to "private-side" Lenders (i.e., Lenders that have affirmatively requested to receive information other than Public Information).

Documents required to be delivered pursuant to this Section 6.2 may be delivered by posting such documents electronically with notice of such posting to the Administrative Agent and if so posted, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date (i) on which the Borrower posts such documents, or provides a link thereto on the Borrower's website or (ii) on which such documents are posted on the Borrower's behalf on IntraLinks/IntraAgency or another relevant website, if any, to which each Lender and the Administrative Agent have access (whether a commercial, third-party website or whether sponsored by the Administrative Agent).

6.3 <u>Payment of Taxes</u>. Pay, discharge or otherwise satisfy at or before maturity or before they become delinquent, as the case may be, all its material Taxes, governmental assessments and governmental charges (other than Indebtedness), except (a) where the amount or validity thereof is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and reserves required in conformity with GAAP with respect thereto have been provided on the books of the Borrower or its Restricted Subsidiaries, as the case may be, or (b) to the extent that failure to pay or satisfy such obligations would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

6.4 <u>Conduct of Business and Maintenance of Existence, etc.</u>; <u>Compliance.</u> (a) Preserve, renew and keep in full force and effect its corporate or other existence and take all reasonable action to maintain all rights, privileges and franchises necessary or desirable in the normal conduct of its business, except, in each case, as otherwise permitted by Section 7.4 or except to the extent that failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and (b) comply with all Requirements of Law except to the extent that failure to comply therewith would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

6.5 Maintenance of Property; Insurance.

- (a) Keep all Property useful and necessary in its business in reasonably good working order and condition, ordinary wear and tear excepted, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) Take all reasonable and necessary steps, including in any proceeding before the United States Patent and Trademark Office or the United States Copyright Office, to maintain and pursue each application (and to obtain the relevant registration) and to maintain each registration of the material United States Intellectual Property owned by the Borrower or its Restricted Subsidiaries, including filing of applications for renewal, affidavits of use and affidavits of incontestability, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (c) Maintain insurance with financially sound and reputable insurance companies on all its material Property in at least such amounts and against at least such risks as are usually insured against in the same general area by companies engaged in the same or a similar business. The Borrower shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to ensure that all material insurance policies shall, to the extent customary (but in any event, not including business interruption insurance and personal injury insurance) (i) provide that no cancellation thereof shall be effective until at least 10 days after receipt by the Administrative Agent of written notice thereof and (ii) name the Administrative Agent as insured party or loss payee.
- (d) With respect to any Mortgaged Properties, if at any time the area in which the Premises (as defined in the Mortgages, if any) are located is designated a "flood hazard area" in any Flood Insurance Rate Map published by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (or any successor agency), obtain flood insurance in such reasonable total amount as the Collateral Agent may from time to time reasonably require, and otherwise to ensure compliance with the National Flood Insurance Program as set forth in the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973, as it may be amended from time to time.
- 6.6 <u>Inspection of Property; Books and Records; Discussions.</u> (a) Keep proper books of records and account in a manner to allow financial statements to be prepared in conformity with GAAP, (b) permit representatives of any Lender to visit and inspect any of its properties and examine and make abstracts from any of its books and records upon reasonable notice and at such reasonable times during normal business hours (<u>provided</u> that (i) such visits shall be coordinated by the Administrative Agent, (ii) such visits shall be limited to no more than one such visit per calendar year, and (iii) such visits by any Lender shall be at the Lender's expense, except in the case of the foregoing clauses (ii) and (iii) during the continuance of an Event of Default), (c) permit representatives of any Lender to have reasonable discussions regarding the business, operations, properties and financial and other condition of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries with officers of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries (<u>provided</u> that (i) a Responsible Officer of the Borrower shall be afforded the opportunity to be present during such discussions, (ii) such discussions shall be coordinated by the Administrative Agent, and (iii) such discussions shall be limited to no more than once per calendar quarter except during the continuance of an Event of Default) and (d) permit representatives of the Administrative Agent to have reasonable

discussions regarding the business, operations, properties and financial and other condition of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries with its independent certified public accountants to the extent permitted by the internal policies of such independent certified public accountants (provided that (i) a Responsible Officer of the Borrower shall be afforded the opportunity to be present during such discussions and (ii) such discussions shall be limited to no more than once per calendar year except during the continuance of an Event of Default). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 6.6, none of the Borrower or any of the Restricted Subsidiaries will be required to disclose, permit the inspection, examination or making copies or abstracts of, or discussion of, any document, information or other matter that (i) constitutes non-financial trade secrets or non-financial proprietary information, (ii) in respect of which disclosure to the Administrative Agent or any Lender (or their respective representatives or contractors) is prohibited by Law or any binding agreement, (iii) is subject to attorney-client or similar privilege or constitutes attorney work product or (iv) constitutes classified information.

- 6.7 Notices. Promptly upon a Responsible Officer of the Borrower obtaining knowledge thereof, give notice to the Administrative Agent of:
- (a) the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default;
- (b) any litigation, investigation or proceeding which may exist at any time between the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries and any other Person, that in either case, would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and
 - (c) any development or event that has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Each notice pursuant to this Section 6.7 shall be accompanied by a statement of a Responsible Officer setting forth details of the occurrence referred to therein and stating what action the Borrower or the relevant Restricted Subsidiary proposes to take with respect thereto.

6.8 Additional Collateral, etc.

(a) With respect to any Property (other than Excluded Collateral) located in the United States having a value, individually or in the aggregate, of at least \$5,000,000 acquired after the Closing Date by any Loan Party (other than (i) any interests in Real Property and any Property described in paragraph (c) or paragraph (d) of this Section 6.8, (ii) any Property subject to a Lien expressly permitted by Section 7.3(g) or 7.3(z), (iii) Instruments, Certificated Securities, Securities and Chattel Paper, which are referred to in the last sentence of this paragraph (a) and (iv) Government Contracts (the Loan Parties' obligations with respect to which are contained in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement)) as to which the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties does not have a perfected Lien, promptly (A) give notice of such Property to the Collateral Agent and execute and deliver to the Collateral Agent such amendments to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or such other documents as the Collateral Agent reasonably requests to grant to the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties a security interest in such Property and (B) take all actions reasonably requested by the Collateral Agent to grant to the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties a perfected security interest (to the extent required by the Security Documents and with the priority required by Section 4.17) in such Property (with respect to Property of a type owned by a Loan Party as of the Closing Date to the extent the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties, has a perfected security interest in such Property as of the Closing Date), including the filing of Uniform Commercial Code financing statements in such jurisdictions as may be required by the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or by law or as may be reasonably requested by the Collateral Agent. If any amount in excess of \$7,500,000 payable under or in connection with any of the Collateral shall be or become evidenced by

any Instrument, Certificated Security, Security or Chattel Paper (or, if more than \$7,500,000 in the aggregate payable under or in connection with the Collateral shall become evidenced by Instruments, Certificated Securities, Securities or Chattel Paper), such Instrument, Certificated Security, Security or Chattel Paper shall be promptly delivered to the Collateral Agent indorsed in a manner reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent to be held as Collateral pursuant to this Agreement.

(b) With respect to any fee interest in any Material Real Property acquired after the Closing Date by any Loan Party (other than Excluded Real Property), (i) give notice of such acquisition to the Collateral Agent and, if requested by the Collateral Agent execute and deliver a first priority Mortgage (subject to liens permitted by Section 7.3 or other encumbrances or rights permitted by the relevant Mortgage) in favor of the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties, covering such Real Property (provided that no Mortgage nor survey shall be obtained if the Administrative Agent determines in consultation with the Borrower that the costs of obtaining such Mortgage or survey are excessive in relation to the value of the security to be afforded thereby), (ii) if reasonably requested by the Collateral Agent (A) provide the Lenders with a lenders' title insurance policy with extended coverage covering such Real Property in an amount at least equal to the purchase price of such Real Property (or such other amount as shall be reasonably specified by the Collateral Agent) as well as a current ALTA survey thereof, together with a surveyor's certificate unless the title insurance policy referred to above shall not contain an exception for any matter shown by a survey (except to the extent an existing survey has been provided and specifically incorporated into such title insurance policy), each in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent, (B) use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain any consents or estoppels reasonably deemed necessary by the Collateral Agent, in connection with such Mortgage, each of the foregoing in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent and (C) provide to the Administrative Agent evidence of flood hazard insurance if any portion of the improvements on the owned Property is currently or at any time in the future identified by the Federal Emergency Management Agency as an area having special flood hazards and in which flood insurance has been made available under the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968 (and any amendment or successor act thereto) or otherwise being designated as a "special flood hazard area or part of a 100 year flood zone", in an amount equal to 100% of the full replacement cost of the improvements; provided, however, that a portion of such flood hazard insurance may be obtained under the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968, the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 or the National Flood Insurance Reform Act of 1994, as each may be amended and (iii) if requested by the Collateral Agent deliver to the Collateral Agent legal opinions relating to the matters described above, which opinions shall be in form and substance, and from counsel, reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent.

(c) Except as otherwise contemplated by Section 7.7(p), with respect to any new Domestic Subsidiary that is a Non-Excluded Subsidiary created or acquired after the Closing Date (which, for the purposes of this paragraph, shall include any Subsidiary that was previously an Excluded Subsidiary that becomes a Non-Excluded Subsidiary) by any Loan Party, promptly (i) give notice of such acquisition or creation to the Collateral Agent and, if requested by the Collateral Agent, execute and deliver to the Collateral Agent such amendments to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or such other documents as the Collateral Agent reasonably deems necessary to grant to the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties a perfected security interest (to the extent required by the Security Documents and with the priority required by Section 4.17) in the Capital Stock of such new Subsidiary that is owned by such Loan Party, (ii) deliver to the Collateral Agent the certificates, if any, representing such Capital Stock (other than Excluded Capital Stock), together with undated stock powers, in blank, executed and delivered by a duly authorized officer of such Loan Party, and (iii) cause such new Subsidiary (A) to become a party to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement and (B) to take such actions necessary or advisable to grant to the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties a perfected security interest (to the extent required by the Security Documents and with the priority required by Section 4.17) in the Collateral described in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement with respect to such

new Subsidiary (to the extent the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, has a perfected security interest in the same type of Collateral as of the Closing Date), including the filing of Uniform Commercial Code financing statements in such jurisdictions as may be required by the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or by law or as may be reasonably requested by the Collateral Agent. Without limiting the foregoing, if (i) the aggregate Consolidated Total Assets or annual consolidated revenues of all Subsidiaries designated as "Immaterial Subsidiaries" hereunder shall at any time exceed 7.5% of Consolidated Total Assets or annual consolidated revenues, respectively, of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries (as reflected on the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 prior to such time) or (ii) if any Subsidiary shall at any time cease to constitute an Immaterial Subsidiary under clause (i) of the definition of "Immaterial Subsidiary" (as reflected on the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 prior to such time), the Borrower shall promptly, (x) in the case of clause (i) above, rescind the designation as "Immaterial Subsidiaries" of one or more of such Subsidiaries so that, after giving effect thereto, the aggregate Consolidated Total Assets or annual consolidated revenues, as applicable, of all Subsidiaries so designated (and which designations have not been rescinded) shall not exceed 7.5% of Consolidated Total Assets or annual consolidated revenues, respectively, of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries (as reflected on the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 prior to such time), as applicable, and (y) in the case of clauses (i) and (ii) above, to the extent not already effected, (A) cause each affected Subsidiary to take such actions to become a "Subsidiary Guarantor" hereunder and under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement and execute and deliver the documents and other instruments referred to in this paragraph (c) to the extent such affected Subsidiary is not otherwise an Excluded Subsidiary and (B) cause the owner of the Capital Stock of such affected Subsidiary to take such actions to pledge such Capital Stock to the extent required by, and otherwise in accordance with, the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement and execute and deliver the documents and other instruments required hereby and thereby unless such Capital Stock otherwise constitutes Excluded Capital Stock.

- (d) Except as otherwise contemplated by Section 7.7(p), with respect to any new first tier Foreign Subsidiary that is a Non-Excluded Subsidiary created or acquired after the Closing Date by any Loan Party, promptly (i) give notice of such acquisition or creation to the Collateral Agent and, if requested by the Collateral Agent, execute and deliver to the Collateral Agent such amendments to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement as the Collateral Agent deems necessary or reasonably advisable in order to grant to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a perfected security interest (to the extent required by the Security Documents and with the priority required by Section 4.17) in the Capital Stock of such new Subsidiary (other than any Excluded Capital Stock) that is owned by such Loan Party and (ii) deliver to the Collateral Agent the certificates, if any, representing such Capital Stock (other than any Excluded Capital Stock), together with undated stock powers, in blank, executed and delivered by a duly authorized officer of such Loan Party, and take such other action as may be necessary or, in the reasonable opinion of the Collateral Agent, desirable to perfect or ensure appropriate priority of the Lien of the Collateral Agent thereon.
- (e) Notwithstanding anything in this Section 6.8 to the contrary, neither the Borrower nor any of its Restricted Subsidiaries shall be required to take any actions in order to perfect the security interest in the Collateral granted to the Collateral Agent for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties under the laws of any jurisdiction outside the United States.
- (f) Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent any new Restricted Subsidiary is created solely for the purpose of consummating a merger transaction pursuant to an acquisition permitted by Section 7.7, and such new Subsidiary at no time holds any assets or liabilities other than any merger consideration contributed to it contemporaneously with the closing of such merger transaction, such new Subsidiary shall not be required to take the actions set forth in Section 6.8(c) or 6.8(d), as applicable, until the respective acquisition is consummated (at which time the surviving entity of the respective merger transaction shall be required to so comply within ten Business Days).

- (g) From time to time the Loan Parties shall execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, such additional instruments, certificates or documents, and take all such actions, as the Collateral Agent may reasonably request for the purposes implementing or effectuating the provisions of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, or of renewing the rights of the Secured Parties with respect to the Collateral as to which the Collateral Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, has a perfected Lien pursuant hereto or thereto, including filing any financing or continuation statements or financing change statements under the Uniform Commercial Code (or other similar laws) in effect in any jurisdiction with respect to the security interests created thereby. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of this Section 6.8 shall not apply to assets as to which the Administrative Agent and the Borrower shall reasonably determine that the costs and burdens of obtaining a security interest therein or perfection thereof outweigh the value of the security afforded thereby.
- 6.9 <u>Use of Proceeds</u>. The proceeds of the Initial Tranche A Term Loans and Initial Tranche B Term Loans shall be used solely to effect the 2012 Transactions, to pay related fees and expenses and for other general corporate purposes of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries not prohibited by this Agreement. The proceeds of the Revolving Loans and the Letters of Credit shall be used to finance Permitted Acquisitions and Investments permitted hereunder and for other purposes of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries not prohibited by this Agreement.
- 6.10 <u>Post Closing</u>. The Borrower shall, and shall cause each of its Restricted Subsidiaries to, satisfy the requirements set forth on <u>Schedule 6.10</u> on or before the date set forth opposite such requirement or such later date as consented to by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion.

SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower (on behalf of itself and each of the Restricted Subsidiaries), hereby agrees that, so long as the Commitments remain in effect, any Letter of Credit remains outstanding (that has not been cash collateralized or backstopped, in each case on terms agreed to by the Borrower and the applicable Issuing Lender) or any Loan or other amount is owing to any Lender or any Agent hereunder (other than (i) contingent or indemnification obligations not then due and (ii) obligations in respect of Specified Hedge Agreements, Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements or Cash Management Obligations), the Borrower shall not, and shall not permit any of the Restricted Subsidiaries to:

7.1 Financial Covenants.

(a) <u>Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio</u>. Commencing with the Test Period ending September 30, 2012, permit the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio as at the last day of any Test Period ending in any period set forth below to be in excess of the ratio set forth below for such period:

Period	Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio
September 30, 2012	4.50:1.00
December 31, 2012	4.50:1.00
March 31, 2013	4.25:1.00
June 30, 2013	4.25:1.00
September 30, 2013	4.25:1.00
December 31, 2013	4.25:1.00
March 31, 2014	4.00:1.00
June 30, 2014	4.00:1.00
September 30, 2014	4.00:1.00
December 31, 2014	4.00:1.00
March 31, 2015 and thereafter	3.75:1.00

- (b) <u>Consolidated Net Interest Coverage Ratio</u>. Commencing with the Test Period ending September 30, 2012, permit the Consolidated Net Interest Coverage Ratio as at the last day of any Test Period to be less than 3.00:1.00.
 - 7.2 <u>Indebtedness</u>. Create, issue, incur, assume, or permit to exist any Indebtedness, except:
 - (a) Indebtedness of the Borrower and any Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to any Loan Document or Hedge Agreement or in respect of any Cash Management Obligations;
 - (b) Indebtedness (i) of the Borrower to any of its Restricted Subsidiaries or Investor or of any Subsidiary Guarantor to Investor, the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary, <u>provided</u> that any such Indebtedness owing to a Restricted Subsidiary that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor is expressly subordinated in right of payment to the Obligations pursuant to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or otherwise and (ii) of any Non-Guarantor Subsidiary to any other Non-Guarantor Subsidiary;
 - (c) Indebtedness (including Capital Lease Obligations) secured by Liens in an aggregate principal amount, when combined with the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness outstanding under clauses (t) and (u) of this Section 7.2, not to exceed the greater of (i) \$75,000,000 and (ii) the amount equal to 17.5% of Consolidated EBITDA, as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such incurrence, at any one time outstanding;
 - (d) (i) Indebtedness outstanding on the Closing Date and listed on Schedule 7.2(d) and any Permitted Refinancing thereof and (ii) Indebtedness otherwise permitted under Section 7.10;
 - (e) Guarantee Obligations (i) by the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries of obligations of the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor not prohibited by this Agreement to be incurred and (ii) by any Non-Guarantor Subsidiary of obligations of any other Non-Guarantor Subsidiary;
 - (f) Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries arising from the honoring by a bank or other financial institution of a check, draft or similar instrument inadvertently drawn by the Borrower or such Restricted Subsidiary in the ordinary course of business against insufficient funds, so long as such Indebtedness is promptly repaid;
 - (g) (i) Indebtedness of any joint venture or Non-Guarantor Subsidiary owing to any Loan Party and (ii) Guarantee Obligations of the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor of Indebtedness of any joint venture or Non-Guarantor Subsidiary, to the extent such Indebtedness and Guarantee Obligations are permitted as Investments by Section 7.7(h), (k), (m), (v) or (z);

- (h) Indebtedness in the form of earn-outs, indemnification, incentive, non-compete, consulting or other similar arrangements and other contingent obligations in respect of acquisitions or Investments permitted by Section 7.7 (both before or after any liability associated therewith becomes fixed);
- (i) Indebtedness of the Borrower and any Restricted Subsidiary constituting (i) Additional Obligations, in an aggregate principal amount at the time of incurrence not in excess of the Maximum Incremental Facilities Amount, (ii) Permitted Debt Exchange Notes, (iii) Permitted Refinancing Obligations and (iv) Permitted Refinancings in respect of Indebtedness incurred pursuant to the preceding clauses (i) through (iii);
- (j) additional Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in an aggregate principal amount (for the Borrower and all Restricted Subsidiaries), not to exceed the greater of (i) \$100,000,000 and (ii) the amount of 25% of Consolidated EBITDA, as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such incurrence, at any time outstanding;
- (k) Indebtedness of Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries, in an aggregate principal amount, when combined with the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness outstanding under clause (s)(iii) of this Section 7.2, not to exceed the greater of (i) \$100,000,000 and (ii) the amount of 20% of Consolidated EBITDA, as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such incurrence, at any one time outstanding;
- (l) Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in respect of workers' compensation claims, bank guarantees, warehouse receipts or similar facilities, property casualty or liability insurance, take-or-pay obligations in supply arrangements, self-insurance obligations, performance, bid, customs, government, appeal and surety bonds, completion guaranties and other obligations of a similar nature, in each case in the ordinary course of business;
- (m) Indebtedness incurred by the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries arising from agreements providing for indemnification related to sales of goods or adjustment of purchase price or similar obligations in any case incurred in connection with the acquisition or Disposition of any business, assets or Subsidiary;
 - (n) Indebtedness supported by a Letter of Credit, in a principal amount not in excess of the stated amount of such Letter of Credit;
- (o) Indebtedness issued in lieu of cash payments of Restricted Payments permitted by Section 7.6; <u>provided</u> that such Indebtedness is subordinated to the Obligations on terms reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent;
 - (p) [RESERVED];
- (q) Indebtedness of the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor as an account party in respect of trade letters of credit issued in the ordinary course of business:
- (r) Indebtedness owing to any insurance company in connection with the financing of any insurance premiums permitted by such insurance company in the ordinary course of business;

- (s) (i) Guarantee Obligations made in the ordinary course of business; <u>provided</u> that such Guarantee Obligations are not of Indebtedness for Borrowed Money, (ii) Guarantee Obligations in respect of lease obligations of Booz & Company Inc. and its Affiliates and (iii) Guarantee Obligations in respect of Indebtedness of joint ventures; <u>provided</u> that the aggregate principal amount of any such Guarantee Obligations under this sub-clause (iii), when combined with the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness outstanding under clause (k) of this Section 7.2, shall not exceed the greater of (A) \$100,000,000 and (B) the amount of 20% of Consolidated EBITDA, as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such incurrence, at any time outstanding;
- (t) Indebtedness of any Person that becomes a Restricted Subsidiary or is merged into the Borrower or a Restricted Subsidiary after the Closing Date as part of an acquisition, merger or consolidation or amalgamation or other Investment not prohibited hereunder (a "New Subsidiary"), which Indebtedness exists at the time of such acquisition, merger or consolidation or amalgamation or other Investment, and any Permitted Refinancing thereof; provided that (A) such Indebtedness exists at the time such Person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary or is merged into the Borrower or a Restricted Subsidiary and is not created in contemplation of or in connection with such Person becoming a Restricted Subsidiary or with such merger (except to the extent such Indebtedness refinanced other Indebtedness to facilitate such Person becoming a Restricted Subsidiary), (B) the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness permitted by this clause (t) and Sections 7.2(c) and 7.2(u) shall not at any one time outstanding exceed the greater of (i) \$75,000,000 and (ii) the amount of 17.5% of Consolidated EBITDA, as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such incurrence, at any one time outstanding and (C) neither the Borrower nor any Restricted Subsidiary (other than the applicable New Subsidiary and its Subsidiaries) shall provide security therefor;
- (u) Indebtedness incurred to finance any acquisition or other Investment permitted under Section 7.7 in an aggregate amount for all such Indebtedness together with the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness permitted by Sections 7.2(c) and 7.2(t) not to exceed the greater of (i) \$75,000,000 and (ii) the amount of 17.5% of Consolidated EBITDA, as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such incurrence, at any one time outstanding;
- (v) other Indebtedness so long as, at the time of incurrence thereof, (i) after giving <u>proforma</u> effect to the incurrence of such Indebtedness, the Borrower shall be in compliance with the financial covenants set forth in Section 7.1 as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1, (ii) no Default or Event of Default shall be continuing immediately after giving effect to the incurrence of such Indebtedness; and (iii) the terms of which Indebtedness do not provide for a maturity date or weighted average life to maturity earlier than the Latest Maturity Date or shorter than the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche B Term Loans (other than an earlier maturity date and/or shorter weighted average life to maturity for customary bridge financings, which, subject to customary conditions, would either be automatically converted into or required to be exchanged for permanent financing which does not provide for an earlier maturity date or a shorter weighted average life to maturity than the Latest Maturity Date or the weighted average life to maturity of the Latest Maturing Tranche B Term Loans, as applicable), together with Permitted Refinancings in respect thereof;

- (w) (i) Indebtedness representing deferred compensation or stock-based compensation to employees of Investor, any Parent Company, the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary incurred in the ordinary course of business (including but not limited to any make whole or dividend equivalent payments to be paid to holders of stock options upon vesting or exercise of such options to reflect dividends previously paid in respect of Capital Stock of the Borrower, Investor, Parent or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent) and (ii) Indebtedness consisting of obligations of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary under deferred compensation or other similar arrangements incurred in connection with the Merger Transactions and any Investment permitted hereunder;
- (x) Indebtedness issued by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary to the officers, directors and employees of Investor, any Parent Company, the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary, in lieu of or combined with cash payments to finance the purchase of Capital Stock of Investor, any Parent Company or the Borrower, in each case, to the extent such purchase is permitted by Section 7.6(e);
- (y) Indebtedness in respect of overdraft facilities, employee credit card programs, netting services, automatic clearinghouse arrangements and other cash management and similar arrangements in the ordinary course of business;
- (z) (i) Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries undertaken in connection with cash management and related activities with respect to any Subsidiary or joint venture in the ordinary course of business and (ii) Indebtedness of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary to any joint venture (regardless of the form of legal entity) that is not a Subsidiary arising in the ordinary course of business in connection with the cash management operations (including in respect of intercompany self-insurance arrangements);
- (aa) Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in respect of Foreign Currency L/C Agreements in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the greater of (i) \$50,000,000 and (ii) the amount of 10% of Consolidated EBITDA, as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such incurrence, at any one time outstanding; and
- (bb) all premium (if any), interest (including post-petition interest), fees, expenses, charges, accretion or amortization of original issue discount, accretion of interest paid in kind and additional or contingent interest on obligations described in clauses (a) through (aa) above.

For purposes of determining compliance with this Section 7.2, in the event that an item of Indebtedness meets the criteria of more than one of the categories of Indebtedness described in clauses (c), (i), (j), (k), (s)(iii), (t), (u), (v), or (aa) above, the Borrower shall, in its sole discretion, classify and reclassify or later divide, classify or reclassify such item of Indebtedness (or any portion thereof) and may include the amount and type of such Indebtedness in one or more of the above clauses or subclauses. Furthermore, for purposes of this definition, the amount of any Indebtedness denominated in any currency other than Dollars shall be calculated based on customary currency exchange rates in effect, in the case of such Indebtedness incurred (in respect of term Indebtedness) or committed (in respect of revolving Indebtedness), on the date that such Indebtedness was incurred (in respect of revolving Indebtedness); provided that if such Indebtedness is incurred to refinance other Indebtedness denominated in a currency other than Dollars (or in a different currency from the Indebtedness being refinanced), and such refinancing would cause the applicable Dollar-denominated restriction to be exceeded if calculated at the relevant currency exchange rate in effect on the date

of such refinancing, such Dollar-denominated restriction shall be deemed not to have been exceeded so long as the principal amount of such refinancing Indebtedness does not exceed (i) the outstanding or committed principal amount, as applicable, of such Indebtedness being refinanced plus (ii) the aggregate amount of fees, underwriting discounts, premiums and other costs and expenses incurred in connection with such refinancing.

- 7.3 Liens. Create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its Property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, except for:
- (a) Liens for taxes not yet due or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; <u>provided</u> that adequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of the Borrower or its Restricted Subsidiaries, as the case may be, to the extent required by GAAP;
- (b) landlords', carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', materialmen's, repairmen's or other like Liens arising in the ordinary course of business which are not overdue for a period of more than 60 days or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings;
 - (c) pledges, deposits or statutory trusts in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other social security legislation;
- (d) deposits and other Liens to secure the performance of bids, government, trade and other similar contracts (other than for borrowed money), leases, subleases, statutory obligations, surety, judgment and appeal bonds, performance bonds and other obligations of a like nature incurred in the ordinary course of business;
- (e) encumbrances shown as exceptions in the title insurance policies insuring the Mortgages, easements, zoning restrictions, rights-of-way, restrictions and other similar encumbrances incurred in the ordinary course of business that, in the aggregate, do not materially detract from the value of the Property subject thereto or materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (f) Liens (i) in existence on the Closing Date listed on Schedule 7.3(f) (or to the extent not listed on such Schedule 7.3(f), where the Fair Market Value of the Property to which such Lien is attached is less than \$7,500,000), (ii) securing Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.2(d) and (iii) created after the Closing Date in connection with any refinancing, refundings, or renewals or extensions thereof permitted by Section 7.2(d); <u>provided</u> that no such Lien is spread to cover any additional Property of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary after the Closing Date;
- (g) (i) Liens securing Indebtedness of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary incurred pursuant to Sections 7.2(c), 7.2(g), 7.2(g), 7.2(j), 7.2(j), 7.2(k), 7.2(r), 7.2(t), 7.2(t),

Property other than cash paid to any such insurance company in respect of such insurance, (C) in the case of any such Liens securing Indebtedness pursuant to Section 7.2(t) or 7.2(v), such Liens exist at the time that the relevant Person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary and are not created in contemplation of or in connection with such Person becoming a Restricted Subsidiary (except to the extent such Liens secure Indebtedness which refinanced other secured Indebtedness to facilitate such Person becoming a Restricted Subsidiary) and (D) in the case of Liens securing Guarantee Obligations pursuant to Section 7.2(e), the underlying obligations are secured by a Lien permitted to be incurred pursuant to this Agreement and (ii) any extension, refinancing, renewal or replacement of the Liens described in clause (i) of this Section 7.3(g) in whole or in part; provided that such extension, renewal or replacement shall be limited to all or a part of the property which secured the Lien so extended, renewed or replaced (plus improvements on such property, if any);

- (h) Liens created pursuant to the Loan Documents;
- (i) Liens arising from judgments in circumstances not constituting an Event of Default under Section 8.1(h);
- (j) Liens on Property or assets acquired pursuant to an acquisition permitted under Section 7.7 (and the proceeds thereof) or assets of a Restricted Subsidiary in existence at the time such Restricted Subsidiary is acquired pursuant to an acquisition permitted under Section 7.7 and not created in contemplation thereof and Liens created after the Closing Date in connection with any refinancing, refundings, or renewals or extensions of the obligations secured thereby permitted hereunder, <u>provided</u> that no such Lien is spread to cover any additional Property after the Closing Date;
- (k) (i) Liens on Property of Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries securing Indebtedness or other obligations not prohibited by this Agreement to be incurred by such Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries and (ii) Liens securing Indebtedness or other obligations of the Borrower or any Subsidiary in favor of any Loan Party;
- (l) receipt of progress payments and advances from customers in the ordinary course of business to the extent same creates a Lien on the related inventory and proceeds thereof;
- (m) Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure the payment of customs duties in connection with the importation of goods;
- (n) Liens arising out of consignment or similar arrangements for the sale by the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries of goods through third parties in the ordinary course of business;
- (o) Liens solely on any cash earnest money deposits made by the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with an Investment permitted by Section 7.7;
 - (p) Liens deemed to exist in connection with Investments permitted by Section 7.7(b) that constitute repurchase obligations;
- (q) Liens upon specific items of inventory or other goods and proceeds of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries arising in the ordinary course of business securing such Person's obligations in respect of bankers' acceptances and letters of credit issued or created for the account of such Person to facilitate the purchase, shipment or storage of such inventory or other goods;

- (r) Liens on cash deposits securing any Hedge Agreement permitted hereunder;
- (s) any interest or title of a lessor under any leases or subleases entered into by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary in the ordinary course of business and any financing statement filed in connection with any such lease;
- (t) Liens on cash, Cash Equivalents or Permitted Liquid Investments used to defease or to satisfy and discharge Indebtedness, <u>provided</u> that such defeasance or satisfaction and discharge is not prohibited hereunder;
- (u) (i) Liens that are contractual rights of set-off (A) relating to the establishment of depository relations with banks not given in connection with the issuance of Indebtedness, (B) relating to pooled deposit or sweep accounts of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary to permit satisfaction of overdraft or similar obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business of the Borrower and the Subsidiaries or (C) relating to purchase orders and other agreements entered into with customers of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary in the ordinary course of business and (ii) other Liens securing cash management obligations in the ordinary course of business;
 - (v) Liens arising solely by virtue of any statutory or common law provision relating to banker's liens, rights of set-off or similar rights;
 - (w) Liens on Capital Stock in joint ventures securing obligations of such joint venture;
 - (x) Liens on securities that are the subject of repurchase agreements constituting Cash Equivalents or Permitted Liquid Investments;
- (y) Liens securing obligations in respect of trade-related letters of credit permitted under Section 7.2 and covering the goods (or the documents of title in respect of such goods) financed by such letters of credit and the proceeds and products thereof;
- (z) other Liens with respect to obligations that do not exceed the greater of (i) \$50,000,000 and (ii) the amount of 12.5% of Consolidated EBITDA, as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such incurrence, at any one time outstanding.

For purposes of determining compliance with this Section 7.3, in the event that any secured Indebtedness is classified, reclassified or divided at any time in accordance with the last paragraph of Section 7.2, and the Lien securing such Indebtedness meets the criteria of more than one of the categories of Liens described in clauses (a) through (z) above, then at such time, the Borrower may, in its sole discretion, classify and reclassify or divide such Lien (or any portion thereof) and may include the amount and type of such Lien in one or more of the above clauses or subclauses.

- 7.4 <u>Fundamental Changes</u>. Consummate any merger, consolidation or amalgamation, or liquidate, wind up or dissolve itself (or suffer any liquidation or dissolution), or Dispose of all or substantially all of its Property or business, except that:
 - (a) (i) any Restricted Subsidiary may be merged, amalgamated or consolidated with or into the Borrower (<u>provided</u> that the Borrower shall be the continuing or surviving corporation) or (ii) any Restricted Subsidiary may be merged, amalgamated or consolidated with or into any

Subsidiary Guarantor (<u>provided</u> that (x) a Subsidiary Guarantor shall be the continuing or surviving corporation or (y) substantially simultaneously with such transaction, the continuing or surviving corporation shall become a Subsidiary Guarantor and the Borrower shall comply with Section 6.8 in connection therewith);

- (b) any Non-Guarantor Subsidiary may be merged or consolidated with or into, or be liquidated into, any other Non-Guarantor Subsidiary that is a Restricted Subsidiary;
- (c) any Restricted Subsidiary may Dispose of all or substantially all of its assets upon voluntary liquidation or otherwise to the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor;
- (d) any Non-Guarantor Subsidiary may Dispose of all or substantially all of its assets (upon voluntary liquidation, dissolution, winding-up or otherwise) to any other Non-Guarantor Subsidiary that is a Restricted Subsidiary;
- (e) Dispositions permitted by Section 7.5 and any merger, dissolution, liquidation, consolidation, amalgamation, investment or Disposition, the purpose of which is to effect a Disposition permitted by Section 7.5 may be consummated;
 - (f) any Investment expressly permitted by Section 7.7 may be structured as a merger, consolidation or amalgamation;
 - (g) [RESERVED]; and
- (h) any Restricted Subsidiary may liquidate or dissolve if (i) the Borrower determines in good faith that such liquidation or dissolution is in the best interest of the Borrower and is not materially disadvantageous to the Lenders and (ii) to the extent such Restricted Subsidiary is a Loan Party, any assets or business of such Restricted Subsidiary not otherwise disposed of or transferred in accordance with Section 7.4 or 7.5 or, in the case of any such business, discontinued, shall be transferred to, or otherwise owned or conducted by, a Loan Party after giving effect to such liquidation or dissolution.
- 7.5 <u>Dispositions of Property</u>. Dispose of any of its owned Property (including receivables) whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or, in the case of any Restricted Subsidiary, issue or sell any shares of such Restricted Subsidiary's Capital Stock to any Person, except:
 - (a) (i) the Disposition of surplus, obsolete or worn out Property in the ordinary course of business, (ii) the sale of defaulted receivables in the ordinary course of business, (iii) abandonment, cancellation or disposition of any Intellectual Property in the ordinary course of business and (iv) sales, leases or other dispositions of inventory determined by the management of the Borrower to be no longer useful or necessary in the operation of the Business;
 - (b) (i) the sale of inventory or other property in the ordinary course of business, (ii) the cross-licensing or licensing of Intellectual Property, in the ordinary course of business and (iii) the contemporaneous exchange, in the ordinary course of business, of Property for Property of a like kind, to the extent that the Property received in such exchange is of a Fair Market Value equivalent to the Fair Market Value of the Property exchanged (provided that after giving effect to such exchange, the Fair Market Value of the Property of the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor subject to Liens in favor of the Collateral Agent under the Security Documents is not materially reduced);

- (c) Dispositions permitted by Section 7.4;
- (d) the sale or issuance of (i) any Subsidiary's Capital Stock to the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor; <u>provided</u> that the sale or issuance of Capital Stock of an Unrestricted Subsidiary to the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary is otherwise permitted by Section 7.7, (ii) the Capital Stock of any Non-Guarantor Subsidiary that is a Restricted Subsidiary to any other Non-Guarantor Subsidiary that is a Restricted Subsidiary and (iii) the Capital Stock of any Subsidiary that is an Unrestricted Subsidiary to any other Subsidiary that is an Unrestricted Subsidiary, in each case, including in connection with any tax restructuring activities not otherwise prohibited hereunder;
- (e) the Disposition of other assets for Fair Market Value not to exceed \$300,000,000 in the aggregate; <u>provided</u> that (i) at least 75% of the total consideration for any such Disposition in excess of \$25,000,000 received by the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries is in the form of cash, Cash Equivalents or Permitted Liquid Investments and (ii) the requirements of Section 2.12(b), to the extent applicable, are complied with in connection therewith:
- (f) (i) any Recovery Event; <u>provided</u> that the requirements of Section 2.12(b) are complied with in connection therewith and (ii) any event that would constitute a Recovery Event but for the Dollar threshold set forth in the definition thereof;
- (g) the leasing, occupancy agreements or sub-leasing of Property pursuant to the Merger Documents or that would not materially interfere with the required use of such Property by the Borrower or its Restricted Subsidiaries;
- (h) the transfer for Fair Market Value of Property (including Capital Stock of Subsidiaries) to another Person in connection with a joint venture arrangement with respect to the transferred Property; provided that such transfer is permitted under Section 7.7(h), (v) or (z);
- (i) the sale or discount, in each case without recourse and in the ordinary course of business, of overdue accounts receivable arising in the ordinary course of business, but only in connection with the compromise or collection thereof consistent with customary industry practice (and not as part of any bulk sale or financing of receivables);
- (j) transfers of condemned Property as a result of the exercise of "eminent domain" or other similar policies to the respective Governmental Authority or agency that has condemned the same (whether by deed in lieu of condemnation or otherwise), and transfers of properties that have been subject to a casualty to the respective insurer of such Property as part of an insurance settlement;
 - (k) the Disposition of any Immaterial Subsidiary or any Unrestricted Subsidiary;
- (l) the transfer of Property (including Capital Stock of Subsidiaries) of the Borrower or any Guarantor to any Restricted Subsidiary for Fair Market Value;
- (m) the transfer of Property (i) by the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor to the Borrower or any other Subsidiary Guarantor or (ii) from a Non-Guarantor Subsidiary to (A) the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor for no more than Fair Market Value or (B) any other Non-Guarantor Subsidiary that is a Restricted Subsidiary;

- (n) the sale of cash, Cash Equivalents or Permitted Liquid Investments in the ordinary course of business;
- (o) (i) Liens permitted by Section 7.3, (ii) Restricted Payments permitted by Section 7.6, (iii) Investments permitted by Section 7.7 and (iv) sale and leaseback transactions permitted by Section 7.10;
- (p) Dispositions of Investments in joint ventures to the extent required by, or made pursuant to, customary buy/sell arrangements between the joint venture parties set forth in joint venture arrangements and similar binding arrangements; <u>provided</u> that the requirements of Section 2.12(b), to the extent applicable, are complied with in connection therewith; and
- (q) Dispositions of Property between or among the Borrower and/or its Restricted Subsidiaries as a substantially concurrent interim Disposition in connection with a Disposition otherwise permitted pursuant to clauses (a) through (p) above.
- 7.6 Restricted Payments. Declare or pay any dividend on, or make any payment on account of, or set apart assets for a sinking or other analogous fund for, the purchase, redemption, defeasance, retirement or other acquisition of, any Capital Stock of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, whether now or hereafter outstanding, or make any other distribution in respect thereof, either directly or indirectly, whether in cash or Property or in obligations of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary, or enter into any derivatives or other transaction with any financial institution, commodities or stock exchange or clearinghouse (a "Derivatives Counterparty") obligating the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary to make payments to such Derivatives Counterparty as a result of any change in market value of any such Capital Stock (collectively, "Restricted Payments"), except that:
 - (a) (i) any Restricted Subsidiary may make Restricted Payments to the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor and (ii) Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries may make Restricted Payments to other Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries;
 - (b) <u>provided</u> that (i)(x) no Default or Event of Default is continuing or would result therefrom and (y) the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio shall not exceed 3.50 to 1.00 on a <u>pro forma</u> basis as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such Restricted Payment, the Borrower may make Restricted Payments in an aggregate amount not to exceed the Available Amount, and (ii)(x) no Default or Event of Default is continuing or would result therefrom and (y) the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio shall not exceed 2.50 to 1.00 on a <u>pro forma</u> basis as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such Restricted Payment, the Borrower may make unlimited Restricted Payments;
 - (c) the Borrower may make Restricted Payments to Parent, Investor or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent to permit Investor or any Parent Company to pay (i) any taxes which are due and payable by Investor or any Parent Company, the Borrower and the Restricted Subsidiaries as part of a consolidated group to the extent such taxes are directly attributable to the income of the Borrower and any Subsidiaries (the "Borrower Consolidated Group"), provided that the total amount of any payment pursuant to this clause for any taxable period shall not exceed the amount that the Borrower Consolidated Group would be required to pay in respect of Federal, state and local income taxes for such period, determined by taking into account any available net operating loss carryovers or other tax attributes of the Borrower Consolidated Group as if the Borrower Consolidated Group filed a separate a consolidated.

combined, unitary or affiliated income tax return, less the amount of any such taxes payable directly by the Borrower Consolidated Group, (ii) customary fees, salary, bonus, severance and other benefits payable to, and indemnities provided on behalf of, their current and former officers and employees and members of their Board of Directors, (iii) ordinary course corporate operating expenses and other fees and expenses required to maintain its corporate existence, (iv) fees and expenses to the extent permitted under clause (i) of the second sentence of Section 7.9, (v) reasonable fees and expenses incurred in connection with any debt or equity offering by Parent, Investor or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent, to the extent the proceeds thereof are (or, in the case of an unsuccessful offering, were intended to be) used for the benefit of the Borrower and the Restricted Subsidiaries, whether or not completed and (vi) reasonable fees and expenses in connection with compliance with reporting obligations under, or in connection with compliance with, federal or state laws or under this Agreement or any other Loan Document;

- (d) the Borrower may make Restricted Payments in the form of Capital Stock of the Borrower;
- (e) the Borrower or any Subsidiary may make Restricted Payments to, directly or indirectly, purchase the Capital Stock of the Borrower, Investor, Parent or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent from present or former officers, directors, consultants, agents or employees (or their estates, trusts, family members or former spouses) of Parent, Investor, the Borrower or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent upon the death, disability, retirement or termination of the applicable officer, director, consultant, agent or employee or pursuant to any equity subscription agreement, stock option or equity incentive award agreement, shareholders' or members' agreement or similar agreement, plan or arrangement; provided that the aggregate amount of payments under this clause (e) in any fiscal year of the Borrower shall not exceed the sum of (i) \$20,000,000 in any fiscal year (but not exceeding \$50,000,000 in the aggregate since the Closing Date), plus (ii) any proceeds received from key man life insurance policies, plus (iii) any proceeds received by the Borrower, Parent, Investor or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent during such fiscal year from sales of the Capital Stock of Parent, Investor, the Borrower or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent to directors, consultants, officers or employees of Parent, Investor, the Borrower or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent in connection with permitted employee compensation and incentive arrangements, plus (iv) the amount of any bona fide cash bonuses otherwise payable to members of management, directors or consultants of Investor, any Parent Company, the Borrower or its Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with the 2008 Transactions that are foregone in return for the receipt of Capital Stock the Fair Market Value of which is equal to or less than the amount of such cash bonuses; provided that any Restricted Payments permitted (but not made) pursuant to sub-clause (ii), (iii) or (iv) of this clause (e) in any prior fiscal year may be carried forward to any subsequent calendar year, and provided, further, that cancellation of Indebtedness owing to the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary by any member of management of Investor, Parent, any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent, the Borrower or its Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with a repurchase of the Capital Stock of the Borrower, Parent, Investor or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent will not be deemed to constitute a Restricted Payment for purposes of this
- (f) the Borrower may make Restricted Payments to allow Parent, Investor or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent to make (i) noncash repurchases of Capital Stock deemed to occur upon exercise of stock options or similar equity incentive awards, if such Capital Stock represents a portion of the exercise price of such options or similar equity incentive awards, (ii) tax payments on behalf of present or former officers, directors, consultants, agents or employees (or their estates, trusts, family members or former spouses) of Parent, Investor or any

Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent in connection with noncash repurchases of Capital Stock pursuant to equity subscription agreement, stock option or equity incentive award agreement, shareholders' or members' agreement or similar agreement, plan or arrangement of Parent, Investor or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent and (iii) make whole or dividend equivalent payments to holders of vested stock options or to holders of stock options at or around the time of vesting or exercise of such options to reflect dividends previously paid in respect of Capital Stock of the Borrower, Investor, Parent or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent;

- (g) the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries may make Restricted Payments to Parent, Investor or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent in an amount not to exceed the Deferred Obligation Amount (as defined in the Merger Agreement) from time to time outstanding so that Parent, Investor or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent can make payments in respect of the Deferred Obligation Amount under the Merger Agreement;
- (h) the Borrower may make Restricted Payments to allow Parent, Investor or any Parent Company that is a Subsidiary of Parent to make payments in cash, in lieu of the issuance of fractional shares, upon the exercise of warrants or upon the conversion or exchange of Capital Stock of any such Person;
- (i) so long as no Event of Default under Section 8.1(a) or 8.1(f) has occurred and is continuing, the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries may make Restricted Payments to make payments provided for in the Management Agreement;
- (j) to the extent constituting Restricted Payments, the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries may enter into and consummate transactions expressly permitted by any provision of Sections 7.4, 7.5, 7.7 and 7.9;
- (k) any non-wholly owned Restricted Subsidiary of the Borrower may declare and pay cash dividends to its equity holders generally so long as the Borrower or its respective Subsidiary which owns the equity interests in the Restricted Subsidiary paying such dividend receives at least its proportional share thereof (based upon its relative holding of the equity interests in the Restricted Subsidiary paying such dividends and taking into account the relative preferences, if any, of the various classes of equity interest of such Restricted Subsidiary);
 - (1) the Borrower may make Restricted Payments using any amounts placed in escrow in connection with the 2008 Transactions;
- (m) the Borrower may make Restricted Payments in an aggregate amount of payments under this clause (m) not to exceed the greater of (i) \$50,000,000 and (ii) 10% of Consolidated EBITDA, as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such Restricted Payment, in any fiscal year of the Borrower;
 - (n) the Dividend; and
- (o) <u>provided</u> that no Default or Event of Default is continuing or would result therefrom, other Restricted Payments in an amount not to exceed \$25,000,000.

- 7.7 <u>Investments</u>. Make any advance, loan, extension of credit (by way of guaranty or otherwise) or capital contribution to, or purchase any Capital Stock, bonds, notes, debentures or other debt securities of, or all or substantially all of the assets constituting an ongoing business from, or make any other similar investment in, any other Person (all of the foregoing, "<u>Investments</u>"), except:
 - (a) (i) extensions of trade credit in the ordinary course of business and (ii) purchases and acquisitions of inventory, supplies, materials and equipment or purchases of contract rights or licenses or leases of Intellectual Property, in each case in the ordinary course of business, to the extent such purchases and acquisitions constitute Investments;
 - (b) Investments in Cash Equivalents and Investments that were Cash Equivalents when made;
 - (c) Investments arising in connection with (i) the incurrence of Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.2 to the extent arising as a result of Indebtedness among Investor, the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary and Guarantee Obligations permitted by Section 7.2 and payments made in respect of such Guarantee Obligations, (ii) the forgiveness or conversion to equity of any Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.2 and (iii) guarantees by any Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary of operating leases (other than Capital Lease Obligations) or of other obligations that do not constitute Indebtedness, in each case entered into in the ordinary course of business;
 - (d) loans and advances to employees, consultants or directors of any Parent Company, Investor, the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business in an aggregate amount (for Investor, the Borrower and all Restricted Subsidiaries) not to exceed \$5,000,000 (excluding (for purposes of such cap) tuition advances, travel and entertainment expenses, but including relocation expenses) at any one time outstanding;
 - (e) Investments (other than those relating to the incurrence of Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.7(c)) by the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in the Borrower or any Person that, prior to such Investment, is a Subsidiary Guarantor or is a Domestic Subsidiary that becomes a Subsidiary Guarantor in connection with such Investment;
 - (f) (i) Permitted Acquisitions to the extent that any Person or Property acquired in such acquisition becomes a Subsidiary Guarantor or a part of the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor or becomes (whether or not such Person is a wholly owned Subsidiary) a Subsidiary Guarantor in the manner contemplated by Section 6.8(c) and (ii) other Permitted Acquisitions in an aggregate purchase price in the case of this clause (ii) (other than purchase price paid through the issuance of equity by Investor or any Parent Company or with the proceeds thereof, including (A) (x) whether or not any equity is issued, capital contributions (other than relating to Disqualified Capital Stock) and (y) equity issued to the seller) in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$300,000,000 plus (B) an amount equal to the Available Amount; provided that immediately after giving effect to any such Permitted Acquisition the Borrower shall be in pro forma compliance with the financial covenants set forth in Section 7.1 as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such Permitted Acquisition;
 - (g) loans by the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to the employees, officers or directors of Investor, the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with management incentive plans; <u>provided</u> that such loans represent cashless transactions pursuant to which such employees, officers or directors directly (or indirectly through Parent) invest the proceeds of such loans in the Capital Stock of Investor;

- (h) Investments by the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries in joint ventures or similar arrangements and Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries in an aggregate amount at any one time outstanding (for the Borrower and all Restricted Subsidiaries), not to exceed the sum of (A) \$75,000,000 <u>plus</u> (B) an amount equal to the Available Amount; <u>provided</u>, that any Investment made for the purpose of funding a Permitted Acquisition permitted under Section 7.7(f) shall not be deemed a separate Investment for the purposes of this clause (h); <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that no Investment may be made pursuant to this clause (h) in any Unrestricted Subsidiary for the purpose of making a Restricted Payment prohibited pursuant to Section 7.6;
- (i) Investments (including debt obligations) received in the ordinary course of business by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary in connection with the bankruptcy or reorganization of suppliers, customers and other Persons and in settlement of delinquent obligations of, and other disputes with, suppliers, customers and other Persons arising out of the ordinary course of business;
 - (j) Investments by any Non-Guarantor Subsidiary in any other Non-Guarantor Subsidiary;
- (k) Investments in existence on, or pursuant to legally binding written commitments in existence on, the Closing Date and listed on Schedule 7.7 and, in each case, any extensions or renewals thereof, so long as the amount of any Investment made pursuant to this clause (k) is not increased;
 - (1) Investments of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary under Hedge Agreements permitted hereunder;
- (m) Investments of any Person in existence at the time such Person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary; <u>provided</u> that such Investment was not made in connection with or in anticipation of such Person becoming a Restricted Subsidiary;
 - (n) [Reserved];
 - (o) [Reserved];
- (p) Subsidiaries of the Borrower may be established or created, if (i) to the extent such new Subsidiary is a Domestic Subsidiary, the Borrower and such Subsidiary comply with the provisions of Section 6.8(c) and (ii) to the extent such new Subsidiary is a Foreign Subsidiary, the Borrower complies with the provisions of Section 6.8(d); provided that, in each case, to the extent such new Subsidiary is created solely for the purpose of consummating a merger, consolidation, amalgamation or similar transaction pursuant to an acquisition permitted by this Section 7.7, and such new Subsidiary at no time holds any assets or liabilities other than any consideration contributed to it contemporaneously with the closing of such transactions, such new Subsidiary shall not be required to take the actions set forth in Section 6.8(c) or 6.8(d), as applicable, until the respective acquisition is consummated (at which time the surviving entity of the respective transaction shall be required to so comply within ten Business Days or such longer period as the Administrative Agent shall agree);
- (q) Investments arising directly out of the receipt by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary of non-cash consideration for any sale of assets permitted under Section 7.5;

- (r) Investments resulting from pledges and deposits referred to in Sections 7.3(c) and (d);
- (s) Investments consisting of the licensing or contribution of Intellectual Property pursuant to joint marketing arrangements with other persons;
- (t) any Investment in a Foreign Subsidiary to the extent such Investment is substantially contemporaneously repaid in full with a dividend or other distribution from such Foreign Subsidiary;
- (u) Investments in the ordinary course of business consisting of UCC Article 3 endorsements for collection or deposit and UCC Article 4 customary trade arrangements with customers consistent with past practices;
- (v) additional Investments so long as the aggregate amount thereof outstanding at no time exceeds the sum of (i) \$75,000,000 <u>plus</u> (ii) an amount equal to the Available Amount; <u>provided</u> that no Investment may be made pursuant to this clause (v) in any Unrestricted Subsidiary for the purpose of making a Restricted Payment prohibited pursuant to Section 7.6;
 - (w) advances of payroll payments to employees, or fee payments to directors or consultants, in the ordinary course of business;
- (x) Investments in Permitted Liquid Investments and Investments that were Permitted Liquid Investments when made in an amount not to exceed \$50,000,000 at any one time outstanding;
- (y) Investments constituting loans or advances by the Borrower to Investor or a Parent Company in lieu of Restricted Payments permitted pursuant to Section 7.6; and
- (z) <u>provided</u> that (x) no Default or Event of Default is continuing immediately after giving effect thereto and (y) the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio shall not exceed 2.50 to 1.00 on a <u>pro forma</u> basis as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such Investment, any Investment.

It is further understood and agreed that for purposes of determining the value of any Investment outstanding for purposes of this Section 7.7, such amount shall be deemed to be the amount of such Investment when made, purchased or acquired less any returns on such Investment (not to exceed the original amount invested). Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Investment in an Unrestricted Subsidiary is permitted under this Section 7.7, unless such Investment is permitted pursuant to clause (h), (v) or (z) above.

7.8 [<u>RESERVED</u>].

7.9 <u>Transactions with Affiliates</u>. Enter into any transaction, including any purchase, sale, lease or exchange of Property, the rendering of any service or the payment of any management, advisory or similar fees, with any Affiliate (other than the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary) unless such transaction is (a) otherwise not prohibited under this Agreement and (b) upon fair and reasonable terms no less favorable to the Borrower or such Restricted Subsidiary, as the case may be, than it would obtain in a comparable arm's length transaction with a Person that is not an Affiliate. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries may (i) pay to the Sponsor and its Affiliates

fees, indemnities and expenses pursuant to the Management Agreement and/or fees and expenses in connection with the Merger Transactions and disclosed to the Administrative Agent prior to the Closing Date; (ii) enter into any transaction with an Affiliate that is not prohibited by the terms of this Agreement to be entered into by the Borrower or such Restricted Subsidiary with an Affiliate; (iii) make any Restricted Payment permitted pursuant to Section 7.6; (iv) perform their obligations under the 2008 Transaction Documents and the 2012 Transaction Documents; and (v) without being subject to the terms of this Section 7.9, enter into any transaction with any Person which is an Affiliate of the Borrower only by reason of such Person and the Borrower having common directors. For the avoidance of doubt, this Section 7.9 shall not apply to employment, benefits, compensation, bonus, retention and severance arrangements with, and payments of compensation or benefits to or for the benefit of, current or former employees, consultants, officers or directors of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business. For purposes of this Section 7.9, any transaction with any Affiliate shall be deemed to have satisfied the standard set forth in clause (b) of the first sentence hereof if such transaction is approved by a majority of the Disinterested Directors of the Board of Directors of such Restricted Subsidiary, as applicable. "Disinterested Director" shall mean, with respect to any Person and transaction. A member of the Board of Directors of such Person who does not have any material direct or indirect financial interest in or with respect to such transaction. A member of any such Board of Directors shall not be deemed to have such a financial interest by reason of such member's holding Capital Stock of the Borrower, Investor, Parent or any Parent Company or any options, warrants or other rights in respect of such Capital Stock.

- 7.10 Sales and Leasebacks. Enter into any arrangement with any Person providing for the leasing by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary of real or personal Property which is to be sold or transferred by the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary (a) to such Person or (b) to any other Person to whom funds have been or are to be advanced by such Person on the security of such Property or rental obligations of the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary, except for (i) any such arrangement entered into in the ordinary course of business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, (ii) sales or transfers by the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor to the Borrower or any other Subsidiary Guarantor, (iii) sales or transfers by any Non-Guarantor Subsidiary to any other Non-Guarantor Subsidiary that is a Restricted Subsidiary and (iv) any such arrangement to the extent that the Fair Market Value of such Property does not exceed the greater of (i) \$50,000,000 and (ii) the amount of 12.5% of Consolidated EBITDA, as of the end of the most recently ended Test Period for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 at the time of such event, in the aggregate for all such arrangements.
- 7.11 Changes in Fiscal Periods. Permit the fiscal year of the Borrower to end on a day other than March 31; provided, that the Borrower may, upon written notice to the Administrative Agent, change its fiscal year to any other fiscal year reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent, in which case, the Borrower and the Administrative Agent will, and are hereby authorized by the Lenders to, make any adjustments to this Agreement that are necessary to reflect such change in fiscal year.
- 7.12 <u>Negative Pledge Clauses</u>. Enter into any agreement that prohibits or limits the ability of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its Property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, to secure the Obligations or, in the case of any Subsidiary Guarantor, its obligations under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, other than:
 - (a) this Agreement, the other Loan Documents, the Intercreditor Agreement and any Other Intercreditor Agreement;

- (b) any agreements governing Indebtedness and/or other obligations secured by a Lien permitted by this Agreement (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall only be effective against the assets subject to such Liens permitted by this Agreement);
- (c) software and other Intellectual Property licenses pursuant to which the Borrower or such Restricted Subsidiary is the licensee of the relevant software or Intellectual Property, as the case may be (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall relate only to the assets subject of the applicable license);
- (d) Contractual Obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business and on customary terms which limit Liens on the assets subject of the applicable Contractual Obligation;
- (e) any agreements regarding Indebtedness or other obligations of any Non-Guarantor Subsidiary not prohibited under Section 7.2 (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall only be effective against the assets of such Non-Guarantor Subsidiary and its Subsidiaries);
 - (f) prohibitions and limitations in effect on the Closing Date and listed on Schedule 7.12;
- (g) customary provisions contained in joint venture agreements and other similar agreements applicable to joint ventures not prohibited by this Agreement;
 - (h) customary provisions restricting the subletting or assignment of any lease governing a leasehold interest;
 - (i) customary restrictions and conditions contained in any agreement relating to any Disposition of Property not prohibited hereunder;
- (j) any agreement in effect at the time any Person becomes a Subsidiary, so long as such agreement was not entered into in contemplation of such Person becoming a Subsidiary;
 - (k) restrictions imposed by applicable law;
- (l) restrictions in any agreements or instruments relating to any Indebtedness permitted to be incurred by this Agreement (including indentures, instruments or agreements governing any Permitted Debt Exchange Notes, indentures, instruments or agreements governing any Permitted Refinancing Obligations and indentures, instruments or agreements governing any Permitted Refinancings of each of the foregoing) (i) if the encumbrances and restrictions contained in any such agreement or instrument taken as a whole are not materially more restrictive on the Restricted Subsidiaries than the encumbrances contained in this Agreement (as determined in good faith by the Borrower) or (ii) if such encumbrances and restrictions are customary for similar financings in light of prevailing market conditions at the time of incurrence thereof (as determined in good faith by the Borrower) and the Borrower determines in good faith that such encumbrances and restrictions would not reasonably be expected to materially impair the Borrower's ability to create and maintain the Liens on the Collateral pursuant to the Security Documents;

- (m) restrictions in respect of Indebtedness secured by Liens permitted by Sections 7.3(g) and 7.3(z) relating solely to the assets or proceeds thereof secured by such Indebtedness to the extent required to be so limited by such Sections; and
 - (n) customary provisions restricting assignment of any agreement entered into in the ordinary course of business.
- 7.13 Clauses Restricting Subsidiary Distributions. Enter into any consensual encumbrance or restriction on the ability of any Restricted Subsidiary to (a) make Restricted Payments in respect of any Capital Stock of such Restricted Subsidiary held by, or pay any Indebtedness owed to, the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary or (b) make Investments in the Borrower or any Restricted Subsidiary, except for such encumbrances or restrictions existing under or by reason of (i) any encumbrances or restrictions existing under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and under the Intercreditor Agreement and any Other Intercreditor Agreement, (ii) any encumbrances or restrictions with respect to such Restricted Subsidiary imposed pursuant to an agreement that has been entered into in connection with the Disposition of all or substantially all of the Capital Stock or assets of such Restricted Subsidiary, (iii) customary net worth provisions contained in Real Property leases entered into by the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries, so long as the Borrower has determined in good faith that such net worth provisions would not reasonably be expected to impair the ability of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries to meet their ongoing payment obligations hereunder, (iv) any encumbrances or restrictions contained in agreements related to Indebtedness permitted by this Agreement (including indentures, instruments or agreements governing any Additional Obligations, indentures, instruments or agreements governing any Permitted Debt Exchange Notes, indentures, instruments or agreements governing any Permitted Refinancing Obligations and indentures, instruments or agreements governing any Permitted Refinancings of each of the foregoing) to the extent that (i) the encumbrances and restrictions contained in any such agreement or instrument taken as a whole are not materially more restrictive on the Restricted Subsidiaries than the encumbrances and restrictions contained in this Agreement (as determined in good faith by the Borrower) or (ii) such encumbrances and restrictions are customary for similar financings in light of prevailing market conditions at the time of incurrence thereof (as determined in good faith by the Borrower) and the Borrower determines in good faith that such encumbrances and restrictions would not reasonably be expected to materially impair the Borrower's ability to pay the Obligations when due, (v) any restrictions regarding licenses or sublicenses by the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries of Intellectual Property in the ordinary course of business (in which case such restriction shall relate only to such Intellectual Property), (vi) Contractual Obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business which include customary provisions restricting the assignment of any agreement relating thereto, (vii) customary provisions contained in joint venture agreements and other similar agreements applicable to joint ventures not prohibited by this Agreement, (viii) customary provisions restricting the subletting or assignment of any lease governing a leasehold interest, (ix) customary restrictions and conditions contained in any agreement relating to any Disposition of Property not prohibited hereunder, (x) any agreement in effect at the time any Person becomes a Restricted Subsidiary, so long as such agreement was not entered into in contemplation of such Person becoming a Restricted Subsidiary, (xi) encumbrances or restrictions on cash or other deposits imposed by customers under contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business and (xii) encumbrances or restrictions imposed by applicable law.
- 7.14 <u>Lines of Business</u>. Enter into any business, either directly or through any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, except for a Permitted Business or a business reasonably related thereto or that are reasonable extensions thereof.
- 7.15 <u>Limitation on Hedge Agreements</u>. Enter into any Hedge Agreement other than Hedge Agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business, and not for speculative purposes.

7.16 <u>Changes in Jurisdictions of Organization; Name</u>. In the case of any Loan Party, change its name or change its jurisdiction of organization, in either case except upon prompt (and in any event no later than 30 days following such change) written notice to the Collateral Agent and delivery to the Collateral Agent, of all additional executed financing statements, financing change statements and other documents reasonably requested by the Collateral Agent to maintain the validity, perfection and priority of the security interests provided for in the Security Documents.

SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

- 8.1 Events of Default. If any of the following events shall occur and be continuing:
- (a) The Borrower shall fail to pay (i) any principal of any Loan when due in accordance with the terms hereof, (ii) any principal of any Reimbursement Obligation within three Business Days after any such Reimbursement Obligation becomes due in accordance with the terms hereof or (iii) any interest owed by it on any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation, or any other amount payable by it hereunder or under any other Loan Document, within five Business Days after any such interest or other amount becomes due in accordance with the terms hereof; or
- (b) Any representation or warranty made or deemed made by any Loan Party herein or in any other Loan Document or that is contained in any certificate or other document furnished by it at any time under or in connection with this Agreement or any such other Loan Document, shall in either case prove to have been inaccurate in any material respect and such inaccuracy is adverse to the Lenders on or as of the date made or deemed made or furnished; or
 - (c) Any Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of any agreement contained in Section 7; or
- (d) Any Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of any other agreement contained in this Agreement or any other Loan Document (other than as provided in paragraphs (a) through (c) of this Section 8.1), and such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 30 days after the earlier of the date that (x) such Loan Party receives from the Administrative Agent or the Required Lenders notice of the existence of such default or (y) a Responsible Officer of such Loan Party has knowledge thereof; or
- (e) The Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries shall (i) default in making any payment of any principal of any Indebtedness for Borrowed Money (excluding the Loans and Reimbursement Obligations) on the scheduled or original due date with respect thereto beyond the period of grace, if any, provided in the instrument or agreement under which such Indebtedness for Borrowed Money was created; or (ii) default in making any payment of any interest on any such Indebtedness for Borrowed Money beyond the period of grace, if any, provided in the instrument or agreement under which such Indebtedness for Borrowed Money was created; or (iii) default in the observance or performance of any other agreement or condition relating to any such Indebtedness for Borrowed Money or contained in any instrument or agreement evidencing, securing or relating thereto, or any other event of default shall occur, the effect of which payment or other default or other event of default is to cause, or to permit the holder or beneficiary of such Indebtedness (or a trustee or agent on behalf of such holder or beneficiary) to cause, with the giving of notice if required, such Indebtedness for Borrowed Money to become due prior to its Stated Maturity or to become subject to a mandatory offer to purchase by the obligor thereunder or to become payable; provided that (A) a default, event or condition described in this paragraph shall not at any time constitute an Event of Default unless, at such time, one or more defaults or events of default of the type described in this paragraph

shall have occurred and be continuing with respect to Indebtedness for Borrowed Money the outstanding principal amount of which individually exceeds \$50,000,000, and in the case of Indebtedness for Borrowed Money of the types described in clauses (i) and (ii) of the definition thereof, with respect to such Indebtedness which exceeds such amount either individually or in the aggregate and (B) this paragraph (e) shall not apply to (i) secured Indebtedness that becomes due as a result of the sale, transfer, destruction or other disposition of the Property or assets securing such Indebtedness for Borrowed Money if such sale, transfer, destruction or other disposition is not prohibited hereunder and under the documents providing for such Indebtedness or (ii) any Guarantee Obligations except to the extent such Guarantee Obligations shall become due and payable by any Loan Party and remain unpaid after any applicable grace period or period permitted following demand for the payment thereof; or

(f) (i) The Borrower or any of its Significant Subsidiaries shall commence any case, proceeding or other action (A) under any existing or future law of any jurisdiction, domestic or foreign, relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or relief of debtors, seeking to have an order for relief entered with respect to it, or seeking to adjudicate it a bankrupt or insolvent, or seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, winding up, liquidation, dissolution, composition or other relief with respect to it or its debts, or (B) seeking appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian, conservator or other similar official for it or for all or any substantial part of its assets, or the Borrower or any of its Significant Subsidiaries shall make a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors; or (ii) there shall be commenced against the Borrower or any of its Significant Subsidiaries any case, proceeding or other action of a nature referred to in clause (i) above that (A) results in the entry of an order for relief or any such adjudication or appointment or (B) remains undismissed, undischarged or unbonded for a period of 60 days; or (iii) there shall be commenced against the Borrower or any of its Significant Subsidiaries any case, proceeding or other action seeking issuance of a warrant of attachment, execution, distraint or similar process against substantially all of its assets that results in the entry of an order for any such relief that shall not have been vacated, discharged, or stayed or bonded pending appeal within 60 days from the entry thereof; or (iv) the Borrower or any of its Significant Subsidiaries shall generally not, or shall be unable to, or shall admit in writing its inability to, pay its debts as they become due; or

(g) (i) the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries shall incur any liability in connection with any "prohibited transaction" (as defined in Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code) involving any Plan, (ii) a failure to meet the minimum funding standards (as defined in Section 302(a) of ERISA), whether or not waived, shall exist with respect to any Single Employer Plan or any Lien in favor of the PBGC or a Plan shall arise on the assets of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries, (iii) a Reportable Event shall occur with respect to, or proceedings shall commence to have a trustee appointed, or a trustee shall be appointed, to administer or to terminate, any Single Employer Plan, which Reportable Event or commencement of proceedings or appointment of a trustee is reasonably likely to result in the termination of such Single Employer Plan for purposes of Title IV of ERISA, (iv) any Single Employer Plan shall terminate in a distress termination under Section 4041(c) of ERISA or in an involuntary termination by the PBGC under Section 4042 of ERISA, (v) the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries shall, or is reasonably likely to, incur any liability as a result of a withdrawal from, or the Insolvency or Reorganization of, a Multiemployer Plan or (vi) any other event or condition shall occur or exist with respect to a Plan or a Commonly Controlled Plan; and in each case in clauses (i) through (vi) above, such event or condition, together with all other such events or conditions, if any, could reasonably be expected to result in a direct obligation of the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries to pay money that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; or

- (h) One or more judgments or decrees shall be entered against the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries (other than any Immaterial Subsidiary) involving the Borrower and any such Restricted Subsidiaries taken as a whole a liability (not paid or fully covered by third-party insurance or effective indemnity) of \$50,000,000 (net of any amounts which are covered by insurance or an effective indemnity) or more, and all such judgments or decrees shall not have been vacated, discharged, dismissed, stayed or bonded within 30 days from the entry thereof; or
- (i) (i) Any of the Security Documents shall cease, for any reason (other than by reason of the express release thereof in accordance with the terms thereof or hereof) to be in full force and effect or shall be asserted in writing by the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor not to be a legal, valid and binding obligation of any party thereto, (ii) any security interest purported to be created by any Security Document with respect to any material portion of the Collateral of the Borrower and its Restricted Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis shall cease to be, or shall be asserted in writing by any Loan Party not to be, a valid and perfected security interest (having the priority required by this Agreement or the relevant Security Document) in the securities, assets or properties covered thereby, except to the extent that (x) any such loss of perfection or priority results from limitations of foreign laws, rules and regulations as they apply to pledges of Capital Stock in Foreign Subsidiaries or the application thereof, or from the failure of the Collateral Agent to maintain possession of certificates actually delivered to it representing securities pledged under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or to file UCC continuation statements, (y) such loss is covered by a lender's title insurance policy and the Administrative Agent shall be reasonably satisfied with the credit of such insurer or (z) any such loss of validity, perfection or priority is the result of any failure by the Collateral Agent to take any action necessary to secure the validity, perfection or priority of the security interests or (iii) the Guarantee Obligations pursuant to the Security Documents by any Loan Party of any of the Obligations shall cease to be in full force and effect (other than in accordance with the terms thereof), or such Guarantee Obligations shall be asserted in writing by any Loan Party not to be in effect or not to be legal, valid and binding obligations; or
- (j) (i) Parent shall cease to own, directly or indirectly, 100% of the Capital Stock of Investor; (ii) Investor shall cease to own, directly or indirectly, 100% of the Capital Stock of the Borrower; or (iii) for any reason whatsoever, (x) a majority of the Board of Directors of Parent shall not be Continuing Directors or (y) any "person" or "group" (within the meaning of Rule 13d-5 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 as in effect on the Closing Date, but excluding any employee benefit plan of such person and its subsidiaries, and any person or entity acting in its capacity as trustee, agent or other fiduciary or administrator of such plan, and excluding the Permitted Investors) shall become the "beneficial owner" (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 and 13d-5 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 as in effect on the Closing Date), directly or indirectly, of more than the greater of (x) 35% of the then outstanding voting securities having ordinary voting power of Parent owned, directly or indirectly, beneficially (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 and 13d-5 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 as in effect on the Closing Date) by the Permitted Investors (it being understood that if any such person or group includes one or more Permitted Investors, the outstanding voting securities having ordinary voting power of Parent directly or indirectly owned by the Permitted Investors that are part of such person or group shall not be treated as being owned by such person or group for purposes of determining whether this clause (y) is triggered) (any of the foregoing, a "Change of Control");

then, and in any such event, (A) if such event is an Event of Default specified in clause (i) or (ii) of paragraph (f) above with respect to the Borrower, automatically the Commitments shall immediately terminate and the Loans hereunder (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall immediately become due and payable, and (B) if such event is any other Event of Default, either or both of the following actions may be taken: (i) with the consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent may, or upon the request of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent shall, by notice to the Borrower declare the Revolving Commitments to be terminated forthwith, whereupon the Revolving Commitments shall immediately terminate; and (ii) with the consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent may, or upon the request of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent shall, by notice to the Borrower, declare the Loans hereunder (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to be due and payable forthwith, whereupon the same shall immediately become due and payable. In the case of all Letters of Credit with respect to which presentment for honor shall not have occurred at the time of an acceleration pursuant to this paragraph, the Borrower shall at such time deposit in a cash collateral account opened by the Administrative Agent an amount equal to the aggregate then undrawn and unexpired amount of such Letters of Credit. Amounts held in such cash collateral account shall be applied by the Administrative Agent to the payment of drafts drawn under such Letters of Credit, and the unused portion thereof after all such Letters of Credit shall have expired or been backstopped or been fully drawn upon, if any, shall be applied to repay other obligations of the Borrower hereunder and under the other Loan Documents. After all such Letters of Credit shall have expired or been fully drawn upon, all Reimbursement Obligations shall have been satisfied and all other obligations of the Borrower then due and owing hereunder and under the other Loan Documents shall have been paid in full, the balance, if any, in such cash collateral account shall be returned to the Borrower (or such other Person as may be lawfully entitled thereto). Except as expressly provided above in this Section 8.1 or otherwise in any Loan Document, presentment, demand and protest of any kind are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower.

SECTION 9. THE AGENTS

9.1 Appointment. Each Lender and Issuing Lender hereby irrevocably designates and appoints each Agent as the agent of such Lender under the Loan Documents and each such Lender irrevocably authorizes each Agent, in such capacity, to take such action on its behalf under the provisions of the applicable Loan Documents and to exercise such powers and perform such duties as are expressly delegated to such Agent by the terms of the applicable Loan Documents, together with such other powers as are reasonably incidental thereto, including the authority to enter into the Intercreditor Agreement, any Other Intercreditor Agreement, any Joinder Agreement, and any Extension Amendment. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary elsewhere in this Agreement, the Agents shall not have any duties or responsibilities, except those expressly set forth herein, or any fiduciary relationship with any Lender, and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Agreement or any other Loan Document or otherwise exist against the Agents.

9.2 <u>Delegation of Duties</u>. Each Agent may execute any of its duties under the applicable Loan Documents by or through any of its branches, agents or attorneys in fact and shall be entitled to advice of counsel concerning all matters pertaining to such duties. Neither Agent shall be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any agents or attorneys in fact selected by it with reasonable care. Each Agent and any such agent or attorney-in-fact may perform any and all of its duties by or through their respective Related Persons. The exculpatory provisions of this Article shall apply to any such agent or attorney-in-fact and to the Related Persons of each Agent and any such agent or attorney-in-fact, and shall apply to their respective activities in connection with the syndication of the credit facilities provided for herein as well as activities as Agent.

9.3 Exculpatory Provisions. Neither any Agent nor any of their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys in fact or Affiliates shall be (i) liable for any action lawfully taken or omitted to be taken by it or such Person under or in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan Document (except to the extent that any of the foregoing are found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from its or such Person's own gross negligence or willful misconduct) or (ii) responsible in any manner to any of the Lenders for any recitals, statements, representations or warranties made by any Loan Party or any officer thereof contained in this Agreement or any other Loan Document or in any certificate, report, statement or other document referred to or provided for in, or received by the Agents under or in connection with, this Agreement or any other Loan Document or for the value, validity, effectiveness, genuineness, enforceability or sufficiency of this Agreement or any other Loan Document or for any failure of any Loan Party a party thereto to perform its obligations hereunder or the creation, perfection or priority of any Lien purported to be created by the Security Documents or the value or the sufficiency of any Collateral. The Agents shall not be under any obligation to any Lender to ascertain or to inquire as to the observance or performance of any of the agreements contained in, or conditions of, this Agreement or any other Loan Document, or to inspect the properties, books or records of any Loan Party, nor shall any Agent be required to take any action that, in its opinion or the opinion of its counsel, may expose it to liability that is not subject to indemnification under Section 10.5 or that is contrary to any Loan Document or applicable law.

9.4 Reliance by the Agents. The Agents shall be entitled to rely, and shall be fully protected in relying, upon any instrument, writing, resolution, notice, consent, certificate, affidavit, letter, telecopy, telex or teletype message, statement, order or other document or conversation believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been signed, sent or made by the proper Person or Persons and upon advice and statements of legal counsel (including counsel to the Borrower), independent accountants and other experts selected by the Agents. The Agents may deem and treat the payee of any Note as the owner thereof for all purposes unless a written notice of assignment, negotiation or transfer thereof shall have been filed with the Administrative Agent. The Agents shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action under the applicable Loan Document unless it shall first receive such advice or concurrence of the Required Lenders (or, if so specified by this Agreement, all Lenders or the Majority Facility Lenders in respect of any Facility) as it deems appropriate or it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the Lenders against any and all liability and expense that may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. The Agents shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, under the applicable Loan Documents in accordance with a request of the Required Lenders (or, if so specified by this Agreement, all Lenders or the Majority Facility Lenders in respect of any Facility), and such request and any action taken or failure to act pursuant thereto shall be binding upon all the Lenders and all future holders of the Loans. In determining compliance with any conditions hereunder to the making of a Loan, or the issuance of a Letter of Credit, that by its terms must be fulfilled to the satisfaction of a Lender or an Issuing Lender, the Agents may presume that such condition is satisfactory to such Lender or such Issuing Lender unless th

9.5 Notice of Default. Neither Agent shall be deemed to have knowledge or notice of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default unless such Agent has received written notice from a Lender or the Borrower referring to this Agreement, describing such Default or Event of Default and stating that such notice is a "notice of default." In the event that an Agent receives such a notice, such Agent shall give notice thereof to the Lenders. The Agents shall take such action with respect to such Default or Event of Default as shall be reasonably directed by the Required Lenders (or, if so specified by this Agreement, all Lenders or the Majority Facility Lenders in respect of any Facility); provided that unless and until such Agent shall have received such directions, such Agent may (but shall not be obligated to) take such action, or refrain from taking such action, with respect to such Default or Event of Default as it shall deem advisable in the best interests of the Lenders.

9.6 Non-Reliance on Agents and Other Lenders. Each Lender expressly acknowledges that neither the Agents nor any of their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys in fact or Affiliates have made any representations or warranties to it and that no act by any Agent hereafter taken, including any review of the affairs of a Loan Party or any Affiliate of a Loan Party, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by any Agent to any Lender. Each Lender represents to the Agents that it has, independently and without reliance upon any Agent or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own appraisal of and investigation into the business, operations, Property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Loan Parties and their Affiliates and made its own decision to make its Loans hereunder and enter into this Agreement. Each Lender also represents that it will, independently and without reliance upon any Agent or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit analysis, appraisals and decisions in taking or not taking action under the applicable Loan Documents, and to make such investigation as it deems necessary to inform itself as to the business, operations, Property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Loan Parties and their Affiliates. Except for notices, reports and other documents expressly required to be furnished to the Lenders by the Agents hereunder, the Agents shall not have any duty or responsibility to provide any Lender with any credit or other information concerning the business, operations, Property, condition (financial or otherwise), prospects or creditworthiness of any Loan Party or any Affiliate of a Loan Party that may come into the possession of either Agent or any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys in fact or Affiliates.

9.7 <u>Indemnification</u>. The Lenders severally agree to indemnify each Agent and any Issuing Lender in its capacity as such (to the extent not reimbursed by the Borrower and without limiting the obligation of the Borrower to do so), ratably according to their respective Aggregate Exposure Percentages in effect on the date on which indemnification is sought under this Section 9.7 (or, if indemnification is sought after the date upon which the Commitments shall have terminated and the Loans shall have been paid in full, ratably in accordance with such Aggregate Exposure Percentages immediately prior to such date), from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind whatsoever that may at any time (whether before or after the payment of the Loans) be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against such Agent or any Issuing Lender in any way relating to or arising out of, the Commitments, this Agreement, any of the other Loan Documents or any documents contemplated by or referred to herein or therein or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or any action taken or omitted by such Agent or any Issuing Lender under or in connection with any of the foregoing; provided that no Lender shall be liable for the payment of any portion of such liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements that are found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from such Agent's or any Issuing Lender's gross negligence or willful misconduct. The agreements in this Section 9.7 shall survive the payment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.

9.8 Agent in Its Individual Capacity. Each Agent and its Affiliates may make loans to, accept deposits from and generally engage in any kind of business with any Loan Party as though such Agent were not an Agent. With respect to its Loans made or renewed by it and with respect to any Letter of Credit issued or participated in by it, each Agent shall have the same rights and powers under the applicable Loan Documents as any Lender and may exercise the same as though it were not an Agent, and the terms "Lender" and "Lenders" shall include each Agent in its individual capacity.

9.9 Successor Agents.

- (a) Subject to the appointment of a successor as set forth herein, any Agent may resign upon 30 days' notice to the Lenders, the Borrower and the other Agent effective upon appointment of a successor Agent. Upon receipt of any such notice of resignation, the Required Lenders shall appoint from among the Lenders a successor agent for the Lenders, which successor agent shall (unless an Event of Default under Section 8.1(a) or Section 8.1(f) with respect to the Borrower shall have occurred and be continuing) be subject to approval by the Borrower (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), whereupon such successor agent shall succeed to the rights, powers and duties of such retiring Agent, and the retiring Agent's rights, powers and duties as Agent shall be terminated, without any other or further act or deed on the part of such retiring Agent or any of the parties to this Agreement or any holders of the Loans. If no successor Agent shall have been so appointed by the Required Lenders with such consent of the Borrower and shall have accepted such appointment within 30 days after the retiring Agent's giving of notice of resignation, then the retiring Agent may, on behalf of the Lenders and with the consent of the Borrower (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed), appoint a successor Agent, that shall be a bank that has an office in New York, New York with a combined capital and surplus of at least \$500,000,000. After any retiring Agent's resignation as Agent, the provisions of this Section 9 shall inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Agent under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents.
- (b) If at any time either the Borrower or the Required Lenders determine that any Person serving as an Agent is a Defaulting Lender, the Borrower by notice to the Lenders and such Person or the Required Lenders by notice to the Borrower and such Person may, subject to the appointment of a successor as set forth herein, remove such Person as an Agent. If such Person is removed as an Agent, the Required Lenders shall appoint from among the Lenders a successor agent for the Lenders, which successor agent shall (unless an Event of Default under Section 8.1(a) or Section 8.1(f) with respect to the Borrower shall have occurred and be continuing) be subject to approval by the Borrower (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), whereupon such successor agent shall succeed to the rights, powers and duties of such retiring Agent, and the retiring Agent's rights, powers and duties as Agent shall be terminated, without any other or further act or deed on the part of such retiring Agent or any of the parties to this Agreement or any holders of the Loans. Such removal will, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, be effective on the date a replacement Agent is appointed.
- (c) Any resignation by Bank of America, N.A. as Administrative Agent pursuant to this Section 9 shall also constitute its resignation as Issuing Lender. Upon the acceptance of a successor's appointment as Administrative Agent hereunder, (i) such successor shall succeed to and become vested with all of the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring Issuing Lender, (ii) the retiring Issuing Lender shall be discharged from all of its respective duties and obligations hereunder or under the other Loan Documents, and (iii) the successor Issuing Lender shall issue letters of credit in substitution for or to backstop the Letters of Credit, if any, outstanding at the time of such succession or make other arrangements satisfactory to the retiring Issuing Lender to effectively assume the obligations of the retiring Issuing Lender with respect to such Letters of Credit.
- 9.10 <u>Authorization to Release Liens and Guarantees</u>. The Agents are hereby irrevocably authorized by each of the Lenders to effect any release or subordination of Liens or Guarantee Obligations contemplated by Section 10.15.
- 9.11 Agents May File Proofs of Claim. In case of the pendency of any proceeding under any Debtor Relief Law or any other judicial proceeding relative to any Loan Party, to the maximum extent permitted by applicable law, each Agent (irrespective of whether the principal of any Loan or L/C Obligation shall then be due and payable as herein expressed or by declaration or otherwise and irrespective of whether either Agent shall have made any demand on the Borrower) shall be entitled and empowered, by intervention in such proceeding or otherwise,

- (a) to file a proof of claim for the whole amount of the principal and interest owing and unpaid in respect of the Loans, L/C Obligations and all other Obligations that are owing and unpaid and to file such other documents as may be necessary or advisable in order to have the claims of the Lenders, the Issuing Lenders and the Agents (including any claim for the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Lenders, the Issuing Lenders and the Agents under Sections 2.9, 3.3 and 10.5) allowed in such judicial proceeding; and
 - (b) to collect and receive any monies or other property payable or deliverable on any such claims and to distribute the same;

and any custodian, receiver, assignee, trustee, liquidator, sequestrator or other similar official in any such judicial proceeding is hereby authorized by each Lender and each Issuing Lender to make such payments to the Agents and, if either Agent shall consent to the making of such payments directly to the Lenders and the Issuing Lenders, to pay to such Agent any amount due for the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of such Agent and its agents and counsel, and any other amounts due to such Agent under Sections 2.9 and 10.5.

Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to authorize the Administrative Agent to authorize or consent to or accept or adopt on behalf of any Lender or Issuing Lender any plan of reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition affecting the Obligations or the rights of any Lender or Issuing Lender to authorize such Agent to vote in respect of the claim of any Lender or Issuing Lender or in any such proceeding.

9.12 Specified Hedge Agreements, Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements and Cash Management Obligations. Except as otherwise expressly set forth herein or in any Security Documents, to the maximum extent permitted by applicable law, no Person that obtains the benefits of any guarantee by any Guarantor of the Obligations or any Collateral with respect to any Specified Hedge Agreement or Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement entered into by it and the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor or with respect to any Cash Management Obligations owed by the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor to such Person shall have any right to notice of any action or to consent to, direct or object to any action hereunder or under any other Loan Document or otherwise in respect of the Collateral (including the release or impairment of any Collateral) other than, if applicable, in its capacity as a Lender and, in such case, only to the extent expressly provided in the Loan Documents. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Section 9 to the contrary, neither Agent shall be required to verify the payment of, or that other satisfactory arrangements have been made with respect to, Obligations arising under any Specified Hedge Agreement or Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement or with respect to Cash Management Obligations unless such Agent has received written notice of such Obligations, together with such supporting documentation as it may request, from the applicable Person to whom such Obligations are owed.

9.13 <u>Joint Bookrunners and Co-Documentation Agents</u>. None of the Joint Bookrunners, the Syndication Agent or the Co-Documentation Agents shall have any duties or responsibilities hereunder in their respective capacities as such.

SECTION 10. MISCELLANEOUS

10.1 Amendments and Waivers.

(a) Except to the extent otherwise set forth in Sections 2.25, 2.26, 7.11 and 10.16, neither this Agreement, any other Loan Document, nor any terms hereof or thereof may be amended, supplemented or modified except in accordance with the provisions of this Section 10.1. The Required Lenders and each Loan Party party to the relevant Loan Document may, subject to the acknowledgment of the Administrative Agent, or, with the written consent of the Required Lenders, the Agents and each Loan Party party to the relevant Loan Document may, from time to time, (i) enter into written amendments, supplements or modifications hereto and to the other Loan Documents for the purpose of adding any provisions to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or changing in any manner the rights or obligations of the Agents, the Issuing Lenders, the Lenders or of the Loan Parties or their Subsidiaries hereunder or thereunder or (ii) waive, on such terms and conditions as the Required Lenders or the Agents may specify in such instrument, any of the requirements of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or any Default or Event of Default and its consequences; provided, however, that no such waiver and no such amendment, supplement or modification shall (A) forgive or reduce the principal amount or extend the final scheduled date of maturity of any Loan, extend the scheduled date or reduce the amount of any amortization payment in respect of any Term Loan, reduce the stated rate of any interest, fee or premium payable hereunder (except (x) in connection with the waiver of applicability of any post-default increase in interest rates (which waiver shall be effective with the consent of the Required Lenders) and (y) that any amendment or modification of defined terms used in the financial ratios in this Agreement shall not constitute a reduction in the rate of interest or fees for purposes of this clause (A)) or extend the scheduled date of any payment thereof, or increase the amount or extend the expiration date of any Lender's Commitment, in each case without the written consent of each Lender directly and adversely affected thereby; (B) amend, modify or waive any provision of paragraph (a) of this Section 10.1 without the written consent of all Lenders; (C) reduce any percentage specified in the definition of Required Lenders, consent to the assignment or transfer by the Borrower of any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, release all or substantially all of the Collateral or release any Guarantor that is a Significant Subsidiary from its obligations under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, in each case without the written consent of all Lenders (except as expressly permitted hereby (including pursuant to Section 7.4 or 7.5) or by any Security Document); (D) amend, modify or waive any provision of paragraph (a) or (c) of Section 2.18 or Section 6.7 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement without the written consent of all Lenders directly and adversely affected thereby; (E) amend, modify or waive any provision of paragraph (b) of Section 2.18 without the written consent of the Majority Facility Lenders in respect of each Facility directly and adversely affected thereby; (F) reduce the percentage specified in the definition of Majority Facility Lenders with respect to any Facility without the written consent of all Lenders under such Facility; (G) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 9 without the written consent of the Agents; (H) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 3 without the written consent of the Issuing Lenders; (I) with respect to the making of any Revolving Loan or the issuance, extension or renewal of a Letter of Credit after the Closing Date, waive any of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 5.2 without the consent of the Required Revolving Lenders (it being understood and agreed that the waiver of any Default or Event of Default effected with the requisite percentage of Lenders under the other provisions of this Section 10.1 shall be effective to waive such Default or Event of Default, despite the provisions of this clause (I) and following such waiver such Default or Event of Default shall be treated as cured for all purposes hereunder, including under Section 5.2 and this clause (I)); or (J) reduce any percentage specified in the definition or Required Revolving Lenders without the written consent of all Revolving Lenders. Any such waiver and any such amendment, supplement or modification shall apply equally to each of the Lenders and shall be binding upon the Loan Parties, the Lenders, the Agents and all future holders of the Loans. In the case of any waiver, the Loan Parties, the Lenders and the Agents shall be restored to their former position and rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, and any Default or Event of Default waived shall be deemed to be cured and not continuing unless limited by the terms of such waiver; but no such waiver shall extend to any subsequent or other Default or Event of Default, or impair any right consequent thereon.

- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement may be amended with the written consent of the Required Lenders, the Agents and the Borrower (i) to add one or more additional credit facilities to this Agreement (it being understood that no Lender shall have any obligation to provide or to commit to provide all or any portion of any such additional credit facility) and to permit the extensions of credit from time to time outstanding thereunder and the accrued interest and fees in respect thereof to share ratably in the benefits of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents with the Term Loans and Revolving Extensions of Credit and the accrued interest and fees in respect thereof and (ii) to include appropriately, after the effectiveness of any such amendment (or amendment and restatement), the Lenders holding such credit facilities in any determination of the Required Lenders and Majority Facility Lenders, as applicable.
- (c) In addition, notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement may be amended, with the written consent of the Agents, the Borrower and the Lenders providing the relevant Refinancing Term Loans (as defined below), as may be necessary or appropriate, in the opinion of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, to provide for the incurrence of Permitted Refinancing Obligations under this Agreement in the form of a new tranche of Term Loans hereunder ("Refinancing Term Loans"), which Refinancing Term Loans will be used to refinance all or any portion of the outstanding Term Loans of any Tranche ("Refinanced Term Loans"); provided that (i) the aggregate principal amount of such Refinancing Term Loans shall not exceed the aggregate principal amount of such Refinanced Term Loans (plus accrued interest, fees, discounts, premiums and expenses), (ii) except as otherwise permitted by the definition of the term "Permitted Refinancing Obligations" (including with respect to maturity and amortization), all terms (other than with respect to pricing, fees and optional prepayments, which terms shall be as agreed by the Borrower and the applicable Lenders) applicable to such Refinancing Term Loans shall be substantially identical to, or less favorable to the Lenders providing such Refinancing Term Loans than, those applicable to such Refinanced Term Loans, other than for any covenants and other terms applicable solely to any period after the Latest Maturity Date. The Borrower shall notify the Administrative Agent of the date on which the Borrower proposes that such Refinancing Term Loans shall be made, which shall be a date not less than 10 Business Days after the date on which such notice is delivered to the Administrative Agent; provided that no such Refinancing Term Loans shall be made, and no amendments relating thereto shall become effective, unless the Borrower shall deliver or cause to be delivered documents of a type comparable to those described under clause (xi) of Section 2.25(b).
- (d) In addition, notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement may be amended with the written consent of the Agents, the Borrower and the Lenders providing the relevant Refinancing Revolving Commitments (as defined below), as may be necessary or appropriate, in the opinion of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, to provide for the incurrence of Permitted Refinancing Obligations under this Agreement in the form of a new tranche of Revolving Commitments hereunder ("Refinancing Revolving Commitments"), which Refinancing Revolving Commitments will be used to refinance all or any portion of the Revolving Commitments hereunder ("Refinanced Revolving Commitments"); provided that (i) the aggregate amount of such Refinancing Revolving Commitments shall not exceed the aggregate amount of such Refinanced Revolving Commitments (plus accrued interest, fees, discounts, premiums and expenses), (ii) except as otherwise permitted by the definition of the term "Permitted Refinancing Obligations" (including with respect to maturity), all terms (other than with respect to pricing and fees, which terms shall be as agreed by the Borrower and the applicable Lenders) applicable to such Refinancing Revolving Commitments than, those applicable to such Refinanced Revolving Commitments, other than for any covenants and other terms applicable solely to any period after the Latest Maturity Date. Any New Revolving Loans and Refinancing Revolving Commitments that have the same terms shall constitute a single Tranche hereunder. The Borrower shall notify the Administrative Agent of the date on which the Borrower proposes that such Refinancing Revolving Commitments shall become effective, which shall be a date not less than 10

Business Days after the date on which such notice is delivered to the Administrative Agent; <u>provided</u> that no such Refinancing Revolving Commitments, and no amendments relating thereto, shall become effective, unless the Borrower shall deliver or cause to be delivered documents of a type comparable to those described under clause (xi) of Section 2.25(b).

(e) [Reserved].

- (f) Furthermore, notwithstanding the foregoing, if following the Closing Date, the Administrative Agent and the Borrower shall have jointly identified an ambiguity, mistake, omission, defect, or inconsistency, in each case, in any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, then the Administrative Agent and the Borrower shall be permitted to amend such provision and such amendment shall become effective without any further action or consent of any other party to this Agreement or any other Loan Document if the same is not objected to in writing by the Required Lenders within five Business Days following receipt of notice thereof; it being understood that posting such amendment electronically on IntraLinks/IntraAgency or another relevant website with notice of such posting by the Administrative Agent to the Required Lenders shall be deemed adequate receipt of notice of such amendment.
- (g) Furthermore, notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified in accordance with Section 10.16.

10.2 Notices; Electronic Communications.

(a) All notices, requests and demands to or upon the respective parties hereto to be effective shall be in writing (including by telecopy), and, unless otherwise expressly provided herein, shall be deemed to have been duly given or made when delivered, or three Business Days after being deposited in the mail, postage prepaid, or, in the case of telecopy notice, when sent (except in the case of a telecopy notice not given during normal business hours for the recipient, which shall be deemed to have been given at the opening of business on the next Business Day for the recipient), addressed as follows in the case of the Borrower, the Agents, and as set forth in an administrative questionnaire delivered to the Administrative Agent in the case of the Lenders, or to such Person or at such other address as may be hereafter notified by the respective parties hereto:

The Borrower: Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.

8283 Greensboro Drive McLean VA 22102 Attention: Sam Strickland

Telecopy: (703) 902-3011 Telephone: (703) 902-4700 in each case with a copy to:

The Carlyle Group 1001 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW

Washington, DC 20004 Attention: Ian Fujiyama Telecopy: (202) 347-9250 Telephone: (202) 729-5426 With a copy (which shall Debevoise & Plimpton LLP

not constitute notice) to: 919 Third Avenue

New York, NY 10022 Attention: Jeffrey E. Ross Telecopy: (212) 909-6836 Telephone: (212) 909-6000

Agents: Bank of America, N.A.

Mail Code: CA4-702-02-25 2001 Clayton Road, 2nd Fl. Concord, CA 94520 Attention: David Sanctis Telecopy: (704) 409-0026 Telephone: (980) 387-2466 Email: david.sanctis@baml.com

With a copy (which shall Cravath Swaine & Moore LLP

not constitute notice) to:

825 Eighth Avenue New York, NY 10019 Attention: Michael Goldman Email: mgoldman@cravath.com

provided that any notice, request or demand to or upon the Agents, the Lenders or the Borrower shall not be effective until received.

(b) Notices and other communications to the Lenders hereunder may be delivered or furnished by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by the Administrative Agent; provided that the foregoing shall not apply to notices pursuant to Section 2 unless otherwise agreed by the Administrative Agent and the applicable Lender. The Agents or the Borrower may, in its discretion, agree to accept notices and other communications to it hereunder by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by it; provided that approval of such procedures may be limited to particular notices or communications.

(c) The Borrower hereby acknowledges that (i) the Administrative Agent and/or the Lead Arrangers will make available to the Lenders and the Issuing Lenders materials and/or information provided by or on behalf of the Borrower hereunder (collectively, "Borrower Materials") by posting the Borrower Materials on IntraLinks or another similar electronic system (the "Platform") and (ii) certain of the Lenders (each, a "Public Lender") may have personnel who do not wish to receive information other than information that is publicly available, or not material with respect to any Parent, Investor, the Borrower or its Subsidiaries, or their respective securities, for purposes of the United States Federal and state securities laws (collectively, "Public Information"). The Borrower hereby agrees that it will use commercially reasonable efforts to identify that portion of the Borrower Materials that is Public Information and that (w) all such Borrower Materials shall be clearly and conspicuously marked "PUBLIC" which, at a minimum, shall mean that the word "PUBLIC" shall appear prominently on the first page thereof; (x) by marking Borrower Materials "PUBLIC," the Borrower shall be deemed to have authorized the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lenders and the Lenders to treat such Borrower Materials as containing only Public Information (although it may be sensitive and proprietary) (provided, however, that to the extent such Borrower Materials constitute Confidential Information, they shall be treated as set forth in Section 10.14); (y) all Borrower Materials marked "PUBLIC" are permitted to be made available through a portion of the Platform designated "Public Side Information;" and (z) the Administrative Agent shall be entitled to treat any Borrower Materials that are not marked "PUBLIC" as being suitable only for posting on a portion of the Platform not designated "Public Side Information"; provided that there is no requirement that the Borrower identify any such information as "PUBLIC."

- (d) THE PLATFORM IS PROVIDED "AS IS" AND "AS AVAILABLE." THE AGENT PARTIES (AS DEFINED BELOW) DO NOT WARRANT THE ACCURACY OR COMPLETENESS OF THE BORROWER MATERIALS OR THE ADEQUACY OF THE PLATFORM, AND EXPRESSLY DISCLAIM LIABILITY FOR ERRORS IN OR OMISSIONS FROM THE BORROWER MATERIALS. NO WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EXPRESS, IMPLIED OR STATUTORY, INCLUDING ANY WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, NON-INFRINGEMENT OF THIRD PARTY RIGHTS OR FREEDOM FROM VIRUSES OR OTHER CODE DEFECTS, IS MADE BY ANY AGENT PARTY IN CONNECTION WITH THE BORROWER MATERIALS OR THE PLATFORM. In no event shall the Administrative Agent or any of its Related Persons (collectively, the "Agent Parties") have any liability to the Borrower, any Lender, any Issuing Lender or any other Person for losses, claims, damages, liabilities or expenses of any kind (whether in tort, contract or otherwise) arising out of the Borrower's or the Administrative Agent's transmission of Borrower Materials through the Internet, except to the extent that such losses, claims, damages, liabilities or expenses are determined by a court of competent jurisdiction by a final and nonappealable judgment to have resulted from the gross negligence, bad faith or willful misconduct of such Agent Party or any of its Related Persons; provided, however, that in no event shall any Agent Party have any liability to the Borrower, any Lender, any Issuing Lender or any other Person for indirect, special, incidental, consequential or punitive damages (as opposed to direct or actual damages).
- (e) Each of the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and each Issuing Lender may change its address, telecopier or telephone number for notices and other communications hereunder by notice to the other parties hereto. Each other Lender may change its address, telecopier or telephone number for notices and other communications hereunder by notice to the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and each Issuing Lender. In addition, each Lender agrees to notify the Administrative Agent from time to time to ensure that the Administrative Agent has on record (i) an effective address, contact name, telephone number, telecopier number and electronic mail address to which notices and other communications may be sent and (ii) accurate wire instructions for such Lender. Furthermore, each Public Lender agrees to cause at least one individual at or on behalf of such Public Lender to at all times have selected the "Private Side Information" or similar designation on the content declaration screen of the Platform in order to enable such Public Lender or its delegate, in accordance with such Public Lender's compliance procedures and applicable Law, including United States Federal securities laws, to make reference to Borrower Materials that are not made available through the "Public Side Information" portion of the Platform and that may contain information other than Public Information.
- (f) The Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lenders and the Lenders shall be entitled to rely and act upon any notices (including telephonic notices of borrowing) believed in good faith by the Administrative Agent to be given by or on behalf of the Borrower even if (i) such notices were not made in a manner specified herein, were incomplete or were not preceded or followed by any other form of notice specified herein, or (ii) the terms thereof, as understood by the recipient, varied from any confirmation thereof. All telephonic notices to and other telephonic communications with the Administrative Agent may be recorded by the Administrative Agent, and each of the parties hereto hereby consents to such recording.
 - 10.3 No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies.
- (a) No failure to exercise and no delay in exercising, on the part of any Agent or any Lender, any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder or under the other Loan Documents shall operate

as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, remedy, power or privilege. The rights, remedies, powers and privileges herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights, remedies, powers and privileges provided by law.

- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in any other Loan Document, the authority to enforce rights and remedies hereunder and under the other Loan Documents against the Loan Parties or any of them shall be vested exclusively in, and all actions and proceedings at law in connection with such enforcement shall be instituted and maintained exclusively by, the Administrative Agent in accordance with Section 8.1 for the benefit of all the Lenders and the Issuing Lenders; provided, however, that the foregoing shall not prohibit (i) each Agent from exercising on its own behalf the rights and remedies that inure to its benefit (solely in its capacity as Agent) hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, (ii) each Issuing Lender from exercising the rights and remedies that inure to its benefit (solely in its capacity as Issuing Lender, as the case may be) hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, (iii) any Lender from exercising setoff rights in accordance with 10.7(b) (subject to the terms of Section 10.7(a)), or (iv) any Lender from filing proofs of claim or appearing and filing pleadings on its own behalf during the pendency of a proceeding relative to any Loan Party under any Debtor Relief Law.
- 10.4 <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties</u>. All representations and warranties made hereunder, in the other Loan Documents and in any document, certificate or statement delivered pursuant hereto or in connection herewith shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the making of the Loans and other extensions of credit hereunder.

10.5 Payment of Expenses; Indemnification. Except with respect to Taxes which are addressed in Section 2.20, the Borrower agrees (a) to pay or reimburse each Agent for all of its reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred in connection with the syndication of the Facilities (other than fees payable to syndicate members) and the development, preparation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and any other documents prepared in connection herewith or therewith and any amendment, supplement or modification thereto, and, as to the Agents only, the administration of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, including the reasonable fees and disbursements and other charges of a single firm of counsel to the Agents (plus one firm of special regulatory counsel and one firm of local counsel per material jurisdiction as may reasonably be necessary in connection with collateral matters) in connection with all of the foregoing, (b) to pay or reimburse each Lender and each Agent for all their reasonable and documented outof-pocket costs and expenses incurred in connection with the enforcement of any rights under this Agreement, the other Loan Documents and any such other documents referred to in Section 10.5(a) above (including all such costs and expenses incurred in connection with any legal proceeding, including any proceeding under any Debtor Relief Law or in connection with any workout or restructuring), including the documented fees and disbursements of a single firm of counsel and, if necessary, a single firm of special regulatory counsel and a single firm of local counsel per material jurisdiction as may reasonably be necessary, for the Agents and the Lenders, taken as a whole and, in the event of an actual or perceived conflict of interest, where the Agent or Lender affected by such conflict informs the Borrower and thereafter retains its own counsel, one additional counsel for each Lender or Agent or group of Lenders or Agents subject to such conflict and (c) to pay, indemnify or reimburse each Lender, each Issuing Lender, each Lead Arranger, each Joint Bookrunner and their respective Affiliates, and their respective partners that are natural persons, members that are natural persons, officers, directors, employees, trustees, advisors, agents and controlling Persons (each, an "Indemnitee") for, and hold each Indemnitee harmless from and against any and all other liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, costs, expenses or disbursements arising out of any actions, judgments or suits of any kind or nature whatsoever, arising out of or in connection with any claim, action or proceeding relating to or otherwise

with respect to the execution, delivery, enforcement, performance and administration of this Agreement, the other Loan Documents and any such other documents referred to in Section 10.5(a) above and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, including any of the foregoing relating to the use of proceeds of the Loans or the violation of, noncompliance with or liability under, any Environmental Law applicable to the operations of the Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Properties and the fees and disbursements and other charges of legal counsel in connection with claims, actions or proceedings by any Indemnitee against the Borrower hereunder (all the foregoing in this clause (c), collectively, the "Indemnified Liabilities"); provided that, the Borrower shall not have any obligation hereunder to any Indemnitee with respect to Indemnified Liabilities to the extent such Indemnified Liabilities have resulted from (i) the gross negligence, bad faith, willful misconduct or material breach of the Loan Documents of such Indemnitee or its Related Persons as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a final non-appealable decision (or settlement tantamount thereto), (ii) a material breach of the Loan Documents by such Indemnitee or its Related Persons as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a final non-appealable decision (or settlement tantamount thereto) or (iii) disputes solely among Indemnitees or their Related Persons (it being understood that this clause (iii) shall not apply to the indemnification of an Agent or Lead Arranger in a suit involving an Agent or Lead Arranger in its capacity as such that does not involve an act or omission by any Parent Company, Investor, Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a final non-appealable decision (or settlement tantamount thereto). For purposes hereof, a "Related Person" of an Indemnitee means (i) if the Indemnitee is any Agent or any of its Affiliates or their respective partners that are natural persons, members that are natural persons, officers, directors, employees, agents and controlling Persons, any of such Agent and its Affiliates and their respective officers, directors, employees, agents and controlling Persons; provided that solely for purposes of Section 9, references to each Agent's Related Persons shall also include such Agent's trustees and advisors, and (ii) if the Indemnitee is any Lender or any of its Affiliates or their respective partners that are natural persons, members that are natural persons, officers, directors, employees, agents and controlling Persons, any of such Lender and its Affiliates and their respective officers, directors, employees, agents and controlling Persons. All amounts due under this Section 10.5 shall be payable promptly after receipt of a reasonably detailed invoice therefor. Statements payable by the Borrower pursuant to this Section 10.5 shall be submitted to the Borrower at the address thereof set forth in Section 10.2, or to such other Person or address as may be hereafter designated by the Borrower in a written notice to the Administrative Agent. The agreements in this Section 10.5 shall survive repayment of the Obligations.

10.6 Successors and Assigns; Participations and Assignments.

- (a) The provisions of this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby (including any Affiliate of any Issuing Lender that issues any Letter of Credit), except that (i) the Borrower may not assign or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of each Lender (and any attempted assignment or transfer by the Borrower without such consent shall be null and void) and (ii) subject to Sections 2.24 and 2.26(e), no Lender may assign or otherwise transfer its rights or obligations hereunder except in accordance with this Section 10.6.
- (b) (i) Subject to the conditions set forth in paragraph (b)(ii) below, any Lender may, in compliance with applicable law, assign (other than to any Disqualified Institution or a natural person) to one or more assignees (each, an "Assignee"), all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitments and the Loans at the time owing to it) with the prior written consent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) of:
 - (A) the Borrower; <u>provided</u> that no consent of the Borrower shall be required for an assignment of (x) Term Loans to a Lender, an Affiliate of a Lender, an Approved Fund (as

defined below), (y) unless no Event of Default then exists and such assignment would result in the Revolving Commitments of the Assignee (together with the Revolving Commitments of such Assignee's Affiliates and Approved Funds) exceeding \$75,000,000 in the aggregate, Revolving Loans to a Revolving Lender (other than a Defaulting Lender) or (z) any Loan or Commitment if an Event of Default under Section 8.1(a) or 8.1(f) has occurred and is continuing, any other Person and provided further, that a consent under this clause (A) shall be deemed given if the Borrower shall not have objected in writing to a proposed assignment within ten Business Days after receipt by it of a written notice thereof from the Administrative Agent; and

- (B) the Administrative Agent; <u>provided</u> that no consent of the Administrative Agent shall be required for an assignment to a Lender, an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund; and
 - (C) in the case of an assignment under the Revolving Facility and each Issuing Lender.
 - (ii) Subject to Sections 2.24 and 2.26(e), assignments shall be subject to the following additional conditions:
- (A) except in the case of an assignment to a Lender, an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund or an assignment of the entire remaining amount of the assigning Lender's Commitments or Loans under any Facility, the amount of the Commitments or Loans of the assigning Lender subject to each such assignment (determined as of (I) the date the Assignment and Assumption with respect to such assignment is delivered to the Administrative Agent or (II) if earlier, the "trade date" (if any) specified in such Assignment and Assumption) shall not be less than (x) \$5,000,000, in the case of the Revolving Facility or (y) \$1,000,000, in the case of the Tranche A Term Facility or the Tranche B Term Facility, unless the Borrower and the Administrative Agent otherwise consent; provided that (1) no such consent of the Borrower shall be required if an Event of Default under Section 8.1(a) or 8.1(f) has occurred and is continuing and (2) such amounts shall be aggregated in respect of each Lender and its Affiliates or Approved Funds, if any;
- (B) the parties to each assignment shall execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent an Assignment and Assumption via an electronic settlement system acceptable to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower (or, at the Borrower's request, manually) together with a processing and recordation fee of \$3,500 (which fee may be waived or reduced in the sole discretion of the Administrative Agent); provided that only one such fee shall be payable in the case of contemporaneous assignments to or by two or more related Approved Funds; and
 - (C) the Assignee, if it shall not be a Lender, shall deliver to the Administrative Agent an administrative questionnaire and all applicable tax forms.

For the purposes of this Section 10.6, "<u>Approved Fund</u>" means any Person (other than a natural person) that is engaged in making, purchasing, holding or investing in bank loans and similar extensions of credit in the ordinary course and that is administered or managed by (I) a Lender, (II) an Affiliate of a Lender, (III) an entity or an Affiliate of an entity that administers or manages a Lender or (IV) an entity or an Affiliate of an entity that is the investment advisor to a Lender. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Lender shall be permitted to make assignments under this Agreement to any Disqualified Institutions without the written consent of the Borrower.

- (iii) Subject to acceptance and recording thereof pursuant to paragraph (b)(iv) below, from and after the effective date specified in each Assignment and Assumption the Assignee thereunder shall be a party hereto and, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, have the rights and obligations of a Lender under this Agreement, and the assigning Lender thereunder shall, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, be released from its obligations under this Agreement (and, in the case of an Assignment and Assumption covering all of the assigning Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement, such Lender shall cease to be a party hereto but shall continue to be subject to the obligations under and entitled to the benefits of Sections 2.19, 2.20, 2.21, 10.5 and 10.14). Any assignment or transfer by a Lender of rights or obligations under this Agreement that does not comply with this Section 10.6 shall be treated for purposes of this Agreement as a sale by such Lender of a participation in such rights and obligations in accordance with paragraph (c) of this Section 10.6 (and will be required to comply therewith).
- (iv) The Administrative Agent, acting for this purpose as an agent of the Borrower, shall maintain at one of its offices a copy of each Assignment and Assumption delivered to it and a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Lenders, and the Commitments of, and principal amount of the Loans and L/C Obligations owing to, each Lender pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "Register"). The Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lenders and the Lenders may treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as a Lender hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement (and the entries in the Register shall be conclusive absent demonstrable error for such purposes), notwithstanding notice to the contrary. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower, the Issuing Lenders and any Lender, at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.
- (v) Upon its receipt of a duly completed Assignment and Assumption executed by an assigning Lender and an Assignee (except as contemplated by Sections 2.24 and 2.26(e)), the Assignee's completed administrative questionnaire (unless the Assignee shall already be a Lender hereunder) and all applicable tax forms, the processing and recordation fee referred to in paragraph (b) of this Section 10.6 and any written consent to such assignment required by paragraph (b) of this Section, the Administrative Agent shall accept such Assignment and Assumption and promptly record the information contained therein in the Register. No assignment shall be effective for purposes of this Agreement unless it has been recorded in the Register as provided in this paragraph.
- (c) (i) Any Lender may, without the consent of any Person, in compliance with applicable law, sell participations (other than to any Disqualified Institution) to one or more banks or other entities (a "Participant"), in all or a portion of such Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitments and the Loans owing to it); provided that (A) such Lender's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, (B) such Lender shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for the performance of such obligations and (C) the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lenders and the other Lenders shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Lender in connection with such Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement. Any agreement pursuant to which a Lender sells such a participation shall provide that such Lender shall retain the sole right to enforce this Agreement and to approve any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Agreement; provided that such agreement may provide that such Lender will not, without the consent of the Participant, agree to any amendment, modification or waiver that (1) requires the consent of each Lender directly and adversely affected thereby pursuant to the proviso to the second sentence of Section 10.1 and (2) directly affects such Participant. Subject to paragraph (c)(ii) of this Section 10.6, the Borrower agrees that each Participant shall be entitled to the

benefits of Sections 2.19, 2.20 and 2.21 (if such Participant agrees to have related obligations thereunder) to the same extent as if it were a Lender and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to paragraph (b) of this Section 10.6. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Lender shall be permitted to sell participations under this Agreement to any Disqualified Institutions without the written consent of the Borrower.

- (ii) A Participant shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under Section 2.19 or 2.20 than the applicable Lender would have been entitled to receive with respect to the participation sold to such Participant, unless the sale of the participation to such Participant is made with the Borrower's prior written consent to such greater amounts. No Participant shall be entitled to the benefits of Section 2.20 unless such Participant complies with Section 2.20(d) or (e), as (and to the extent) applicable, as if such Participant were a Lender.
- (iii) Each Lender that sells a participation, acting solely for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a non-fiduciary agent of the Borrower, shall maintain at one of its offices a register on which it enters the name and addresses of each Participant, and the principal amounts (and stated interest) of each Participant's interest in the Loans or other obligations under this Agreement (the "Participant Register"); provided that no Lender shall have any obligation to disclose all or any portion of the Participant Register to any Person (including the identity of any Participant or any information relating to a Participant's interest in any Commitments, Loans, Letters of Credit or its other obligations under this Agreement) except to the extent that the relevant parties, acting reasonably and in good faith, determine that such disclosure is necessary to establish that such Commitment, Loan, Letter of Credit or other obligation is in registered form under Section 5f.103-1(c) of the United States Treasury Regulations. Unless otherwise required by the Internal Revenue Service, any disclosure required by the foregoing sentence shall be made by the relevant Lender directly and solely to the Internal Revenue Service. The entries in the Participant Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and such Lender shall treat each person whose name is recorded in the Participant Register as the owner of such participation for all purposes of this Agreement, notwithstanding any notice to the contrary. For the avoidance of doubt, the Administrative Agent (it its capacity as such) shall have no responsibility for maintaining a Participant Register.
- (d) Any Lender may, without the consent of or notice to the Administrative Agent or the Borrower, at any time pledge or assign a security interest in all or any portion of its rights under this Agreement to secure obligations of such Lender, including any pledge or assignment to secure obligations to a Federal Reserve Bank, and this Section 10.6 shall not apply to any such pledge or assignment of a security interest; provided that no such pledge or assignment of a security interest shall release a Lender from any of its obligations hereunder or substitute any such pledgee or Assignee for such Lender as a party hereto.
- (e) The Borrower, upon receipt of written notice from the relevant Lender, agrees to issue Notes to any Lender requiring the same (in the case of an assignment, following surrender by the assigning Lender of all Notes representing its assigned interests).
- (f) The Borrower may prohibit any assignment if it would require the Borrower to make any filing with any Governmental Authority or qualify any Loan or Note under the laws of any jurisdiction and the Borrower shall be entitled to request and receive such information and assurances as it may reasonably request from any Lender or any Assignee to determine whether any such filing or qualification is required or whether any assignment is otherwise in accordance with applicable law.
- (g) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein none of Investor, the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries may acquire by assignment, participation or otherwise any right to or interest in any of the Commitments or Loans hereunder (and any such attempted acquisition shall be null and void).

- (h) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, the replacement of any Lender pursuant to Section 2.24 or 2.26(e) shall be deemed an assignment pursuant to Section 10.6(b) and shall be valid and in full force and effect for all purposes under this Agreement.
- (i) Any assignor of a Loan or Commitment or seller of a participation hereunder shall be entitled to rely conclusively on a representation of the assignee Lender or purchaser of such participation in the relevant Assignment and Assumption or participation agreement, as applicable, that such assignee or purchaser is not a Disqualified Institution. None of the Lead Arrangers, the Joint Bookrunners or the Agents shall have any responsibility or liability for monitoring the list or identities of, or enforcing provisions relating to, Disqualified Institutions.

10.7 Adjustments; Set off.

- (a) Except to the extent that this Agreement provides for payments to be allocated to a particular Lender or to the Lenders under a particular Facility, if any Lender (a "Benefited Lender") shall at any time receive any payment of all or part of the Obligations owing to it, or receive any collateral in respect thereof (whether voluntarily or involuntarily, by setoff, pursuant to events or proceedings of the nature referred to in Section 8.1(f), or otherwise) in a greater proportion than any such payment to or collateral received by any other Lender, if any, in respect of such other Lender's Obligations, such Benefited Lender shall purchase for cash from the other Lenders a participating interest in such portion of each such other Lender's Obligations, or shall provide such other Lenders with the benefits of any such collateral, as shall be necessary to cause such Benefited Lender to share the excess payment or benefits of such collateral ratably with each of the Lenders; provided, however, that if all or any portion of such excess payment or benefits is thereafter recovered from such Benefited Lender, such purchase shall be rescinded, and the purchase price and benefits returned, to the extent of such recovery, but without interest.
- (b) In addition to any rights and remedies of the Lenders provided by law, each Lender shall have the right, without prior notice to the Borrower, any such notice being expressly waived by the Borrower to the extent permitted by applicable law, upon any amount becoming due and payable by the Borrower hereunder (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) after the expiration of any cure or grace periods, to set off and appropriate and apply against such amount any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final but excluding trust accounts), in any currency, and any other credits, indebtedness or claims, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, at any time held or owing by such Lender or any Affiliate, branch or agency thereof to or for the credit or the account of the Borrower. Each Lender agrees promptly to notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent after any such setoff and application made by such Lender; <u>provided</u> that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such setoff and application.
- 10.8 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Agreement on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of an executed signature page of this Agreement by facsimile or electronic (i.e., "pdf" or "tiff") transmission shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart hereof. A set of the copies of this Agreement signed by all the parties shall be lodged with the Borrower and the Administrative Agent.

- 10.9 <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of this Agreement that is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 10.10 <u>Integration</u>. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents represent the entire agreement of the Borrower, the Agents and the Lenders with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof.
- 10.11 GOVERNING LAW. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK WITHOUT REGARD TO PRINCIPLES OF CONFLICTS OF LAWS TO THE EXTENT THAT THE SAME ARE NOT MANDATORILY APPLICABLE BY STATUTE AND THE APPLICATION OF THE LAWS OF ANOTHER JURISDICTION WOULD BE REQUIRED THEREBY.
 - 10.12 <u>Submission to Jurisdiction; Waivers</u>. Each party hereto hereby irrevocably and unconditionally:
 - (a) submits for itself and its Property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and any Letter of Credit to which it is a party to the exclusive general jurisdiction of the Supreme Court of the State of New York for the County of New York (the "New York Supreme Court"), and the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York (the "Federal District Court" and, together with the New York Supreme Court, the "New York Courts"), and appellate courts from either of them; provided that nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed or operate to preclude (i) any Agent from bringing suit or taking other legal action in any other jurisdiction to realize on the Collateral or any other security for the Obligations (in which case any party shall be entitled to assert any claim or defense, including any claim or defense that this Section 10.12 would otherwise require to be asserted in a legal action or proceeding in a New York Court), or to enforce a judgment or other court order in favor of the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent, (ii) any party from bringing any legal action or proceeding in any jurisdiction for the recognition and enforcement of any judgment and (iii) if all such New York Courts decline jurisdiction over any person, or decline (or in the case of the Federal District Court, lack) jurisdiction over any subject matter of such action or proceeding, a legal action or proceeding may be brought with respect thereto in another court having jurisdiction;
 - (b) consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in the New York Courts and appellate courts from either of them, and waives any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same;
 - (c) agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to it at its address set forth in Section 10.2 or at such other address of which the Administrative Agent shall have been notified pursuant thereto;
 - (d) agrees that nothing herein shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law; and

- (e) waives, to the maximum extent not prohibited by law, any right it may have to claim or recover in any legal action or proceeding referred to in this Section 10.12 any special, exemplary, punitive or consequential damages (provided that such waiver shall not limit the indemnification obligations of the Loan Parties to the extent such special, exemplary, punitive or consequential damages are included in any third party claim with respect to which the applicable Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification under Section 10.5).
 - 10.13 Acknowledgments. The Borrower hereby acknowledges that:
 - (a) it has been advised by counsel in the negotiation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;
- (b) neither the Agents nor any Lender has any fiduciary relationship with or duty to the Borrower arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, and the relationship between the Agents and Lenders, on the one hand, and the Borrower, on the other hand, in connection herewith or therewith is solely that of debtor and creditor;
- (c) no joint venture is created hereby or by the other Loan Documents or otherwise exists by virtue of the transactions contemplated hereby among the Lenders or among the Borrower and the Lenders;
- (d) no advisory or agency relationship between it and any Agent or Lender is intended to be or has been created in respect of any of the transactions contemplated hereby,
 - (e) the Agents and the Lenders, on the one hand, and the Borrower, on the other hand, have an arms-length business relationship,
- (f) the Borrower is capable of evaluating and understanding, and understands and accepts, the terms, risks and conditions of the transactions contemplated hereby and by the other Loan Documents,
- (g) each of the Agents and the Lenders is engaged in a broad range of transactions that may involve interests that differ from the interests of the Borrower and none of the Agents or the Lenders has any obligation to disclose such interests and transactions to the Borrower by virtue of any advisory or agency relationship, and
- (h) none of the Agents or the Lenders has advised the Borrower as to any legal, tax, investment, accounting or regulatory matters in any jurisdiction (including, without limitation, the validity, enforceability, perfection or avoidability of any aspect of any of the transactions contemplated hereby under applicable law, including the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or any consents needed in connection therewith), and none of the Agents or the Lenders shall have any responsibility or liability to the Borrower with respect thereto and the Borrower has consulted with its own advisors regarding the foregoing to the extent it has deemed appropriate.

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Borrower hereby waives and releases any claims that it may have against the Agents and the Lenders with respect to any breach or alleged breach of agency or fiduciary duty in connection with any aspect of any transaction contemplated hereby.

10.14 <u>Confidentiality</u>. The Agents and the Lenders agree to treat any and all information, regardless of the medium or form of communication, that is disclosed, provided or furnished,

directly or indirectly, by or on behalf of the Borrower or any of its Affiliates in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, whether furnished before or after the Closing Date ("Confidential Information"), as strictly confidential and not to use Confidential Information for any purpose other than evaluating the 2012 Transactions and negotiating, making available, syndicating and administering this Agreement (the "Agreed Purposes"). Without limiting the foregoing, each Agent and each Lender agrees to treat any and all Confidential Information with adequate means to preserve its confidentiality, and each Agent and each Lender agrees not to disclose Confidential Information, at any time, in any manner whatsoever, directly or indirectly, to any other Person whomsoever, except (1) to its partners that are natural persons, members that are natural persons, directors, officers, employees, counsel, advisors, trustees, Affiliates and other representatives (collectively, the "Representatives"), to the extent necessary to permit such Representatives to assist in connection with the Agreed Purposes (it being understood that the Representatives to whom such disclosure is made will be informed of the confidential nature of such Confidential Information and instructed to keep such Confidential Information confidential), (2) to any pledgee referred to in Section 10.6(d) and prospective Lenders and participants in connection with the syndication (including secondary trading) of the Facilities and Commitments and Loans hereunder (excluding any Disqualified Institution), in each case who are informed of the confidential nature of the information and agree to observe and be bound by standard confidentiality terms, (3) to any party or prospective party (or their advisors) to any swap, derivative or similar transaction under which payments are made by reference to the Borrower and the Obligations, this Agreement or payments hereunder, in each case who are informed of the confidential nature of the information and agree to observe and be bound by standard confidentiality terms, (4) upon the request or demand of any Governmental Authority having or purporting to have jurisdiction over it, (5) in response to any order of any Governmental Authority or as may otherwise be required pursuant to any Requirement of Law, (6) to the extent reasonably required or necessary, in connection with any litigation or similar proceeding relating to the Facilities, (7) information that has been publicly disclosed other than in breach of this Section 10.14, (8) to the National Association of Insurance Commissioners or any similar organization or any nationally recognized rating agency that requires access to information about a Lender's investment portfolio in connection with ratings issued with respect to such Lender or in connection with examinations or audits of such Lender, (9) to the extent reasonably required or necessary, in connection with the exercise of any remedy under the Loan Documents, (10) to the extent the Borrower has consented to such disclosure in writing, (11) to any other party to this Agreement, or (12) by the Administrative Agent to the extent reasonably required or necessary to obtain a CUSIP for any Loans or Commitment hereunder, to the CUSIP Service Bureau. Each Agent and each Lender acknowledges that (i) Confidential Information includes information that is not otherwise publicly available and that such non-public information may constitute confidential business information which is proprietary to the Borrower and (ii) the Borrower has advised the Agents and the Lenders that it is relying on the Confidential Information for its success and would not disclose the Confidential Information to the Agents and the Lenders without the confidentiality provisions of this Agreement. All information, including requests for waivers and amendments, furnished by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent pursuant to, or in the course of administering, this Agreement will be syndicate-level information, which may contain material non-public information about the Borrower and its Affiliates and their related parties or their respective securities. Accordingly, each Lender represents to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent that it has identified in its administrative questionnaire a credit contact who may receive information that may contain material non-public information in accordance with its compliance procedures and applicable law, including Federal and state securities laws. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any Assignment and Assumption, the provisions of this Section 10.14 shall survive with respect to each Agent and Lender until the second anniversary of such Agent or Lender ceasing to be an Agent or a Lender, respectively.

10.15 Release of Collateral and Guarantee Obligations; Subordination of Liens.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in any other Loan Document, upon request of the Borrower in connection with any Disposition of Property permitted by the Loan Documents or any Loan Party becoming an Excluded Subsidiary, the Collateral Agent shall (without notice to, or vote or consent of, any Lender, or any Affiliate of any Lender that is a party to any Specified Hedge Agreement, any Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement or documentation in respect of Cash Management Obligations) execute and deliver all releases reasonably necessary or desirable to evidence the release of Liens created in any Collateral being Disposed of in such Disposition or of such Excluded Subsidiary, as applicable, and to provide notices of the termination of the assignment of any Property for which an assignment had been made pursuant to any of the Loan Documents which is being Disposed of in such Disposition or of such Excluded Subsidiary, as applicable, and to release any Guarantee Obligations under any Loan Document of any Person being Disposed of in such Disposition or which becomes an Excluded Subsidiary, as applicable. Any representation, warranty or covenant contained in any Loan Document relating to any such Property so Disposed of (other than Property Disposed of to the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries) or of a Loan Party which becomes an Excluded Subsidiary, as applicable, shall no longer be deemed to be repeated once such Property is so Disposed of.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or any other Loan Document, when all Obligations (other than (x) obligations in respect of any Specified Hedge Agreement, any Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement or Cash Management Obligations and (y) any contingent or indemnification obligations not then due) have been paid in full, all Commitments have terminated or expired and no Letter of Credit shall be outstanding that is not cash collateralized or backstopped, upon the request of the Borrower, the Collateral Agent shall (without notice to, or vote or consent of, any Lender, or any Affiliate of any Lender that is a party to any Specified Hedge Agreement, any Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement or documentation in respect of Cash Management Obligations) take such actions as shall be required to release its security interest in all Collateral, and to release all Guarantee Obligations under any Loan Document, whether or not on the date of such release there may be outstanding Obligations in respect of Specified Hedge Agreements, Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements or Cash Management Obligations or contingent or indemnification obligations not then due. Any such release of Guarantee Obligations shall be deemed subject to the provision that such Guarantee Obligations shall be reinstated if after such release any portion of any payment in respect of the Obligations guaranteed thereby shall be rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of the Borrower or any Guarantor, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or trustee or similar officer for, the Borrower or any Guarantor or any substantial part of its Property, or otherwise, all as though such payment had not been made.
- (c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in any other Loan Document, upon request of the Borrower in connection with any Liens permitted by the Loan Documents, the Collateral Agent shall (without notice to, or vote or consent of, any Lender) take such actions as shall be required to subordinate the Lien on any Collateral to any Lien permitted under Section 7.3.
- 10.16 <u>Accounting Changes</u>. In the event that any Accounting Change (as defined below) shall occur and such change results in a change in the method of calculation of financial ratios, standards or terms in this Agreement, then following notice either from the Borrower to the Administrative Agent or from the Administrative Agent to the Borrower (which the Administrative Agent shall give at the request of the Required Lenders), the Borrower and the Administrative Agent agree to enter into negotiations in order to amend such provisions of this Agreement so as to equitably reflect such Accounting Changes with the desired result that the criteria for evaluating the Borrower's financial

condition shall be the same after such Accounting Changes as if such Accounting Changes had not been made. If any such notices are given then, regardless of whether such notice is given prior to or following such Accounting Change, until such time as such an amendment shall have been executed and delivered by the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders and have become effective, all financial ratios, standards and terms in this Agreement shall continue to be calculated or construed as if such Accounting Changes had not occurred. Any amendment contemplated by the prior sentence shall become effective upon the consent of the Required Lenders, it being understood that a Lender shall be deemed to have consented to and executed such amendment if such Lender has not objected in writing within five Business Days following receipt of notice of execution of the applicable amendment by the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, it being understood, that the posting of an amendment referred to in the preceding sentence electronically on IntraLinks/IntraAgency or another relevant website with notice of such posting by the Administrative Agent to the Required Lenders shall be deemed adequate receipt of notice of such amendment. "Accounting Changes" refers to changes in accounting principles required by the promulgation of any rule, regulation, pronouncement or opinion by the Financial Accounting Standards Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants or, if applicable, the SEC, in each case, occurring after the Closing Date, including any change to IFRS contemplated by the definition of "GAAP."

10.17 WAIVERS OF JURY TRIAL. EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVE TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY AND FOR ANY COUNTERCLAIM THEREIN.

10.18 <u>USA PATRIOT ACT</u>. Each Lender hereby notifies the Loan Parties that pursuant to the requirements of the USA Patriot Act (Title III of Publ. 107 56 (signed into law October 26, 2001)) (the "<u>USA Patriot Act</u>"), it is required to obtain, verify and record information that identifies the Loan Parties, which information includes the name and address of such Loan Parties and other information that will allow such Lender to identify the Loan Parties in accordance with the USA Patriot Act, and the Borrower agrees to provide such information from time to time to any Lender or Agent reasonably promptly upon request from such Lender or Agent.

10.19 Effect of Certain Inaccuracies. In the event that any financial statement delivered pursuant to Section 6.1(a) or (b) or any Compliance Certificate delivered pursuant to Section 6.2(b) is inaccurate, and such inaccuracy, if corrected, would have led to the application of a higher Applicable Margin or Applicable Commitment Fee Rate for any period (an "Applicable Period") than the Applicable Margin or Applicable Commitment Fee Rate for such Applicable Period, then (i) promptly following the correction of such financial statement by the Borrower, the Borrower shall deliver to the Administrative Agent a corrected financial statement and a corrected Compliance Certificate for such Applicable Period, (ii) the Applicable Margin and Applicable Commitment Fee Rate for the Test Period preceding the delivery of such corrected financial statement and Compliance Certificate shall be determined based on the corrected Compliance Certificate for such Applicable Period and (iii) the Borrower shall promptly pay to the Administrative Agent the accrued additional interest or commitment fees owing as a result of such increased Applicable Margin or Applicable Commitment Fee Rate for such Test Period. This Section 10.19 shall not limit the rights of the Administrative Agent or the Lenders hereunder, including under Section 8.1.

10.20 <u>Interest Rate Limitation</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if at any time the interest rate applicable to any Loan, together with all fees, charges and other amounts that are treated as interest on such Loan under applicable law (collectively, the "<u>Charges</u>"), shall exceed the maximum lawful rate (the "<u>Maximum Rate</u>") that may be contracted for, charged, taken, received or

reserved by the Lender holding such Loan in accordance with applicable law, the rate of interest payable in respect of such Loan hereunder, together with all Charges payable in respect thereof, shall be limited to the Maximum Rate and, to the extent lawful, the interest and Charges that would have been payable in respect of such Loan but were not payable as a result of the operation of this Section 10.20 shall be cumulated and the interest and Charges payable to such Lender in respect of other Loans or periods shall be increased (but not above the Maximum Rate therefor) until such cumulated amount, together with interest thereon at the Federal Funds Effective Rate to the date of repayment, shall have been received by such Lender.

10.21 Payments Set Aside. To the extent that any payment by or on behalf of the Borrower is made to the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender or any Lender, or the Administrative Agent, any Issuing Lender or any Lender exercises its right of setoff, and such payment or the proceeds of such setoff or any part thereof is subsequently invalidated, declared to be fraudulent or preferential, set aside or required (including pursuant to any settlement entered into by the Administrative Agent, such Issuing Lender or such Lender in its discretion) to be repaid to a trustee, receiver or any other party, in connection with any proceeding under any Debtor Relief Law or otherwise, then (a) to the extent of such recovery, the obligation or part thereof originally intended to be satisfied shall be revived and continued in full force and effect as if such payment had not been made or such setoff had not occurred, and (b) each Lender and each Issuing Lender severally agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent upon demand its applicable share (without duplication) of any amount so recovered from or repaid by the Administrative Agent, plus interest thereon from the date of such demand to the date such payment is made at a rate per annum equal to the Federal Funds Effective Rate from time to time in effect. The obligations of the Lenders and the Issuing Lenders under clause (b) of the preceding sentence shall survive the payment in full of the Obligations and the termination of this Agreement.

10.22 Electronic Execution of Assignments and Certain Other Documents. The words "execution," "signed," "signature," and words of like import in any Assignment and Assumption or in any amendment or other modification hereof (including waivers and consents) shall be deemed to include electronic signatures or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the New York State Electronic Signatures and Records Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto has caused a counterpart of this Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the date first above written.

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC., as Borrower

By: /s/ Samuel R. Strickland

Name: Samuel R. Strickland
Title: Executive Vice President,
Chief Financial Officer and
Chief Administrative Officer

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.,

as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent, Issuing Lender and a Lender $\,$

By: /s/ Matthew A. Curtin

Name: Matthew A. Curtin

Title: Director

CREDIT SUISSE AG, CAYMAN ISLANDS BRANCH, as Issuing Lender and as a Lender

By: /s/ John D. Toronto

Name: John D. Toronto Title: Managing Director

By: /s/ Vipul Dhadda

Name: Vipul Dhadda Title: Associate

Barclays Bank PLC, as a Lender

By: /s/ Michael J. Mozer

Name: Michael J. Mozer Title: Vice President

Citibank, N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/ David Leland

Name: David Leland Title: Vice President

HSBC Bank USA, N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/ Eric P. Rodawig

Name: Eric P. Rodawig Title: Assistant Vice President

JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/ Matthew Massie

Name: Matthew Massie Title: Managing Director

Morgan Stanley Bank, N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/ Michael King

Name: Michael King Title: Authorized Signatory

Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation, as a Lender

By: /s/ David W. Kee

Name: David W. Kee Title: Managing Director

THE BANK OF TOKYO-MITSUBISHI UFJ, LTD., as a Lender

By: /s/ Adrienne Young

Name: Adrienne Young Title: Vice President

TD Bank N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/ Mark Hogan

Name: Mark Hogan Title: Senior Vice President

Capital One, N.A.,

as a Lender

By: /s/ Joseph C. Costa

Name: Joseph C. Costa Title: Senior Vice President

Sovereign Bank, N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/ David Denlinger

Name: David Denlinger
Title: Senior Vice President

Mizuho Corporate Bank, Ltd.,

as a Lender

By: /s/ James R. Fayen

Name: James R. Fayen

Title: Deputy General Manager

CITIZENS BANK OF PENNSYLVANIA,

as a Lender

By: /s/ Chiraag 'Chi' Kapoor

Name: Chirag 'Chi' Kapoor Title: Vice President

Raymond James Bank, N.A.,

as a Lender

By: /s/ Alexander L. Rody

Name: Alexander L. Rody Title: Senior Vice President

PNC BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as a Lender

By: /s/ Matthew Sawyer

Name: Matthew Sawyer

Title: SVP

SIEMENS FINANCIAL SERVICES, INC.,

as a Lender

By: /s/ Maria Ley

Name: Maria Ley Title: VP

By: /s/ Melissa J. Brown

Name: Melissa J. Brown

Title: Sr. Transaction Coordinator

Bank Leumi USA, as a Lender

By: /s/ Joung Hee Hong

Name: Joung Hee Hong Title: First Vice President

Crédit Industriel et Commercial, as a Lender

By: /s/ Anthony Rock

Name: Anthony Rock
Title: Managing Director

By: /s/ Brian O'Leary

Name: Brian O'Leary Title: Managing Director

First Commonwealth Bank, as a Lender

By: /s/ Lawrence C. Deihle

Name: Lawrence C. Deihle

Title: SVP

Stifel Bank & Trust, as a Lender

By: /s/ John H. Phillips

Name: John H. Phillips

Title: Executive Vice President

American Savings Bank, F.S.B., as a Lender

By: /s/ Rian DuBach

Name: Rian DuBach Title: Vice President

California First National Bank, as a Lender

By: /s/ D.N. Lee

Name: D.N. Lee Title: S.V.P.

SCHEDULES

tο

CREDIT AGREEMENT¹

among

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC., as the Borrower,

The Several Lenders from Time to Time Parties Hereto,

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A. as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent, and Issuing Lender,

MERRILL LYNCH, PIERCE, FENNER & SMITH INCORPORATED,

and

CREDIT SUISSE SECURITIES (USA) LLC, as Joint Lead Arrangers,

MERRILL LYNCH, PIERCE, FENNER & SMITH INCORPORATED,

CREDIT SUISSE SECURITIES (USA) LLC,

BARCLAYS CAPITAL,

CITIGROUP GLOBAL MARKETS INC.

HSBC SECURITIES (USA) INC.

J.P. MORGAN SECURITIES LLC

MORGAN STANLEY SENIOR FUNDING, INC.,

and

SUMITOMO MITSUI BANKING CORPORATION

as Joint Bookrunners,

CREDIT SUISSE SECURITIES (USA) LLC

as Syndication Agent

and

BARCLAYS BANK PLC,
CITIGROUP GLOBAL MARKETS INC.,
HSBC SECURITIES (USA) INC.,
J.P. MORGAN SECURITIES LLC,
MORGAN STANLEY SENIOR FUNDING, INC.,
SUMITOMO MITSUI BANKING CORPORATION

and

THE BANK OF TOKYO-MITSUBISHI UFJ, LTD.,

as Co-Documentation Agents

Dated as of July 31, 2012

Capitalized terms used but not defined in this Disclosure Schedule shall have the meanings assigned in the Credit Agreement

Excluded Subsidiaries

Booz Allen Hamilton Intellectual Property Holdings, LLC

Booz Allen Transportation Inc.

Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreements

Specified Hedge Agreements

Existing Letters of Credit

Pricing Option	Borrower	Current Amount	Original Amount	CC Y	Effective Date	Actual Expiry	Adjusted Expiry	Beneficiary
L/C-Standby Performance	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.	1,192,000.00	1,336,292.00	USD	3-Feb-11	31-Jul-13	31-Jul-13	Ace American Insurance Company
L/C-Standby Performance	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.	91,886.79	91,886.79	USD	3-Feb-11	31-Jul-13	31-Jul-13	Citibank NA
L/C-Standby Performance	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.	425,000.00	425,000.00	USD	3-Feb-11	31-Jul-13	31-Jul-13	Sentry Insurance
L/C-Standby Performance	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.	17,104.54	17,104.54	USD	3-Feb-11	13-Dec-12	13-Dec-12	Abu Dhabi Commercial Bank
L/C-Standby Performance	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.	150,000.00	150,000.00	USD	1-Aug-11	1-Aug-12	1-Aug-12	The Government of the Arab Republic of Egypt
L/C-Standby Performance	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.	156,985.00	125,000.00	USD	23-Aug-11	30-Oct-12	30-Oct-12	Abu Dhabi Commercial Bank
L/C-Standby Financial	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.	52,000.00	52,000.00	USD	12-Mar-12	28-Sep-12	28-Sep-12	Abu Dhabi Commercial Bank
L/C-Standby Financial	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.	380,000.00	380,000.00	USD	26-Apr-12	13-Sep-13	13-Sep-13	Riyad Bank Limited
L/C-Standby Financial	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.	360,000.00	360,000.00	USD	26-Apr-12	19-Oct-12	19-Oct-12	Abu Dhabi Commercial Bank
L/C-Standby Performance	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INTERNATIONAL	17,104.54	17,104.54	USD	3-Feb-11	31-Dec-12	31-Dec-12	Abu Dhabi Commercial Bank

Commitments

Lender	Revolving Commitment	Tranche A Term Commitment	Tranche B Term Commitment
Bank of America, N.A.	\$ 52,194,357.33	\$ 70,305,642.67	\$1,025,000,000.00
Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch	\$ 47,294,478.92	\$ 63,705,521.08	· · · —
Barclays Bank PLC	\$ 40,051,180.35	\$ 53,948,819.65	_
Citibank, N.A.	\$ 40,051,180.35	\$ 53,948,819.65	_
HSBC Bank USA, N.A.	\$ 40,051,180.35	\$ 53,948,819.65	_
JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.	\$ 40,051,180.35	\$ 53,948,819.65	_
Morgan Stanley Bank, N.A.	\$ 40,051,180.35	\$ 53,948,819.65	_
Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation	\$ 40,051,180.35	\$ 53,948,819.65	_
The Bank of Tokyo-Mitsubishi UFJ Ltd.	\$ 30,612,244.90	\$ 44,387,755.10	_
TD Bank, N.A.	\$ 20,408,163.27	\$ 29,591,836.73	_
Capital One, N.A.	\$ 20,408,163.27	\$ 29,591,836.73	_
Sovereign Bank, N.A.	\$ 20,408,163.27	\$ 29,591,836.73	_
Mizuho Corporate Bank, Ltd.	\$ 16,326,530.61	\$ 23,673,469.39	_
Citizens Banks of Pennsylvania	\$ 14,285,714.29	\$ 20,714,285.71	_
Raymond James Bank FSB	\$ 10,204,081.63	\$ 14,795,918.37	_
PNC Bank, National Association	\$ 8,163,265.31	\$ 11,836,734.69	_
Siemens Financial Services, Inc.	_	\$ 15,000,000.00	_
Bank Leumi USA	\$ 6,122,448.98	\$ 8,877,551.02	_
Crédit Industriel et Commercial	_	\$ 10,000,000.00	_
First Commonwealth Bank	\$ 5,102,040.82	\$ 7,397,959.18	_
Stifel Bank & Trust	\$ 4,081,632.65	\$ 5,918,367.35	_
American Savings Bank	\$ 4,081,632.65	\$ 5,918,367.35	_
California First National Bank		\$ 10,000,000.00	
TOTAL:	\$500,000,000.00	\$725,000,000.00	\$1,025,000,000.00

Existence; Compliance with Law

Schedule 4.4 to Credit Agreement

Consents, Authorizations, Filings and Notices

 $\underline{\text{Government Approvals}}:$

None.

Consents:

Litigation

Six former officers and stockholders of the Borrower who had departed the firm prior to the Company Reorganization have filed a total of nine suits in various jurisdictions, with original filing dates ranging from July 3, 2008 through December 15, 2009 (three of which were amended on July 2, 2010 and then further amended into one consolidated complaint on September 7, 2010), against the Borrower and certain of the Borrower's current and former directors and officers. Each of the suits arises out of the Company Reorganization and alleges that the former stockholders are entitled to certain payments that they would have received if they had held their stock at the time of the Company Reorganization (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement). Some of the suits also allege that the acquisition price paid to stockholders was insufficient. The various suits assert claims for breach of contract, tortious interference with contract, breach of fiduciary duty, civil RICO violations, violations of ERISA, and/or securities and common law fraud. Two of these suits have been dismissed with all appeals exhausted. Five of the remaining suits are pending in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York, the sixth is pending in New York state court, and the seventh is pending in the United States District Court for the Southern District of California. The aggregate alleged damages sought in these seven remaining suits is approximately \$348.7 million (\$291.5 million of which is sought to be trebled pursuant to RICO), plus punitive damages, costs, and fees.

Excepted Property

Schedule 4.8B to Credit Agreement

Owned Real Property

None.

Leased Real Property

[See attached]

Location	Agreement	Address	City	State/ Country	RSF	Expiration Date	
Domestic	Lease	310 K Street	Anchorage	AK	159	9/30/2012	
Domestic	Lease	Cummings Research Park	Huntsville	AL	20,629	5/31/2014	
		6703 Odyssey Drive					
Domestic	Lease	8650 Minnie Brown Road	Montgomery	AL	780	6/30/2013	
Domestic	Lease	500 N. Garden Avenue	Sierra Vista	AZ	357	4/30/2013	
Domestic	Sublease	333 N. Lantana Street	Camarillo	CA	108	7/31/2013	
Domestic	Sublease	2310 E. El Segundo Blvd	El Segundo	CA	280	11/30/2012	
Domestic	Sublease	2310 E. El Segundo Blvd	El Segundo	CA	1,960	9/30/2013	
Domestic	Sublease	2310 E. El Segundo Blvd	El Segundo	CA	1,120	3/31/2015	
Domestic	Lease	20 Pacifica	Irvine	CA	7,708	10/31/2014	
Domestic	Lease	5220 Pacific Concourse Drive	Los Angeles	CA	22,823	10/31/2013	
Domestic	License	900 E North Heritage Drive	Ridgcrest	CA	1,727	8/30/2012	
Domestic	Lease	1615 Murray Canyon	San Diego	CA	3,618	5/31/2014	
Domestic	Lease	1455 Frazee Road	San Diego	CA	10,637	6/30/2014	
Domestic	Lease	3201 Airpark Drive	Santa Maria	CA	1,364	5/11/2014	
Domestic	Lease	385 Moffett Park Drive	Sunnyvale	CA	8,882	12/31/2012	
Domestic	Lease	101 California Street	San Francisco	CA	38,297	1/21/2014	
Domestic	Sublease	7250 Getting Heights	Colorado Springs	CO	840	12/31/2014	
Domestic	Lease	121 South Tejon Street	Colorado Springs	CO	22,500	12/31/2014	
Domestic	Lease	5299 DTC Boulevard	Denver	CO	7,261	9/30/2013	
Domestic	Lease	955 L'Enfant Plaza North SW	Washington	DC	13,398	3/19/2014	
Domestic	Lease	1201 Maryland Avenue SW	Washington	DC	37,172	1/31/2016	
Domestic	Lease	20 M Street SE	Washington	DC	30,152	4/30/2017	
Domestic	Lease	901 15th Street NW	Washington	DC	87,433	10/31/2017	
Domestic	Lease	445 Challenger Road	Cape Canaveral	FL	3,800	4/15/2015	
Domestic	Lease	8300 NW 53rd Street	Miami	FL	183	6/30/2013	
Domestic	Lease	One Resource Square,	Orlando	FL	4,025	7/31/2015	
		13501 Ingenuity Drive					
Domestic	Lease	220 West Garden Street	Pensacola	FL	5,003	1/31/2015	
Domestic	Lease	495 Grand Boulevard	Sandestin	FL	131	2/29/2013	
Domestic	Lease	1990 Main Street	Sarasota	FL	270	1/31/2013	
Domestic	Lease	4890 W. Kennedy Boulevard	Tampa	FL	10,764	9/30/2014	

Location	Agreement	Address	City	State/ Country	RSF	Expiration Date
Domestic	Sublease	1533/1535/1537/1539 Moultrie Road	Albany	GA	440	9/30/2012
Domestic	Lease	230 Peachtree Street	Atlanta	GA	32,240	6/30/2015
Domestic	Lease	3100 Gentian Blvd	Columbus	GA	500	10/31/2012
Domestic	Lease	312 N. Davis Drive	Warner Robins	GA	1,025	11/30/2013
Domestic	Lease	Makai Tower, 733 Bishop Street	Honolulu	HI	13,963	8/31/2014
Domestic	Lease	2900 100 Street	Urbandale	IA	2,593	3/31/2015
Domestic	Sublease	225 West Wacker Drive	Chicago	IL	2,200	11/29/2015
Domestic	Lease	1003 E. Wesley Drive	O'Fallon	IL	8,870	12/5/2012
Domestic	Lease	Rock Island Arsenal Building 62	Rock Island	IL	1,175	10/31/2012
Domestic	Lease	320 West 8th Street	Bloomington	IN	841	9/30/2012
Domestic	Lease	8888 Keystone Crossing	Indianapolis	IN	160	7/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	The Abernathy Bldg.,	Leavenworth	KS	12,097	7/31/2013
		1122 North Second St.			r	
Oomestic	Sublease	4000 Bowling Boulevard	Louisville	KY	522	5/31/2014
Domestic	Lease	1003-D N. Wilson Road	Radcliff	KY	1,882	5/31/2014
Domestic	Lease	201 St. Charles Street	New Orleans	LA	N/A	7/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	22 Batterymarch Street	Boston	MA	5,271	8/31/2015
Domestic	Storage	22 Batterymarch Street	Boston	MA	250	M-T-M
Domestic	Lease	91 Hartwell Avenue	Lexington	MA	9,993	11/30/2015
Domestic	Lease	One Technology Drive	Westborough	MA	6,092	10/31/201
Domestic	Lease	One Technology Drive	Westborough	MA	1,508	10/31/2014
Domestic	Storage	One Technology Drive	Westborough	MA	190	10/31/201
Domestic	Lease	134 National Business Parkway	Annapolis Junction	MD	69,286	9/30/2014
Domestic	Lease	304 Sentinel Drive	Annapolis Junction	MD	129,858	12/31/2015
Domestic	Lease	308 Sentinel Drive	Annapolis Junction	MD	89,401	2/28/2021
Domestic	Lease	1040 Hardees Drive, Suite D	Aberdeen	MD	5,000	2/28/2013
Domestic	Lease	201 N. Charles Street	Baltimore	MD	7,070	9/30/2013
Domestic	Storage	201 N. Charles Street	Baltimore	MD	120	M-T-M
Domestic	Lease	4692 Millennium Drive	Belcamp	MD	20,486	3/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	4694 Millennium Drive	Belcamp	MD	20,444	9/30/2014
Domestic	Lease	5825 University Drive	College Park	MD	1,254	12/31/2014
Domestic	Lease	5235 Westview Drive	Frederick	MD	389	7/31/2013

Location	Agreement	Address	City	State/ Country	RSF	Expiration Dat
Domestic	Lease	46610 Expedition Drive	Lexington Park	MD	10,749	9/30/2015
Domestic	Lease	46950 Bradley Blvd	Lexington Park	MD	16,100	9/30/2016
Domestic	Lease	900 Elk Ridge Landing Road	Linthicum	MD	64,299	1/31/2015
Domestic	Sublease	7900 Harkins Road	New Carrollton	MD	960	10/31/2012
Domestic	Lease	6710 Oxon Hill Road	Oxon Hill	MD	1,914	5/6/2013
Domestic	Lease	One Preserve Parkway	Rockville	MD	117,674	12/31/2019
		2600 Tower Oaks Blvd				
Domestic	Lease	1101 Wootton Parkway	Rockville	MD	48,137	3/31/2013
Domestic	Sublease	101 W. Big Beaver Road	Troy	MI	2,300	2/12/2013
Domestic	Lease	197 Replacement Avenue	Fort Leonard Wood	MO	178	9/30/2012
Domestic	Lease	2 Pershing Square 2300 Main Street	Kansas City	MO	958	2/29/2013
Domestic	Lease	4200 Morganton Road	Fayetteville	NC	4,267	4/30/2015
Domestic	Lease	200 Valencia Drive	Jacksonville	NC	430	6/30/2013
Domestic	Lease	430 Davis Drive	Morrisville	NC	4,774	5/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	1299 Farnam Street	Omaha	NE	13,282	6/30/2015
Domestic	Lease	Picatinny Arsenal	Dover	NJ	2,715	12/21/2014
Domestic	Sublease	4 Wood Hollow Road	Parsippany	NJ	2,100	3/30/2013
Domestic	Sublease	141 West Front Street	Red Bank	NJ	23,566	3/31/2015
Domestic	Lease	6565 Americas Parkway	Albuquerque	NM	1,720	9/30/2012
Domestic	Sublease	101 Park Avenue	New York	NY	1,500	4/30/2014
Domestic	Lease	1095 Avenue of the Americas	New York	NY	13,046	4/30/2016
Domestic	Lease	500 Avery Lane	Rome	NY	4,734	6/30/2013
Domestic	Sublease	127 Public Square	Cleveland	OH	1,308	1/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	1900 Founders Drive	Dayton	OH	29,017	11/30/2017
Domestic	Lease	1900 Founders Drive	Dayton	OH	4,991	6/29/2015
Domestic	Lease	6223 W. Gore Boulevard	Lawton	OK	150	10/31/2012
Domestic	Lease	2501 Liberty Parkway	Midwest City	OK	6,136	12/31/2012
Domestic	Lease	1 Pasquerilla Plaza	Johnstown	PA	2,428	10/31/2015
Domestic	Lease	1818 Market Street	Philadelphia	PA	8,848	3/31/2015
Domestic	Lease	651 Holiday Drive	Pittsburgh	PA	1,256	11/30/2013
		Foster Plaza 5				

Location	Agreement	Address	City	State/ Country	RSF	Expiration Date
Domestic	Lease	Admiral's Gate Tower	Newport	RI	550	10/31/2013
		221 Third Street				
Domestic	Lease	Ashley Center 4401 Belle Oaks Drive	North Charleston	SC	14,060	12/31/2012
Domestic	Lease	1141 Remount Road	North Charleston	SC	16,434	6/30/2019
Domestic	Lease	1141 Remount Road	North Charleston	SC	1,341	1/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	7965 Veterans Parkway	Millington	TN	1,500	5/31/2014
Domestic	Lease	2525 Bay Area Boulevard	Houston	TX	29,148	8/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	2525 Bay Area Boulevard	Houston	TX	150	M-T-M
Domestic	Lease	3133 General Hudnell Drive	San Antonio	TX	12,195	10/30/2015
Domestic	Lease	Riverwalk Plaza,	San Antonio	TX	5,219	1/31/2017
		700 N. St. Mary's St.				
Domestic	Lease	1785 East 1450 South	Clearfield	UT	2,603	7/30/2013
Domestic	Lease	299 South Main Street	Salt Lake City	UT	1,250	11/30/2012
Domestic	LEASE	6363 Walker Lane	Alexandria	VA	4,615	7/31/2012
Domestic	Sublease	6354 Walker Lane	Alexandria	VA	7,000	5/27/2013
Domestic	Lease	6361 Walker Lane	Alexandria	VA	87,855	5/31/2022
Domestic	LEASE	1655 North Fort Myer Drive	Arlington	VA	3,376	9/30/2012
Domestic	Lease	2011 Crystal Drive	Arlington	VA	590	6/30/2013
Domestic	Lease	3811 N. Fairfax Drive	Arlington	VA	16,341	6/30/2013
Domestic	Lease	1530 Wilson Boulevard	Arlington	VA	21,209	10/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	1550 Crystal Drive	Arlington	VA	47,675	12/31/2014
Domestic	Lease	3811 N. Fairfax Drive	Arlington	VA	3,400	M-T-M
Domestic	Lease	19886 Ashburn Road	Ashburn	VA	100	1/14/2013
Domestic	Lease	15059 Conference Center Drive	Chantilly	VA	25,577	3/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	14151 Meadow Park Drive	Chantilly	VA	16,451	10/31/2015
Domestic	Lease	1001 Research Park Blvd	Charlottesville	VA	10,353	8/31/2012
Domestic	Lease	13203 North Enon Church Road	Chester	VA	513	10/31/2012
Domestic	Lease	5203 Leesburg Pike	Falls Church	VA	960	7/31/2012
Domestic	Lease	5113 Leesburg Pike	Falls Church	VA	14,890	3/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	5113 Leesburg Pike	Falls Church	VA	27	3/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	5113 Leesburg Pike	Falls Church	VA	8,507	3/31/2013

Location	Agreement	Address	City	State/ Country	RSF	Expiration Date
Domestic	Lease	5201 Leesburg Pike	Falls Church	VA	29,973	9/30/2014
Domestic	Lease	5205 Leesburg Pike	Falls Church	VA	8,083	12/31/2015
Domestic	Lease	3074 Centerville Road	Herndon	VA	23,705	3/31/2013
Domestic	Lease	13200 Woodland Park Road	Herndon	VA	401,124	12/31/2015
Domestic	Lease	575 Herndon Parkway	Herndon	VA	112,078	12/31/2015
Domestic	Lease	16541 Commerce Drive	King George	VA	3,832	9/30/2012
Domestic	Lease	8209 Terminal Road	Lorton	VA	37,177	7/31/2015
Domestic	Lease	8255 Greensboro Drive	McLean	VA	125,646	6/30/2014
Domestic	Lease	8283 Greensboro Drive	McLean	VA	222,989	1/31/2016
Domestic	Lease	8285 Greensboro Drive	McLean	VA	208,221	1/31/2017
Domestic	Lease	Twin Oaks II 5800 Lake Wright Drive	Norfolk	VA	34,577	4/30/2015
Domestic	Lease	10740 Parkridge Boulevard Drive	Reston	VA	N/A	M-T-M
Domestic	Lease	12260 Sunrise Valley Drive	Reston	VA	1,050	M-T-M
Domestic	Lease	25 Center Street	Stafford	VA	13,528	7/31/2016
Domestic	Lease	475 Aquia Towne Center Drive	Stafford	VA	12,518	1/31/2017
Domestic	Lease	720 Olive Way	Seattle	WA	6,027	8/31/2017
Domestic	Lease	48 Donley Street	Morgantown	WV	2,876	2/11/2015
International	Lease	26/1 V. Sargsyan Street	Yerevan	Armenia	741	8/31/2013
International	Lease	Landmark I Building 96 Nizami Street	Baku	Azerbaijan	2,143	12/31/2012
International	Lease	47th Office Building Section 1 City Center - New Cairo	Cairo	Egypt	109	9/30/2012
International	Lease	GMT Plaza 4 Freedom Square	Tbilisi	Georgia	2,583	11/30/2015
International	Lease	Curistrasse 2	Stuttgart	Germany	420	8/31/2013
International	Lease	12 Samal Microdistrict Sarayarka Region 0100000	Astana	Kazakhstan	990	11/1/2013
International	Lease	Dragon Hill Lodge South Post	Seoul	Korea	1,105	3/31/2013
International	Lease	Building 22, Pashko Vasa Street	Pristina	Kosovo	1,743	12/31/2012
International	Lease	Str. 8ma Udarna Brigada No. 24	Skopje	Macedonia	2,141	8/31/2013

Location	Agreement	Address	City	State/ Country	RSF	Expiration Date
International	Lease	Qatar Financial Centre Authority, Office Tower 1	Doha	Qatar	172	3/4/2013
International	Lease	W Doha Hotel & Residence, Somerset West Bay	Doha	Qatar	796	4/22/2013
International	Lease	63 Vlaicu Pircalab Street	Chisinau	Republic of Moldova	1,474	12/18/2015
International	Lease	Office 26 Building 1 Entrance 3 House 7/5	Moscow	Russia	2,879	12/31/2015
International	Lease	Arabian Homes	Jeddah	Saudi Arabia	N/A	7/31/2012
International	Lease	Rezayat	Jubail	Saudi Arabia	N/A	7/31/2012
International	Lease	Bajrai Garden Village	Jubail	Saudi Arabia	N/A	7/31/2012
International	Lease	Arizona Golf Resort PO Box 8080	Riyadh	Saudi Arabia	N/A	7/31/2012
International	Lease	Al Mamoura - Al Muroor Road PO Box 46400	Abu Dhabi	UAE	1,238	9/30/2012
International	Lease	Etihad Towers	Abu Dhabi	UAE	6,705	7/14/2016
International	Lease	Yaroslavsky by-street	Kiev	Ukraine	5,238	10/31/2012

Subsidiaries

(a) Subsidiaries –

Entity	Jurisdiction of Incorporation	Parent	Class of Equity Interest	Percent Held	Unrestricted
Booz Allen Hamilton International, Inc.	Delaware	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	Common Stock	100%	No
			Preferred Stock	100%	
ASE, Inc.	Delaware	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	Common Stock	100%	No
Booz Allen Hamilton Intellectual Property	Delaware	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	Class A Member	100% of	Yes
Holdings, LLC			Interest	Class A	
				Member	
				Interests	
Booz Allen Transportation Inc.	New York	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	Common Stock	100%	No
Booz Allen Hamilton International (UK) Ltd.	United	Booz Allen Hamilton International,	Ordinary Shares	100%	No
	Kingdom	Inc.			
Booz Allen Hamilton Egypt LLC	Egypt	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc. (90%)	Quotas	100%	No
		Booz Allen Hamilton International,			
		Inc. (10%)			

(b) Outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, rights or other agreements or commitments (other than stock options granted to officers, employees or directors and directors' qualifying shares) of any nature relating to any Capital Stock the Borrower or any of its Restricted Subsidiaries:

U.C.C. Filing Jurisdictions

Office **Entity Name** ASE, Inc. Delaware Secretary of State Department of Corporations Uniform Commercial Code Division 401 Federal Street Dover, DE 19901 Delaware Secretary of State Booz Allen Hamilton International, Inc. Department of Corporations Uniform Commercial Code Division 401 Federal Street Dover, DE 19901 Booz Allen Hamilton Inc. Delaware Secretary of State

Booz Allen Hamilton Investor Corporation

Department of Corporations Uniform Commercial Code Division 401 Federal Street Dover, DE 19901 Delaware Secretary of State Department of Corporations Uniform Commercial Code Division 401 Federal Street Dover, DE 19901

Post-Closing

Item Requirement

Days following the Closing Date
90

- The Borrower shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the assignment to the right of payment, in accordance with the Assignment of Claims Act of 1940, granted to the collateral agent pursuant to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement) in respect of each Material Government Contracts (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) listed on Schedule 5 to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, to be terminated.
- Agreement) listed on Schedule 5 to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, to be terminated.

 The Grantors (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) shall deliver to the Collateral Agent such documentation reasonably necessary to comply with the Assignment of Claims Act of 1940 with respect to the assignment of the right of payment in respect of the Material Government Contracts (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) listed on Schedule 5 to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement (or, in the case of any Material Government Contract that is an indefinite delivery contract, task or delivery order contract, multiple award schedule contract, blanket purchase agreement, or basic ordering agreement, in respect of any specific individual order for the performance of services or delivery of goods placed under such Material Government Contract to the extent such specific individual order for the performance of services or delivery of goods has a Material CLIN (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement)).

105; <u>provided</u> that to the extent that after use of commercially reasonable efforts the Borrower was unable to obtain a termination of the assignment of any applicable Material Government Contract pursuant to Item 1 above within 90 days of the Closing Date, the Borrower shall not be required to deliver any of the foregoing documentation with respect to such contract until the 15th day following the date on which the existing assignment of such Material Government Contract is terminated.

Existing Indebtedness

Existing Liens

<u>Debtor</u>	Jurisdiction	Filing	Secured Party	Collateral	Original File Date	Original File No.
Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	Delaware Secretary of State	UCC Continuation	BLC Corporation	Leased equipment	02/09/06	60494369
Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	Delaware Secretary of State	UCC Continuation	BLC Corporation	Leased equipment	01/03/07	70024322
Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	Delaware Secretary of State	UCC Continuation	Financial Leasing Corporation	Leased equipment	01/03/07	70024199
Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	Delaware Secretary of State	UCC Continuation	BLC Corporation	Leased equipment	09/18/07	73516696
Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	Delaware Secretary of State	UCC-1	McGrath Rentcorp and TRS-Rentelco	Leased equipment	07/11/08	20082384954

Existing Investments

 $\textbf{Wholly-Owned Unrestricted Subsidiaries:} \ \textbf{Booz Allen Hamilton Intellectual Property Holdings, LLC}$

Fee for Equity:

Company Name	Cost Bas	is Reserve	As	let sset ilue	Class of Equity Interests	Number of Interests
Vocatus	\$ 152,72	2.80 (152,722.80)	\$	0	Undetermined	5,916.00
Dotphone Company	\$ 66,96	0.60 (66,960.60)	\$	0	B Ordinary	26,100.00
Sharemax I (1)	\$ 629,61	5.10 (629,615.10)	\$	0	Common Stock 5/22/00	251,776.80
					Series C Preferred 1/29/01	2,037,598.20
					Common Stock 1/31/01	283,248.90
					Common Stock 1/31/01	509,399.40
					Series C Preferred	
					1/31/01	5,784,061.80
Sharemax II	\$ 161,04	0.00 (161,040.00)	\$	0	See above	
Sharemax PH II	\$ 270,00	0.00 (270,000.00)	\$	0	See above	
Greyhound	\$ 300,52	3.20 (300,523.20)	\$	0	Preferred Stock	226,752.60
Transportmax (2)	\$1,500,00	0.00 (1,500,000.00)	\$	0	N.A.	N.A.
Clearforest	\$ 59,44	1.40 (59,441.40)	\$	0	Series B3 Preferred	56,341.80
Daleen	\$ 8,94	9.60 (8,949.60)	\$	0	Options on Common Stock	
					Expires 2/9/2010	1,800.00
Schema	\$ 36,40	5.00 (36,405.00)	\$	0	Ordinary Shares	10,638.00
Quentra	\$ 75,00	0.00 (75,000.00)	\$	0	Common Stock	11,242.50
Cci (Convergence Communications, Inc.)	\$ 36,00	0.00 (36,000.00)	\$	0		
Eutex	\$ 409,25	7.60 (409,257.60)	\$	0	Common Stock	5,638.50
Eyematic PH I and II	\$ 142,07	0.40 (142,070.40)	\$	0	Series C Preferred	70,406.70
					Warrants (Expiry	
					5/20/2012 or five years after IPO)	34,265.70

Minority Equity:

Company Name	Cost Basis	Reserve	Net Asset Value	Class of Equity Interests	Number of Interests
			·	Series A	228,021.00
Panthea	\$1,205,920	(\$1,080,000)	\$125,920	Series B	443,979.00
				Preferred B Shares	7.50
Logispring	\$ 851,281	(\$ 113,188)	\$738,093	Common B Shares	1,500.00

- (1) Shares represent amounts for all Sharemax tranches
 (2) Not Applicable Not a Minority Equity Stake

Existing Negative Pledge Clauses

EXHIBIT A

FORM OF GUARANTEE AND COLLATERAL AGREEMENT [See attached]

A-1

Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 filed herewith.

A-1.1

FORM OF COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

The undersigned hereby certifies as follows:

- 1. I am the [TITLE] of Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company").
- 2. I have reviewed the terms of that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as it may be amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified, the "Credit Agreement"; unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement), among the Company, the lenders from time to time parties thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent"), Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, and the other banks and financial institutions party thereto, and I have made, or have caused to be made under my supervision, a review in reasonable detail of the transactions and condition of the Company and its Subsidiaries during the accounting period covered by the attached financial statements. A description of all new Subsidiaries (if any) and of any change in the name or jurisdiction of organization of any Loan Party (if any) and a listing of any material registrations of or applications for United States Intellectual Property by any Loan Party (if any) during the period covered by this Compliance Certificate is set forth in a separate attachment to this Compliance Certificate.
- 3. The examination described in paragraph 2 above did not disclose, and I have no knowledge of, the existence of any condition or event which constitutes an Event of Default or Default not previously disclosed in writing to the Administrative Agent during or at the end of the accounting period covered by the attached financial statements or as of the date of this Compliance Certificate, except as set forth in a separate attachment, if any, to this Compliance Certificate, describing in detail the nature of the condition or event, the period during which it has existed and the action which the Company has taken, is taking, or proposes to take with respect to each such condition or event.

The foregoing certifications, together with the financial statements delivered with this Compliance Certificate in support hereof, are made and delivered on behalf of the Company and not individually, on [MM/DD/YY] pursuant to Section 6.2(b) of the Credit Agreement.

By:			
Title:			

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.

FORM OF CLOSING CERTIFICATE

[—], 2012

Pursuant to Section 5.1(g) of the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (the "Credit Agreement"; unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement), among BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties thereto and BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, the undersigned [TITLE] of [the Borrower][[LOAN PARTY] (the "Company")], hereby certifies on behalf of the Company (and not individually) as follows:

- 1. [No Default or Event of Default exists as of the date hereof, or will exist after giving effect to the Credit Agreement and borrowing of the Initial Tranche A Term Loans and the Initial Tranche B Term Loans, and the making of the Revolving Commitments.]
- 2. [The representations and warranties of each Loan Party contained in the Loan Documents are true and correct in all material respects in each case on and as of the date hereof except to the extent any such representation or warranty relates to an earlier date, in which case such representation or warranty was true and correct in all material respects as of such earlier date.]
- 3. Attached hereto as Exhibit A is a copy of a certificate of good standing or the equivalent from the [Borrower/Company]'s jurisdiction of organization dated as of a recent date prior to the date hereof.
- 4. Attached hereto as Exhibit B is a true and complete copy of the resolutions duly adopted by action of the Board of Directors of the [Borrower/Company], and such resolutions have not in any way been amended, modified, revoked or rescinded, have been in full force and effect since their adoption to and including the date hereof and are now in full force and effect.
- 5. Attached hereto as Exhibit C is a true and complete copy of the bylaws of the [Borrower/Company] as in effect on the date hereof.
- 7. Attached hereto as Exhibit D is a true and complete certified copy of the Certificate of Incorporation of the [Borrower/Company] as in effect on the date hereof, and such Certificate of Incorporation has not been amended, repealed, modified or restated.
- 8. The persons listed on Exhibit E hereto are now duly elected and qualified officers of the [Borrower/Company] holding the offices indicated next to their respective names, and the signatures appearing opposite their respective names are the true and genuine signatures of such officers, and each of such officers is authorized to execute and deliver on behalf of the [Borrower/Company] [the Credit Agreement and] each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and any certificate or other document to be delivered by the [Borrower/Company] pursuant to the [Credit Agreement and the] Loan Documents to which it is a party.

Debevoise & Plimpton LLP is entitled to rely on this certificate in connection with the opinions it is delivering in connection with Section 5.1(f)(i) of the Credit Agreement. Morris, Nichols, Arsht & Tunnell LLP is entitled to rely on this certificate in connection with the opinions it is delivering in connection with Section 5.1(f)(ii) of the Credit Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has hereunto set its	s name as of the date	set forth above.
		Name: Title:
I, [NAME], [TITLE] of the [Borrower/Company], do hereby company] is genuine signature.	ertify that [NAME] el	ected and qualified [TITLE] of the [Borrower/Company], and that
		Name: Title:
	C-3	

[Certificate of Good Standing]

[Resolutions of the Board of Directors]

[Bylaws]

C-6

[Certificate of Incorporation]

Exhibit E to Closing Certificate

Name and Title	Signature
[NAME]	
TITLE]	

C-8

FORM OF ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION

This Assignment and Assumption (this "Assignment and Assumption") is dated as of the Effective Date set forth below and is entered into by and between [Insert name of Assignor] (the "Assignor") and [Insert name of Assignee"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement identified below (as amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), receipt of a copy of which is hereby acknowledged by the Assignee. The Standard Terms and Conditions set forth in Annex 1 attached hereto (the "Standard Terms and Conditions") are hereby agreed to and incorporated herein by reference and made a part of this Assignment and Assumption as if set forth herein in full.

For an agreed consideration, the Assignor hereby irrevocably sells and assigns to the Assignee, and the Assignee hereby irrevocably purchases and assumes from the Assignor, subject to and in accordance with the Standard Terms and Conditions and the Credit Agreement, as of the Effective Date inserted by the Administrative Agent as contemplated below (i) all of the Assignor's rights and obligations in its capacity as a Lender under the Credit Agreement and any other documents or instruments delivered pursuant thereto to the extent related to the amount and percentage interest identified below of all of such outstanding rights and obligations of the Assignor under the respective facilities identified below (including any letters of credit included in such facilities) and (ii) to the extent permitted to be assigned under applicable law, all claims, suits, causes of action and any other right of the Assignor (in its capacity as a Lender) against any Person, whether known or unknown, arising under or in connection with the Credit Agreement, any other documents or instruments delivered pursuant thereto or the loan transactions governed thereby or in any way based on or related to any of the foregoing, including contract claims, tort claims, malpractice claims, statutory claims and all other claims at law or in equity related to the rights and obligations sold and assigned pursuant to clause (i) above (the rights and obligations sold and assigned pursuant to clauses (i) and (ii) above being referred to herein collectively as the "Assigned Interest"). Such sale and assignment is without recourse to the Assignor and, except as expressly provided in this Assignment and Assumption, without representation or warranty by the Assignor.

2.	Assignee:	
		[and is an Affiliate/Approved Fund of [identify Lender] ¹]
3.	Borrower:	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower")
4.	Administrative Agent:	Bank of America, N.A., as the administrative agent under the Credit Agreement
5.	Credit Agreement:	The \$2,250,000,000 Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012, among the Borrower, the lenders from time to time party thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, and the other banks and financial institutions party thereto.

Select as applicable.

Assignor:

6. Assigned Interest:

	Aggregate Amount of	Amount of	
	Commitment/Loans for	Commitment/Loans	Percentage Assigned of
Facility Assigned ²	all Lenders	Assigned ³	Commitment/Loans ³
	\$	\$	<u></u> %
	\$	\$	%
	\$	\$	%

Effective Date: , 20 [TO BE INSERTED BY ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CREDIT AGREEMENT AND WHICH SHALL BE THE EFFECTIVE DATE OF RECORDATION OF TRANSFER IN THE REGISTER THEREFOR.]

The Assignee agrees to deliver to the Administrative Agent a completed Administrative Questionnaire in which the Assignee designates one or more credit contacts to whom all syndicate-level information (which may contain material non-public information about the Loan Parties and their related parties or their respective securities) will be made available and who may receive such information in accordance with the Assignee's compliance procedures and applicable laws, including Federal and state securities laws.

The terms set forth in this Assignment and Assumption are hereby agreed to:

ASSIGNOR
[NAME OF ASSIGNOR]
By:
Title:
<u>ASSIGNEE</u>
[NAME OF ASSIGNEE]
Ву:
Title:

Fill in the appropriate terminology for the types of facilities under the Credit Agreement that are being assigned under this Assignment and Assumption (e.g., "Revolving Commitment," "Tranche A Term Commitment," etc.)

Set forth, to at least 9 decimals, as a percentage of the Commitment/Loans of all Lenders thereunder.

[Consented to and] ⁴ Accepted:
BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Administrative Agent
By:
Title:
[Consented to:5
[BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.]
Ву
Title:]
[Consented to:6
[BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.
as Issuing Lender]
By:
Title:
[Consented to:
CREDIT SUISSE, CAYMAN ISLANDS BRANCH,7
as Issuing Lender
Ву:
Title:
Ву
Title:]
To be added only if the consent of the Administrative Ager

- To be added only if the consent of the Issuing Lender is required by the terms of the Credit Agreement.
- Until all Letters of Credit rolled over from the Existing Credit Agreement have expired, Credit Suisse's signature is required if consent of the Issuing Lender is required by the terms of the Credit Agreement.

To be added only if the consent of the Administrative Agent is required by the terms of the Credit Agreement. To be added only if the consent of the Borrower is required by the terms of the Credit Agreement.

The \$2,2500,000,000 Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the lenders from time to time parties thereto (the "Lenders"), Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, and the other banks and financial institutions party thereto. Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION

1. Representations and Warranties.

- 1.1 <u>Assignor</u>. The Assignor (a) represents and warrants that (i) it is the legal and beneficial owner of the Assigned Interest, (ii) the Assigned Interest is free and clear of any lien, encumbrance or other adverse claim and (iii) it has full power and authority, and has taken all action necessary, to execute and deliver this Assignment and Assumption and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby; and (b) assumes no responsibility with respect to (i) any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Document, (ii) the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of the Loan Documents or any collateral thereunder, (iii) the financial condition of any Borrower, any Subsidiary or Affiliate thereof or any other Person obligated in respect of any Loan Document or (iv) the performance or observance by any Borrower, any Subsidiary or Affiliate thereof or any other Person of any of their respective obligations under any Loan Document.
- 1.2. Assignee. The Assignee (a) repeats each Lender representation set forth in Section 9.6 of the Credit Agreement; (b) represents and warrants that (i) it has full power and authority, and has taken all action necessary, to execute and deliver this Assignment and Assumption and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and to become a Lender under the Credit Agreement, (ii) it satisfies the requirements, if any, specified in the Credit Agreement that are required to be satisfied by it in order to acquire the Assigned Interest and become a Lender and that it is not a Disqualified Institution (or an Affiliate of a Disqualified Institution), (iii) from and after the Effective Date, it shall be bound by the provisions of the Credit Agreement as a Lender thereunder and, to the extent of the Assigned Interest, shall have the obligations of a Lender thereunder, (iv) it has received and/or had the opportunity to review a copy of the Credit Agreement to the extent it has in its sole discretion deemed necessary, together with copies of the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 thereof, as applicable, and such other documents and information as it has in its sole discretion deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Assignment and Assumption and to purchase the Assigned Interest on the basis of which it has made such analysis and decision independently and without reliance on the Administrative Agent or any other Lender, and (v) if it is a Non-US Lender, attached to the Assignment and Assumption is any documentation required to be delivered by it pursuant to the terms of the Credit Agreement, duly completed and executed by the Assignee; (c) agrees that (i) it will, independently and without reliance on the Administrative Agent, the Assignor or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Loan Documents, and (ii) it will perform in accordance with their terms all of the obligations which by the terms of the Loan Documents are required to be performed by it as a Lender; and (d) appoints and authorizes (i) the Administrative Agent, and (ii) the Collateral Agent to take such action as agent in their respective capacities on its behalf and to exercise such powers and discretion under the Credit Agreement, the other Loan Documents and any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto or thereto as are delegated to the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent, as applicable, by the terms thereof, together with such powers as are incidental thereto.

- 2. <u>Payments</u>. From and after the Effective Date, the Administrative Agent shall make all payments in respect of the Assigned Interest (including payments of principal, interest, fees and other amounts) to the Assignor for amounts which have accrued to but excluding the Effective Date and to the Assignee for amounts which have accrued from and after the Effective Date.
- 3. <u>General Provisions</u>. This Assignment and Assumption shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of, the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns. This Assignment and Assumption may be executed in any number of counterparts, which together shall constitute one instrument. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page of this Assignment and Assumption by telecopy shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of this Assignment and Assumption and the rights and obligations of the parties under this Assignment and Assumption shall be governed by, and construed and interpreted in accordance with, the law of the State of New York without regard to principles of conflicts of laws to the extent that the same are not mandatorily applicable by statute and the application of the laws of another jurisdiction would be required thereby.

EXHIBIT E

FORM OF INTERCREDITOR AGREEMENT [See attached.]

E-1

EXHIBIT E

[Form of] INTERCREDITOR AGREEMENT

by and between

[]

as July 2012 First Lien Agent

and

[]

as []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent

Dated as of [], 20[]

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
	ARTICLE I	
	DEFINITIONS	
Section 1.1 Section 1.2 Section 1.3	UCC Definitions Other Definitions Rules of Construction	2 2 17
	ARTICLE II	
	LIEN PRIORITY	
Section 2.1 Section 2.2 Section 2.3 Section 2.4 Section 2.5 Section 2.6	Agreement to Subordinate Waiver of Right to Contest Liens Remedies Standstill Exercise of Rights No New Liens Waiver of Marshalling	18 21 22 24 26 27
	ARTICLE III	
	ACTIONS OF THE PARTIES	
Section 3.1 Section 3.2 Section 3.3 Section 3.4 Section 3.5 Section 3.6	Certain Actions Permitted Agent for Perfection Sharing of Information and Access Insurance No Additional Rights for the Credit Parties Hereunder Actions upon Breach	27 28 28 28 29 29
	ARTICLE IV	
	APPLICATION OF PROCEEDS	
Section 4.1 Section 4.2	Application of Proceeds Specific Performance ARTICLE V	29 32
	INTERCREDITOR ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS AND WAIVERS	
Section 5.1 Section 5.2	Notice of Acceptance and Other Waivers Modifications to Senior Priority Documents and Junior Priority Documents	32 33

		Page
	ARTICLE VI	
	INSOLVENCY PROCEEDINGS	
Section 6.1	DIP Financing	37
Section 6.2	Relief from Stay	37
Section 6.3	No Contest	38
Section 6.4	Asset Sales	38
Section 6.5	Separate Grants of Security and Separate Classification	39
Section 6.6	Enforceability	39
Section 6.7	Senior Priority Obligations Unconditional	39
Section 6.8	Junior Priority Obligations Unconditional	40
Section 6.9	Adequate Protection	40
Section 6.10	Reorganization Securities and Other Plan-Related Issues	41
Section 6.11	Certain Waivers	41
	ARTICLE VII	
	MISCELLANEOUS	
Section 7.1	Rights of Subrogation	42
Section 7.2	Further Assurances	42
Section 7.3	Representations	42
Section 7.4	Amendments	42
Section 7.5	Addresses for Notices	43
Section 7.6	No Waiver, Remedies	44
Section 7.7	Continuing Agreement, Transfer of Secured Obligations	44
Section 7.8	Governing Law; Entire Agreement	45
Section 7.9	Counterparts	45
Section 7.10	No Third-Party Beneficiaries	45
Section 7.11	Designation of Additional Indebtedness; Joinder of Additional Agents	45
Section 7.12	Senior Priority Representative; Notice of Senior Priority Representative Change	46
Section 7.13	Provisions Solely to Define Relative Rights	47
Section 7.14	Headings	47
Section 7.15	Severability	47
Section 7.16	Attorneys' Fees	47
Section 7.17	VENUE; JURY TRIAL WAIVER	47
Section 7.18	Intercreditor Agreement	48
Section 7.19	No Warranties or Liability	48
Section 7.20	Conflicts	48
Section 7.21	Information Concerning Financial Condition of the Credit Parties	48
Section 7.22	Excluded Assets	49

SCHEDULE I Subsidiary Guarantor

EXHIBITS:

 $Exhibit \, A \qquad \quad Additional \ Indebtedness \ Designation \\ Exhibit \, B \qquad \quad Additional \ Indebtedness \ Joinder$

Exhibit C Joinder of July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement or []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement

-iii-

INTERCREDITOR AGREEMENT

This INTERCREDITOR AGREEMENT (as amended	l, supplemented, waived or otherwise mo	dified from time to time pursuant to the terms her	eof, this
"Agreement") is entered into as of [], 20[], by and	between [], in its capacities a	as administrative agent and collateral agent (toget	ther with its
successors and assigns in such capacities, and as further defi	ined herein, the "July 2012 First Lien Age	ent") for the July 2012 First Lien Lenders referred	l to below
party from time to time to the July 2012 First Lien Credit Ag], in its capacities [as administrative agent an	
agent] (together with its successors and assigns in such capacity	cities, and as further defined herein, the "	[] <u>1 [First/Second]</u> 2 <u>Lien Agent</u> ") for the [$]^1$
[First/Second] ² Lien Lenders referred to below party from tin	me to time to the []¹ [First/Second]²	Lien Credit Agreement referred to below. Capital	lized terms
used herein without other definition are used as defined in $\underline{\mathbf{A}}$	<u>article I</u> hereof.		

RECITALS

- A. Pursuant to the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, the July 2012 First Lien Creditors made certain loans and other financial accommodations to or for the benefit of the July 2012 First Lien Borrower.
- B. Pursuant to the July 2012 First Lien Guaranties, the July 2012 First Lien Guarantors agreed to unconditionally guarantee jointly and severally the payment and performance of the July 2012 First Lien Borrower's obligations under the July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation, as more particularly provided therein.
- C. To secure the obligations of the July 2012 First Lien Borrower and the July 2012 First Lien Guarantors and each other Subsidiary of the Borrower that is now or hereafter becomes a July 2012 First Lien Credit Party, the July 2012 First Lien Credit Parties have granted or will grant to the July 2012 First Lien Agent (for the benefit of the July 2012 First Lien Creditors) Liens on the Collateral, as more particularly provided in the July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation.
- D. Pursuant to that []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lenders have agreed to make certain loans to or for the benefit of the []³ Borrower, as more particularly provided therein.
- E. Pursuant to the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Guaranties, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Guarantors have agreed to unconditionally guarantee jointly and severally the payment and performance of the []³ Borrower's obligations under the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Documentation, as more particularly provided therein.
- F. As a condition to the effectiveness of the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement and to secure the obligations of the []³ Borrower and the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Guarantors and each other Subsidiary of the Borrower that is now or hereafter becomes a []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Party, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Parties have granted or will grant to the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent (for the benefit of the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lenders) Liens on the Collateral, as more particularly provided in the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Documentation.
- G. Pursuant to this Agreement, the July 2012 First Lien Borrower may, from time to time, designate certain additional Indebtedness of any Credit Party as "Additional Indebtedness" by executing and delivering an Additional Indebtedness Designation, a form of which is attached hereto as Exhibit A, and by complying with the procedures set forth in Section 7.11, and the holders of such Additional Indebtedness and any other applicable Additional Creditors shall thereafter constitute Senior Priority

Creditors or Junior Priority Creditors (as so designated by the July 2012 First Lien Borrower), as the case may be, and any Additional Agent therefor shall thereafter constitute a Senior Priority Agent or Junior Priority Agent (as so designated by the July 2012 First Lien Borrower), as the case may be, for all purposes under this Agreement.

H. Each of the July 2012 First Lien Agent (on behalf of the July 2012 First Lien Creditors) and the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent (on behalf of the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lenders) and, by their acknowledgment hereof, the July 2012 First Lien Credit Parties and the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Parties, desire to agree to the relative priority of Liens on the Collateral and certain other rights, priorities and interests as provided herein.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and for other good and valuable consideration, receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

Section 1.1 <u>UCC Definitions</u>. The following terms which are defined in the Uniform Commercial Code are used herein as so defined: Deposit Account, Financial Asset, Instrument, Investment Property, Money and Security.

Section 1.2 Other Definitions. As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the meanings set forth below:

- "Additional Agent" shall mean any one or more agents, trustees or other representatives for or of any one or more Additional Credit Facility Creditors, and shall include any successor thereto, as well as any Person designated as an "Agent" under any Additional Credit Facility.
- "Additional Bank Products Affiliate" shall mean any Additional Credit Facility Creditor or any Affiliate of any Additional Credit Facility Creditor that has entered into a Bank Products Agreement with a Credit Party with the obligations of such Credit Party thereunder being secured by one or more Additional Collateral Documents.
 - "Additional Borrower" shall mean any Additional Credit Party that incurs or issues Additional Indebtedness.
- "Additional Collateral Documents" shall mean all "Collateral Documents" as defined in any Additional Credit Facility, and in any event shall include all security agreements, mortgages, deeds of trust, pledges and other collateral documents executed and delivered in connection with any Additional Credit Facility, in each case as the same may be amended, restated, modified or supplemented from time to time.
- "Additional Credit Facilities" shall mean (a) any one or more agreements, instruments and documents under which all Indebtedness that is incurred thereunder constitutes Additional Indebtedness, including without limitation any credit agreements, loan agreements, indentures or other financing agreements, in each case as the same may be amended, restated, modified or supplemented from time to time, together (b) if designated by the Borrower, with any other agreement (including any credit agreement, loan agreement, indenture or other financing agreement) extending the maturity of, consolidating, restructuring, refunding, replacing or refinancing all or any portion of the Additional Obligations, whether by the same or any other lender, debt holder or group of lenders or debt holders, or

the same or any other agent, trustee or representative therefor, and whether or not increasing the amount of any Indebtedness that may be incurred thereunder provided that all Indebtedness that is incurred under such other agreement constitutes Additional Indebtedness. As used in this definition of "Additional Credit Facilities", the term "Indebtedness" shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement whether in effect or not.

- "Additional Credit Facility Creditors" shall mean one or more holders of Additional Indebtedness (or commitments therefor) that is or may be incurred under one or more Additional Credit Facilities.
- "Additional Credit Party" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Borrower, Investor (so long as it is a guarantor under any of the Additional Guaranties) and each Affiliate of the July 2012 First Lien Borrower that is or becomes a party to any Additional Document.
- "Additional Creditors" shall mean one or more Additional Credit Facility Creditors and shall include all Additional Bank Products Affiliates, Additional Hedging Affiliates, Additional Foreign Currency L/C Issuers and all successors, assigns, transferees and replacements thereof, as well as any Person designated as an "Additional Creditor" under any Additional Credit Facility; and with respect to any Additional Agent, shall mean the Additional Creditors represented by such Additional Agent.
- "Additional Documents" shall mean any Additional Credit Facilities, any Additional Guaranties, any Additional Collateral Documents, any Bank Product Agreements between any Credit Party and any Additional Bank Products Affiliate, any Hedging Agreements between any Credit Party and any Additional Hedging Affiliate, any Foreign Currency L/C Agreement between any Credit Party and any Additional Foreign Currency L/C Issuer, those other ancillary agreements as to which any Additional Secured Party is a party or a beneficiary and all other agreements, instruments, documents and certificates, now or hereafter executed by or on behalf of any Credit Party or any of its respective Subsidiaries or Affiliates and delivered to any Additional Agent in connection with any of the foregoing or any Additional Credit Facility, in each case as the same may be amended, restated, modified or supplemented from time to time.
 - "Additional Effective Date" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 7.11(b).
- "Additional Foreign Currency L/C Issuer" shall mean any Additional Credit Facility Creditor or any Affiliate of any Additional Credit Facility Creditor that has entered into a Foreign Currency L/C Agreement with any Additional Credit Party with the Obligations of such Credit Party thereunder being secured by one or more Additional Collateral Documents.
- "Additional Guaranties" shall mean any one or more guarantees of any Additional Obligations of any Additional Credit Party by any other Additional Credit Party in favor of any Additional Secured Party, in each case as the same may be amended, restated, modified or supplemented from time to time.
 - "Additional Guarantor" shall mean any Additional Credit Party that at any time has provided an Additional Guaranty.
- "Additional Hedging Affiliate" shall mean any Additional Credit Facility Creditor or any Affiliate of any Additional Credit Facility Creditor that has entered into a Hedging Agreement with any Credit Party with the obligations of such Credit Party thereunder being secured by one or more Additional Collateral Documents.
- "Additional Indebtedness" shall mean any Additional Specified Indebtedness that (1) is permitted to be secured by a Lien (as defined below) on Collateral by:
 - (a) prior to the Discharge of July 2012 First Lien Obligations, Section 7.3 of the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement (if the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement is then in effect) or the corresponding negative covenant restricting Liens contained in any other July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement then in effect if the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement is not then in effect (which covenant is designated in such July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement as applicable for purposes of this definition);

(b) prior to the Dischar	rge of []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Obligations, Section []⁴ of the Initial []¹ [First/Second]² Li	en Credit
Agreement (if the Initial []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement is then in effect) or the corresponding negative covenant	restricting Liens
contained in any other [] ¹ [First/Second] ² Lien Credit Agreement then in effect (which covenant is designated in such []1 [First/Second]2
Lien Credit Agreement as ap	plicable for purposes of this definition); and	

(c) prior to the Discharge of Additional Obligations, any negative covenant restricting Liens contained in any applicable Additional Credit Facility then in effect (which covenant is designated in such Additional Credit Facility as applicable for purposes of this definition); and

(2) is designated as "Additional Indebtedness" by the July 2012 First Lien Borrower pursuant to an Additional Indebtedness Designation and in compliance with the procedures set forth in Section 7.11.

As used in this definition of "Additional Indebtedness", the term "Lien" shall have the meaning set forth (x) for purposes of the preceding clause(1)(a), prior to the Discharge of First Lien Obligations, in Section 1.1 of the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement (if the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement is then in effect), or in any other July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement then in effect (if the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement is not then in effect), (y) for purposes of the preceding clause(1)(b), prior to the Discharge of []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Obligations, in Section []³ of the Initial []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement is then in effect), or in any other []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement then in effect (if the Initial []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement is not then in effect), and (z) for purposes of the preceding clause(1)(c), prior to the Discharge of Additional Obligations, in the applicable Additional Credit Facility then in effect.

"Additional Indebtedness Designation" shall mean a certificate of the July 2012 First Lien Borrower with respect to Additional Indebtedness, substantially in the form of Exhibit A.

"Additional Indebtedness Joinder" shall mean a joinder agreement executed by one or more Additional Agents in respect of any Additional Indebtedness subject to an Additional Indebtedness Designation on behalf of one or more Additional Creditors in respect of such Additional Indebtedness, substantially in the form of Exhibit B.

"Additional Obligations" shall mean all obligations of every nature of each Additional Credit Party from time to time owed to any Additional Agent, any Additional Creditors or any of them, including any Additional Bank Products Affiliates, Additional Hedging Affiliates or Additional Foreign Currency L/C Issuer, under any Additional Document, whether for principal, interest (including interest which, but for the filing of a petition in bankruptcy with respect to such Additional Credit Party, would have accrued on any Additional Obligation, whether or not a claim is allowed against such Additional Credit Party for such interest in the related bankruptcy proceeding), reimbursement of amounts drawn

under letters of credit, payments for early termination of Hedging Agreements, fees, expenses, indemnification or otherwise, and all other amounts owing or due under the terms of any Additional Documents, as amended, restated, modified, renewed, refunded, replaced or refinanced in whole or in part from time to time.

- "Additional Secured Parties" shall mean any Additional Agents and any Additional Creditors.
- "Additional Specified Indebtedness" shall mean any Indebtedness that is or may from time to time be incurred by any Credit Party in compliance with:
- (a) prior to the Discharge of July 2012 First Lien Obligations, Section 7.2 of the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement (if the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement is then in effect) or the corresponding negative covenant restricting Indebtedness contained in any other July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement then in effect if the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement is not then in effect (which covenant is designated in such July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement as applicable for purposes of this definition);
- (b) prior to the Discharge of []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Obligations, Section []⁶ of the Initial []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement (if the Initial []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement is then in effect) or the corresponding negative covenant restricting Indebtedness contained in any other []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement then in effect (which covenant is designated in such []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement as applicable for purposes of this definition); and
- (c) prior to the Discharge of Additional Obligations, any negative covenant restricting Indebtedness contained in any Additional Credit Facility then in effect (which covenant is designated in such Additional Credit Facility as applicable for purposes of this definition).

As used in this definition of "Additional Specified Indebtedness", the term "Indebtedness" shall have the meaning set forth (x) for purposes of the preceding clause (a), prior to the Discharge of July 2012 First Lien Obligations, in Section 1.1 of the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement (if the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement then in effect (if the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement then in effect (if the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement is not then in effect), (y) for purposes of the preceding clause (b), prior to the Discharge of []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Obligations, in Section []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement is then in effect), or in any other []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement then in effect), and (z) for purposes of the preceding clause (c), prior to the Discharge of Additional Obligations, in the applicable Additional Credit Facility then in effect.

"Affiliate" shall mean, with respect to any Person, another Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, Controls or is Controlled by or is under common Control with the Person specified. "Control" means, with respect to any Person (and not with respect to any Collateral), the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a Person, whether through the ability to exercise voting power, by contract or otherwise; provided, however, that when used in connection with any Collateral, "control" shall have the meaning specified in the UCC with respect to such Collateral. "Controls" and "Controlled" have meanings correlative thereto.

"Agent" shall mean any Senior Priority Agent or Junior Priority Agent.

- "Agreement" shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Preamble hereto.
- "Approved Domestic Bank" shall have the meaning given such term in clause (c) of the definition of "Cash Equivalents".
- "Bank Products Agreement" means any agreement pursuant to which a bank or other financial institution agrees to provide (a) treasury services, (b) credit card, merchant card, purchasing card or stored value card services (including, without limitation, the processing of payments and other administrative services with respect thereto), (c) cash management services (including, without limitation, controlled disbursements, automated clearinghouse transactions, return items, netting, overdrafts, depository, lockbox, stop payment, electronic funds transfer, information reporting, wire transfer and interstate depository network services) and (d) other banking products or services as may be requested by any Credit Party (other than letters of credit and other than loans except Indebtedness arising from services described in clauses (a) through (c) of this definition).
 - "Bankruptcy Code" shall mean title 11 of the United States Code.
- "Bankruptcy Law" shall mean the Bankruptcy Code and all other liquidation, conservatorship, bankruptcy, assignment for the benefit of creditors, moratorium, rearrangement, receivership, insolvency, reorganization, or similar debtor relief Laws of the United States or other applicable jurisdictions from time to time in effect and affecting the rights of creditors generally
 - "Borrower" shall mean any of the July 2012 First Lien Borrower, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Borrower and any Additional Borrower.
- "Business Day" shall mean a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in New York City are authorized or required by law to close.
- "Capital Stock" shall mean any and all shares, interests, rights, participations or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock of a corporation and any and all equivalent ownership interests in a Person (other than a corporation).
 - "Cash Collateral" shall mean any Collateral consisting of Money, Cash Equivalents and any Financial Assets.
 - "Cash Equivalents" shall mean any of the following:
 - (a) direct obligations of, or obligations the principal of and interest on which are unconditionally guaranteed by, the United States of America (or by any agency thereof to the extent such obligations are backed by the full faith and credit of the United States of America), in each case maturing within eighteen months from the date of acquisition thereof;
 - (b) investments in commercial paper maturing within 270 days from the date of issuance thereof and having, at such date of acquisition, the highest credit rating obtainable from S&P or from Moody's;
 - (c) investments in certificates of deposit, banker's acceptances and time deposits maturing within one year from the date of acquisition thereof issued or guaranteed by or placed with, and money market deposit accounts issued or offered by, the Administrative Agent or any domestic office of any commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States of America or any State thereof that has a combined capital and surplus and undivided profits of not

less than \$500,000,000 and that issues (or the parent of which issues) commercial paper rated at least "Prime-1" (or the then equivalent grade) by Moody's or "A-1" (or the then equivalent grade) by S&P;

- (d) fully collateralized repurchase agreements with a term of not more than 30 days for securities described in clause (a) above and entered into with a financial institution satisfying the criteria of clause (c) above;
- (e) investments in "money market funds" within the meaning of Rule 2a-7 of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, substantially all of whose assets are invested in investments of the type described in clauses (a) through (d) above;
- (f) other short-term investments utilized by Foreign Subsidiaries in accordance with normal investment practices for cash management in investments of a type analogous to the foregoing; and
 - (g) Permitted Liquid Investments.

"Collateral" shall mean all Property, whether now existing or hereafter arising, of any Borrower or any Guarantor in or upon which a Lien is granted or purported to be granted to any Agent under any of the July 2012 First Lien Collateral Documents, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Collateral Documents or the Additional Collateral Documents, together with all rents, issues, profits, products, and Proceeds thereof (including any Property subject to Liens granted pursuant to Section 6.1 to secure the Senior Priority Obligations and Junior Priority Obligations).

"Control Collateral" shall mean any Collateral consisting of any certificated Security, Investment Property, Instruments and any other Collateral as to which a Lien may be perfected through possession or control by the secured party or any agent therefor.

"Credit Documents" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Documentation and any Additional Documents.

"Credit Parties" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Credit Parties, the []1 [First/Second]2 Lien Credit Parties and any Additional Credit Parties.

"Creditor" shall mean any Senior Priority Creditor or Junior Priority Creditor.

"DIP Financing" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.1(a).

"Discharge of Additional Obligations" shall mean, if any Indebtedness shall at any time have been incurred under any Additional Credit Facility, (a) the payment in full in cash of the applicable Additional Obligations that are outstanding and unpaid (including interest accruing on and after the commencement of any Insolvency Proceeding at the rate set forth in the applicable Additional Credit Facility) at the time all Additional Indebtedness under such Additional Credit Facility is paid in full in cash, including (if applicable), with respect to amounts available to be drawn under outstanding letters of credit issued thereunder (or indemnities or other undertakings issued pursuant thereto in respect of outstanding letters of credit), delivery or provision of cash or backstop letters of credit in respect thereof in compliance with the terms of any such Additional Credit Facility (which shall not exceed an amount equal to 103% of the aggregate undrawn amount of such letters of credit) and (b) the termination of all then outstanding commitments to extend credit under the applicable Additional Credit Facility.

"Discharge of July 2012 First Lien Obligations" shall mean (a) the payment in full in cash of the applicable July 2012 First Lien Obligations that are outstanding and unpaid (including interest accruing on and after the commencement of any Insolvency Proceeding at the rate set forth in the applicable July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement) at the time all Indebtedness under the applicable July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement is paid in full in cash, including (if applicable), with respect to amounts available to be drawn under outstanding letters of credit issued thereunder (or indemnities or other undertakings issued pursuant thereto in respect of outstanding letters of credit), delivery or provision of cash or backstop letters of credit in respect thereof in compliance with the terms of any such July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement (which shall not exceed an amount equal to 103% of the aggregate undrawn amount of such letters of credit) and (b) the termination of all then outstanding commitments to extend credit under the July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation.

"<u>Discharge of Junior Priority Obligations</u>" shall mean the occurrence of all of [the Discharge of []¹ Second Lien Obligations and]² the Discharge of Additional Obligations in respect of Junior Priority Debt.

"Discharge of [____]¹_[First/Second]²_Lien Obligations" shall mean (a) the payment in full in cash of the applicable [___]¹ [First/Second]²_Lien Obligations that are outstanding and unpaid (including interest accruing on and after the commencement of any Insolvency Proceeding at the rate set forth in the applicable [___]¹ [First/Second]²_Lien Credit Agreement) at the time all Indebtedness under the applicable [___]¹ [First/Second]²_Lien Credit Agreement is paid in full in cash, including (if applicable), with respect to amounts available to be drawn under outstanding letters of credit issued thereunder (or indemnities or other undertakings issued pursuant thereto in respect of outstanding letters of credit), delivery or provision of cash or backstop letters of credit in respect thereof in compliance with the terms of any such [___]¹ [First/Second]²_Lien Credit Agreement (which shall not exceed an amount equal to 103% of the aggregate undrawn amount of such letters of credit) and (b) the termination of all then outstanding commitments to extend credit under the [___]¹ [First/Second]²_Lien Facility Documentation.

"<u>Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations</u>" shall mean the occurrence of all of the Discharge of July 2012 First Lien Obligations [, the Discharge of []¹ First Lien Obligations]⁸ and the Discharge of Additional Obligations in respect of Senior Priority Debt.

"Event of Default" shall mean an Event of Default under any July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement or any Additional Credit Facility.

"Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies" or "Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies" shall mean:

- (a) the taking of any action to enforce or realize upon any Lien, including the institution of any foreclosure proceedings or the noticing of any public or private sale pursuant to Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code;
- (b) the exercise of any right or remedy provided to a secured creditor on account of a Lien under any of the Credit Documents, under applicable law, in an Insolvency Proceeding or otherwise, including the election to retain any of the Collateral in satisfaction of a Lien;
- (c) the taking of any action or the exercise of any right or remedy in respect of the collection on, set off or recoup against, marshaling of, injunction respecting or foreclosure on the Collateral or the Proceeds thereof;

- (d) the appointment of a receiver, receiver and manager or interim receiver of all or part of the Collateral;
- (e) the sale, lease, license, or other disposition of all or any portion of the Collateral by private or public sale or any other means permissible under applicable law;
 - (f) the exercise of any other right of a secured creditor under Part 6 of Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code;
 - (g) the exercise of any voting rights relating to any Capital Stock included in the Collateral; and
- (h) the delivery of any notice, claim or demand relating to the Collateral to any Person (including any securities intermediary, depository bank or landlord) in possession or control of, or maintaining any Collateral.

For the avoidance of doubt, filing a proof of claim in bankruptcy court or seeking adequate protection shall not be deemed to be an Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies.

"Foreign Currency L/C Agreement" shall mean any agreement with respect to any letter of credit issued in a currency other than the lawful currency of the United States.

"Foreign Subsidiary" shall have the meaning assigned thereto and to the definition of "Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company" in the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement whether in effect or not.

"GAAP" shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement whether in effect or not.

"Governmental Authority" shall mean any nation or government, any state, province or other political subdivision thereof and any governmental entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government.

"Grantor" shall mean any Grantor as defined in the in July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation or the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Documentation.

"Guarantor" shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement whether in effect or not.

"Hedging Agreement" shall mean (a) any and all rate swap transactions, basis swaps, credit derivative transactions, forward rate transactions, commodity swaps, commodity options, forward contracts, futures contracts, equity or equity index swaps or options, bond or bond price or bond index swaps or options or forward bond or forward bond price or forward bond index transactions, interest rate options, forward foreign exchange transactions, cap transactions, floor transactions, collar transactions, currency swap transactions, cross-currency rate swap transactions, currency options, spot contracts, repurchase agreements, reverse repurchase agreements, sell buy backs and buy sell back agreements, and securities lending and borrowing agreements or any other similar transactions or any combination of any of the foregoing (including any options to enter into any of the foregoing), whether or not any such transaction is governed by or subject to any master agreement, and (b) any and all transactions of any kind, and the related confirmations, which are subject to the terms and conditions of, or governed by, any

form of master agreement published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc., any International Foreign Exchange Master Agreement, or any other master agreement or related schedules, including any such obligations or liabilities arising therefrom.

- "Impairment" shall (a) with respect to the Senior Priority Obligations, have the meaning specified in <u>Section 4.1(e)</u>, and (b) with respect to the Junior Priority Obligations, have the meaning specified in <u>Section 4.1(f)</u>.
- "Indebtedness" shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement or the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement or any Additional Credit Facility, respectively, as applicable.
- "Initial [____]¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement" shall have the meaning given such term in the definition of "[____]¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement".
 - "Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement" shall have the meaning given such term in the definition of "July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement.
- "Insolvency Proceeding" shall mean (a) any case, action or proceeding before any court or other Governmental Authority relating to bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, liquidation, receivership, dissolution, winding up or relief of debtors, or (b) any general assignment for the benefit of creditors, composition, marshalling of assets for creditors or other similar arrangement in respect of its creditors generally or any substantial portion of its creditors; in each case covered by <u>clauses (a)</u> and <u>(b)</u> undertaken under United States Federal, State or foreign law, including the Bankruptcy Code.
- "Intervening Creditor" shall (a) with respect to the Senior Priority Obligations, have the meaning specified in Section 4.1(e), and (b) with respect to the Junior Priority Obligations, have the meaning specified in Section 4.1(f).
 - "Investments" shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement whether in effect or not.
 - "Investor" shall mean Booz Allen Hamilton Investor Corporation, a Delaware corporation, together with its successors and assigns.
- "July 2012 First Lien Agent" shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Preamble hereto and shall include any successor thereto as well as any Person designated as the "Agent" or "Administrative Agent" under the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement.
- "July 2012 First Lien Bank Products Affiliate" shall mean any Person that is a party to a Bank Products Agreement with a Credit Party with the obligations of such Credit Party thereunder being secured by one or more July 2012 First Lien Collateral Documents.
 - "July 2012 First Lien Borrower" shall mean Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation, together with its successors and assigns.
 - "July 2012 First Lien Collateral" shall mean all "Collateral" as defined in the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement.
- "July 2012 First Lien Collateral Documents" shall mean all Security Documents as defined in the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, and all other security agreements, mortgages, deeds of trust and

other collateral documents executed and delivered in connection with the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, in each case as the same may be amended, restated, modified or supplemented from time to time.

"July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement" shall mean (a) that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012, among the July 2012 First Lien Borrower, the July 2012 First Lien Lenders and the July 2012 First Lien Agent, as such agreement may be amended, restated, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time (the "Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement"), together with (b) if designated by the July 2012 First Lien Borrower, any other agreement (including any credit agreement, loan agreement, indenture or other financing agreement) extending the maturity of, consolidating, restructuring, refunding, replacing or refinancing all or any portion of the July 2012 First Lien Obligations, whether by the same or any other lender, debt holder or group of lenders or debt holders or the same or any other agent, trustee or representative therefor and whether or not increasing the amount of any Indebtedness that may be incurred thereunder.

"July 2012 First Lien Credit Parties" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Borrower, the July 2012 First Lien Guarantors and each other Affiliate of the Borrower that is now or hereafter becomes a party to any July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation.

"July 2012 First Lien Creditors" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Lenders together with all July 2012 First Lien Bank Products Affiliates, July 2012 First Lien Hedging Affiliates, and July 2012 First Lien Foreign Currency L/C Issuers and all successors, assigns, transferees and replacements thereof, as well as any Person designated as a "Lender" or "First Lien Creditor" under any July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement.

"July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, the July 2012 First Lien Guaranties, the July 2012 First Lien Collateral Documents, any Bank Product Agreements between any July 2012 First Lien Credit Party and any July 2012 First Lien Bank Products Affiliate, any Hedging Agreements between any July 2012 First Lien Credit Party and any July 2012 First Lien Hedging Affiliate, any Foreign Currency L/C Agreement between any July 2012 First Lien Credit Party and any July 2012 First Lien Spreign Currency Issuer, those other ancillary agreements as to which the July 2012 First Lien Agent or any July 2012 First Lien Credit Party or a beneficiary and all other agreements, instruments, documents and certificates, now or hereafter executed by or on behalf of any July 2012 First Lien Credit Party or any of its respective Subsidiaries or Affiliates, and delivered to the July 2012 First Lien Agent, in connection with any of the foregoing or any July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, in each case as the same may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"July 2012 First Lien Foreign Currency L/C Issuers" shall mean any Person that is a party to a Foreign Currency L/C Agreement with a Credit Party with the obligations of such Credit Party thereunder being secured by one or more July 2012 First Lien Collateral Documents.

"July 2012 First Lien Guaranties" shall mean the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, as defined in the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, and all other guaranties executed under or in connection with any July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, in each case as the same may be amended, restated, modified or supplemented from time to time.

"July 2012 First Lien Guarantors" shall mean, collectively, Investor and each direct and indirect Subsidiary of the July 2012 First Lien Borrower that at any time is a guarantor under any of the July 2012 First Lien Guaranties.

- "<u>July 2012 First Lien Hedging Affiliate</u>" shall mean any Person that is a party to a Hedging Agreement with a Credit Party with the obligations of such Credit Party thereunder being secured by one or more July 2012 First Lien Collateral Documents.
- "July 2012 First Lien Lenders" shall mean the financial institutions and other lenders party from time to time to the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement (including any such financial institution or lender in its capacity as an issuer of letters of credit thereunder), together with their successors, assigns, transferees and replacements thereof.
- "July 2012 First Lien Obligations" shall mean all obligations of every nature of each July 2012 First Lien Credit Party from time to time owed to the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the July 2012 First Lien Lenders or any of them, any July 2012 First Lien Bank Products Affiliates, any July 2012 First Lien Hedging Affiliates or any July 2012 First Lien Foreign Currency L/C Issuer, under any July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation, whether for principal, interest (including interest which, but for the filing of a petition in bankruptcy with respect to such July 2012 First Lien Credit Party, would have accrued on any July 2012 First Lien Obligation, whether or not a claim is allowed against such July 2012 First Lien Credit Party for such interest in the related bankruptcy proceeding), reimbursement of amounts drawn under letters of credit, payments for early termination of Hedging Agreements, fees, expenses, indemnification or otherwise, and all other amounts owing or due under the terms of the July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation, as amended, restated, supplemented, modified, renewed, refunded, replaced or refinanced in whole or in part from time to time.
 - "July 2012 First Lien Secured Parties" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Agent and the July 2012 First Lien Creditors.
 - "Junior Priority Agent" shall mean [any of the Second Lien Agent and]9 any Additional Agent under any Junior Priority Documents.
- "Junior Priority Collateral Documents" shall mean [the Second Lien Collateral Documents and] any Additional Collateral Documents in respect of any Junior Priority Obligations.
- "Junior Priority Credit Agreement" shall mean [the Second Lien Credit Agreement and] any Additional Credit Facility in respect of any Junior Priority Obligations.
 - "Junior Priority Creditors" shall mean [the Second Lien Lenders and]9 any Additional Creditor in respect of any Junior Priority Obligations.
 - "Junior Priority Debt" shall mean[:
 - (1) all Second Lien Obligations; and
 - (2)]⁹ any Additional Obligations of any Credit Party so long as on or before the date on which the relevant Additional Indebtedness is incurred, such Indebtedness is designated by the First Lien Borrower as "Junior Priority Debt" in the relevant Additional Indebtedness Designation delivered pursuant to Section 7.11(a)(iii).
- "Junior Priority Documents" shall mean [the Second Lien Facility Documentation and]⁹ any Additional Documents in respect of any Junior Priority Obligations.
- "Junior Priority Lien" shall mean a Lien granted [(a) by a Second Lien Collateral Document to the Second Lien Agent or (b)]⁹ by an Additional Collateral Document to any Additional Agent for the purpose of securing Junior Priority Obligations.

- "Junior Priority Obligations" shall mean [the Second Lien Obligations and] any Additional Obligations constituting Junior Priority Debt.
- "Junior Priority Representative" shall mean the Junior Priority Agent designated by the Junior Priority Agents to act on behalf of the Junior Priority Agents hereunder, acting in such capacity. The Junior Priority Representative shall initially be the Second Lien Agent.
 - "Junior Priority Secured Parties" shall mean, at any time, all of the Junior Priority Agents and all of the Junior Priority Creditors.
 - "Junior Standstill Period" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(a).
- "<u>Lien</u>" shall mean any mortgage, pledge, hypothecation, collateral assignment, encumbrance, lien (statutory or other), charge or other security interest or any other security agreement of any kind or nature whatsoever (including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement and any capital lease having substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing).
- "Lien Priority." shall mean, with respect to any Lien of the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the July 2012 First Lien Creditors, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lenders, any Additional Agent or any Additional Creditors in the Collateral, the order of priority of such Lien as specified in Section 2.1.
 - "Moody's" shall mean Moody's Investors Service, Inc. and any successor thereto.
 - "Obligations" shall mean any of the Senior Priority Obligations or the Junior Priority Obligations.
- "Party" shall mean any of the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent or any Additional Agent, and "Parties" shall mean all of the First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent and any Additional Agent.
- "Permitted Liquid Investments" shall mean any of the following: (a) securities issued or directly and fully and unconditionally guaranteed or insured by the United States government or any agency or instrumentality thereof the securities of which are unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation of such government with maturities of 24 months or less from the date of acquisition, (b) certificates of deposit, time deposits and eurodollar time deposits with maturities of 24 months or less from the date of acquisition, bankers' acceptances with maturities not exceeding 24 months and overnight bank deposits, in each case, with any domestic commercial bank having capital and surplus in excess of \$250,000,000, (c) repurchase obligations with a term of not more than 30 days for underlying securities of the types described in clauses (a) and (b) above entered into with any financial institution meeting the qualifications specified in clause (b) above, (d) commercial paper having a rating of at least A 1 from S&P or P 1 from Moody's (or, if at any time neither Moody's nor S&P shall be rating such obligations, an equivalent rating from another rating agency) and maturing within 24 months after the date of acquisition and Indebtedness and preferred stock issued by Persons with a rating of "A" or higher from S&P or "A2" or higher from Moody's with maturities of 24 months or less from the date of acquisition, (e) readily marketable direct obligations issued by any state of the United States or any political subdivision thereof having one of the two highest rating categories obtainable from either Moody's or S&P with maturities of 24 months or less from the date of acquisition, (f) marketable short-term money market and similar securities having a rating of at least P-1 or A-1 from Moody's or S&P, respectively (or, if at any time neither Moody's nor S&P shall be rating such obligations, an equivalent rating from another rating agency) and in each case maturing within 24 months after the date of creation or

acquisition thereof, (g) Investments with average maturities of 12 months or less from the date of acquisition in money market funds rated AA- (or the equivalent thereof) or better by S&P or Aa3 (or the equivalent thereof) or better by Moody's, (h) instruments equivalent to those referred to in clauses (a) through (g) above denominated in euro or pound sterling or any other foreign currency comparable in credit quality and tenor to those referred to above and customarily used by corporations for cash management purposes in any jurisdiction outside the United States to the extent reasonably required in connection with any business conducted by any Restricted Subsidiary organized in such jurisdiction including certificates of deposit or bankers' acceptances of, and bank deposits with, any bank organized under the laws of any country that is a member of the European Economic Community or Canada or any subdivision thereof, whose short-term commercial paper rating from S&P is at least A-1 or the equivalent thereof or from Moody's is at least P-1 or the equivalent thereof, in each case with maturities of not more than 24 months from the date of acquisition and (i) Investments in funds which invest substantially all of their assets in Cash Equivalents of the kinds described in clauses (a) through (h) of this definition.

"Person" shall mean an individual, partnership, corporation, limited liability company, business trust, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated association, joint venture, Governmental Authority or other entity of whatever nature.

"Proceeds" shall mean (a) all "proceeds," as defined in Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code, with respect to the Collateral, and (b) whatever is recoverable or recovered when any Collateral is sold, exchanged, collected, or disposed of, whether voluntarily or involuntarily.

"Property" shall mean any interest in any kind of property or asset, whether real, personal or mixed, or tangible or intangible.

"Restricted Subsidiary," shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement whether applicable or not.

"S&P" shall mean Standard & Poor's Financial Services LLC, a wholly-owned subsidiary of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., and any successor thereto.

"Secured Parties" shall mean the Senior Priority Secured Parties and the Junior Priority Secured Parties.

"Senior Priority Agent" shall mean any of the July 2012 First Lien Agent[, the [] First Lien Agent]¹⁰ or any Additional Agent under any Senior Priority Documents.

"Senior Priority Collateral Documents" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Collateral Documents [, the [] First Lien Collateral Documents] and the Additional Collateral Documents relating to any Senior Priority Debt.

"Senior Priority Credit Agreement" shall mean any of the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, [, the [] First Lien Credit Agreement] and any Additional Credit Facility in respect of any Senior Priority Obligations.

"Senior Priority Creditors" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Creditors [, the [] First Lien Creditors] and any Additional Creditor in respect of any Senior Priority Obligations.

"Senior Priority Debt" shall mean:

(1) all July 2012 First Lien Obligations; and

[(2) all [] First Lien Obligations]¹⁰

[(2/3)] any Additional Obligations of any Credit Party so long as on or before the date on which the relevant Additional Indebtedness is incurred, such Indebtedness is designated by the First Lien Borrower as "Senior Priority Debt" in the relevant Additional Indebtedness Designation delivered pursuant to Section 7.11(a)(iii).

"Senior Priority Documents" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation [, the [] First Lien Facility Documentation]¹⁰ and any Additional Documents in respect of any Senior Priority Obligations.

"Senior Priority Lien" shall mean a Lien granted (a) by a July 2012 First Lien Collateral Document to the July 2012 First Lien Agent, [, (b) a []¹ First Lien Collateral Document to the []¹ First Lien Agent]¹⁰ or [(b/c)] by an Additional Collateral Document to any Additional Agent for the purpose of securing Senior Priority Obligations.

"Senior Priority Obligations" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Obligations [, the [] First Lien Obligations] and any Additional Obligations constituting Senior Priority Debt.

"Senior Priority Representative" shall mean the July 2012 First Lien Agent acting for the Senior Priority Secured Parties, until the Discharge of July 2012 First Lien Obligations, and thereafter (unless otherwise agreed in writing between [the []¹ First Lien Agent and]¹⁰ any Additional Agents under any Senior Priority Documents), [the []¹ First Lien Agent and]¹⁰ any Additional Agent under any Senior Priority Documents (or, if there are then in effect Senior Priority Documents with respect to more than one Series of Senior Priority Debt, the Senior Priority Documents under which the greatest principal amount of Senior Priority Obligations is outstanding at the time) acting for the Senior Priority Secured Parties.

"Senior Priority Secured Parties" shall mean, at any time, all of the Senior Priority Agents and all of the Senior Priority Creditors.

"Senior Standstill Period" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.3(b).

"Series of Junior Priority Debt" shall mean, severally, [(a) the Indebtedness outstanding under the []¹ Second Lien Credit Agreement and (b)]⁰ the Indebtedness outstanding under any Additional Credit Facility in respect of or constituting Junior Priority Debt.

"Series of Senior Priority Debt" means, severally, (a) the Indebtedness outstanding under the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, [[(b)] the Indebtedness outstanding under the [] First Lien Credit Agreement,]¹0 [(b/c)] the Indebtedness outstanding under each other First Lien Credit Agreement and [(c/d)] the Indebtedness outstanding under each Additional Credit Facility in respect of or constituting Senior Priority Debt.

"Sponsor" shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Initial July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement whether in effect or not.

"Subsidiary" of a Person shall mean a corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or other business entity of which a majority of the shares of securities or other interests having ordinary voting power for the election of directors or other governing body (other than securities or interests having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) are at the time beneficially owned, or the management of which is otherwise controlled, directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, or both, by such Person. Unless otherwise specified, all references herein to a "Subsidiary" or to "Subsidiaries" shall refer to a Subsidiary or Subsidiaries of the Borrower.

" <u>Uniform Commercial Code</u> " or " <u>UCC</u> " shall mean the Uniform Commercial Code as the same may from time to time be in effect in the State of New York or the Uniform Commercial Code (or similar code or statute) of another jurisdiction, to the extent it may be required to apply to any item or items of Collateral.
" <u>United States</u> " shall mean the United States of America.
"[]½_[First/Second]²_Lien Agent" shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Preamble hereto and shall include any successor thereto as well as any Person designated as the "Agent" or "Administrative Agent" under any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement.
"[] <u>L[First/Second]</u> Lien Bank Products Affiliate" shall mean any Person that is a party to a Bank Products Agreement with a Credit Party with the obligations of such Credit Party being secured by one or more []^1 [First/Second]^2 Lien Collateral Documents.
"[] <u>1 [First/Second</u>]2 <u>Lien Borrower</u> " shall mean [], together with its successors and assigns.
"[]½_[First/Second]²_Lien Collateral Documents" shall mean all "Collateral Documents" as defined in the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement, and all other security agreements, mortgages, deeds of trust and other collateral documents executed and delivered in connection with any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement, in each case as the same may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.
"[]½_[First/Second]²_Lien Credit Agreement" shall mean (a) the [], dated as of [], among the []¹_[First/Second]²_Lien Borrower, [], the []¹_[First/Second]²_Lien Lenders and the []¹_[First/Second]²_Lien Agent, as such agreement may be amended, supplemented, restated or otherwise modified from time to time (the "Initial []½_[First/Second]²_Lien Credit Agreement"), together with (b) if designated by the July 2012 First Lien Borrower, any other agreement (including any credit agreement, loan agreement, inchancing agreement) extending the maturity of, consolidating, restructuring, refunding, replacing or refinancing all or any portion of the []¹_[First/Second]²_Lien Obligations, whether by the same or any other lender, debt holder or group of lenders or debt holders or the same or any other agent, trustee or representative therefor and whether or not increasing the amount of any Indebtedness that may be incurred thereunder provided that all Indebtedness that is incurred under such other agreement constitutes Additional Indebtedness.
"[]½_[First/Second]² Lien Credit Parties" shall mean the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Borrower, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Guarantors and each other Affiliate of the Borrower that is now or hereafter becomes a party to any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Document.
"[]½[First/Second]² Lien Creditors" shall mean the "[]½[First/Second]² Lien Lenders together with all []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Bank Products Affiliates, []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Hedging Affiliates and []¹ [First/Second]² Foreign L/C Issuers and all successors, assigns, transferees and replacements thereof, as well as any Person designated as a "Lender" or "First Lien Creditor" under any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement.
"[] <u>¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Documentation</u> " shall mean the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Guaranties, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Collateral Documents, any Bank Products Agreement between any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit
E-16

Party and any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Bank Products Affiliate, any Hedging Agreement between any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Party and any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Hedging Affiliates, any Foreign Currency L/C Agreement between any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Party and any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Foreign Currency L/C Issuer, those other ancillary agreements as to which the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent or any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lender is a party or a beneficiary and all other agreements, instruments, documents and certificates, now or hereafter executed by or on behalf of any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Party or any of its respective Subsidiaries or Affiliates, and delivered to the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent, in connection with any of the foregoing or any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement, in each case as the same may be amended, restated, modified or supplemented from time to time.
"[] <u>LEirst/Second</u>] <u>Lien Foreign Currency L/C Issuer</u> " shall mean any Person that is a party to a Foreign Currency L/C Agreement with a Credit Party with the obligations of such Credit Party being secured by one or more [] ¹ [First/Second] ² Lien Collateral Documents.
"[]½_[First/Second]²_Lien Guaranties" shall mean the guarantee agreement dated as of the date hereof, and all other guaranties executed under or in connection with any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement, in each case as the same may be amended, restated, modified or supplemented from time to time.
"[]½_[First/Second]²_Lien Guarantors" shall mean the collective reference to Investor and each direct and indirect Subsidiary of the Borrower that at any time is a guarantor under any of the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Guaranties.
"[] <u>L[First/Second]</u> <u>Lien Hedging Affiliate</u> " shall mean any Person that is a party to a Hedging Agreement with a Credit Party with the obligations of such Credit Party thereunder being secured by one or more [] ¹ [First/Second] ² Lien Collateral Documents.
"[]½[First/Second]² Lien Lenders" shall mean the financial institutions and other lenders party from time to time to the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement, together with their successors, assigns, transferees and replacements thereof.
"[]½_[First/Second]²_Lien Obligations" shall mean all obligations of every nature of each []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Party from time to time owed to the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent, or the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lenders or any of them, under any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Document, whether for principal, interest (including interest which, but for the filing of a petition in bankruptcy with respect to such []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Party, would have accrued on any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Obligation, whether or not a claim is allowed against such []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Party for such interest in the related bankruptcy proceeding), fees, expenses, indemnification or otherwise, and all other amounts owing or due under the terms of the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Documentation, as amended, restated, supplemented, modified, renewed, refunded, replaced or refinanced in whole or in part from time to time.
"[]¹_[First/Second]² Lien Secured Parties" shall mean the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent and the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lenders.
Section 1.3 Rules of Construction. Unless the context of this Agreement clearly requires otherwise, references to the plural include the singular, references

to the singular include the plural, the term " $\underline{\text{including}}$ " is not limiting, and the term " $\underline{\text{or}}$ " has, except where otherwise indicated, the inclusive

meaning represented by the phrase "and/or." The words "hereof," "herein." "hereby." "hereunder." and similar terms in this Agreement refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement. Article, section, subsection, clause, schedule, and exhibit references herein are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified. Any reference in this Agreement to any agreement, instrument, or document shall include all alterations, amendments, changes, extensions, modifications, renewals, replacements, substitutions, joinders, and supplements thereto and thereof, as applicable (subject to any restrictions on such alterations, amendments, changes, extensions, modifications, renewals, replacements, substitutions, joinders, and supplements set forth herein). Any reference herein to any Person shall be construed to include such Person's successors and assigns. Any reference herein to the repayment in full of an obligation shall mean the payment in full in cash of such obligation, or in such other manner as may be approved in writing by the requisite holders or representatives in respect of such obligation.

ARTICLE II

LIEN PRIORITY

Section 2.1 Agreement to Subordinate.

- (a) Notwithstanding (i) the date, time, method, manner, or order of grant, attachment, or perfection (including any defect or deficiency or alleged defect or deficiency in any of the foregoing) of any Liens granted to any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditors in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral, or of any Liens granted to any Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditors in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral, and regardless of how any such Lien was acquired (whether by grant, statute, operation of law, subrogation or otherwise), (ii) the order or time of filing or recordation of any document or instrument for perfecting the Liens in favor of any Senior Priority Agent, any Senior Priority Creditors, any Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Documents or Junior Priority Documents, (iv) whether any Senior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Agent, in each case either directly or through agents, holds possession of, or has control over, all or any part of the Collateral, (v) the fact that any such Liens in favor of any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditors securing any of the Senior Priority Obligations are (x) subordinated to any Lien securing any other obligation of any Credit Party or (y) otherwise subordinated, voided, avoided, invalidated or lapsed or (vi) any other circumstance of any kind or nature whatsoever, each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby agrees that:
 - (i) any Lien in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral now or hereafter held by or on behalf of any Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor that secures all or any portion of the Junior Priority Obligations shall be junior and subordinate in all respects to all Liens granted to any of the Senior Priority Agents and the Senior Priority Creditors in the Collateral to secure all or any portion of the Senior Priority Obligations;
 - (ii) any Lien in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral now or hereafter held by or on behalf of any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor that secures all or any portion of the Senior Priority Obligations shall be senior and prior in all respects to all Liens granted to any of the Junior Priority Agents and the Junior Priority Creditors in the Collateral to secure all or any portion of the Junior Priority Obligations;
 - (iii) except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Senior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, and subject to <u>Section 4.1(e)</u> hereof, any Lien in respect of all or any

portion of the Collateral now or hereafter held by or on behalf of any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor that secures all or any portion of the Senior Priority Obligations shall be pari passu and equal in priority in all respects with any Lien in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral now or hereafter held by or on behalf of any other Senior Priority Agent or any other Senior Priority Creditor that secures all or any portion of the Senior Priority Obligations; and

- (iv) except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Junior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, and subject to Section 4.1(f) hereof, any Lien in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral now or hereafter held by or on behalf of any Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor that secures all or any portion of the Junior Priority Obligations shall be pari passu and equal in priority in all respects with any Lien in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral now or hereafter held by or on behalf of any other Junior Priority Agent or any other Junior Priority Creditor that secures all or any portion of the Junior Priority Obligations.
- (b) Notwithstanding (i) the date, time, method, manner, or order of grant, attachment, or perfection (including any defect or deficiency or alleged defect or deficiency in any of the foregoing) of any Liens granted to any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditors in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral and regardless of how any such Lien was acquired (whether by grant, statute, operation of law, subrogation or otherwise), (ii) the order or time of filing or recordation of any document or instrument for perfecting the Liens in favor of any other Senior Priority Agent or any other Senior Priority Creditors in any Collateral, (iii) any provision of the Uniform Commercial Code, the Bankruptcy Code or any other applicable law, or of any Senior Priority Documents, (iv) whether any Senior Priority Agent, in each case either directly or through agents, holds possession of, or has control over, all or any part of the Collateral, (v) the fact that any such Liens in favor of any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditors securing any of the Senior Priority Obligations are (x) subordinated to any Lien securing any other obligation of any Credit Party or (y) otherwise subordinated, voided, avoided, invalidated or lapsed or (vi) any other circumstance of any kind or nature whatsoever, each Senior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby agrees that except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Senior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, subject to Section 4.1(e) hereof, any Lien in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral now or hereafter held by or on behalf of any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor that secures all or any portion of the Senior Priority Obligations on behalf of any other Senior Priority Agent or any other Senior Priority Obligations or hereafter held by or on behalf o
- (c) Notwithstanding (i) the date, time, method, manner, or order of grant, attachment, or perfection (including any defect or deficiency or alleged defect or deficiency in any of the fore-going) of any Liens granted to any Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditors in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral and regardless of how any such Lien was acquired (whether by grant, statute, operation of law, subrogation or otherwise), (ii) the order or time of filing or recordation of any document or instrument for perfecting the Liens in favor of any other Junior Priority Agent or any other Junior Priority Creditors in any Collateral, (iii) any provision of the Uniform Commercial Code, the Bankruptcy Code or any other applicable law, or of any Junior Priority Documents, (iv) whether any Junior Priority Agent, in each case either directly or through agents, holds possession of, or has control over, all or any part of the Collateral, (v) the fact that any such Liens in favor of any Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditors securing any of the Junior Priority Obligations are (x) subordinated to any Lien securing any other obligation of any Credit Party or (y) otherwise subordinated, voided, avoided, invalidated or lapsed or (vi) any other circumstance of any kind or nature whatsoever, each Junior Priority

Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby agrees that except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Junior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, subject to Section 4.1(f) hereof, any Lien in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral now or hereafter held by or on behalf of any Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor that secures all or any portion of the Junior Priority Obligations shall be pari passu and equal in priority in all respects with any Lien in respect of all or any portion of the Collateral now or hereafter held by or on behalf of any other Junior Priority Agent or any other Junior Priority Creditor that secures all or any portion of the Junior Priority Obligations.

(d) Notwithstanding any failure by any Senior Priority Secured Party to perfect its security interests in the Collateral or any avoidance, invalidation, priming or subordination by any third party or court of competent jurisdiction of the security interests in the Collateral granted to any of the Senior Priority Secured Parties, the priority and rights as (x) between the respective classes of Senior Priority Secured Parties (subject, however, to Section 4.1(e) hereof), and (y) between the Senior Priority Secured Parties, on the other hand, with respect to the Collateral shall be as set forth herein. Notwithstanding any failure by any Junior Priority Secured Party to perfect its security interests in the Collateral or any avoidance, invalidation, priming or subordination by any third party or court of competent jurisdiction of the security interests in the Collateral granted to any of the Junior Priority Secured Parties, the priority and rights as between the respective classes of Junior Priority Secured Parties (subject, however, to Section 4.1(f) hereof) with respect to the Collateral shall be as set forth herein. Lien priority as among the Senior Priority Obligations and the Junior Priority Obligations with respect to any Collateral will be governed solely by this Agreement, except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by or among any applicable Parties.

(e) The July 2012 First Lien Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the July 2012 First Lien Creditors, acknowledges and agrees that (x) concurrently herewith, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent, for the benefit of itself and the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lenders, has been granted [Senior/Junior]¹¹ Priority Liens upon all of the Collateral in which the July 2012 First Lien Agent has been granted Senior Priority Liens, and the July 2012 First Lien Agent hereby consents thereto, and (y) one or more Additional Agents, each on behalf of itself and any Additional Creditors represented thereby, may be granted Senior Priority Liens or Junior Priority Liens upon all of the Collateral in which the July 2012 First Lien Agent has been granted Senior Priority Liens, and the July 2012 First Lien Agent hereby consents thereto.

(f) The []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lenders, acknowledges and agrees that (x) the July 2012 First Lien Agent, for the benefit of itself and the July 2012 First Lien Creditors, has been granted Senior Priority Liens upon all of the Collateral in which the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent has been granted [Senior/Junior]¹² Priority Liens, and the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent hereby consents thereto, and (y) one or more Additional Agents, each on behalf of itself and any Additional Creditors represented thereby, may be granted Senior Priority Liens or Junior Priority Liens upon all of the Collateral in which the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent has been granted [Senior/Junior]¹² Priority Liens, and the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent hereby consents thereto.

(g) Each Additional Agent, for and on behalf of itself and any Additional Creditors represented thereby, acknowledges and agrees that, (x) the July 2012 First Lien Agent, for the benefit of itself and the July 2012 First Lien Creditors, has been granted Senior Priority Liens upon all of the Collateral in which such Additional Agent is being granted Liens, and such Additional Agent hereby consents thereto, (y) the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent, for the benefit of itself and the []¹

[First/Second]² Lien Lenders, has been granted [Senior/Junior]¹² Priority Liens upon all of the Collateral in which such Additional Agent is being granted Liens, and such Additional Agent hereby consents thereto, and (z) one or more other Additional Agents, each on behalf of itself and any Additional Creditors represented thereby, have been or may be granted Senior Priority Liens or Junior Priority Liens upon all of the Collateral in which such Additional Agent is being granted Liens, and such Additional Agent hereby consents thereto.

(h) The subordination of Liens by each Junior Priority Agent in favor of the Senior Priority Agents shall not be deemed to subordinate the Liens of any Junior Priority Agent to the Liens of any other Person. The provision of pari passu and equal priority as between Liens of any Senior Priority Agent and Liens of any other Senior Priority Agent, in each case as set forth herein, shall not be deemed to provide that the Liens of the Senior Priority Agent will be pari passu or of equal priority with the Liens of any other Person, or to subordinate any Liens of any Senior Priority Agent to the Liens of any Person. The provision of pari passu and equal priority as between Liens of any Junior Priority Agent and Liens of any other Junior Priority Agent, in each case as set forth herein, shall not be deemed to provide that the Liens of the Junior Priority Agent will be pari passu or of equal priority with the Liens of any other Person.

Section 2.2 Waiver of Right to Contest Liens.

- (a) Each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that it and they shall not (and hereby waives any right to) take any action to contest or challenge (or assist or support any other Person in contesting or challenging), directly or indirectly, whether or not in any proceeding (including in any Insolvency Proceeding), the validity, priority, enforceability, or perfection of the Liens of any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor in respect of the Collateral, or the provisions of this Agreement. Except to the extent expressly set forth in this Agreement, each Junior Priority Agent, for itself and on behalf of the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that no Junior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor under the Senior Priority Documents with respect to the Collateral. Except to the extent expressly set forth in this Agreement, each Junior Priority Agent, for itself and on behalf of the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby waives any and all rights it or such Junior Priority Creditors may have as a junior lien creditor or otherwise to contest, protest, object to or interfere with the manner in which any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor seeks to enforce its Liens in any Collateral.
- (b) Except as may separately otherwise be agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Senior Priority Agents, each Senior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that it and they shall not (and hereby waives any right to) take any action to contest or challenge (or assist or support any other Person in contesting or challenging), directly or indirectly, whether or not in any proceeding (including in any Insolvency Proceeding), the validity, priority, enforceability, or perfection of the Liens of any other Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditors represented by such other Senior Priority Agent, or the provisions of this Agreement. Except to the extent expressly set forth in this Agreement, or as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Senior Priority Agents, each Senior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that none of such Senior Priority Agent and Senior Priority Creditors will take any action that would interfere with any Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies undertaken by, and not prohibited under this Agreement to be undertaken by, any other Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor represented by such other Senior Priority Agent under any applicable Senior Priority Documents with respect to the Collateral. Except to the extent expressly set forth in this Agreement, or as may be

separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Senior Priority Agents, each Senior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby waives any and all rights it or such Senior Priority Creditors may have as a pari passu lien creditor or otherwise to contest, protest, object to, or interfere with the manner in which any other Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor represented by such other Senior Priority Agent seeks to enforce its Liens in any Collateral so long as such other Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor is not prohibited from taking such action under this Agreement.

(c) Except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Junior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and any Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that it and they shall not (and hereby waives any right to) take any action to contest or challenge (or assist or support any other Person in contesting or challenging), directly or indirectly, whether or not in any proceeding (including in any Insolvency Proceeding), the validity, parity, enforceability, or perfection of the Liens of any other Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditors represented by such other Junior Priority Agent, or the provisions of this Agreement. Except to the extent expressly set forth in this Agreement, or as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Junior Priority Agent, and Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that none of such Junior Priority Agent and Junior Priority Creditors will take any action that would interfere with any Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies undertaken by any other Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor represented by such other Junior Priority Agent under any applicable Junior Priority Documents with respect to the Collateral. Except to the extent expressly set forth in this Agreement, or as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Junior Priority Agents, each Junior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby waives any and all rights it or such Junior Priority Creditors may have as a pari passu lien creditor or otherwise to contest, protest, object to, or interfere with the manner in which any other Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor represented by such other Junior Priorit

Section 2.3 Remedies Standstill.

- (a) Each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that, until the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, such Junior Priority Agent and such Junior Priority Creditors:
 - (i) will not, and will not seek to, Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies (or institute or join in any action or proceeding with respect to the Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies) with respect to the Collateral without the written consent of each Senior Priority Agent; provided that any Junior Priority Agent may Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies (other than any remedies the exercise of which is otherwise prohibited by this Agreement, including, without limitation, Section 6) after a period of 180 consecutive days has elapsed from the date of delivery of written notice by such Junior Priority Agent to each Senior Priority Agent stating that an Event of Default (as defined under the applicable Junior Priority Credit Agreement) has occurred and is continuing thereunder and stating its intention to Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies (the "Junior Standstill Period"), and then only so long as (1) no Event of Default relating to the payment of interest, principal, fees or other Senior Priority Obligations shall have occurred and be continuing and (2) no Senior Priority Secured Party shall have commenced (or attempted to commence or given notice of its intent to commence) the Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies with respect to the Collateral (including seeking relief from the automatic stay or any other stay in any Insolvency Proceeding) and, in each case, such Junior Priority Agent has notice thereof, and

(ii) will not take, receive or accept any Proceeds of the Collateral, it being understood and agreed that the temporary deposit of Proceeds of Collateral in a Deposit Account controlled by the Junior Priority Representative shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement so long as such Proceeds are promptly remitted to the Senior Priority Representative in the same form as received with any necessary endorsements.

From and after the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations (or prior thereto upon obtaining the written consent of each Senior Priority Agent), any Junior Priority Agent and any Junior Priority Creditor may Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies under the Junior Priority Documents or applicable law as to any Collateral; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that any Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies with respect to any Collateral by any Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor is at all times subject to the provisions of this Agreement, including <u>Section 4.1</u>.

- (b) Each Senior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself and any Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that such Senior Priority Agent and such Senior Priority Creditors:
 - (i) will not, and will not seek to, Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies (or institute or join in any action or proceeding with respect to the Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies) with respect to the Collateral without the written consent of the Senior Priority Representative; provided that any Senior Priority Agent who is not then the Senior Priority Representative may Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies (other than any remedies the exercise of which is otherwise prohibited by this Agreement, including, without limitation, Section 6) after a period of 120 consecutive days has elapsed from the date of delivery of written notice by such Senior Priority Agent to each other Senior Priority Agent stating that an Event of Default (as defined under the applicable Senior Priority Credit Agreement) has occurred and is continuing thereunder and stating its intention to Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies (the "Senior Standstill Period"), and then only so long as the Senior Priority Representative shall not have commenced (or attempted to commence or given notice of its intent to commence) the Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies with respect to the Collateral (including seeking relief from the automatic stay or any other stay in any Insolvency Proceeding), and
 - (ii) will not take, receive or accept any Proceeds of Collateral (except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among all Senior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby and except as provided in Section 4.1 hereof), it being understood and agreed that the temporary deposit of Proceeds of Collateral in a Deposit Account controlled by such Senior Priority Agent shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement so long as such Proceeds are promptly remitted to the Senior Priority Representative in the same form as received with any necessary endorsements; provided that nothing in this sentence shall prohibit any Senior Priority Agent from taking such actions in its capacity as Senior Priority Representative, if applicable. The Senior Priority Representative may Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies under the Senior Priority Documents or applicable law as to any Collateral; provided, however, that any Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies with respect to any Collateral by the Senior Priority Representative is at all times subject to the provisions of this Agreement, including Section 4.1 hereof.
- (c) Each Junior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself and any Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that such Junior Priority Agent and such Junior Priority Creditors will not, and will not seek to, Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies (or institute or join in any action or proceeding with respect to the Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies) with respect to any of the Collateral without the written consent of the Junior Priority Representative and will not take, receive or accept any Proceeds of Collateral (except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among all Junior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby), it being understood and agreed that the temporary deposit of Proceeds of Collateral in a Deposit Account

controlled by such Junior Priority Agent shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement so long as such Proceeds are promptly remitted to the Junior Priority Representative; provided that nothing in this sentence shall prohibit any Junior Priority Agent from taking such actions in its capacity as Junior Priority Representative, if applicable. The Junior Priority Representative may Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies under the Junior Priority Documents or applicable law as to any Collateral; provided, however, that any Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies with respect to any Collateral by the Junior Priority Representative is at all times subject to the provisions of this Agreement, including Section 4.1 hereof.

(d) Each Senior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself and any Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that such Senior Priority Agent and such Senior Priority Creditors will not, and will not seek to, Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies (or institute or join in any action or proceeding with respect to the Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies) with respect to any of the Collateral without the written consent of the Senior Priority Representative and will not take, receive or accept any Proceeds of Collateral (except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among all Senior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby), it being understood and agreed that the temporary deposit of Proceeds of Collateral in a Deposit Account controlled by such Senior Priority Agent shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement so long as such Proceeds are promptly remitted to the Senior Priority Representative; provided that nothing in this sentence shall prohibit any Senior Priority Agent from taking such actions in its capacity as Senior Priority Representative, if applicable; provided, further, that nothing in this sentence shall prohibit any Senior Priority Agent from the Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies following the expiration of the Senior Standstill Period, if permitted pursuant to the proviso to Section 2.3(b)(i). The Senior Priority Representative may Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies under the Senior Priority Documents or applicable law as to any Collateral; provided, however, that any Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies with respect to any Collateral by the Senior Priority Representative is at all times subject to the provisions of this Agreement, including Section 4.1 hereof. Each Senior Priority Agent hereby appoints the Senior Priority Representative as its agent and authorizes the Senior Priority Representative to undertake any Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies under any Senior Priority Collateral Document so long as the Senior Priority Representative is contemporaneously undertaking the same Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies under the Senior Priority Collateral Documents of each Series of Senior Priority Debt and in connection with any sale or other disposition of Collateral the Senior Priority Representative may release the security interest of any other Senior Priority Agent so long as the lien of each Senior Priority Agent is released simultaneously to the same extent and the Senior Priority Representative distributes the proceeds of any such sale or other disposition as provided in Section 4.1 hereof. Each Senior Priority Agent agrees to execute and deliver (at the sole cost of the Credit Parties) all such documents and instruments as shall be reasonably requested by the Senior Priority Representative to evidence and confirm any such release of such security interests.

Section 2.4 Exercise of Rights.

(a) No Other Restrictions. Except as expressly set forth in this Agreement, each Agent and each Creditor shall have any and all rights and remedies it may have as a creditor under applicable law, including the right to the Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies (except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Parties, solely as among such Parties and the Creditors represented thereby); provided, however, that the Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies with respect to the Collateral shall be subject to the Lien Priority and to the provisions of this Agreement, including Section 4.1. Each Senior Priority Agent may enforce the provisions of the applicable Junior Priority Documents, and each Agent may Exercise Any Secured Creditor Remedies, all in such order and in such manner as each may determine in the exercise of its sole discretion, consistent with the terms of this Agreement and provisions of applicable law (except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Parties, solely as among such Parties and the Creditors represented thereby); provided, however, that each Agent agrees to provide to each other such Party copies of any notices that it is required under applicable law to deliver to any Credit Party; provided, further, however, that any Senior Priority Agent's failure to provide any such copies to any

other such Party shall not impair any Senior Priority Agent's rights hereunder or under any of the applicable Senior Priority Documents, and any Junior Priority Agent's failure to provide any such copies to any other such Party shall not impair any Junior Priority Agent's rights hereunder or under any of the applicable Junior Priority Documents. Each Agent agrees for and on behalf of itself and each Creditor represented thereby that such Agent and each such Creditor will not institute any suit or other proceeding or assert in any suit, Insolvency Proceeding or other proceeding any claim, (x) in the case of any Junior Priority Agent and any Junior Priority Creditor represented thereby, against any Senior Priority Secured Party, and (y) in the case of any Senior Priority Agent and any Senior Priority Creditor represented thereby, against any Junior Priority Secured Party, seeking damages from or other relief by way of specific performance, instructions or otherwise, with respect to any action taken or omitted to be taken by such Person with respect to the Collateral that is consistent with the terms of this Agreement, and none of such Persons shall be liable for any such action taken or omitted to be taken. Except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Senior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, each Senior Priority Agent agrees for and on behalf of any Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby that such Agent and each such Creditor will not institute any suit or other proceeding or assert in any suit, Insolvency Proceeding or other proceeding any claim against any other Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor represented thereby seeking damages from or other relief by way of specific performance, instructions or otherwise, with respect to any action taken or omitted to be taken by such Person with respect to the Collateral that is consistent with the terms of this Agreement, and none of such Persons shall be liable for any such action taken or omitted to be taken. Except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any Junior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, each Junior Priority Agent agrees for and on behalf of any Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby that such Agent and each such Creditor will not institute any suit or other proceeding or assert in any suit, Insolvency Proceeding or other proceeding any claim against any other Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor represented thereby seeking damages from or other relief by way of specific performance, instructions or otherwise, with respect to any action taken or omitted to be taken by such Person with respect to the Collateral that is consistent with the terms of this Agreement, and none of such Persons shall be liable for any such action taken or omitted to be taken.

(b) Release of Liens by Junior Secured Parties. In the event of (A) any private or public sale of all or any portion of the Collateral in connection with any Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies by or with the consent of each Senior Priority Agent, (B) any sale, transfer or other disposition of all or any portion of the Collateral so long as such sale, transfer or other disposition is then permitted by the Senior Priority Documents, or (C) the release of the Senior Priority Secured Parties' Liens on all or any portion of the Collateral, which release under this clause (C) shall have been approved by all of the requisite Senior Priority Secured Parties, in the case of clause (C) only to the extent occurring prior to the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations and not in connection with a Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations (and irrespective of whether an Event of Default has occurred), each Junior Priority Agent agrees, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, that (x) so long as the net cash proceeds of any such sale, if any, described in clause (A) above are applied as provided in Section 4.1, such sale or release will be free and clear of the Liens on such Collateral securing the Junior Priority Obligations and (y) such Junior Priority Secured Parties' Liens with respect to the Collateral so sold, transferred, disposed or released shall terminate and be automatically released without further action. In furtherance of, and subject to, the foregoing, each Junior Priority Agent agrees that it will execute any and all Lien releases or other documents reasonably requested by any Senior Priority Agent in connection therewith, so long as the net cash proceeds, if any, from such sale described in clause (A)

above of such Collateral are applied in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. Each Junior Priority Agent hereby appoints the Senior Priority Representative and any officer or duly authorized person of the Senior Priority Representative, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-infact with full irrevocable power of attorney in the place and stead of such Junior Priority Agent and in the name of such Junior Priority Agent or in the Senior Priority Representative's own name, from time to time, in the Senior Priority Representative's sole discretion, for the purposes of carrying out the terms of this paragraph, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute and deliver any and all documents and instruments as may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this paragraph, including, without limitation, any financing statements, endorsements, assignments, releases or other documents or instruments of transfer (which appointment, being coupled with an interest, is irrevocable).

- Section 2.5 No New Liens. (a) Until the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and any Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby agrees that:
 - (i) no Junior Priority Secured Party shall acquire or hold any Lien on any assets of any Credit Party securing any Junior Priority Obligation which assets are not also subject to the Lien of each Senior Priority Agent under the Senior Priority Documents, subject to the Lien Priority set forth herein; and
 - (ii) if any such Junior Priority Secured Party shall (nonetheless and in breach hereof) acquire or hold any Lien on any assets of any Credit Party securing any Junior Priority Obligation, which assets are not also subject to the Lien of each Senior Priority Agent under the Senior Priority Documents, subject to the Lien Priority set forth herein, then such Junior Priority Agent (or the relevant Junior Priority Creditor) shall, without the need for any further consent of any other Junior Priority Secured Party and notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any other Junior Priority Document, be deemed to also hold and have held such Lien for the benefit of the Senior Priority Agents as security for the Senior Priority Obligations (subject to the Lien Priority and other terms hereof) and shall promptly notify each Senior Priority Agent in writing of the existence of such Lien.
- (b) Until the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Senior Priority Agents, in each case, on behalf of itself and any Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, each Senior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby agrees that:
 - (i) no such Senior Priority Secured Party shall acquire or hold any Lien on any assets of any Credit Party securing any Senior Priority Obligation which assets are not also subject to the Lien of each other Senior Priority Agent under the Senior Priority Documents, subject to the Lien Priority set forth herein; and
 - (ii) if any such Senior Priority Secured Party shall (nonetheless and in breach hereof) acquire or hold any Lien on any assets of any Credit Party securing any Senior Priority Obligation which assets are not also subject to the Lien of each other Senior Priority Agent under the Senior Priority Documents, subject to the Lien Priority set forth herein, then such Senior Priority Agent (or the relevant First Priority Creditor) shall, without the need for any further consent of any other Senior Priority Secured Party and notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any other Senior Priority Document, be deemed to also hold and have held such Lien for the benefit of each other Senior Priority Agent as security for the other Senior Priority Obligations (subject to the Lien Priority and other terms hereof) and shall promptly notify each Senior Priority Agent in writing of the existence of such Lien.

- (c) Until the Discharge of Junior Priority Obligations, except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Junior Priority Agents, in each case, on behalf of itself and any Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby agrees that:
 - (i) no such Junior Priority Secured Party shall acquire or hold any Lien on any assets of any Credit Party securing any Junior Priority Obligation which assets are not also subject to the Lien of each other Junior Priority Agent under the Junior Priority Documents, subject to the Lien Priority set forth herein: and
 - (ii) if any such Junior Priority Secured Party shall (nonetheless and in breach hereof) acquire or hold any Lien on any assets of any Credit Party securing any Junior Priority Obligation which assets are not also subject to the Lien of each other Junior Priority Agent under the Junior Priority Documents, subject to the Lien Priority set forth herein, then such Junior Priority Agent (or the relevant Junior Priority Creditor) shall, without the need for any further consent of any other Junior Priority Secured Party and notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any other Junior Priority Document, be deemed to also hold and have held such Lien for the benefit of each other Junior Priority Agent as security for the other Junior Priority Obligations (subject to the Lien Priority and other terms hereof) and shall promptly notify each Junior Priority Agent in writing of the existence of such Lien.

Section 2.6 <u>Waiver of Marshalling</u>. Until the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, each Junior Priority Agent (including in its capacity as Junior Priority Representative, if applicable), on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Secured Parties represented thereby, agrees not to assert and hereby waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any right to demand, request, plead or otherwise assert or otherwise claim the benefit of, any marshalling, appraisal, valuation or other similar right that may otherwise be available under applicable law with respect to the Collateral or any other similar rights a junior secured creditor may have under applicable law.

ARTICLE III

ACTIONS OF THE PARTIES

Section 3.1 Certain Actions Permitted. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, (a) each Agent may make such demands or file such claims in respect of the Senior Priority Obligations or Junior Priority Obligations, as applicable, owed to such Agent and the Creditors represented thereby as are necessary to prevent the waiver or bar of such claims under applicable statutes of limitations or other statutes, court orders, or rules of procedure at any time, so long as such claim is not in contravention of the Lien priority set forth in Section 2.1, (b) in any Insolvency Proceeding commenced by or against the Borrower or any other Credit Party, the Junior Priority Agent or the Junior Priority Creditors may file a proof of claim or statement of interest with respect to the Junior Priority Obligations, (c) the Junior Priority Creditors shall be entitled to file any responsive or defensive pleadings in opposition to any motion, claim, adversary proceeding or other pleading made by any person objecting to or otherwise seeking the disallowance of the claims of the Junior Priority Creditors, including without limitation any claims secured by the Collateral, if any, in each case if not otherwise in contravention of the terms of this Agreement, (d) the Junior Priority Creditors shall be entitled to file any pleadings, objections, motions or agreements which assert rights or interests available to unsecured creditors of the Credit Parties arising under either the Bankruptcy Code or applicable non-bankruptcy law (other than initiating or joining in an involuntary case or proceeding under the Bankruptcy Code with respect to a Grantor, except as otherwise requested or expressly consented to in writing by the Senior Priority Agent), in each case if not otherwise in contravention of the terms of this Agreement; provided that any judgment Lien obtained by a Junior

Priority Creditor as a result of such exercise of rights will be subject to this Agreement, (e) the Junior Priority Creditors shall be entitled to file any proof of claim and other filings and make any arguments and motions in order to preserve or protect its Liens on the Collateral that are, in each case, not otherwise in contravention of the terms of this Agreement, with respect to the Junior Priority Obligations and the Collateral, (f) the Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor may exercise any of its rights or remedies with respect to the Collateral after the termination of the Standstill Period to the extent permitted by Section 2.3 above, and (g) in any Insolvency Proceeding, the Junior Priority Creditors shall be entitled to vote on any plan of reorganization, in a manner and to the extent consistent with the provisions of this Agreement.

Section 3.2 Agent for Perfection.

- (a) Each Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Secured Parties represented thereby, agrees to hold all Cash Collateral and Control Collateral in its possession, custody, or control (or in the possession, custody, or control of agents or bailees therefor) for the benefit of, on behalf of and as agent for the other Secured Parties solely for the purpose of perfecting the security interest granted to each other Agent or Secured Party in such Cash Collateral and Control Collateral, subject to the terms and conditions of this Section 3.2. Such Agent shall not have any obligation whatsoever to the other Secured Parties to assure that such Cash Collateral and Control Collateral is genuine or owned by any Credit Party or any other Person or to preserve rights or benefits of any Person therein. The duties or responsibilities of such under this Section 3.2 are and shall be limited solely to holding or maintaining control of such Cash Collateral and Control Collateral as agent for the other Parties for purposes of perfecting the Lien held by the Secured Parties. Such Agent is not and shall not be deemed to be a fiduciary of any kind for any Secured Party or any other Person. Each Credit Party shall deliver all Control Collateral when required to be delivered pursuant to the Credit Documents to (x) until the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, the Senior Priority Representative and (y) thereafter, the Junior Priority Representative.
- (b) In the event that any Secured Party receives any Collateral or Proceeds of the Collateral in violation of the terms of this Agreement, then such Secured Party shall promptly pay over such Proceeds or Collateral to (x) until the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, the Senior Priority Representative, in the same form as received with any necessary endorsements, for application in accordance with the provisions of Section 4.1, and (y) thereafter, the Junior Priority Representative, in the same form as received with any necessary endorsements, for application in accordance with the provisions of Section 4.1.
- Section 3.3 Sharing of Information and Access. In the event that any Junior Priority Agent shall, in the exercise of its rights under the applicable Junior Priority Collateral Documents or otherwise, receive possession or control of any books and records of any Credit Party that contain information identifying or pertaining to the Collateral, such Junior Priority Agent shall, upon request from any other Agent, and as promptly as practicable thereafter, either make available to such Agent such books and records for inspection and duplication or provide to such Agent copies thereof. In the event that any Senior Priority Agent shall, in the exercise of its rights under the applicable Senior Priority Collateral Documents or otherwise, receive possession or control of any books and records of any Senior Priority Credit Party that contain information identifying or pertaining to the Collateral, such Agent shall, upon request from any other Senior Priority Agent, and as promptly as practicable thereafter, either make available to such Agent such books and records for inspection and duplication or provide to such Agent copies thereof.

Section 3.4 <u>Insurance</u>. Proceeds of Collateral include insurance proceeds and, therefore, the Lien Priority shall govern the ultimate disposition of casualty insurance proceeds. The Senior Priority Representative shall be named as additional insured or loss payee, as applicable, with respect to all

insurance policies relating to Collateral. The Senior Priority Representative shall have the sole and exclusive right, as against any Secured Party, to adjust settlement of insurance claims in the event of any covered loss, theft or destruction of Collateral. All proceeds of such insurance shall be remitted to the Senior Priority Representative, and each other Agent shall cooperate (if necessary) in a reasonable manner in effecting the payment of insurance proceeds in accordance with <u>Section 4.1</u>.

Section 3.5 No Additional Rights for the Credit Parties Hereunder. Except as provided in Section 3.6, if any Secured Party shall enforce its rights or remedies in violation of the terms of this Agreement, the Credit Parties shall not be entitled to use such violation as a defense to any action by any Secured Party, nor to assert such violation as a counterclaim or basis for set off or recoupment against any Secured Party.

Section 3.6 Actions upon Breach. If any Junior Priority Secured Party, contrary to this Agreement, commences or participates in any action or proceeding against the Credit Parties or the Collateral, the Credit Parties, with the prior written consent of the Senior Priority Representative, may interpose as a defense or dilatory plea the making of this Agreement, and any Senior Priority Secured Party may intervene and interpose such defense or plea in its own name or in the name of the Credit Parties. Should any Junior Priority Secured Party, contrary to this Agreement, in any way take, or attempt or threaten to take, any action with respect to the Collateral (including, without limitation, any attempt to realize upon or enforce any remedy with respect to this Agreement), or fail to take any action required by this Agreement, any Senior Priority Agent (in its own name or in the name of the Credit Parties) may obtain relief against such Junior Priority Secured Party by injunction, specific performance and/or other appropriate equitable relief, it being understood and agreed by each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and each Junior Priority Creditor represented thereby, that the Senior Priority Secured Parties' damages from such actions may be difficult to ascertain and may be irreparable, and each Junior Priority Agent on behalf of itself and each Junior Priority Creditor represented thereby, waives any defense that the Senior Priority Secured Parties cannot demonstrate damage or be made whole by the awarding of damages.

ARTICLE IV

APPLICATION OF PROCEEDS

Section 4.1 Application of Proceeds.

(a) Revolving Nature of Certain First Lien Obligations. Each Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Secured Parties represented thereby, expressly acknowledges and agrees that (i) the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement [and the [1]13 includes (and future Additional Credit Facilities may include) a revolving commitment, that in the ordinary course of business the July 2012 First Lien Agent [and] certain July 2012 First Lien Lenders [, the [] Lenders]14 will (and any Additional Agent and Additional Creditors may) apply payments and make advances thereunder; (ii) the amount of] Obligations]¹⁵ or Additional Obligations that may be outstanding at any time or from time to time may be the July 2012 First Lien Obligations [, [increased or reduced and subsequently reborrowed, and that the terms of the July 2012 First Lien Obligations [, [Obligations 15 or Additional Obligations may be modified, extended or amended from time to time, and that the aggregate amount of the July 2012 First Lien Obligations [, [] Obligations]15 or Additional Obligations may be increased, replaced or refinanced, in each event, without notice to or consent by any other Secured Parties and without affecting the provisions hereof; provided, however, that from and after the date on which the First Lien Agent [or] any First Lien Creditor [, the [1 Agent or any Lenders]14 (or any Additional Agent or Additional Creditor) commences the Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies, all amounts received by the First Lien Agent [or] any such First Lien Creditor [, the [

Agent or any [] Lenders] ¹⁴ (or any su	ch Additional Agent or Additional Creditor) shall be applied as specified in this Section 4.1. The Lien Priority shall
not be altered or other	wise affected by any a	mendment, modification, supplement, extension, repayment, reborrowing, increase, renewal or restatement of the
July 2012 First Lien C	Obligations, the [] ¹ [First/Second] ² Lien Obligations, or any Additional Obligations, or any portion thereof.

(b) <u>Application of Proceeds of Collateral</u>. Except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Agents, each Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Secured Parties represented thereby, hereby agrees that all Collateral, and all Proceeds thereof, received by any Agent in connection with any Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies shall be applied subject to <u>clause (e)</u> of this <u>Section 4.1</u>,

<u>first</u>, to the payment, on a pro rata basis, of costs and expenses of each Agent, as applicable, in connection with such Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies (other than any costs and expenses of any Junior Priority Agent in connection with any Exercise of Secured Creditor Remedies by it in willful violation of this Agreement),

second, to the payment, on a pro rata basis, of the Senior Priority Obligations in accordance with the Senior Priority Documents until the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations shall have occurred,

third, to the payment, on a pro rata basis, of the Junior Priority Obligations in accordance with the Junior Priority Documents until the Discharge of Junior Priority Obligations shall have occurred; and

<u>fourth</u>, the balance, if any, to the Credit Parties or to whomsoever may be lawfully entitled to receive the same or as a court of competent jurisdiction may direct.

- (c) <u>Limited Obligation or Liability</u>. In exercising remedies, whether as a secured creditor or otherwise, no Senior Priority Agent shall have any obligation or liability to any Junior Priority Secured Party, or (except as may be separately agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Senior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby) to any other Senior Priority Secured Party, in each case regarding the adequacy of any Proceeds or for any action or omission, save and except solely for an action or omission that breaches the express obligations undertaken by such Senior Priority Agent under the terms of this Agreement. In exercising remedies, whether as a secured creditor or otherwise, no Junior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby) to any other Junior Priority Secured Party, in each case regarding the adequacy of any Proceeds or for any action or omission, save and except solely for an action or omission that breaches the express obligations undertaken by such Junior Priority Agent under the terms of this Agreement.
- (d) <u>Turnover of Cash Collateral After Discharge</u>. Upon the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, each Senior Priority Agent shall deliver to the Junior Priority Representative or shall execute such documents as the July 2012 First Lien Borrower[, the [] First Lien Borrower]⁹ or as the Junior Priority Representative may reasonably request to enable it to have control over any Cash Collateral or Control Collateral still in such Senior Priority Agent's possession, custody or control in the same form as received with any necessary endorsements, or as a court of competent jurisdiction may otherwise direct. As between any Junior Priority Agent and any other Junior Priority Agent, any such Cash Collateral or Control Collateral held by any such Party shall be held by it subject to the terms and conditions of Section 3.2.

(e) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Senior Priority Creditors hereby agree that solely as among the Senior Priority Creditors, (i) with respect to any Collateral for which a third party (other than a Senior Priority Creditor) has a Lien or security interest that is junior in priority to the Lien or security interest of any Series of Senior Priority Debt but senior (as determined by appropriate legal proceedings in the case of any dispute) to the Lien or security interest of any other Series of Senior Priority Debt (such third party an "Intervening Creditor"), the value of any Collateral or Proceeds which are allocated to such Intervening Creditor shall be deducted on a ratable basis solely from the Collateral or Proceeds to be distributed in respect of the Series of Senior Priority Debt with respect to which such Impairment (as defined below) exists and (ii) the holders of each Series of Senior Priority Debt (and not any other Series of Senior Priority Debt) shall bear the risk of (A) any determination by a court of competent jurisdiction that (x) such Series of Senior Priority Debt is unenforceable under applicable law or is subordinated to any other obligations (other than another Series of Senior Priority Debt), (y) such Series of Senior Priority Debt does not have an enforceable security interest in any of the Collateral securing any other Series of Senior Priority Debt and/or (z) any intervening security interest exists securing any other obligations (other than another Series of Senior Priority Debt) on a basis ranking prior to the security interest of such Series of Senior Priority Debt but junior to the security interest of any other Series of Senior Priority Debt or (B) the existence at any time of any Collateral for any other Series of Senior Priority Debt with respect to which the holders of such Series of Senior Priority Debt do not hold a valid and perfected security interest or Lien at such time (any such condition referred to in the foregoing clause (A) or (B) with respect to any Series of Senior Priority Debt, an "Impairment" of such Series of Senior Priority Debt); provided that the existence of a maximum claim with respect to any real property subject to a mortgage which applies to all Senior Priority Obligations shall not be deemed to be an Impairment of any Series of Senior Priority Debt. In the event of any Impairment with respect to any Series of Senior Priority Debt, the results of such Impairment shall be borne solely by the holders of such Series of Senior Priority Debt, and the rights of the holders of such Series of Senior Priority Debt (including, without limitation, the right to receive distributions in respect of such Series of Senior Priority Debt pursuant to Section 4.1(b) on a pari passu basis with the other Series of Senior Priority Debt) set forth herein shall be modified to the extent necessary so that the effects of such Impairment are borne solely by the holders of the Series of Senior Priority Debt subject to such Impairment.

(f) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Junior Priority Creditors hereby agree that solely as among the Junior Priority Creditors, (i) with respect to any Collateral for which a third party (other than a Junior Priority Creditor) has a Lien or security interest that is junior in priority to the Lien or security interest of any Series of Junior Priority Debt but senior (as determined by appropriate legal proceedings in the case of any dispute) to the Lien or security interest of any other Series of Junior Priority Debt (such third party an "Intervening Creditor"), the value of any Collateral or Proceeds which are allocated to such Intervening Creditor shall be deducted on a ratable basis solely from the Collateral or Proceeds to be distributed in respect of the Series of Junior Priority Debt with respect to which such Impairment (as defined below) exists and (ii) the holders of each Series of Junior Priority Debt (and not any other Series of Junior Priority Debt) shall bear the risk of (A) any determination by a court of competent jurisdiction that (x) such Series of Junior Priority Debt is unenforceable under applicable law or is subordinated to any other obligations (other than another Series of Junior Priority Debt), (y) such Series of Junior Priority Debt does not have an enforceable security interest in any of the Collateral securing any other Series of Junior Priority Debt and/or (z) any intervening security interest exists securing any other obligations (other than another Series of Junior Priority Debt or (B) the existence at any time of any Collateral for any other Series of Junior Priority Debt on thold a valid and perfected security interest or Lien at such time (any such condition referred to in the foregoing clause (A) or (B) with respect to any Series of Junior Priority Debt, an "Impairment" of such

Series of Junior Priority Debt); <u>provided</u> that the existence of a maximum claim with respect to any real property subject to a mortgage which applies to all Junior Priority Obligations shall not be deemed to be an Impairment of any Series of Junior Priority Debt. In the event of any Impairment with respect to any Series of Junior Priority Debt, the results of such Impairment shall be borne solely by the holders of such Series of Junior Priority Debt, and the rights of the holders of such Series of Junior Priority Debt (including, without limitation, the right to receive distributions in respect of such Series of Junior Priority Debt pursuant to Section 4.1(b) on a pari passu basis with the other Series of Junior Priority Debt) set forth herein shall be modified to the extent necessary so that the effects of such Impairment are borne solely by the holders of the Series of Junior Priority Debt subject to such Impairment.

Section 4.2 <u>Specific Performance</u>. Each Agent is hereby authorized to demand specific performance of this Agreement, whether or not any Credit Party shall have complied with any of the provisions of any of the Credit Documents, at any time when any other Party shall have failed to comply with any of the provisions of this Agreement applicable to it. Each Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Secured Parties represented thereby, hereby irrevocably waives any defense based on the adequacy of a remedy at law that might be asserted as a bar to such remedy of specific performance.

ARTICLE V

INTERCREDITOR ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS AND WAIVERS

Section 5.1 Notice of Acceptance and Other Waivers.

- (a) All Senior Priority Obligations at any time made or incurred by any Credit Party shall be deemed to have been made or incurred in reliance upon this Agreement, and each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby waives notice of acceptance of, or proof of reliance by any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditors on, this Agreement, and notice of the existence, increase, renewal, extension, accrual, creation, or non-payment of all or any part of the Senior Priority Obligations.
- (b) None of the Senior Priority Agents, the Senior Priority Creditors, or any of their respective Affiliates, or any of the respective directors, officers, employees, or agents of any of the foregoing, shall be liable for failure to demand, collect, or realize upon any of the Collateral or any Proceeds, or for any delay in doing so, or shall be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Collateral or Proceeds thereof or to take any other action whatsoever with regard to the Collateral or any part or Proceeds thereof, except as specifically provided in this Agreement. If any Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor honors (or fails to honor) a request by any Borrower for an extension of credit pursuant to any Senior Priority Credit Agreement or any other Senior Priority Document, whether or not such Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor has knowledge that the honoring of (or failure to honor) any such request would constitute a default under the terms of any Junior Priority Credit Agreement or any other Junior Priority Document (but not a default under this Agreement) or would constitute an act, condition, or event that, with the giving of notice or the passage of time, or both, would constitute such a default, or if any Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor otherwise should exercise any of its contractual rights or remedies under any Senior Priority Documents (subject to the express terms and conditions hereof), no Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor shall have any liability whatsoever to any Junior Priority Agent or Junior Priority Credit Agreement). Each Senior Priority Secured Party shall be entitled to manage and supervise its loans and extensions of credit under the relevant Senior Priority Credit Agreement and other Senior Priority Documents as it may, in its sole discretion, deem appropriate, and may manage its loans and extensions of credit without regard to any rights or interests that the Junior Priority Agents or Junior Priority Creditors

have in the Collateral, except as otherwise expressly set forth in this Agreement. Each Junior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that no Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor shall incur any liability as a result of a sale, lease, license, application, or other disposition of all or any portion of the Collateral or Proceeds thereof pursuant to the Senior Priority Documents, in each case so long as such disposition is conducted in accordance with mandatory provisions of applicable law and does not breach the provisions of this Agreement.

Section 5.2 Modifications to Senior Priority Documents and Junior Priority Documents.

- (a) Each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby agrees that, without affecting the obligations of such Junior Priority Secured Parties hereunder, each Senior Priority Agent and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby may, at any time and from time to time, in their sole discretion without the consent of or notice to any such Junior Priority Secured Party (except to the extent such notice or consent is required pursuant to the express provisions of this Agreement), and without incurring any liability to any such Junior Priority Secured Party or impairing or releasing the subordination provided for herein, amend, restate, supplement, replace, refinance, extend, consolidate, restructure, or otherwise modify any of the Senior Priority Documents in any manner whatsoever, including, to:
 - (i) change the manner, place, time, or terms of payment or renew, alter or increase, all or any of the Senior Priority Obligations or otherwise amend, restate, supplement, or otherwise modify in any manner, or grant any waiver or release with respect to, all or any part of the Senior Priority Obligations or any of the Senior Priority Documents;
 - (ii) subject to <u>Section 2.5</u> hereof, retain or obtain a Lien on any Property of any Person to secure any of the Senior Priority Obligations, and in connection therewith to enter into any additional Senior Priority Documents;
 - (iii) amend, or grant any waiver, compromise, or release with respect to, or consent to any departure from, any guaranty or other obligations of any Person obligated in any manner under or in respect of the Senior Priority Obligations;
 - (iv) exercise or refrain from exercising any rights against any Credit Party or any other Person;
 - (v) retain or obtain the primary or secondary obligation of any other Person with respect to any of the Senior Priority Obligations; and
 - (vi) otherwise manage and supervise the Senior Priority Obligations as the applicable Senior Priority Agent shall deem appropriate.
- (b) Each Senior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby agrees that, without affecting the obligations of such Senior Priority Secured Parties hereunder, each Junior Priority Agent and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby may, at any time and from time to time, in their sole discretion without the consent of or notice to any such Senior Priority Secured Party (except to the extent such notice or consent is required pursuant to the express provisions of this Agreement), and without incurring any liability to any such Senior Priority Secured Party or impairing or releasing the priority provided for herein, amend, restate, supplement, replace, refinance, extend, consolidate, restructure, or otherwise modify any of the Junior Priority Documents in any manner whatsoever, including, to:
 - (i) change the manner, place, time, or terms of payment or renew, alter or increase, all or any of the Junior Priority Obligations or otherwise amend, restate, supplement, or otherwise modify in any manner, or grant any waiver or release with respect to, all or any part of the Junior Priority Obligations or any of the Junior Priority Documents;

- (ii) subject to <u>Section 2.5</u> hereof, retain or obtain a Lien on any Property of any Person to secure any of the Junior Priority Obligations, and in connection therewith to enter into any additional Junior Priority Documents;
- (iii) amend, or grant any waiver, compromise, or release with respect to, or consent to any departure from, any guaranty or other obligations of any Person obligated in any manner under or in respect of the Junior Priority Obligations;
 - (iv) release its Lien on any Collateral or other Property;
 - (v) exercise or refrain from exercising any rights against any Credit Party or any other Person;
- (vi) subject to <u>Section 2.5</u> hereof, retain or obtain the primary or secondary obligation of any other Person with respect to any of the Junior Priority Obligations; and
 - (vii) otherwise manage and supervise the Junior Priority Obligations as the Junior Priority Agent shall deem appropriate.
- (c) Each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Secured Parties represented thereby, agrees that each Junior Priority Collateral Document shall include the following language (or language to similar effect):

"Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the lien and security interest granted to [name of Junior Priority Agent] pursuant to this Agreement and the exercise of any right or remedy by [name of Junior Priority Agent] hereunder are subject to the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement, dated as of [], 20[] (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified, replaced or refinanced from time to time, the "Intercreditor Agreement"), initially among [], in its capacities as administrative agent and collateral agent for the July 2012 First Lien Lenders to the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, [], in its capacities as [administrative agent and collateral agent] for the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lenders to the Second Lien Credit Agreement, and certain other persons party or that may become party thereto from time to time. In the event of any conflict between the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement and this Agreement, the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement shall govern and control."

In addition, each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Secured Parties represented thereby, agrees that each Junior Priority Collateral Document consisting of a mortgage covering any Collateral consisting of real estate shall contain language appropriate to reflect the subordination of such Junior Priority Collateral Documents to the Senior Priority Documents covering such Collateral.

(d) Except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Senior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, each Senior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby agrees that, without affecting the obligations of such Senior

Priority Secured Parties hereunder, any other Senior Priority Agent and any Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby may, at any time and from time to time, in their sole discretion without the consent of or notice to any such Senior Priority Secured Party (except to the extent such notice or consent is required pursuant to the express provisions of this Agreement), and without incurring any liability to any such Senior Priority Secured Party, amend, restate, supplement, replace, refinance, extend, consolidate, restructure, or otherwise modify any of the Senior Priority Documents to which such other Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor represented thereby is party or beneficiary in any manner whatsoever, including, to:

- (i) change the manner, place, time, or terms of payment or renew, alter or increase, all or any of the Senior Priority Obligations or otherwise amend, restate, supplement, or otherwise modify in any manner, or grant any waiver or release with respect to, all or any part of the Senior Priority Obligations or any of the Senior Priority Documents;
- (ii) subject to <u>Section 2.5</u> hereof, retain or obtain a Lien on any Property of any Person to secure any of the Senior Priority Obligations, and in connection therewith to enter into any Senior Priority Documents;
- (iii) amend, or grant any waiver, compromise, or release with respect to, or consent to any departure from, any guaranty or other obligations of any Person obligated in any manner under or in respect of the Senior Priority Obligations;
 - (iv) release its Lien on any Collateral or other Property;
 - (v) exercise or refrain from exercising any rights against any Credit Party or any other Person;
- (vi) subject to <u>Section 2.5</u> hereof, retain or obtain the primary or secondary obligation of any other Person with respect to any of the Senior Priority Obligations; and
 - (vii) otherwise manage and supervise the Senior Priority Obligations as such other Senior Priority Agent shall deem appropriate.
- (e) Except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Junior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, hereby agrees that, without affecting the obligations of such Junior Priority Secured Parties hereunder, any other Junior Priority Agent and any Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby may, at any time and from time to time, in their sole discretion without the consent of or notice to any such Junior Priority Secured Party (except to the extent such notice or consent is required pursuant to the express provisions of this Agreement), and without incurring any liability to any such Junior Priority Secured Party, amend, restate, supplement, replace, refinance, extend, consolidate, restructure, or otherwise modify any of the Junior Priority Documents to which such other Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor represented thereby is party or beneficiary in any manner whatsoever, including, to:
 - (i) change the manner, place, time, or terms of payment or renew, alter or increase, all or any of the Junior Priority Obligations or otherwise amend, restate, supplement, or otherwise modify in any manner, or grant any waiver or release with respect to, all or any part of the Junior Priority Obligations or any of the Junior Priority Documents;

- (ii) retain or obtain a Lien on any Property of any Person to secure any of the Junior Priority Obligations, and in connection therewith to enter into any Junior Priority Documents;
- (iii) amend, or grant any waiver, compromise, or release with respect to, or consent to any departure from, any guaranty or other obligations of any Person obligated in any manner under or in respect of the Junior Priority Obligations;
 - (iv) release its Lien on any Collateral or other Property;
 - (v) exercise or refrain from exercising any rights against any Credit Party or any other Person;
 - (vi) retain or obtain the primary or secondary obligation of any other Person with respect to any of the Junior Priority Obligations; and
 - (vii) otherwise manage and supervise the Junior Priority Obligations as such other Junior Priority Agent shall deem appropriate.
- (g) Reinstatement and Continuation of Agreement. If any Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor is required in any Insolvency Proceeding or otherwise to turn over or otherwise pay to the estate of any Credit Party or any other Person any payment made in satisfaction of all or any portion of the Senior Priority Obligations (a "Senior Priority Recovery."), then the Senior Priority Obligations shall be reinstated to the extent of such Senior Priority Recovery. If this Agreement shall have been terminated prior to such Senior Priority Recovery, this Agreement shall be reinstated in full force and effect in the event of such Senior Priority Recovery, and such prior termination shall not diminish, release, discharge, impair, or otherwise affect the obligations of the Parties from such date of reinstatement. All rights, interests, agreements, and obligations of each Agent, each Senior Priority Creditor, and each Junior Priority Creditor under this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and shall continue irrespective of the commencement of, or any discharge, confirmation, conversion, or dismissal of, any Insolvency Proceeding by or against any Credit Party or any other circumstance which otherwise might constitute a defense available to, or a discharge of, any Credit Party in respect of the

Senior Priority Obligations or the Junior Priority Obligations. No priority or right of any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor shall at any time be prejudiced or impaired in any way by any act or failure to act on the part of any Borrower or any Guarantor or by the noncompliance by any Person with the terms, provisions, or covenants of any of the Senior Priority Documents, regardless of any knowledge thereof which any Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor may have.

ARTICLE VI

INSOLVENCY PROCEEDINGS

Section 6.1 DIP Financing.

(a) If any Credit Party shall be subject to any Insolvency Proceeding in the United States at any time prior to the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, and any Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditors shall seek to provide any Credit Party with, or consent to a third party providing, any financing under Section 364 of the Bankruptcy Code or consent to any order for the use of cash collateral under Section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code ("DIP Financing"), with such DIP Financing to be secured by all or any portion of the Collateral (including assets that, but for the application of Section 552 of the Bankruptcy Code would be Collateral), then each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that (subject to the provisions of Section 6.9 hereof) it will raise no objection and will not directly or indirectly support or act in concert with any other party in raising an objection to such DIP Financing or to the Liens securing the same on the grounds of a failure to provide "adequate protection" for the Liens of such Junior Priority Agent securing the applicable Junior Priority Obligations or on any other grounds (and will not request any adequate protection solely as a result of such DIP Financing, except as otherwise set forth herein), and, to the extent the Liens securing the Senior Priority Obligations are subordinated to or pari passu with the Liens securing such DIP Financing, will subordinate its Liens on the Collateral to (i) the Liens securing such DIP Financing (and all obligations relating thereto), (ii) any adequate protection liens provided to the Senior Priority Creditors, and (iii) any "carve-out" for professional or United States Trustee fees agreed to by the Senior Priority Agent, so long as (x) such Junior Priority Agent retains its Lien on the Collateral to secure the applicable Junior Priority Obligations (in each case, including Proceeds thereof arising after the commencement of the case under the Bankruptcy Code), (y) all Liens on Collateral securing any such DIP Financing are senior to or on a parity with the Liens of the Senior Priority Agents and the Senior Priority Creditors on the Collateral securing the Senior Priority Obligations and (z) if any Senior Priority Agent receives an adequate protection Lien on post-petition assets of the debtor to secure the Senior Priority Obligations, each Junior Priority Agent also receives an adequate protection Lien on such post-petition assets of the debtor to secure the Junior Priority Obligations (which Lien shall be subject to the provisions of Section 6.1(c)), provided that the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.1(a) shall not prevent any Junior Priority Agent or Junior Priority Creditor from objecting to any provision in any DIP Financing relating to any provision or content of a plan of reorganization.

(b) If any Credit Party shall be subject to any Insolvency Proceeding in the United States at any time prior to the Discharge of July 2012 First Lien Obligations, and the July 2012 First Lien Agent or July 2012 First Lien Creditors shall seek to provide any Credit Party with, or consent to a third party providing, any DIP Financing, with such DIP Financing to be secured by all or any portion of the Collateral (including assets that, but for the application of Section 552 of the Bankruptcy Code would be Collateral), then each other Senior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that (subject to the provisions of Section 6.9 hereof) it will raise no objection and will not directly or indirectly support or act in concert with any other party in raising an objection to such DIP Financing or to the Liens securing the same on the grounds of a failure to provide "adequate protection" for the Liens of such Senior Priority Agent securing the applicable Senior Priority Obligations or on any other grounds (and will not request any adequate protection solely as a result of such DIP Financing, except as otherwise set forth herein), and, to the extent the Liens securing the July 2012 First Lien Obligations are (1) subordinated to the Liens securing such DIP Financing, will subordinate its Liens on the Collateral to (i) the Liens securing such DIP Financing (and all obligations relating thereto), and (ii) any "carve-out" for professional or United States Trustee fees agreed to by the July 2012 First Lien Agent, so long as (x) such Senior Priority Agent retains its Lien on the Collateral to secure the applicable Senior Priority Obligations (in each case, including Proceeds thereof arising after the commencement of the case under the Bankruptcy Code), (y) all Liens on Collateral securing any such DIP Financing are senior to the Liens of the July 2012 First Lien Agent and the July 2012 First Lien Creditors on the Collateral securing the July 2012 First Lien Obligations and (z) if the July 2012 First Lien Agent receives an adequate protection Lien on post-petition assets of the debtor to secure the July 2012 First Lien Obligations, each other Senior Priority Agent also receives an adequate protection Lien on such post-petition assets of the debtor to secure the Senior Priority Obligations (which Lien shall be subject to the provisions of Section 6.1(c)) or (2) pari passu to the Liens securing such DIP Financing, will confirm that such DIP Financing (and obligations related thereto) and any "carve-out" for professional or United States Trustee fees agreed to by the July 2012 First Lien Agent shall be treated as if they constituted "Senior Priority Obligations" hereunder with the Liens securing the foregoing obligations subject to the Lien priority set forth herein (including pursuant to Section 2.1), so long as (x) such Senior Priority Agent retains its Lien on the Collateral to secure the applicable Senior Priority Obligations (in each case, including Proceeds thereof arising after the commencement of the case under the Bankruptcy Code), (y) all Liens on Collateral securing any such DIP Financing are pari passu to the Liens of the July 2012 First Lien Agent and the July 2012 First Lien Creditors on the Collateral securing the July 2012 First Lien Obligations and (z) if the July 2012 First Lien Agent receives an adequate protection Lien on post-petition assets of the debtor to secure the July 2012 First Lien Obligations, each other Senior Priority Agent also receives an adequate protection Lien on such post-petition assets of the debtor to secure the Senior Priority Obligations (which Lien shall be subject to the provisions of Section 6.1(c)); provided that the foregoing provisions of this Section 6.1(b) shall not prevent any Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor from objecting to any provision in any DIP Financing relating to any provision or content of a plan of reorganization.

(c) All Liens granted to any Senior Priority Agent or Junior Priority Agent in any Insolvency Proceeding, whether as adequate protection or otherwise, are intended by the Parties to be and shall be deemed to be subject to the Lien Priority and the other terms and conditions of this Agreement; provided, however, that the foregoing shall not alter the super-priority of any Liens securing any DIP Financing in accordance with this <u>Section 6.1</u>.

Section 6.2 <u>Relief from Stay</u>. Until the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees not to (i) seek relief from the automatic stay or any other stay in any Insolvency Proceeding in respect of any portion of the Collateral without each Senior Priority Agent's express written consent, or (ii) raise any

objection or directly or indirectly support any objection to any motion for relief from the automatic stay or from any injunction against foreclosure or enforcement in respect of claims made by any Senior Priority Agent or any holder of Senior Priority Obligations.

Section 6.3 No Contest. Each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that, prior to the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, none of them shall contest (or directly or indirectly support any other Person contesting) (i) any request by any Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor for adequate protection of its interest in the Collateral (unless in contravention of Section 6.1(a)), or (ii) any objection by any Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor to any motion, relief, action or proceeding based on a claim by such Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor that its interests in the Collateral (unless in contravention of Section 6.1(a)) are not adequately protected (or any other similar request under any law applicable to an Insolvency Proceeding), so long as any Liens granted to such Senior Priority Agent as adequate protection of its interests are subject to this Agreement. Except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Senior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and any Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, any Senior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and any Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that, prior to the applicable Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, none of them shall contest (or directly or indirectly support any other Person contesting) (a) any request by any other Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor represented by such other Senior Priority Agent for adequate protection of its interest in the Collateral, or (b) any objection by such other Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor to any motion, relief, action, or proceeding based on a claim by such other Senior Priority Agent or any Senior Priority Creditor represented by such other Senior Priority Agent that its interests in the Collateral are not adequately protected (or any other similar request under any law applicable to an Insolvency Proceeding), so long as any Liens granted to such other Senior Priority Agent as adequate protection of its interests are subject to this Agreement. Except as may be separately otherwise agreed in writing by and between or among any applicable Junior Priority Agents, in each case on behalf of itself and any Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, any Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and any Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that, prior to the applicable Discharge of Junior Priority Obligations, none of them shall contest (or directly or indirectly support any other Person contesting) (a) any request by any other Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor represented by such other Junior Priority Agent for adequate protection of its interest in the Collateral, or (b) any objection by such other Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor to any motion, relief, action, or proceeding based on a claim by such other Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditor represented by such other Junior Priority Agent that its interests in the Collateral are not adequately protected (or any other similar request under any law applicable to an Insolvency Proceeding), so long as any Liens granted to such other Junior Priority Agent as adequate protection of its interests are subject to this Agreement.

Section 6.4 <u>Asset Sales</u>. Except as otherwise set forth in this <u>Section 6.4</u>, each Junior Priority Agent agrees, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, that it will not oppose any sale consented to or not otherwise opposed by the Senior Priority Agents of any Collateral pursuant to Section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code (or any similar provision under the law applicable to any Insolvency Proceeding) so long as (i) the Senior Priority Agent or the Senior Priority Creditors do not request in the applicable motion to approve such sale a waiver of the rights of the Junior Priority Creditors under Section 363(k) of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to the Collateral and (ii) the proceeds of such sale are applied in accordance with this Agreement, or if not so applied, the Liens of the Junior Priority Agent in such Collateral shall attach to the proceeds of such disposition relative to the Liens of the Senior Priority Creditors as its Liens in such Collateral.

Section 6.5 Separate Grants of Security and Separate Classification. Each Secured Party acknowledges and agrees that (i) the grants of Liens pursuant to the Senior Priority Collateral Documents and the Junior Priority Collateral Documents constitute separate and distinct grants of Liens and (ii) because of, among other things, their differing rights in the Collateral, the Senior Priority Obligations are fundamentally different from the Junior Priority Obligations and must be separately classified in any plan of reorganization proposed or adopted in an Insolvency Proceeding. To further effectuate the intent of the parties as provided in the immediately preceding sentence, if it is held that the claims of the Senior Priority Secured Parties, on the one hand, and the Junior Priority Secured Parties, on the other hand, in respect of the Collateral constitute only one secured claim (rather than separate classes of senior and junior secured claims), then the Secured Parties hereby acknowledge and agree that all distributions shall be made as if there were separate classes of Senior Priority Obligation claims and Junior Priority Obligation claims against the Credit Parties, with the effect being that, to the extent that the aggregate value of the Collateral is sufficient (for this purpose ignoring all claims held by the Junior Priority Secured Parties), the Senior Priority Secured Parties shall be entitled to receive, in addition to amounts distributed to them in respect of principal, pre-petition interest and other claims, all amounts owing in respect of post-petition interest, fees, and expenses, that are available from the Collateral for each of the Senior Priority Secured Parties (irrespective of whether a claim for such amounts is allowed or allowable in such Insolvency Proceeding), before any distribution is made in respect of the claims held by the Junior Priority Secured Parties, with the Junior Priority Secured Parties hereby acknowledging and agreeing to turn over to the Senior Priority Secured Parties amounts otherwise received or receivable by them to the extent necessary to effectuate the intent of this sentence, even if such turnover has the effect of reducing the aggregate recoveries. The foregoing sentence is subject to any separate agreement by and between any Additional Agent, on behalf of itself and the Additional Credit Facility Creditors represented thereby, and any other Agent, on behalf of itself and the Creditors represented thereby, with respect to the Obligations owing to any such Additional Agent and Additional Credit Facility

Section 6.6 <u>Enforceability</u>. The provisions of this Agreement are intended to be and shall be enforceable as a "subordination agreement" under Section 510(a) of the Bankruptcy Code.

Section 6.7 <u>Senior Priority Obligations Unconditional</u>. All rights of any Senior Priority Agent hereunder, and all agreements and obligations of the other Senior Priority Agents, the Junior Priority Agents and the Credit Parties (to the extent applicable) hereunder, shall remain in full force and effect irrespective of:

- (a) any lack of validity or enforceability of any Senior Priority Document;
- (b) any change in the time, place or manner of payment of, or in any other term of, all or any portion of the Senior Priority Obligations, or any amendment, waiver or other modification, whether by course of conduct or otherwise, or any refinancing, replacement, refunding or restatement of any Senior Priority Document;
- (c) any exchange, release, voiding, avoidance or non perfection of any security interest in any Collateral or any other collateral, or any release, amendment, waiver or other modification, whether by course of conduct or otherwise, or any refinancing, replacement, refunding, restatement or increase of all or any portion of the Senior Priority Obligations or any guarantee or guaranty thereof;
 - (d) the commencement of any Insolvency Proceeding in respect of the Borrower or any other Credit Party; or

(e) any other circumstances that otherwise might constitute a defense available to, or a discharge of, any Credit Party in respect of the Senior Priority Obligations, or of any of the Junior Priority Agent or any Credit Party, to the extent applicable, in respect of this Agreement.

Section 6.8 <u>Junior Priority Obligations Unconditional</u>. All rights of any Junior Priority Agent hereunder, and all agreements and obligations of the Senior Priority Agents, the other Junior Priority Agents and the Credit Parties (to the extent applicable) hereunder, shall remain in full force and effect irrespective of:

- (a) any lack of validity or enforceability of any Junior Priority Document;
- (b) any change in the time, place or manner of payment of, or in any other term of, all or any portion of the Junior Priority Obligations, or any amendment, waiver or other modification, whether by course of conduct or otherwise, or any refinancing, replacement, refunding or restatement of any Junior Priority Document;
- (c) any exchange, release, voiding, avoidance or non perfection of any security interest in any Collateral, or any other collateral, or any release, amendment, waiver or other modification, whether by course of conduct or otherwise, or any refinancing, replacement, refunding, restatement or increase of all or any portion of the Junior Priority Obligations or any guarantee or guaranty thereof;
 - (d) the commencement of any Insolvency Proceeding in respect of any Credit Party; or
- (e) any other circumstances that otherwise might constitute a defense available to, or a discharge of, any Credit Party in respect of the Junior Priority Obligations, or of any of the Senior Priority Agent or any Credit Party, to the extent applicable, in respect of this Agreement.

Section 6.9 Adequate Protection. Except to the extent expressly provided in Section 6.1 and this Section 6.9, nothing in this Agreement shall limit the rights of any Agent and the Secured Parties represented thereby from seeking or requesting adequate protection with respect to their interests in the applicable Collateral in any Insolvency Proceeding, including adequate protection in the form of a cash payment, periodic cash payments, cash payments of interest, fees, or expenses, or additional or replacement collateral, claims, or otherwise; provided that (a) in the event that any Junior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself or any of the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, seeks or requests adequate protection in respect of the Junior Priority Obligations and such adequate protection is granted in the form of additional or replacement collateral comprising assets of the type of assets that constitute Collateral, then each Junior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that each Senior Priority Agent shall also be granted a senior Lien on such collateral as security for the Senior Priority Obligations and that any Lien on such collateral securing the Junior Priority Obligations shall be subordinate to any Lien on such collateral securing the Senior Priority Obligations; (b) in the event that any Senior Priority Agent, for on behalf of itself or any Senior Priority Creditor represented thereby, seeks or requests adequate protection in respect of the Senior Priority Obligations and such adequate protection is granted in the form of additional or replacement collateral comprising assets of the type of assets that constitute Collateral, then such Senior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that each other Senior Priority Agent shall also be granted a pari passu Lien on such collateral as security for the Senior Priority Obligations owing to such other Senior Priority Agent and the

event that any Junior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself or any of the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, seeks or requests adequate protection in respect of the Junior Priority Obligations and such adequate protection is granted in the form of a superpriority administrative expense claim, including a claim arising under Section 507(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, then each Junior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that that each Senior Priority Agent shall also be granted a superpriority administrative expense claim, which shall be senior in all respects to any such superpriority administrative expense claim granted to the Junior Priority Agent with respect to the Collateral. Each Senior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that it will not raise or directly or indirectly support any objection to the granting of any adequate protection to any Junior Priority Agent in the form of a junior Lien or superpriority administrative expense claim that is consistent with the terms of this Section 6.9.

Section 6.10 Reorganization Securities and Other Plan-Related Issues.

- (a) If, in any Insolvency Proceeding, debt obligations of the reorganized debtor secured by Liens upon any property of the reorganized debtor are distributed pursuant to a plan of reorganization or similar dispositive restructuring plan, on account of claims of the Senior Priority Creditors and/or on account of claims of the Junior Priority Creditors, then, to the extent the debt obligations distributed on account of claims of the Senior Priority Creditors and/or on account of claims of the Junior Priority Creditors are secured by Liens upon the same property, the provisions of this Agreement will survive the distribution of such debt obligations pursuant to such plan and will apply with like effect to the Liens securing such debt obligations.
- (b) Each Junior Priority Agent and the other Junior Priority Creditors (whether in the capacity of a secured creditor or an unsecured creditor) shall not propose, vote in favor of, or otherwise directly or indirectly support any plan of reorganization that is inconsistent with the priorities or other provisions of this Agreement, other than with the prior written consent of the Senior Priority Agent or to the extent any such plan is proposed or supported by the number of Senior Priority Creditors required under Section 1126(d) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- (c) Each Senior Priority Agent and the other Senior Priority Creditors (whether in the capacity of a secured creditor or an unsecured creditor) shall not propose, vote in favor of, or otherwise directly or indirectly support any plan of reorganization that is inconsistent with the priorities or other provisions of this Agreement, other than with the prior written consent of each other Senior Priority Agent.

Section 6.11 Certain Waivers.

- (a) The Junior Priority Agent, for itself and on behalf of the other Junior Priority Creditors, waives any claim any Junior Priority Creditor may hereafter have against any Senior Priority Creditor arising out of the election by any Senior Priority Creditor of the application of Section 1111(b)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code, or any comparable provision of any other Bankruptcy Law.
- (b) The Junior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself and the other Junior Priority Creditors, agrees that none of them shall (i) object, contest, or directly or indirectly support any other Person objecting to or contesting, any request by the Senior Priority Agent or any of the other Senior Priority Creditors for the payment of interest, fees, expenses or other amounts to the Senior Priority Agent or any other Senior Priority Creditor under Section 506(b) of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise, or (ii) assert or directly or indirectly support any claim against any Senior Priority Creditor for costs or expenses of preserving or disposing of any Collateral under Section 506(c) of the Bankruptcy Code or any similar provision of any other Bankruptcy Law.

(c) So long as the Senior Priority Agent and holders of the Senior Priority Obligations shall have received and continue to receive all accrued post-petition Interest, default interest, premiums, fees or expenses with respect to the Senior Priority Obligations, neither the Senior Priority Agent nor any other holder of Senior Priority Obligations shall object to, oppose, or challenge any claim by the Junior Priority Agent or any holder of Junior Priority Obligations for allowance in any Insolvency Proceeding of Junior Priority Obligations consisting of postpetition interest, default interest, premiums, fees, or expenses.

ARTICLE VII

MISCELLANEOUS

Section 7.1 Rights of Subrogation. Each Junior Priority Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the Junior Priority Creditors represented thereby, agrees that no payment by such Junior Priority Agent or any such Junior Priority Creditor to any Senior Priority Agent or Senior Priority Creditor pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement shall entitle such Junior Priority Agent or Junior Priority Creditor to exercise any rights of subrogation in respect thereof until the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations shall have occurred. Following the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations, each Senior Priority Agent agrees to execute such documents, agreements, and instruments as any Junior Priority Agent or Junior Priority Creditor may reasonably request to evidence the transfer by subrogation to any such Person of an interest in the Senior Priority Obligations resulting from payments to such Senior Priority Agent by such Person, so long as all costs and expenses (including all reasonable legal fees and disbursements) incurred in connection therewith by such Senior Priority Agent are paid by such Person upon request for payment thereof.

Section 7.2 <u>Further Assurances</u>. The Parties will, at their own expense and at any time and from time to time, promptly execute and deliver all further instruments and documents, and take all further action, that may be necessary or desirable, or that any Party may reasonably request, in order to protect any right or interest granted or purported to be granted hereby or to enable such Party to exercise and enforce its rights and remedies hereunder; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that no Party shall be required to pay over any payment or distribution, execute any instruments or documents, or take any other action referred to in this <u>Section 7.2</u>, to the extent that such action would contravene any law, order or other legal requirement or any of the terms or provisions of this Agreement, and in the event of a controversy or dispute, such Party may interplead any payment or distribution in any court of competent jurisdiction, without further responsibility in respect of such payment or distribution under this <u>Section 7.2</u>.

Section 7.3 Representations. The July 2012 First Lien Agent represents and warrants to each other Agent that it has the requisite power and authority under the July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation to enter into, execute, deliver, and carry out the terms of this Agreement on behalf of itself and the July 2012 First Lien Creditors. The []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent represents and warrants to each other Agent that it has the requisite power and authority under the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Documents to enter into, execute, deliver, and carry out the terms of this Agreement on behalf of itself and the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Creditors. Each Additional Agent represents and warrants to each other Agent that it has the requisite power and authority under the applicable Additional Documents to enter into, execute, deliver, and carry out the terms of this Agreement on behalf of itself and any Additional Creditors represented thereby.

Section 7.4 Amendments.

(a) No amendment or waiver of any provision of this Agreement, and no consent to any departure by any Party hereto, shall be effective unless it is in a written agreement executed by each

Senior Priority Agent and each Junior Priority Agent. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (1) the Company may, without the consent of any Party hereto, amend this Agreement to add an Additional Agent by (x) executing an Additional Indebtedness Joinder as provided in Section 7.11 or (y) executing a joinder agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit C attached hereto as provided for in the definition of "July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement" or "[Lien Credit Agreement", as applicable. No amendment or waiver of any provision of this Agreement, and no consent to any departure by any Party hereto, that changes, alters, modifies or otherwise affects any power, privilege, right, remedy, liability or obligation of, or otherwise adversely affects in any manner, any Additional Agent that is not then a Party, or any Additional Creditor not then represented by an Additional Agent that is then a Party (including but not limited to any change, alteration, modification or other effect upon any power, privilege, right, remedy, liability or obligation of or other adverse effect upon any such Additional Agent or Additional Creditor that may at any subsequent time become a Party or beneficiary hereof) shall be effective unless it is consented to in writing by the Borrower (regardless of whether any such Additional Agent or Additional Creditor ever becomes a Party or beneficiary hereof), and (2) the Company and the July 2012 First Lien Agent may, without the consent of any other Party hereto, amend this Agreement to delete Section 6.1(b). Any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Agreement that would have the effect, directly or indirectly, through any reference in any Credit Document to this Agreement or otherwise, of waiving, amending, supplementing or otherwise modifying such Credit Document, or any term or provision thereof, or any right or obligation of any Credit Party thereunder or in respect thereof, in each case in a manner adverse to such Credit Party, shall not be given such effect except pursuant to a written instrument executed by each affected Credit Party. Any amendment, modification or waiver of clause (b) in any of the definitions of the terms "Additional Credit Facilities," "July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement" and "[]¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement" shall not be given effect except pursuant to a written instrument executed by the Borrower.

(b) In the event that any Senior Priority Agent or the requisite Senior Priority Creditors enter into any amendment, waiver or consent in respect of or replace any Senior Priority Collateral Document for the purpose of adding to, or deleting from, or waiving or consenting to any departures from any provisions of, any Senior Priority Collateral Document relating to the Collateral or changing in any manner the rights of the Senior Priority Agent, the Senior Priority Creditors, or any Credit Party with respect to the Collateral (including, subject to Section 2.4(b), the release of any Liens on Collateral), then such amendment, waiver or consent shall apply automatically to any comparable provision of each Junior Priority Collateral Document without the consent of or any actions by any Junior Priority Agent or any Junior Priority Creditors. The applicable Senior Priority Agent shall give written notice of such amendment, waiver or consent to the Junior Priority Agents; provided that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the effectiveness of such amendment, waiver or consent with respect to the provisions of any Junior Priority Collateral Document as set forth in this Section 7.4(b).

Section 7.5 <u>Addresses for Notices</u>. Unless otherwise specifically provided herein, any notice or other communication herein required or permitted to be given shall be in writing and may be personally served, faxed, or sent by overnight express courier service or United States mail and shall be deemed to have been given when delivered in person or by courier service, upon receipt of a facsimile or five (5) days after deposit in the United States mail (certified, with postage prepaid and properly addressed). The addresses of the parties hereto (until notice of a change thereof is delivered as provided in this <u>Section 7.5</u>) shall be as set forth below or, as to each party, at such other address as may be designated by such party in a written notice to all of the other parties.

July 2012 First Lien Agent:	
Attention: []	
Facsimile: []	
Telephone: []	
with a copy (which copy shall not constitute notice) to:	
į į	
Attention: []	
Facsimile: []	
Telephone: []	
[]¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent:	
L J	
Attention: []	
Facsimile: []	
Telephone: []	
reiepiione. [
with a copy (which copy shall not constitute notice) to:	
Attention: []	
Facsimile: [
Telephone: []	
Any Additional Agent: As set forth in the Additional Indebtedness Joinder executed and delivered by such Additional Agent pursual	nt to

<u>Section 7.11</u>.

Section 7.6 No Waiver, Remedies. No failure on the part of any Party to exercise, and no delay in exercising, any right hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right. The remedies herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any remedies provided by law.

Section 7.7 Continuing Agreement, Transfer of Secured Obligations. This Agreement is a continuing agreement and shall (a) remain in full force and effect (x) with respect to all Senior Priority Secured Parties and Senior Priority Obligations, until the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations shall have occurred, subject to Section 5.3 and (y) with respect to all Junior Priority Secured Parties and Junior Priority Obligations, until the later of the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations and the Discharge of Junior Priority Obligations, (b) be binding upon the Parties and their successors and assigns, and (c) inure to the benefit of and be enforceable by the Parties and their respective successors, transferees and assigns. Nothing herein is intended, or shall be construed to give, any other Person any right, remedy or claim under, to or in respect of this Agreement or any Collateral, subject to Section 7.10. All references to any Credit Party shall include any Credit Party as debtor-in-possession and any receiver or trustee for such Credit Party in any Insolvency Proceeding. Without limiting the generality of the

foregoing <u>clause (c)</u>, any Senior Priority Agent, Senior Priority Creditor, Junior Priority Agent or Junior Priority Creditor may assign or otherwise transfer all or any portion of the Senior Priority Obligations or the Junior Priority Obligations, as applicable, to any other Person, and such other Person shall thereupon become vested with all the rights and obligations in respect thereof granted to such Senior Priority Agent, Junior Priority Agent, Senior Priority Creditor or Junior Priority Creditor, as the case may be, herein or otherwise. The Senior Priority Secured Parties and the Junior Priority Secured Parties may continue, at any time and without notice to the other Parties hereto, to extend credit and other financial accommodations, lend monies and provide Indebtedness to, or for the benefit of, any Credit Party on the faith hereof.

Section 7.8 <u>Governing Law; Entire Agreement</u>. The validity, performance, and enforcement of this Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement and understanding among the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes any prior agreements, written or oral, with respect thereto.

Section 7.9 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, and it is not necessary that the signatures of all Parties be contained on any one counterpart hereof; each counterpart will be deemed to be an original, and all together shall constitute one and the same document.

Section 7.10 No Third-Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement is solely for the benefit of the Senior Priority Agents, the Senior Priority Creditors, the Junior Priority Agents and the Junior Priority Creditors, except as provided in the following sentence. No other Person shall be deemed to be a third-party beneficiary of this Agreement, except that each Credit Party shall be a third-party beneficiary of this Agreement solely for the purposes of Sections 7.4 and 7.11.

Section 7.11 Designation of Additional Indebtedness; Joinder of Additional Agents.

- (a) The Borrower may designate any Additional Indebtedness complying with the requirements of the definition thereof as Additional Indebtedness for purposes of this Agreement, upon complying with the following conditions:
 - (i) one or more Additional Agents for one or more Additional Creditors in respect of such Additional Indebtedness shall have executed the Additional Indebtedness Joinder with respect to such Additional Indebtedness, and the July 2012 First Lien Borrower or any such Additional Agent shall have delivered such executed Additional Indebtedness Joinder to the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent and any other Additional Agent then party to this Agreement;
 - (ii) at least five Business Days (unless a shorter period is agreed in writing by the Parties and the July 2012 First Lien Borrower) prior to delivery of the Additional Indebtedness Joinder, the July 2012 First Lien Borrower shall have delivered to the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent and any other Additional Agent then party to this Agreement complete and correct copies of any Additional Credit Facility, Additional Guaranties and Additional Collateral Documents that will govern such Additional Indebtedness upon giving effect to such designation (which may be unexecuted copies of Additional Documents to be executed and delivered concurrently with the effectiveness of such designation);
 - (iii) the July 2012 First Lien Borrower shall have executed and delivered to the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent and any other Additional Agent then party to this Agreement the Additional Indebtedness Designation (including whether such Additional Indebtedness is designated Senior Priority Debt or Junior Priority Debt) with respect to such Additional Indebtedness;

(iv) all state and local stamp, recording, filing, intangible and similar taxes or fees (if any) that are payable in connection with the inclusion of such Additional Indebtedness under this Agreement shall have been paid and reasonable evidence thereof shall have been given to the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent and any other Additional Agent then party to this Agreement; and

(v) no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing.

No Additional Indebtedness may be designated both Senior Priority Debt and Junior Priority Debt.

- (b) Upon satisfaction of the conditions specified in the preceding Section 7.11(a), the designated Additional Indebtedness shall constitute "Additional Indebtedness", any Additional Credit Facility under which such Additional Indebtedness is or may be incurred shall constitute an "Additional Credit Facility", any holder of such Additional Indebtedness or other applicable Additional Creditor shall constitute an "Additional Creditor", and any Additional Agent for any such Additional Creditor shall constitute an "Additional Creditor shall constitute an "Additional Agent for any such Additional Creditor shall constitute an "Additional Effective Date" with respect to such Additional Indebtedness is herein called the "Additional Effective Date" with respect to such Additional Indebtedness. Prior to the Additional Effective Date with respect to any Additional Indebtedness, all references herein to Additional Indebtedness shall be deemed not to take into account such Additional Indebtedness, and the rights and obligations of the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent and each other Additional Effective Date with respect to such Additional Indebtedness, all references herein to Additional Indebtedness shall be deemed to take into account such Additional Indebtedness, and the rights and obligations of the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent and each other Additional Agent then party to this Agreement shall be determined on the basis that such Additional Indebtedness is then designated.
- (c) In connection with any designation of Additional Indebtedness pursuant to this Section 7.11, each of the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent and each Additional Agent then party hereto agrees (x) to execute and deliver any amendments, amendments and restatements, restatements or waivers of or supplements to or other modifications to, any July 2012 First Lien Collateral Documents, []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Collateral Documents or Additional Collateral Documents, as applicable, and any agreements relating to any security interest in Control Collateral, Cash Collateral, Senior Priority Common Mortgaged Collateral and Junior Priority Common Mortgaged Collateral, and to make or consent to any filings or take any other actions, as may be reasonably deemed by the Borrower to be necessary or reasonably desirable for any Lien on any Collateral to secure such Additional Indebtedness to become a valid and perfected Lien (with the priority contemplated by the applicable Additional Indebtedness Designation delivered pursuant to this Section 7.11 and by this Agreement), and (y) otherwise to reasonably cooperate to effectuate a designation of Additional Indebtedness pursuant to this Section 7.11 (including, without limitation, if requested, by executing an acknowledgment of any Additional Indebtedness Joinder or of the occurrence of any Additional Effective Date).

Section 7.12 <u>Senior Priority Representative</u>; <u>Notice of Senior Priority Representative Change</u>. The Senior Priority Representative shall act for the Senior Priority Secured Parties as provided in this Agreement, and shall be entitled to so act from time to time. Until a Party (other than the existing Senior Priority Representative) receives written notice

from the existing Senior Priority Representative, in accordance with Section 7.5, of a change in the identity of the Senior Priority Representative, such Party shall be entitled to act as if the existing Senior Priority Representative is in fact the Senior Priority Representative. Each Party (other than the existing Senior Priority Representative) shall be entitled to rely upon any written notice of a change in the identity of the Senior Priority Representative which facially appears to be from the then existing Senior Priority Representative and is delivered in accordance with Section 7.5 and such Agent shall not be required to inquire into the veracity or genuineness of such notice. Each existing Senior Priority Representative from time to time agrees to give prompt written notice to each Party of any change in the identity of the Senior Priority Representative.

Section 7.13 <u>Provisions Solely to Define Relative Rights</u>. The provisions of this Agreement are and are intended solely for the purpose of defining the relative rights of the Senior Priority Secured Parties and the Junior Priority Secured Parties, respectively. Nothing in this Agreement is intended to or shall impair the rights of any Credit Party, or the obligations of any Credit Party to pay any July 2012 First Lien Obligations, any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Obligations and any Additional Obligations as and when the same shall become due and payable in accordance with their terms.

Section 7.14 <u>Headings</u>. The headings of the articles and sections of this Agreement are inserted for purposes of convenience only and shall not be construed to affect the meaning or construction of any of the provisions hereof.

Section 7.15 <u>Severability</u>. If any of the provisions in this Agreement shall, for any reason, be held invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, such invalidity, illegality, or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision of this Agreement and shall not invalidate the Lien Priority or the application of Proceeds and other priorities set forth in this Agreement.

Section 7.16 <u>Attorneys' Fees</u>. The Parties agree that if any dispute, arbitration, litigation, or other proceeding is brought with respect to the enforcement of this Agreement or any provision hereof, the prevailing party in such dispute, arbitration, litigation, or other proceeding shall be entitled to recover its reasonable attorneys' fees and all other costs and expenses incurred in the enforcement of this Agreement, irrespective of whether suit is brought.

Section 7.17 VENUE; JURY TRIAL WAIVER.

(a) EACH PARTY HERETO IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY SUBMITS FOR ITSELF AND ITS PROPERTY IN ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT TO THE EXCLUSIVE GENERAL JURISDICTION OF THE SUPREME COURT OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK FOR THE COUNTY OF NEW YORK (THE "NEW YORK SUPREME COURT"), AND THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK (THE "FEDERAL DISTRICT COURT," AND TOGETHER WITH THE NEW YORK SUPREME COURT, THE "NEW YORK COURTS") AND APPELLATE COURTS FROM EITHER OF THEM; PROVIDED THAT NOTHING IN THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE DEEMED OR OPERATE TO PRECLUDE (I) ANY AGENT FROM BRINGING SUIT OR TAKING OTHER LEGAL ACTION IN ANY OTHER JURISDICTION TO REALIZE ON THE COLLATERAL OR ANY OTHER SECURITY FOR THE OBLIGATIONS (IN WHICH CASE ANY PARTY SHALL BE ENTITLED TO ASSERT ANY CLAIM OR DEFENSE, INCLUDING ANY CLAIM OR DEFENSE THAT THIS SECTION 7.17 WOULD OTHERWISE REQUIRE TO BE ASSERTED IN A LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN A NEW YORK COURT), OR TO ENFORCE A JUDGMENT OR OTHER COURT ORDER IN FAVOR OF ANY AGENT, (II) ANY PARTY FROM BRINGING ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN ANY JURISDICTION FOR THE RECOGNITION AND ENFORCEMENT OF ANY JUDGMENT AND (III) IF ALL SUCH

NEW YORK COURTS DECLINE JURISDICTION OVER ANY PERSON, OR DECLINE (OR IN THE CASE OF THE FEDERAL DISTRICT COURT, LACK) JURISDICTION OVER ANY SUBJECT MATTER OF SUCH ACTION OR PROCEEDING, A LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING MAY BE BROUGHT WITH RESPECT THERETO IN ANOTHER COURT HAVING JURISDICTION.

- (b) EACH PARTY TO THIS AGREEMENT HEREBY EXPRESSLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY OF ANY CLAIM, DEMAND, ACTION OR CAUSE OF ACTION ARISING UNDER THIS AGREEMENT OR IN ANY WAY CONNECTED WITH OR RELATED OR INCIDENTAL TO THE DEALINGS OF THE PARTIES HERETO OR ANY OF THEM WITH RESPECT TO THIS AGREEMENT, OR THE TRANSACTIONS RELATED THERETO, IN EACH CASE WHETHER NOW EXISTING OR HEREAFTER ARISING, AND WHETHER FOUNDED IN CONTRACT OR TORT OR OTHERWISE; AND EACH PARTY HEREBY AGREES AND CONSENTS THAT ANY SUCH CLAIM, DEMAND, ACTION OR CAUSE OF ACTION SHALL BE DECIDED BY COURT TRIAL WITHOUT A JURY, AND THAT ANY PARTY TO THIS AGREEMENT MAY FILE AN ORIGINAL COUNTERPART OR A COPY OF THIS SECTION 7.17 WITH ANY COURT AS WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF THE CONSENT OF THE SIGNATORIES HERETO TO THE WAIVER OF THEIR RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY.
- (c) EACH PARTY HERETO IRREVOCABLY CONSENTS TO SERVICE OF PROCESS IN THE MANNER PROVIDED FOR NOTICES IN SECTION 7.5. NOTHING IN THIS AGREEMENT WILL AFFECT THE RIGHT OF ANY PARTY HERETO TO SERVE PROCESS IN ANY OTHER MANNER PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW.
- Section 7.18 Intercreditor Agreement. This Agreement is the Intercreditor Agreement referred to in the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement and each Additional Credit Facility. Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to subordinate the right of any Junior Priority Secured Party to receive payment to the right of any Senior Priority Secured Party (whether before or after the occurrence of an Insolvency Proceeding), it being the intent of the Parties that this Agreement shall effectuate a subordination of Liens as between the Senior Priority Secured Parties, on the one hand, and the Junior Priority Secured Parties, on the other hand, but not a subordination of Indebtedness.
- Section 7.19 No Warranties or Liability. Each Party acknowledges and agrees that none of the other Parties has made any representation or warranty with respect to the execution, validity, legality, completeness, collectability or enforceability of any other July 2012 First Lien Facility Document, any other []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Document or any other Additional Document. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, each Party will be entitled to manage and supervise its respective extensions of credit to any Credit Party in accordance with law and their usual practices, modified from time to time as they deem appropriate.
- Section 7.20 <u>Conflicts</u>. In the event of any conflict between the provisions of this Agreement and the provisions of any July 2012 First Lien Facility Document, any []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Document or any Additional Document, the provisions of this Agreement shall govern.
- Section 7.21 <u>Information Concerning Financial Condition of the Credit Parties</u>. Each Party hereby assumes responsibility for keeping itself informed of the financial condition of the Credit Parties and all other circumstances bearing upon the risk of nonpayment of the July 2012 First Lien Obligations, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Obligations or any Additional Obligations, as applicable. Each Party hereby agrees that no Party shall have any duty to advise any other Party of information known to it regarding such condition or any such circumstances. In the event any Party, in its sole discretion, undertakes at any time or from time to time to provide any information to any other Party to this

Agreement, it shall be under no obligation (a) to provide any such information to such other Party or any other Party on any subsequent occasion, (b) to undertake any investigation not a part of its regular business routine, or (c) to disclose any other information.

Section 7.22 Excluded Assets. For the avoidance of doubt, except as otherwise expressly set forth herein (including in Section 2.5), nothing in this Agreement (including Sections 2.1, 4.1, 6.1 and 6.9) shall be deemed to provide or require that any Agent or any Secured Party represented thereby receive any Proceeds of, or any Lien on, any Property of any Credit Party that constitutes "Excluded Assets" under (and as defined in) the applicable Credit Document to which such Agent is a party.

[Signature pages follow]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the July 2012 First Lien Agent, f	for and on behalf of itself and the July 2012 First Lien Creditors, and the []1
[First/Second] ² Lien Agent, for and on behalf of itself and the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Creditors, have caused this Agreement to be duly exe	ecuted and
delivered as of the date first above written.		

[Agent], in its capacity as July	2012 First Lien
By:		
Name: Title:		
[Lien Agent], in its capacity as []¹ [First/Second]²
By:		
Name:		_
Title:		

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

Each Credit Party hereby acknowledges that it has received a copy of this Agreement and consents thereto, agrees to recognize all rights granted thereby to the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the July 2012 First Lien Creditors, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Creditors, any Additional Agent and any Additional Creditors, and will not do any act or perform any obligation which is not in accordance with the agreements set forth in this Agreement. Each Credit Party further acknowledges and agrees that it is not an intended beneficiary or third party beneficiary under this Agreement, except as expressly provided in Section 7.4 or Section 7.10.

CREDIT PARTIES:

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILION INVESTOR CORPORATION
Ву:
Name:
Title:
BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.
Ву:
Name:
Title:
[SUBSIDIARY GUARANTORS]
By:
Name:
Title

DOOZ ALLENILIA MILTON INVESTOD CODDOD ATION

EXHIBIT A

ADDITIONAL INDEBTEDNESS DESIGNATION

DESIGNATION dated as of , 20 , by Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"). Capitalized terms used herein and
ot otherwise defined herein shall have the meaning specified in the Intercreditor Agreement (as amended, restated, supplemented, waived or otherwise modified
rom time to time, the " <u>Intercreditor Agreement</u> ") entered into as of [], 20[], between [], in its capacity as administrative agent and
ollateral agent (together with its successors and assigns in such capacity, the "July 2012 First Lien Agent") for the July 2012 First Lien Creditors, and
], in its capacities [as administrative agent and collateral agent] (together with its successors and assigns in such capacity, the "[]1
First/Second] ² Lien Agent") for the [] ¹ [First/Second] ² Lien Lenders. ¹⁶ Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein shall have the
neaning specified in the Intercreditor Agreement.

Reference is made to that certain [insert name of Additional Credit Facility], dated as of , 20 (the "<u>Additional Credit Facility</u>"), among [list any applicable Credit Party], [list Additional Creditors] [and Additional Agent, as agent (the "<u>Additional Agent</u>")].¹⁷

- Section 7.11 of the Intercreditor Agreement permits the Borrower to designate Additional Indebtedness under the Intercreditor Agreement. Accordingly:
- Section 1. Representations and Warranties. The Borrower hereby represents and warrants to the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent, and any Additional Agent that:
 - (1) The Additional Indebtedness incurred or to be incurred under the Additional Credit Facility constitutes "Additional Indebtedness" which complies with the definition of such term in the Intercreditor Agreement;
 - (2) all conditions set forth in Section 7.11 of the Intercreditor Agreement with respect to the Additional Indebtedness have been satisfied; and
 - (3) on the date hereof there does not exist, and after giving effect to the designation of such Additional Indebtedness there will not exist, any Event of Default.

Section 2. <u>Designation of Additional Indebtedness</u>. The Borrower hereby designates such Additional Indebtedness as Additional Indebtedness under the Intercreditor Agreement and such Additional Indebtedness shall constitute [Senior Priority Debt] [Junior Priority Debt].

Ex. A-1

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Designation to be duly executed by its duly authorized officer or other representative, all a	s of
the day and year first above written.	

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.

By:	
	Name:
	Title:

Ex. A-2

EXHIBIT B

ADDITIONAL INDEBTEDNESS JOINDER

JOINDER, dated as of , 20 , among Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), those certain Domestic Subsidiaries of the Borrower from time to time party to the Intercreditor Agreement described below, [], in its capacities as administrative agent (together with its successors and assigns in such capacities, the "July 2012 First Lien Agent")¹⁸ for the July 2012 First Lien Creditors, [], in its capacities [as administrative agent and collateral agent] (together with its successors and assigns in such capacities, the "[___]½[First/Second]½ Lien Agent")¹⁹ for the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lenders, [list any previously added Additional Agent] [and insert name of each Additional Agent under any Additional Credit Facility being added hereby as party] and any successors or assigns thereof, to the Intercreditor Agreement dated as of [], 20[] (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Intercreditor Agreement") among the July 2012 First Lien Agent, [and] the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent [and (list any previously added Additional Agent)]. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meaning specified in the Intercreditor Agreement.

Reference is made to that certain [insert name of Additional Credit Facility], dated as of , 20 (the "Additional Credit Facility"), among [list any applicable Grantor], [list any applicable Additional Creditors (the "Joining Additional Creditors")] [and insert name of each applicable Additional Agent (the "Joining Additional Agent")].²⁰

Section 7.11 of the Intercreditor Agreement permits the Borrower to designate Additional Indebtedness under the Intercreditor Agreement. The Borrower has so designated Additional Indebtedness incurred or to be incurred under the Additional Credit Facility as Additional Indebtedness by means of an Additional Indebtedness Designation.

Accordingly, [the Joining Additional Agent, for itself and on behalf of the Joining Additional Creditors,]²¹ hereby agrees with July 2012 the First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent and any other Additional Agent party to the Intercreditor Agreement as follows:

Section 1. <u>Agreement to be Bound</u>. The [Joining Additional Agent, for itself and on behalf of the Joining Additional Creditors,]²² hereby agrees to be bound by the terms and provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement and shall, as of the Additional Effective Date with respect to the Additional Credit Facility, be deemed to be a party to the Intercreditor Agreement.

Section 2. Recognition of Claims. The July 2012 First Lien Agent (for itself and on behalf of the July 2012 First Lien Lenders), the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent (for itself and on behalf of the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Lenders) and [each of] the Additional Agent[s](for itself and on behalf of any Additional Creditors represented thereby) hereby agree that the interests of the respective Creditors in the Liens granted to the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent, or any Additional Agent, as applicable, under the applicable Credit Documents shall be treated, as among the Creditors, as having the priorities provided for in Section 2.1 of the Intercreditor Agreement, and shall at all times be allocated among the Creditors as provided therein regardless of any claim or defense (including without limitation any claims under the fraudulent transfer, preference or similar avoidance provisions of applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other laws affecting the rights of creditors generally) to which the July 2012 First Lien Agent, the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent, any Additional Agent or any Creditor may be entitled or subject. The July 2012 First Lien Agent (for itself and on behalf of the July 2012 First Lien Creditors), the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent (for itself and on behalf of the Intercreditor Agreement (for itself

and on behalf of any Additional Creditors represented thereby) (a) recognize the existence and validity of the Additional Obligations represented by the Additional Credit Facility, and (b) agree to refrain from making or asserting any claim that the Additional Credit Facility or other applicable Additional Documents are invalid or not enforceable in accordance with their terms as a result of the circumstances surrounding the incurrence of such obligations. The [Joining Additional Agent (for itself and on behalf of the Joining Additional Creditors] (a) recognize[s] the existence and validity of the July 2012 First Lien Obligations represented by the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement and the existence and validity of the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Obligations represented by the []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement or other July 2012 First Lien Facility Documentation or []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Facility Documentation,²³ as the case may be, are invalid or not enforceable in accordance with their terms as a result of the circumstances surrounding the incurrence of such obligations.

Section 3. <u>Notices</u>. Notices and other communications provided for under the Intercreditor Agreement to be provided to [the Joining Additional Agent] shall be sent to the address set forth on <u>Annex 1</u> attached hereto (until notice of a change thereof is delivered as provided in Section 7.5 of the Intercreditor Agreement).

Section 4. <u>Miscellaneous</u>. THIS JOINDER SHALL BE CONSTRUED AND ENFORCED IN ACCORDANCE WITH AND GOVERNED BY THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK WITHOUT REFERENCE TO ITS CONFLICT OF LAWS PRINCIPLES TO THE EXTENT THAT THE SAME ARE NOT MANDATORILY APPLICABLE BY STATUTE AND WOULD PERMIT OR REQUIRE THE APPLICATION OF LAWS OF ANOTHER JURISDICTION.

[Add Signatures]

Ex. B-2

EXHIBIT C

[JULY 2012 FIRST LIEN CREDIT AGREEMENT] [[_____] L [FIRST/SECOND LIEN] CREDIT AGREEMENT] JOINDER

JOINDER, dated as of , 20 , among [], in its capacity as collateral agent (together with its successors and assigns in such capacity from time to time, and as further defined in the Intercreditor Agreement, the " <u>July 2012 First Lien Agent</u> ") ²⁴ for the July 2012 First Lien Secured Parties, [], in its capacity as collateral agent (together with its successors and assigns in such capacity from time to time, and as further defined in the Intercreditor Agreement, the
"[]\frac{1}{2} [First/Second]\frac{2}{2} Lien Agent")\frac{2}{2} for the []\frac{1}{2} [First/Second]\frac{2}{2} Lien Agent")\frac{2}{2} for the []\frac{1}{2} [First/Second]\frac{2}{2} Lien Secured Parties, [list any previously added Additional Agent] [and insert name of
additional July 2012 First Lien Secured Parties, July 2012 First Lien Agent, []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Secured Parties or []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Agent,
as applicable, being added hereby as party] and any successors or assigns thereof, to the Intercreditor Agreement dated as of [], 20[] (as amended,
supplemented, waived or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Intercreditor Agreement") among the July 2012 First Lien Agent ²⁶ , [and] the [] ¹
[First/Second] ² Lien Agent ²⁷ [and (list any previously added Additional Agent)]. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meaning specified in the Intercreditor Agreement.

Reference is made to that certain [insert name of new facility], dated as of , 20 (the "Joining [July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement] [_]¹ [First/Second]²Lien Credit Agreement]"), among [list any applicable Credit Party], [list any applicable new July 2012 First Lien Secured Parties or new []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Secured Parties, as applicable (the "Joining [July 2012 First] [_]¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Secured Parties")] [and insert name of each applicable Agent (the "Joining [July 2012 First] [_]¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Agent")].²⁸

The Joining [July 2012 First][[]¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Agent, for itself and on behalf of the Joining [July 2012 First][[]¹ [First/Second]²]²9 Lien Secured Parties, hereby agrees with the Company and the other Grantors, the [July 2012 First][[]¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Agent and any other Additional Agent party to the Intercreditor Agreement as follows:

Section 1. Agreement to be Bound. The [Joining [July 2012 First][]¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Agent, for itself and on behalf of the Joining [July 2012 First][[]¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Secured Parties,]³⁰ hereby agrees to be bound by the terms and provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement and shall, as of the date hereof, be deemed to be a party to the Intercreditor Agreement as [the][a] [July 2012 First][[]¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Agent. As of the date hereof, the Joining [July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement][[]¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Credit Agreement] shall be deemed [the][a] [July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement] []¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Credit Agreement, and the obligations thereunder are subject to the terms and provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement.

Section 2. Notices and other communications provided for under the Intercreditor Agreement to be provided to the Joining [July 2012 First][
[]¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Agent shall be sent to the address set forth on Annex 1 attached hereto (until notice of a change thereof is delivered as provided in Section 7.5 of the Intercreditor Agreement).

Section 3. Miscellaneous. THIS JOINDER SHALL BE CONSTRUED AND ENFORCED IN ACCORDANCE WITH AND GOVERNED BY THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK WITHOUT REFERENCE TO ITS CONFLICT OF LAWS PRINCIPLES TO THE EXTENT THAT THE SAME ARE NOT MANDATORILY APPLICABLE BY STATUTE AND WOULD PERMIT OR REQUIRE THE APPLICATION OF LAWS OF ANOTHER JURISDICTION.

[ADD SIGNATURES]

- Insert month and year when this agreement is initially entered into (i.e., August 2012).
- Insert (i) "First," if this Agreement is initially entered into in connection with the incurrence of debt with pari passu Lien priority to the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement or (ii) "Second," if this agreement is initially entered into in connection with the incurrence of debt with Junior Lien Priority to the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement.
- Describe the applicable Borrower.
- Insert the section number of the negative covenant restricting Liens in the Initial []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement.
- Insert the section number of the definitions section in the Initial []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement.
- Insert the section number of the negative covenant restricting Indebtedness in the Initial []¹ [First/Second]² Lien Credit Agreement
- ⁷ [Reserved].
- [Reserved]
- Include if this agreement is initially entered into in connection with the incurrence of Junior Priority Debt.
 - Include if this agreement is initially entered into in connection with the incurrence of Senior Priority Debt.
- 11 [Reserved].
- Insert (i) "Senior," if this agreement is initially entered into in connection with the incurrence of debt with pari passu Lien priority to the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement or (ii) "Junior," if this agreement is initially entered into in connection with the Junior Lien Priority to the July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement.
- 13 If this agreement is initially entered into in connection with the entry into a new revolving loan facility, add the defined term for such facility here.
- ¹⁴ If this agreement is initially entered into in connection with the entry into a new revolving loan facility, add the defined terms for the parties to such agreement.
- ¹⁵ If this agreement is initially entered into in connection with the entry into a new revolving loan facility, add the defined term for the Obligations with respect to such facility.
- Revise as appropriate to refer to any successor July 2012 First Lien Agent or []1 [First/Second]2 Lien Agent and to add reference to any previously added Additional Agent.
- 17 Revise as appropriate to refer to the relevant Additional Credit Facility, Additional Creditors and my Additional Agent.
- Revise as appropriate to refer to any successor July 2012 First Lien Agent.
- Revise as appropriate to refer to any successor []1 [First/Second]2 Lien Agent.
- Revise as appropriate to refer to the relevant Additional Credit Facility, Additional Creditors and any Additional Agent.

 Proving a suppropriate to refer to the relevant Additional Agent being added bareby and any Additional Creditors represented the
- Revise as appropriate to refer to any Additional Agent being added hereby and any Additional Creditors represented thereby.
- Revise references throughout as appropriate to refer to the party or parties being added.
- Add references to any previously added Additional Credit Facility and related Additional Obligations as appropriate.
- Revise as appropriate to refer to any successor July 2012 First Lien Agent.
- Revise as appropriate to refer to any successor []¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Agent.
- Revise as appropriate to describe predecessor July 2012 First Lien Agent or July 2012 First Lien Secured Parties, if joinder is for a new July 2012 First Lien Credit Agreement.
- Revise as appropriate to describe predecessor []¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Agent or [] [First/Second]] Lien Secured Parties, if joinder is for a new []¹ [First/Second]²] Lien Credit Agreement.
- Revise as appropriate to refer to the new credit facility, Secured Parties and Agents.
- Revise as appropriate to refer to any Agent being added hereby and any Secured Parties represented thereby.
 - Revise references throughout as appropriate to refer to the party or parties being added.

FORM OF EXEMPTION CERTIFICATE

Reference is made to the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the lenders from time to time parties thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent"), Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, and the other banks and financial institutions party thereto. Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

(the "Non-US Lender") is providing this certificate pursuant to Section 2.20(d) of the Credit Agreement. The Non-US Lender hereby represents and warrants that:

- 1. The Non-US Lender is the sole record and beneficial owner of the Loans or the obligations evidenced by Note(s) in respect of which it is providing this certificate.
- 2. The income from the Loans held by the Non-US Lender is not effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the United States.
- 3. The Non-US Lender is not a "bank" as such term is used in Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code. In this regard, the Non-US Lender further represents and warrants that:
 - (a) the Non-US Lender is not subject to regulatory or other legal requirements as a bank in any jurisdiction; and
 - (b) the Non-US Lender has not been treated as a bank for purposes of any tax, securities law or other filing or submission made to any Governmental Authority, any application made to a rating agency or qualification for any exemption from tax, securities law or other legal requirements.
 - 4. The Non-US Lender is not a "10-percent shareholder" of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 871(h)(3)(B) of the Code.
- 5. The Non-US Lender is not a controlled foreign corporation receiving interest from a related person within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code.

We have furnished you with a certificate of our non-U.S. person status on Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN. By executing this certificate, the Non-US Lender agrees that (1) if the information provided on this certificate changes, the Non-US Lender shall inform the Borrower (for the benefit of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent) in writing within 30 days of such change and (2) the Non-US Lender shall furnish the Borrower (for the benefit of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent) a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which payment is to be made by the Borrower to the Non-US Lender, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payment.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has duly executed this certificate. [NAME OF NON-US LENDER] By: ___ Name:

Title:

Date:

FORM OF SOLVENCY CERTIFICATE

Date: , 2012

To the Administrative Agent and each of the Lenders party to the Credit Agreement referred to below:

- I, the undersigned, the Chief Financial Officer of Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), in that capacity only and not in my individual capacity (and without personal liability), do hereby certify as of the date hereof, and based upon facts and circumstances as they exist as of the date hereof, that:
- 1. This certificate is furnished to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders pursuant to Section 5.1(k) of the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"; unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement), among the Borrower, the lenders from time to time parties thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, and the other banks and financial institutions party thereto. The undersigned hereby certifies that he is the duly elected and acting Chief Financial Officer of the Borrower and that as such he is authorized to execute and deliver this Solvency Certificate on behalf of the Borrower (and not as an individual).
 - 2. For purposes of this certificate, the terms below shall have the following definitions:
 - (a) "Solvent"

With respect to any Person, as of any date of determination, (a) the amount of the "present fair saleable value" of the assets of such Person will, as of such date, exceed the amount of all "liabilities of such Person, contingent or otherwise", as of such date, as such quoted terms are determined in accordance with applicable federal and state laws governing determinations of the solvency of debtors, (b) the present fair saleable value of the assets of such Person will, as of such date, be greater than the amount that will be required to pay the liability of such Person on its debts as such debts become absolute and matured, (c) such Person will not have, as of such date, an unreasonably small amount of capital with which to conduct its business and (d) such Person will be able to pay its debts as they mature.

(b) "debt"

Liability on a "claim".

(c) "claim"

Any (x) right to payment, whether or not such a right is reduced to judgment, liquidated, unliquidated, fixed, contingent, matured, unmatured, disputed, undisputed, legal, equitable, secured or unsecured or (y) right to an equitable remedy for breach of performance if such breach gives rise to a right to payment, whether or not such right to an equitable remedy is reduced to judgment, fixed, contingent, matured or unmatured, disputed, undisputed, secured or unsecured.

(d) "contingent liabilities"

Except as otherwise provided by applicable law, the amount of "contingent liabilities" at any time shall be the amount thereof which, in light of all the facts and circumstances existing at such time, can reasonably be expected to become actual or matured liabilities.

- 3. For purposes of this certificate, I, or officers of the Borrower under my direction and supervision, have performed the following procedures as of and for the periods set forth below.
 - (a) I have reviewed the financial statements (including the pro forma financial statements) referred to in Section 4.1 of the Credit Agreement.
 - (b) I have knowledge of and have reviewed to my satisfaction the terms of the 2012 Transactions and the Credit Agreement.
 - (c) As chief financial officer of the Borrower, I am familiar with the financial condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.
- 4. On the date hereof, the Borrower and each of the Loan Parties (on a consolidated basis) is, and after giving effect to the 2012 Transactions will be, Solvent.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Solvency Certificate to be executed as of the date set forth above.

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.

By:		
	Name:	
	Title	Chief Financial Officer

FORM OF JOINDER AGREEMENT

JOINDER AGREEMENT, dated as of [, 20] (the "<u>Joinder Agreement</u>" or this "<u>Agreement</u>"), by and among [NEW LENDERS] (each, a "<u>New Lender</u>" and, collectively, the "<u>New Lenders</u>"), BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC., a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), and BANK OF AMERICA, N.A. (the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>").

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, reference is hereby made to the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among the Borrower, the lenders from time to time parties thereto (the "Lenders"), Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent"), Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, and the other banks and financial institutions party thereto (capitalized terms used but not defined herein having the meaning provided in the Credit Agreement); and

WHEREAS, subject to the terms and conditions of the Credit Agreement, the Borrower may establish New Loan Commitments by, among other things, entering into one or more Joinder Agreements with New Lenders;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and agreements, provisions and covenants herein contained, the parties hereto agree as follows:

I. Each New Lender party hereto hereby agrees to commit to provide its New Loan Commitment, as set forth on <u>Schedule A</u> annexed hereto, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth below:

II. Each New Lender (i) confirms that it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents, together with copies of the financial statements referred to therein and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Agreement; (ii) agrees that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent, or any other New Lender or any other Lender or Agent and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Credit Agreement; (iii) appoints and authorizes the Administrative Agent and/or the Collateral Agent, to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers under the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents as are delegated to the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent, respectively, by the terms thereof, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto; and (iv) agrees that it will perform in accordance with their terms all of the obligations which by the terms of the Credit Agreement are required to be performed by it as a New Lender.

- III. Each New Lender hereby agrees to make its respective Commitment on the following terms and conditions:
- 1. **Applicable Margin**. The Applicable Margin for each New [Term][Revolving] Loan shall mean, as of any date of determination, a percentage per annum as set forth below:

[INSERT PRICING]

2. **[Principal Payments**. The Borrower shall make principal payments on the New Term Loan in installments on the dates and in the amounts set forth below:

(A) Payment Date	(B) Scheduled Repayment of New Term Loans
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$
	\$

[Maturity Date. The Borrower shall repay the then unpaid principal amount of the New Revolving Loans outstanding, and the New Loan Commitments in respect thereof will terminate, on [—].]

- 3. **Voluntary and Mandatory Prepayments**. [Scheduled installments of principal of the New Term Loans set forth above shall be reduced in connection with any optional or mandatory prepayments of the New Term Loans in accordance with Sections 2.11 and 2.12 of the Credit Agreement respectively.] [The New Loan Commitments with respect to New Revolving Loans shall be reduced in accordance with Section 2.10.]
- 4. **Proposed Borrowing**. This Agreement represents the Borrower's request to [borrow New Term Loans] [establish commitments for New Revolving Loans] from the New Lenders as follows (the "**Proposed Borrowing**"):
 - SECTION 1. Business Day of Proposed Borrowing:
 - SECTION 2. Amount of Proposed Borrowing: \$

[SECTION 3. Interest rate option:

- a. ABR Loan(s)
- b. Eurocurrency Loan(s) with an initial Interest Period of months]
- 5. [New Lenders. Each New Lender acknowledges and agrees that upon its execution of this Agreement and the making of New [Term][Revolving] Loans, such New Lender shall become a "Lender" under, and for all purposes of, the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and shall be subject to and bound by the terms thereof, and shall perform all the obligations of and shall have all rights of a Lender thereunder.]⁸

⁸ Insert bracketed language if the lending institution is not already a Lender.

- 6. **Credit Agreement Governs**. Except as set forth in this Agreement, the New [Term][Revolving] Loans shall otherwise be subject to the provisions of the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents.
- 7. **Certification**. By its execution of this Agreement, the undersigned officer on behalf of the Borrower certifies that no Default or Event of Default shall exist on the date hereof immediately after giving effect to the New [Term][Revolving] Loans.
 - 8. Notice. For purposes of the Credit Agreement, the initial notice address of each New Lender shall be as set forth below its signature below.
- 9. **Non-US Lenders**. For each New Lender that is a Non-US Lender, delivered herewith to the Administrative Agent are such forms, certificates or other evidence with respect to United States federal income tax withholding matters as such New Lender may be required to deliver to Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 2.20(d) of the Credit Agreement.
- 10. **Recordation of the New Loans**. Upon execution, delivery and effectiveness hereof, the Administrative Agent will record the New [Term][Revolving] Loans made by each New Lender in the Register.
- 11. **Amendment, Modification and Waiver**. This Agreement may not be amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified except (i) prior to the effectiveness of this Agreement, by an instrument or instruments in writing signed and delivered on behalf of each of the parties hereto, and (ii) upon and following the effectiveness of this Agreement, as provided by Section 10.1 of the Credit Agreement.
- 12. **Entire Agreement**. This Agreement, the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents constitute the entire agreement among the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all other prior agreements and understandings, both written and verbal, among the parties or any of them with respect to the subject matter hereof.
- 13. GOVERNING LAW. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK WITHOUT REGARD TO PRINCIPLES OF CONFLICTS OF LAWS TO THE EXTENT THAT THE SAME ARE NOT MANDATORILY APPLICABLE BY STATUTE AND THE APPLICATION OF THE LAWS OF ANOTHER JURISDICTION WOULD BE REQUIRED THEREBY.
- 14. **Severability**. Any term or provision of this Agreement which is invalid or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to that jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such invalidity or unenforceability without rendering invalid or unenforceable the remaining terms and provisions of this Agreement or affecting the validity or enforceability of any of the terms or provisions of this Agreement in any other jurisdiction. If any provision of this Agreement is so broad as to be unenforceable, the provision shall be interpreted to be only so broad as would be enforceable.

15. **Counterparts**. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but all of which shall constitute one and the same agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF , each of the undersigned has caused its duly authorized officer to execute j.	cute and deliver this Joinder Agreement as of [
Γ	NAME OF NEW LENDER],
	By:
	Name:
	Title:
	Notice Address:
	Attention:
	Telephone:
	Facsimile:
E	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.
	By:
	Name:
	Title:

Consented to by:					
BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Administrative Agent					
By:					
•	Name:				
	Title:				

SCHEDULE A TO JOINDER AGREEMENT

 Name of New Lender
 Type of New Loan Commitment
 Amount

 []
 [Term][Revolving] Loan Commitment
 \$

EXHIBIT I

FORM OF PREPAYMENT OPTION NOTICE

Attention of Telecopy No.

[Date]

Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned, Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent") for the Lenders referred to below, refers to the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation, the lenders from time to time parties thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, and the other banks and financial institutions party thereto. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Credit Agreement. The Administrative Agent hereby gives notice of an offer of prepayment made by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.12(e) of the Credit Agreement of the Tranche [A/B] Prepayment Amount (the "Prepayment Amount"). Amounts applied to prepay the Tranche [A/B]¹ Term Loans shall be applied pro rata to the Tranche [A/B]² Term Loan held by you. The portion of the prepayment amount to be allocated to the Tranche [A/B]³ Term Loan held by you and the date on which such prepayment will be made to you (should you elect to receive such prepayment) are set forth below:

(A)	Total Prepayment Amount	\$	
(B)	Portion of Prepayment Amount to be received by you	\$	
(C)	Prepayment Date (ten Business Days after the date of this Prepayment Option Notice)	, 20	

Insert relevant Tranche.

Insert relevant Tranche.

Insert relevant Tranche.

IF YOU DO NOT WISH TO RECEIVE AL	L OR ANY PORTION OF THE TRANCHE [A/B]4 TERM LOAN PREPAYMENT AMOUNT TO BE
ALLOCATED TO YOU ON THE PREPAYMENT	T DATE INDICATED IN PARAGRAPH (C) ABOVE, please sign this notice in the space provided below
and indicate the percentage and the dollar amount of t	the Prepayment Amount otherwise payable to you which you do not wish to receive. Please return this notice
as so completed via telecopy to the attention of [] at Bank of America, N.A., no later than 5:00 P.M., New York City time, five Business Days after
the date of this Notice, at telecopy number [() -]. IF YOU DO NOT RETURN THIS NOTICE, YOU WILL RECEIVE 100% OF THE
PREPAYMENT AMOUNT ALLOCATED TO YO	DU ON THE PREPAYMENT DATE.

as Administrative Agent
By:
Name:
Title:
Name of Term Loan Lender
Ву:
Name:
Title:

Percentage and Dollar Amount of Prepayment Amount Declined: %; \$

Insert relevant Tranche (*i.e.* Initial Tranche A Term Loans, Initial Tranche B Term Loans, New Term Loans, Extended Term Loans, Refinancing Term Loans, Initial Revolving Commitments, New Revolving Commitments, Extended Revolving Loans, Refinancing Revolving Commitments)

FORM OF TRANCHE A TERM LOAN NOTE

THIS NOTE AND THE OBLIGATIONS REPRESENTED HEREBY MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT REFERRED TO BELOW. TRANSFERS OF THIS NOTE AND THE OBLIGATIONS REPRESENTED HEREBY MUST BE RECORDED IN THE REGISTER MAINTAINED BY THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT PURSUANT TO THE TERMS OF SUCH CREDIT AGREEMENT.

New York, New York

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned, Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Booz Allen", and, together with any assignee of, or successor by merger to, Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.'s rights and obligations under the Credit Agreement (as hereinafter defined) as provided therein, the "Borrower"), hereby unconditionally promises to pay to (the "Lender") or its registered assigns at the Funding Office specified in the Credit Agreement in Dollars and in immediately available funds, the principal amount of (a) DOLLARS (\$), or, if less, (b) the aggregate unpaid principal amount of all Term Loans owing to the Lender under the Credit Agreement. The principal amount shall be paid in the amounts and on the dates specified in Section 2.3 of the Credit Agreement. The Borrower further agrees to pay interest in like money at such office on the unpaid principal amount hereof from time to time outstanding at the rates and on the dates specified in the Credit Agreement.

This Note (a) is one of the Notes issued pursuant to the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among the Borrower, the lenders from time to time parties thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent"), Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, and the other banks and financial institutions party thereto, (b) is subject to the provisions of the Credit Agreement, which are hereby incorporated by reference, (c) is subject to optional and mandatory prepayment in whole or in part as provided in the Credit Agreement and (d) is secured and guaranteed as provided in the Loan Documents. Reference is hereby made to the Credit Agreement for a statement of all the terms and conditions under which the Tranche A Term Loans evidenced hereby are made and are to be repaid. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between the terms of this Note and the terms of the Credit Agreement, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, the terms of the Credit Agreement shall govern and be controlling.

Upon the occurrence of any one or more Events of Default, all principal and all accrued interest then remaining unpaid on this Note shall become, or may be declared to be, immediately due and payable, all as and to the extent provided in the Credit Agreement. No failure in exercising any rights hereunder or under the other Loan Documents on the part of the Lender shall operate as a waiver of such rights.

All parties now and hereafter liable with respect to this Note, whether maker, principal, surety, guarantor, indorser or otherwise, hereby expressly waive, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, presentment, demand, protest and all other similar notices or similar requirements.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

NOTWITHSTANDING ANYTHING TO THE CONTRARY CONTAINED HEREIN OR IN THE CREDIT AGREEMENT, THIS NOTE MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT PURSUANT TO AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE REGISTRATION AND OTHER PROVISIONS OF SECTION 10.6 OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

THIS NOTE AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE BORROWER AND THE LENDER HEREUNDER SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND SHALL BE CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.

By:	
	Name:
	Title:

FORM OF TRANCHE B TERM LOAN NOTE

THIS NOTE AND THE OBLIGATIONS REPRESENTED HEREBY MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT REFERRED TO BELOW. TRANSFERS OF THIS NOTE AND THE OBLIGATIONS REPRESENTED HEREBY MUST BE RECORDED IN THE REGISTER MAINTAINED BY THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT PURSUANT TO THE TERMS OF SUCH CREDIT AGREEMENT.

New York, New York

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned, Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Booz Allen", and, together with any assignee of, or successor by merger to, Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.'s rights and obligations under the Credit Agreement (as hereinafter defined) as provided therein, the "Borrower"), hereby unconditionally promises to pay to (the "Lender") or its registered assigns at the Funding Office specified in the Credit Agreement in Dollars and in immediately available funds, the principal amount of (a) DOLLARS (\$), or, if less, (b) the aggregate unpaid principal amount of all Term Loans owing to the Lender under the Credit Agreement. The principal amount shall be paid in the amounts and on the dates specified in Section 2.3 of the Credit Agreement. The Borrower further agrees to pay interest in like money at such office on the unpaid principal amount hereof from time to time outstanding at the rates and on the dates specified in the Credit Agreement.

This Note (a) is one of the Notes issued pursuant to the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among the Borrower, the lenders from time to time parties thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent"), Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, and the other banks and financial institutions party thereto, (b) is subject to the provisions of the Credit Agreement, which are hereby incorporated by reference, (c) is subject to optional and mandatory prepayment in whole or in part as provided in the Credit Agreement and (d) is secured and guaranteed as provided in the Loan Documents. Reference is hereby made to the Credit Agreement for a statement of all the terms and conditions under which the Tranche B Term Loans evidenced hereby are made and are to be repaid. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between the terms of this Note and the terms of the Credit Agreement, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, the terms of the Credit Agreement shall govern and be controlling.

Upon the occurrence of any one or more Events of Default, all principal and all accrued interest then remaining unpaid on this Note shall become, or may be declared to be, immediately due and payable, all as and to the extent provided in the Credit Agreement. No failure in exercising any rights hereunder or under the other Loan Documents on the part of the Lender shall operate as a waiver of such rights.

All parties now and hereafter liable with respect to this Note, whether maker, principal, surety, guarantor, indorser or otherwise, hereby expressly waive, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, presentment, demand, protest and all other similar notices or similar requirements.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

NOTWITHSTANDING ANYTHING TO THE CONTRARY CONTAINED HEREIN OR IN THE CREDIT AGREEMENT, THIS NOTE MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT PURSUANT TO AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE REGISTRATION AND OTHER PROVISIONS OF SECTION 10.6 OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

THIS NOTE AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE BORROWER AND THE LENDER HEREUNDER SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND SHALL BE CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.

By:	
	Name:
	Title:

FORM OF REVOLVING NOTE

THIS NOTE AND THE OBLIGATIONS REPRESENTED HEREBY MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT REFERRED TO BELOW. TRANSFERS OF THIS NOTE AND THE OBLIGATIONS REPRESENTED HEREBY MUST BE RECORDED IN THE REGISTER MAINTAINED BY THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT PURSUANT TO THE TERMS OF SUCH CREDIT AGREEMENT.

New York, New York

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned, Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Booz Allen", and, together with any assignee of, or successor by merger to, Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.'s rights and obligations under the Credit Agreement (as hereinafter defined) as provided therein, the "Borrower"), hereby unconditionally promises to pay to (the "Lender") or its registered assigns at the Funding Office specified in the Credit Agreement in Dollars and in immediately available funds, the aggregate unpaid principal amount of all Revolving Loans made by the Lender to the undersigned pursuant to Section 2.4 of the Credit Agreement, which sum shall be payable on the Revolving Termination Date. The Borrower further agrees to pay interest in like money at such office on the unpaid principal amount hereof from time to time outstanding at the rates and on the dates specified in the Credit Agreement.

This Note (a) is one of the Notes issued pursuant to the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among the Borrower, the lenders from time to time parties thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent"), Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, and the other banks and financial institutions party thereto, (b) is subject to the provisions of the Credit Agreement, which are hereby incorporated by reference, (c) is subject to optional and mandatory prepayment in whole or in part as provided in the Credit Agreement and (d) is secured and guaranteed as provided in the Loan Documents. Reference is hereby made to the Credit Agreement for a statement of all the terms and conditions under which the Revolving Loans evidenced hereby are made and are to be repaid. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between the terms of this Note and the terms of the Credit Agreement, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, the terms of the Credit Agreement shall govern and be controlling.

Upon the occurrence of any one or more Events of Default, all principal and all accrued interest then remaining unpaid on this Note shall become, or may be declared to be, immediately due and payable, all as and to the extent provided in the Credit Agreement. No failure in exercising any rights hereunder or under the other Loan Documents on the part of the Lender shall operate as a waiver of such rights.

All parties now and hereafter liable with respect to this Note, whether maker, principal, surety, guarantor, indorser or otherwise, hereby expressly waive, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, presentment, demand, protest and all other similar notices or similar requirements.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

NOTWITHSTANDING ANYTHING TO THE CONTRARY CONTAINED HEREIN OR IN THE CREDIT AGREEMENT, THIS NOTE MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT PURSUANT TO AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE REGISTRATION AND OTHER PROVISIONS OF SECTION 10.6 OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

THIS NOTE AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE BORROWER AND THE LENDER HEREUNDER SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND SHALL BE CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.

By:		
	Name:	
	Title:	

EXHIBIT K

FORM OF CONSOLIDATING SCHEDULE

K-1

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON HOLDING CORPORATION CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc. Twelve Months Ended March 31, 2012 (Unaudited)	Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation Twelve Months Ended March 31, 2012 (Unaudited) (Amounts in thousands)	Consolidated Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation Twelve Months Ended March 31, 2012	
Revenue	\$ 5,859,218	\$ —	\$ 5,859,218	
Operating costs and expenses:				
Cost of revenue	2,934,378	_	2,934,378	
Billable expenses	1,542,822	_	1,542,822	
General and administrative expenses	903,721	_	903,721	
Depreciation and amortization	75,205	_	75,205	
Restructuring charge	15,660		15,660	
Total operating costs and expenses	5,471,786	_	5,471,786	
Operating income	387,432		387,432	
Interest income	651	12 A	663	
Interest expense	(48,078)	_	(48,078)	
Other expenses, net	3,889	(32) B	3,857	
Income before income taxes	343,894	(20)	343,874	
Income tax expense	103,925	(6)	103,919	
Net income	\$ 239,969	\$ (14)	\$ 239,955	

A Interest income earned on BAH Holding's cash balances.

Booz Allen Hamilton Proprietary & Confidential

B Bank charges on BAH Holding's escrow account.

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON HOLDING CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc. March 31, 2012	Holdi	Allen Hamilton ing Corporation March 31, 2012	Booz Hold	Consolidated Allen Hamilton ing Corporation March 31, 2012
	(Unaudited)		Unaudited) Amounts in thousands)		
Assets					
Current assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 417,538	\$	66,830 A	\$	484,368
Accounts receivable, net of allowance	1,077,315		_		1,077,315
Prepaid expenses	32,090				32,090
Income taxes receivable	46,794				46,794
Other current assets	39,898		(22,802) B		17,096
Total current assets	1,613,635		44,028		1,657,663
Property and equipment	191,079		_		191,079
Deferred income taxes	7,790		_		7,790
Intangible assets, net	223,834		_		223,834
Goodwill	1,188,004		_		1,188,004
Other long-term assets	45,550		871 C		46,421
Total assets	\$3,269,892	\$	44,899	\$	3,314,791
Liabilities and stockholders' equity					
Current liabilities:					
Current portion of long-term debt	\$ 42,500	\$	_	\$	42,500
Accounts payable and other accrued expenses	443,948		3		443,951
Accrued compensation and benefits	348,936		8,936 D		357,872
Deferred income taxes	59,493		_		59,493
Other current liabilities	14,230		(3,600) J		10,630
Total current liabilities	909,107		5,339		914,446
Long-term debt, net of current portion	922,925		_		922,925
Income tax reserve	55,282		_		55,282
Other long-term liabilities	212,073		24,880 E		236,953
Total liabilities	2,099,387		30,219		2,129,606
Stockholders' equity:					
Common stock	_		1,357 F		1,357
Treasury stock, at cost — 333,775 shares at December 31, 2011 and 0 shares at March 31, 2011	_		(5,377) I		(5,377)
Additional paid-in capital	868,474		30,067 G		898,541
Retained earnings	310,746		(11,367) H		299,379
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(8,715)				(8,715)
Total stockholders' equity	1,170,505		14,680		1,185,185
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$3,269,892	\$	44,899	\$	3,314,791

- A Consists of cash related to stock options exercised and cash held for future Rollover Plan option exercises for strike price below zero. Also includes the offset to the intercompany elimination entry referenced in **B** below.
- **B** Intercompany elimination. The majority of the balance is a short-term receivable due to BAH Inc. from BAH Holding related to tax payments made by BAH Inc. In the elimination entry, the offset is to cash.
- **C** Receivable from escrow.
- **D** Current portion of equitable adjustment liability to rollover option holders, payable in second quarter of 2013.
- E Long-term portion of cash pay-out related to Rollover Plan option exercises for strike price below \$0.01.
- F Class A, Class B, Class C, and Class E common stock activity at BAH Holding.
- G Consists of EIP and Rollover option exercises, as well as stock-based compensation expense, partially offset by reclass of stock-based compensation expense to other long-term liabilities related to Rollover Options (refer to note E above).
- H BAH Holding's net income earned inception to date & dividends paid.
- I \$(5,377)K = 333,775 Treasury Stock shares repurchased on 8/12/11 at the market value of \$16.11.
- J Intercompany payable elimination. The majority of the balance is related to the ESPP stock purchases. Withheld from employee's paychecks based on their ESPP. deductions.

Booz Allen Hamilton Proprietary & Confidential

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON HOLDING CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(in thousands)

Consolidated

	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc. Twelve Months Ended March 31, 2012	Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation Twelve Months Ended March 31, 2012	Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation Twelve Months Ended March 31, 2012
Cash flow from operating activities			
Net income	\$ 239,969	\$ (14) A	\$ 239,955
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:			
Gain on sale of state and local transportation business	(4,082)	_	(4,082)
Transaction costs on sale of state and local transportation business	(5,432)	_	(5,432)
Depreciation and amortization	75,205	_	75,205
Amortization of debt issuance costs	4,783	_	4,783
Amortization of original issuance discount on debt	1,097	_	1,097
Non-cash expense of debt repayments	_	_	_
Excess tax benefit from the exercise of stock options	(16,461)	_	(16,461)
Stock-based compensation expense	31,263	_	31,263
Loss on disposition of property and equipment	376	_	376
Deferred income taxes	74,785	_	74,785
Change in accepts and liskilities.		_	
Change in assets and liabilities:	25.275	_	25.275
Accounts receivable, net	25,275	_	25,275
Income taxes receivable / payable	(31,832)		(31,832)
Prepaid expenses Other current assets	1,412	(5)	1,407
	(14,987)		6,215
Other long-term assets	(6,722)		(6,250)
Accrued compensation and benefits	(35,200)	` '	(35,287)
Accounts payable and accrued expenses Accrued interest	44,885	(4,063) E	40,822
	(11,801)		(11,801)
Income tax reserve	(35,192)		(35,192)
Other current liabilities	(2,373)	_	(2,373)
Postretirement obligations	6,966	(0.020) E	6,966 607
Other long-term liabilities	9,546	(8,939) F	
Net cash provided by operating activities	351,480	8,566	360,046
Cash flow from investing activities			
Purchases of property and equipment	(76,925)	_	(76,925)
Escrow payment		_	_
Proceeds from sale of state and local transportation business	23,332		23,332
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(53,593)	<u> </u>	(53,593)
Cash flow from financing activities			
Net proceeds from issuance of common stock	_	8,757 D	8,757
Cash dividends paid	_	(11,906) G	(11,906)
Repayment of debt	(30,000)		(30,000)
Net proceeds from debt	_	_	_
Excess tax benefits from the exercise of stock options	16,461	_	16,461
Stock option exercises		7,349 H	7,349
Repurchases of common stock	_	(5,377) I	(5,377)
Net cash used in financing activities	(13,539)		(14,716)
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	284,348	7,389	291,737
Cash and cash equivalents — beginning of period	133,190	59,441	192,631
Cash and cash equivalents — end of period	\$ 417,538	\$ 66,830	\$ 484,368
Caon and caon equivalents— end of period	Ψ 417,330	Ψ 00,000	Ψ +υ+,500

- A Holding's net income for the twelve months ended March 31, 2012. Refer to the 3.31.12 Inc to Holding income statement bridge.
- **B** Intercompany elimination. The majority of the balance is a short-term receivable due to BAH Inc. from BAH Holding related to tax payments made by BAH Inc. In the elimination entry, the offset is to cash.
- **C** Receivable from escrow.
- **D** Q3.12 YTD employee stock purchases through the ESPP.
- E Intercompany payable elimination. The majority of the balance is related to the ESPP stock purchases. Withheld from employee's paychecks based on their ESPP. deductions.
- F Long-term portion of cash pay-out related to Rollover Plan option exercises for strike price below zero.
- **G** BAH FY.12 dividends paid
- **H** FY.12 YTD employee EIP and Rollover option exercises.
- I \$(5,377)K = 333,775 Treasury Stock shares repurchased on 8/12/11 at the market value of \$16.11.

FORM OF INCREASE SUPPLEMENT

INCREASE SUPPLEMENT, dated as of [], to the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as may be amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified in writing from time to time in accordance with its terms, the "*Credit Agreement*;" the terms defined therein being used herein as therein defined), among Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "*Borrower*"), the Lenders from time to time party thereto and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender.

- 1. Pursuant to Section 2.25 of the Credit Agreement, the Borrower hereby proposes to increase (the "<u>Increase</u>") the aggregate [Existing Term Loan commitments] [Existing Revolving Loans] from [\$] to [\$].
- 2. Each of the following Lenders (each, an "<u>Increasing Lender</u>") has been invited by the Borrower, and has agreed, subject to the terms hereof, to increase its [Existing Term Loan commitment] [Existing Revolving Loan] as follows:

		[Tranche]15
		[Supplemental Term Loan
	[Initial Term Loans]	Commitment] [Revolving
	[Revolving	Commitment Increase]
Name of Lender	Commitment]	(after giving effect hereto)
	\$	\$
	\$	\$
	\$	\$

3. Pursuant to Section 2.25 of the Credit Agreement, by execution and delivery of this Increase Supplement, each of the Increasing Lenders agrees and acknowledges that it shall have an aggregate [Initial Term Loan] [Revolving Commitment] and [Supplemental Term Loan Commitment] [Revolving Commitment Increase] in the amount equal to the amount set forth above next to its name.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank]

Indicate relevant Tranche.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this INCREASE SUPPLEMENT to be duly executed and delivered by their proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.
The Increasing Lender: [INCREASING LENDER]
By: Name: Title:
BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC., as Borrower
By: Name: Title:

FORM OF LENDER JOINDER AGREEMENT

THIS LENDER JOINDER AGREEMENT, dated as of [] (this "Lender Joinder Agreement"), by and among the bank or financial institution party hereto (the "Additional Commitment Lender"), BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC., a Delaware corporation (together with its successors and assigns, the "Borrower") and BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Administrative Agent (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent"), Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender.

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, reference is made to the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as it may be amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>"; unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement), among the Company, the lenders from time to time parties thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>"), Collateral Agent and Issuing Lender, and the other banks and financial institutions party thereto; and

WHEREAS, subject to the terms and conditions of the Credit Agreement, the Borrower may add [Supplemental Term Loan Commitments] [Revolving Commitment Increases] of one or more Additional Commitment Lenders by entering into one or more Lender Joinder Agreements provided that after giving effect thereto the aggregate amount of all [Supplemental Term Loan Commitments] [Revolving Commitment Increases] shall not exceed the Maximum Incremental Facilities Amount.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and agreements, provisions and covenants herein contained, the parties hereto agree as follows:

1. The Additional Commitment Lender party hereto hereby agrees to commit to provide its respective Commitments as set forth on <u>Schedule A</u> annexed hereto, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth below:

Such Additional Commitment Lender (a) represents and warrants that it is legally authorized to enter into this Lender Joinder Agreement; (b) confirms that it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement, together with copies of the financial statements referred to in Section 4.1 of the Credit Agreement and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Lender Joinder Agreement; (c) agrees that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent or any other Lender and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Credit Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto or thereto; (d) appoints and authorizes each applicable Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers and discretion under the Credit Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto or thereto as are delegated to each such Agent, as applicable, by the terms thereof, together with such powers as are incidental thereto; (e) hereby affirms the acknowledgements and representations of such Additional Commitment Lender as a Lender contained in Section 9.6 of the Credit Agreement; and (f) agrees that it will be bound by the provisions of the Credit Agreement and will perform in accordance with the terms of the Credit Agreement all the obligations which by the terms of the Credit Agreement are required to be performed by it as a Lender, including its obligations pursuant to Section 10.6 of the Credit Agreement.

- 2. The Additional Commitment Lender hereby agrees to make its [Supplemental Term Loan Commitments] [Revolving Commitment Increases] on the following terms and conditions on the Effective Date set forth on <u>Schedule A</u> pertaining to such Additional Commitment Lender attached hereto:
 - 1. Additional Commitment Lender to Be a Lender. Such Additional Commitment Lender acknowledges and agrees that upon its execution of this Lender Joinder Agreement that such Additional Commitment Lender shall on and as of the Effective Date set forth on Schedule A become a "Lender" with respect to the [Term Loan] [Revolving] Tranche indicated on Schedule A, under, and for all purposes of, the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents, shall be subject to and bound by the terms thereof, shall perform all the obligations of and shall have all rights of a Lender thereunder, and shall make available such amount to fund its ratable share of outstanding Loans on the Effective Date as the Administrative Agent may instruct.
 - 2. <u>Certain Delivery Requirements</u>. Each Additional Commitment Lender has delivered herewith to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent such forms, certificates or other evidence with respect to United States federal income tax withholding matters as such Additional Commitment Lender may be required to deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 2.20(d) of the Credit Agreement
 - 3. <u>Credit Agreement Governs.</u> Except as set forth in this Lender Joinder Agreement, [Supplemental Term Loan Commitments] [Revolving Commitment Increases] shall otherwise be subject to the provisions of the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents.
 - 4. <u>Notice</u>. For purposes of the Credit Agreement, the initial notice address of such Additional Commitment Lender shall be as set forth below its signature below.
 - 5. <u>Recordation of the New Loans</u>. Upon execution, delivery and effectiveness hereof, the Administrative Agent will record the [Supplemental Term Loan Commitments] [Revolving Commitment Increases] made by such Additional Commitment Lender in the Register.
 - 6. <u>Amendment, Modification and Waiver</u>. This Lender Joinder Agreement may not be amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified except (i) prior to the effectiveness of this Lender Joinder Agreement, by an instrument or instruments in writing signed and delivered on behalf of each of the parties hereto, and (ii) upon and following the effectiveness of this Lender Joinder Agreement, as provided by Section 10.1 of the Credit Agreement.
 - 7. <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Lender Joinder Agreement, the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents constitute the entire agreement among the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all other prior agreements and understandings, both written and verbal, among the parties or any of them with respect to the subject matter hereof.

- 8. GOVERNING LAW. THIS LENDER JOINDER AGREEMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES UNDER THIS LENDER JOINDER AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK WITHOUT REGARD TO PRINCIPLES OF CONFLICTS OF LAWS TO THE EXTENT THAT THE SAME ARE NOT MANDATORILY APPLICABLE BY STATUTE AND THE APPLICATION OF THE LAWS OF ANOTHER JURISDICTION WOULD BE REQUIRED THEREBY.
- 9. <u>Severability</u>. Any term or provision of this Lender Joinder Agreement which is invalid or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to that jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such invalidity or unenforceability without rendering invalid or unenforceable the remaining terms and provisions of this Lender Joinder Agreement or affecting the validity or enforceability of any of the terms or provisions of this Lender Joinder Agreement in any other jurisdiction. If any provision of this Lender Joinder Agreement is so broad as to be unenforceable, the provision shall be interpreted to be only so broad as would be enforceable.
- 10. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Lender Joinder Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but all of which shall constitute one and the same agreement.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank]

		[NAME OF ADDITIONAL COMMITMENT LENDER]
		Ву:
		Name:
		Title:
		Notice Address:
		Attention:
		Telephone:
		Facsimile:
		BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.
		Administrative Agent
		By:
		Name:
		Title:
BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC., as Borrower		
as Bollower		
Ву:		
Name:		
Title:		
	L-2-4	

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the undersigned has caused its duly authorized officer to execute and deliver this Lender Joinder Agreement as of the date first above written.

SCHEDULE A to EXHIBIT I-2

[SUPPLEMENTAL TERM LOAN] [REVOLVING COMMITMENT INCREASE]

	[Tranche] ¹			
	[Supplemental			
	Term Loan		Aggregate Amount of	
	Commitments]		All [Supplemental Term	
	[Revolving		Loan Commitments]	
	Commitment	Principal Amount	[Revolving Commitment	
Additional Commitment Lender	Increase]	Committed	Increase]	Maturity Date
		\$	\$	

Effective Date of Lender Joinder Agreement:

Indicate relevant Tranche.

GUARANTEE AND COLLATERAL AGREEMENT

made by

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INVESTOR CORPORATION,

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC.,

as the Borrower,

and the Subsidiary Guarantors party hereto

in favor of

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A.,

as Collateral Agent

Dated as of July 31, 2012

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		<u>Page</u>
SECTION 1.	DEFINED TERMS	1
1.1	Definitions	1
1.2	Other Definitional Provisions	7
SECTION 2.	GUARANTEE	7
2.1	Guarantee	7
2.2	Right of Contribution	8
2.3	No Subrogation	8
2.4	Amendments, etc. with respect to the Borrower Obligations	9
2.5	Guarantee Absolute and Unconditional	9
2.6	Reinstatement	10
2.7	Payments	10
SECTION 3.	GRANT OF SECURITY INTEREST	10
3.1	Grant of First Priority Security Interests	10
3.2	Intercreditor Relations	11
SECTION 4.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	12
4.1	Representations in Credit Agreement	12
4.2	Title; No Other Liens	12
4.3	Names; Jurisdiction of Organization; Chief Executive Office	13
4.4	Pledged Securities	13
4.5	Intellectual Property	13
4.6	[Reserved]	13
4.7	Material Government Contracts	13
SECTION 5.	COVENANTS	13
5.1	Covenants in Credit Agreement	13
5.2	Investment Property	13
5.3	Material Government Contracts	14
5.4	[Reserved]	14
5.5	Perfection Exclusions	14
SECTION 6.	REMEDIAL PROVISIONS	14
6.1	Certain Matters Relating to Receivables	14
6.2	[Reserved].	15
6.3	Communications with Grantors; Grantors Remain Liable	15
6.4	Pledged Securities	15
6.5	Intellectual Property	16
6.6	Proceeds to be Turned Over To Collateral Agent	17
6.7	Application of Proceeds	17
6.8	Code and Other Remedies	18
6.9	Private Sales	18
6.10	Deficiency	18

SECTION 7.	THE COLLATERAL AGENT	19
7.1	Collateral Agent's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact, etc	19
7.2	Duty of Collateral Agent	20
7.3	Execution of Financing Statements	20
7.4	Authority of Collateral Agent	21
SECTION 8.	MISCELLANEOUS	21
8.1	Amendments in Writing	21
8.2	Notices	21
8.3	No Waiver by Course of Conduct; Cumulative Remedies	21
8.4	Enforcement Expenses; Indemnification	21
8.5	Successors and Assigns	22
8.6	Set-Off	22
8.7	Counterparts	22
8.8	Severability	22
8.9	Section Headings	22
8.10	Integration	22
8.11	GOVERNING LAW	22
8.12	Submission To Jurisdiction; Waivers	22
8.13	Acknowledgements	23
8.14	Additional Guarantors and Grantors	24
8.15	Releases	24
8.16	WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL	24

SCHEDULES

Schedule 1	Notice Addresses
Schedule 2	Investment Property
Schedule 3	Legal Name, Jurisdictions of Organization and Chief Executive Offices
Schedule 4	Intellectual Property
Schedule 5	Material Government Contracts

ANNEXES

Annex I Assumption Agreement
Annex II Acknowledgement and Consent
Annex III Appointment and Agreement

GUARANTEE AND COLLATERAL AGREEMENT

GUARANTEE AND COLLATERAL AGREEMENT, dated as of July 31, 2012, made by each of the signatories hereto, in favor of Bank of America, N.A., as Collateral Agent (in such capacity, the "Collateral Agent") for the banks and other financial institutions or entities (the "Lenders") from time to time parties to the Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the Lenders, Bank of America, N.A., as Collateral Agent and Administrative Agent, Bank of America, N.A., as Issuing Lender, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, as Syndication Agent, Barclays Bank PLC, Citigroup Global Markets Inc., HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Morgan Stanley Senior Funding, Inc., Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation and The Bank of Tokyo-Mitsubishi UFJ, Ltd., as Co-Documentation Agents, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC as Joint Lead Arrangers and Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, Barclays Capital, Citigroup Global Markets Inc., HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Morgan Stanley Senior Funding, Inc. and Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation, as Joint Bookrunners.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreement, the Lenders have severally agreed to make extensions of credit to the Borrower upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth therein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower is a member of an affiliated group of companies that includes each other Grantor (as defined below);

WHEREAS, the proceeds of the extensions of credit under the Credit Agreement will be used in part to enable the Borrower to make valuable transfers to one or more of the other Grantors in connection with the operation of their respective businesses;

WHEREAS, the Borrower and the other Grantors are engaged in related businesses, and each Grantor will derive substantial direct and indirect benefit from the making of the extensions of credit under the Credit Agreement; and

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Lenders to make their respective extensions of credit to the Borrower under the Credit Agreement that the Grantors shall have executed and delivered this Agreement to the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and to induce the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Lenders to enter into the Credit Agreement and to induce the Lenders to make their respective extensions of credit to the Borrower thereunder, each Grantor hereby agrees with the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, as follows:

SECTION 1. DEFINED TERMS

1.1 <u>Definitions</u>. (a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement, and the following terms are used herein as defined in the New York UCC: "<u>Accession</u>", "<u>Account</u>", "<u>As-Extracted Collateral</u>", "<u>Certificated Securities</u>", "<u>Chattel Paper</u>", "<u>Commercial Tort Claim</u>", "<u>Commodity Account</u>", "<u>Document</u>", "<u>Equipment</u>", "<u>Farm Products</u>", "<u>Fixture</u>", "<u>General Intangible</u>", "<u>Goods</u>", "<u>Instrument</u>", "<u>Inventory</u>", "<u>Letter-of-Credit Right</u>", "<u>Securities Account</u>", "<u>Securities Intermediary</u>", "<u>Security</u>" and "<u>Uncertificated Securities</u>".

(b) The following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Agreement": this Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, as the same may be amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Borrower": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Borrower Cash Management Obligations": to the extent that the Borrower so agrees in the applicable agreements therefor, the collective reference to all obligations and liabilities of the Borrower and any other Loan Party (including, to the extent that such agreements so provide and without limitation, interest accruing at the then applicable rate provided in the Specified Cash Management Arrangement after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy, or the commencement of any insolvency, reorganization or like proceeding, relating to the Borrower or the applicable Loan Party, whether or not a claim for post-filing or post-petition interest is allowed or allowable in such proceeding) to any Lender or any Affiliate of any Lender (or any Lender or any Affiliate thereof at the time such Specified Cash Management Arrangement was entered into) (each, a "Cash Management Provider"), whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, which may arise under, out of, or in connection with, any Specified Cash Management Arrangement or any other document made, delivered or given in connection therewith, in each case whether on account of principal, interest, reimbursement obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses or otherwise (including, to the extent that such agreements so provide and without limitation, all fees and disbursements of counsel to the relevant Lender or Affiliate thereof that are required to be paid by the Borrower or the applicable Loan Party, as the case may be, pursuant to the terms of any Specified Cash Management Arrangement) so long as the relevant Cash Management Provider executes and delivers to the Administrative Agent a letter agreement (a) in substantially the form of Annex III or (b) otherwise in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent pursuant to which, unless the Collateral Agent agrees otherwise, the relevant Cash Management Provider (i) appoints the Administrative Agent as its agent under the applica

"Borrower Credit Agreement Obligations": the collective reference to the unpaid principal of and interest on the Loans (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any New Loans and any Extended Loans), the Reimbursement Obligations and all other obligations and liabilities of the Borrower (including, without limitation, interest accruing at the then applicable rate provided in the Credit Agreement after the maturity of the Loans and Reimbursement Obligations and interest accruing at the then applicable rate provided in the Credit Agreement after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy, or the commencement of any insolvency, reorganization or like proceeding, relating to the Borrower, whether or not a claim for post-filing or post-petition interest is allowed or allowable in such proceeding) to the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party, whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, in each case, which may arise under, out of, or in connection with, the Credit Agreement, this Agreement, the other Loan Documents, any Letter of Credit or any other document made, delivered or given in connection therewith, in each case whether on account of principal, interest, reimbursement obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses or otherwise (including, without limitation, all fees and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent, to the Collateral Agent or to the other Secured Parties that are required to be paid by the Borrower pursuant to the terms of any of the foregoing agreements).

"Borrower Foreign Currency L/C Agreement Obligations": the collective reference to all obligations and liabilities of the Borrower and any other Loan Party (including, without limitation, interest accruing at the then applicable rate provided in any Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy, or the commencement of any insolvency, reorganization or like proceeding, relating to the Borrower or the applicable Loan Party, whether or not a claim for post-filing or post-petition interest is allowed or allowable in such proceeding) to any Lender or any Affiliate of any Lender (or any Lender or any Affiliate thereof at the time such Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement was entered into) (each, a "Foreign Currency L/C Provider"), whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, in each case, which may arise under, out of, or in connection with, any Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement or any other document made, delivered or given in connection therewith, in each case whether on account of principal, interest, reimbursement obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses or otherwise (including, without limitation, all fees and disbursements of counsel to the relevant Lender or Affiliate thereof that are required to be paid by the Borrower or the applicable Loan Party, as the case may be, pursuant to the terms of any Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement) so long as, unless the Collateral Agent agrees otherwise, the relevant Foreign Currency L/C Provider executes and delivers to the Administrative Agent a letter agreement (a) in substantially the form of Annex III or (b) otherwise in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent pursuant to which the relevant Foreign Currency L/C Provider (i) appoints the Administrative Agent as its agent under the applicable Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement and (ii) agrees to be bound by the provisions of Section 9.3, 9.7, 10.11 and 10.

"Borrower Hedge Agreement Obligations": the collective reference to all obligations and liabilities of the Borrower and any other Loan Party (including, without limitation, interest accruing at the then applicable rate provided in any Specified Hedge Agreement after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy, or the commencement of any insolvency, reorganization or like proceeding, relating to the Borrower or the applicable Loan Party, whether or not a claim for post-filing or post-petition interest is allowed or allowable in such proceeding) to any Lender or any Affiliate of any Lender (or any Lender or any Affiliate thereof at the time such Specified Hedge Agreement was entered into) (each, a "Hedge Provider"), whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, in each case, which may arise under, out of, or in connection with, any Specified Hedge Agreement or any other document made, delivered or given in connection therewith, in each case whether on account of principal, interest, reimbursement obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses or otherwise (including, without limitation, all fees and disbursements of counsel to the relevant Lender or Affiliate thereof that are required to be paid by the Borrower or the applicable Loan Party, as the case may be, pursuant to the terms of any Specified Hedge Agreement) so long as, unless the Collateral Agent agrees otherwise, the relevant Hedge Provider executes and delivers to the Administrative Agent a letter agreement (a) in substantially the form of Annex III or (b) otherwise in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent pursuant to which the relevant Hedge Provider (i) appoints the Administrative Agent as its agent under the applicable Specified Hedge Agreement and (ii) agrees to be bound by the provisions of Section 9.3, 9.7, 10.11 and 10.12 of the Credit Agreement.

"Borrower Obligations": the collective reference to (i) the Borrower Credit Agreement Obligations, (ii) the Borrower Hedge Agreement Obligations, (iii) the Borrower Foreign Currency L/C Obligations and (iv) the Borrower Cash Management Obligations, but, as to clauses (ii), (iii) and (iv) hereof, only to the extent that, and only so long as, the Borrower Credit Agreement Obligations are secured and guaranteed pursuant hereto.

"CLIN": a JAMIS contract line item number with respect to a Government Contract or the equivalent under any successor system.

- "Collateral": as defined in Section 3.1.
- "Collateral Account": any collateral account established by the Collateral Agent as provided in Section 6.1 or 6.6.
- "Copyright Licenses": with respect to any Grantor, all United States written license agreements naming such Grantor as licensor or licensee (including, without limitation, those listed in Schedule 4), granting any right under any Copyright, subject, in each case, to the terms of such license agreements, and the right to prepare for sale, sell, and advertise for sale, all Inventory now or hereafter covered by such licenses.
- "Copyrights": (i) with respect to any Grantor, all of such Grantor's copyrights arising under the laws of the United States, whether registered or unregistered and whether published or unpublished (including, without limitation, those listed in Schedule 4), all registrations and recordings thereof, and all applications in connection therewith, in each case, owned by such Grantor in its own name, including, without limitation, all registrations, recordings, supplemental registrations and pending applications in the United States Copyright Office, and (ii) the right to obtain all renewals thereof.
- "Deposit Account": as defined in the Uniform Commercial Code of any applicable jurisdiction and, in any event, including, without limitation, any demand, time, savings, passbook or like account maintained with a depositary institution.
- "Government Contract": any contract to which a Loan Party is a party and a counterparty is a U.S. Governmental Authority to the extent such contract involves the performance of services or delivery of goods by or on behalf of such Loan Party to such U.S. Governmental Authority.
- "Grantors": the collective reference to each signatory hereto (other than the Collateral Agent) together with any other entity that may become a party hereto as provided herein.
- "Guarantor Obligations": with respect to any Guarantor, all obligations and liabilities of such Guarantor which may arise under or in connection with this Agreement (including, without limitation, Section 2) or any other Loan Document to which such Guarantor is a party, in each case whether on account of guarantee obligations, reimbursement obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses or otherwise (including, without limitation, all fees and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent, to the Collateral Agent or to the other Secured Parties that are required to be paid by such Guarantor pursuant to the terms of this Agreement or any other Loan Document).
 - "Guarantors": the collective reference to Investor and the Subsidiary Guarantors that may become a party hereto as provided herein.
- "Intellectual Property": with respect to any Grantor, the collective reference to such Grantor's rights, priorities and privileges relating to intellectual property, arising under the laws of the United States, including, without limitation, such Grantor's Copyrights, Copyright Licenses, Patents, Patent Licenses, Trademarks and Trademark Licenses, and all rights to sue at law or in equity for any infringement or other impairment thereof, including the right to receive all proceeds and damages therefrom.

"Intercompany Note": any promissory note evidencing loans made by any Grantor to Investor or any of its Subsidiaries.

"Investment Property": the collective reference to (i) all "investment property" as such term is defined in Section 9-102(a)(49) of the New York UCC (other than any Excluded Capital Stock excluded from the definition of "Pledged Stock") and (ii) whether or not constituting "investment property" as so defined, all Pledged Securities.

- "Investor": Booz Allen Hamilton Investor Corporation, a Delaware corporation.
- "Issuers": the collective reference to each issuer of a Pledged Security.
- "Liens": as defined in Section 3.1.
- "Material CLIN": as defined in the definition of Material Government Contract.
- "Material Government Contracts": all Government Contracts listed on Schedule 5, and each Government Contract entered into after the date hereof:
- (i) having a duration of one year or greater,
- (ii) having one or more CLINs, which CLIN involves aggregate consideration payable (or expected gross revenue) by the applicable governmental entity to the applicable Loan Party of \$10,000,000 or more over the term of the contract, including base period plus priced options (a "Material CLIN"); and
- (iii) which are not subject to the provisions of Federal Acquisition Regulation 52.232-24 or any successor provision;

<u>provided</u> that "Material Government Contracts" shall not include any contract the existence of which may not be disclosed to the Secured Parties under applicable law, rule or regulations.

- "New York UCC": the Uniform Commercial Code from time to time in effect in the State of New York.
- "Obligations": (i) in the case of the Borrower, the Borrower Obligations and (ii) in the case of each Guarantor, its Guarantor Obligations.
- "Patent License": with respect to any Grantor, all United States written license agreements providing for the grant by or to such Grantor of any right to manufacture, use or sell any invention covered in whole or in part by a Patent, including, without limitation, any of the foregoing referred to in Schedule 4, subject, in each case, to the terms of such license agreements, and the right to prepare for sale, sell and advertise for sale, all Inventory now or hereafter covered by such licenses.
- "<u>Patents</u>": with respect to any Grantor, all of such Grantor's (i) letters patent of the United States, including, without limitation, any of the foregoing referred to in <u>Schedule 4</u>, (ii) applications for letters patent of the United States and all continuations and continuations in part thereof, including, without limitation, any of the foregoing referred to in <u>Schedule 4</u>, and (iii) rights to obtain any reissues or extensions of the foregoing, in each case, owned by such Grantor in its own name.

"Pledged Notes": all promissory notes listed on Schedule 2 and all Intercompany Notes at any time issued to any Grantor in excess of \$5,000,000 (or Intercompany Notes which, in the aggregate, are in excess of \$5,000,000) and all other promissory notes issued to or held by any Grantor in excess of \$5,000,000 (other than promissory notes issued in connection with extensions of trade credit by any Grantor in the ordinary course of business).

"Pledged Securities": the collective reference to the Pledged Notes and the Pledged Stock.

"Pledged Stock": the collective reference to (i) the shares of Capital Stock listed on Schedule 2 and (ii) any other shares, stock certificates, options, interests or rights of any nature whatsoever in respect of the Capital Stock of any Person that may be issued or granted to, or held by, any Grantor while this Agreement is in effect other than Excluded Capital Stock; provided that in no event shall more than 65% of the outstanding Capital Stock of any class of any Foreign Subsidiary or any Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company be required to be pledged hereunder (such percentage to be adjusted by mutual agreement (not to be unreasonably withheld) upon any change in law as may be required to avoid adverse U.S. federal income tax consequences to any Parent (as defined in the Credit Agreement), Investor, the Borrower or any of the Borrower's Subsidiaries).

"Proceeds": all "proceeds" as such term is defined in Section 9-102(a)(64) of the New York UCC and, in any event, shall include, without limitation, all dividends or other income from the Investment Property, collections thereon or distributions or payments with respect thereto.

"Receivable": any right to payment for goods sold or leased or for services rendered, whether or not such right is evidenced by an Instrument or Chattel Paper and whether or not it has been earned by performance (including, without limitation, any Account).

"Securities Act": the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

"Specified Cash Management Arrangement": any cash management arrangement (a) entered into by (i) the Borrower or any other Loan Party and (ii) any Lender or any Affiliate thereof at the time such cash management arrangement was entered into, as counterparty, and (b) which has been designated by such Lender and the Borrower, by notice to the Collateral Agent not later than 90 days after the execution and delivery by the Borrower or such other Loan Party, as a Specified Cash Management Arrangement. The designation of any cash management arrangement as a Specified Cash Management Arrangement shall not create in favor of the Lender or Affiliate thereof that is a party thereto any rights in connection with the management or release of any Collateral or any Guarantor Obligations.

"Trademark License": with respect to any Grantor, all United States written license agreements providing for the grant by or to such Grantor of any right to use any Trademark, including, without limitation, any of the foregoing referred to in <u>Schedule 4</u>, subject, in each case, to the terms of such license agreements, and the right to prepare for sale, sell and advertise for sale, all Inventory now or hereafter covered by such licenses.

"Trademarks": with respect to any Grantor, all of such Grantor's (i) trademarks, trade names, corporate names, company names, business names, domain names, fictitious business names, trade styles, service marks, logos and other source or business identifiers, and all goodwill associated therewith, all registrations and recordings thereof, and all applications in connection therewith (except for "intent to use" applications for trademark or service mark registrations filed pursuant to Section 1(b) of the Lanham Act, 15 U.S.C. § 1051, unless and until an Amendment to Allege Use or a Statement of Use under Section 1(c) or 1(d) of said Act has been filed), whether in the United States Patent and Trademark Office or in any similar office or agency of the United States or any State thereof, and all United States common-law rights related thereto owned by such Grantor in its own name, including, without limitation, any of the foregoing referred to in Schedule 4, and (ii) the right to obtain all renewals thereof.

"Unfunded Advances/Participations": (a) with respect to the Administrative Agent, the aggregate amount, if any (i) made available to the Borrower on the assumption that each Lender has made its portion of the applicable Borrowing available to the Administrative Agent as contemplated by Section 2.2 of the Credit Agreement and (ii) with respect to which a corresponding amount shall not in fact have been returned to the Administrative Agent by the Borrower or made available to the Administrative Agent by any such Lender and (b) with respect to any Issuing Lender, the aggregate amount, if any, of any participations in respect of Reimbursement Obligations that shall not have been funded by any L/C Participant in accordance with Section 3.4 of the Credit Agreement.

"U.S. Governmental Authority" shall mean the government of the United States of America and any agency thereof.

- "Vehicles": aircraft, railcars and all cars, trucks, trailers, construction and earth moving equipment and other assets covered by a certificate of title law of any state.
- 1.2 Other Definitional Provisions. (a) The words "hereof," "herein", "hereto" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Agreement shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement, and Section and Schedule references are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified.
 - (b) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.
- (c) Where the context requires, terms relating to the Collateral or any part thereof, when used in relation to a Grantor, shall refer to such Grantor's Collateral or the relevant part thereof.

SECTION 2. GUARANTEE

2.1 Guarantee.

- (a) Each of the Guarantors hereby, jointly and severally, unconditionally and irrevocably, guarantees to the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, and the other Secured Parties, the prompt and complete payment and performance by the Borrower when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Borrower Obligations.
- (b) Anything herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary notwithstanding, the maximum liability of each Guarantor hereunder and under the other Loan Documents shall in no event exceed the amount which can be guaranteed by such Guarantor under applicable federal and state laws relating to the insolvency of debtors (after giving effect to the right of contribution established in Section 2.2).
- (c) Each Guarantor agrees that the Borrower Obligations may at any time and from time to time exceed the amount of the liability of such Guarantor hereunder without impairing the guarantee contained in this Section 2 or affecting the rights and remedies of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party hereunder.
- (d) The guarantee contained in this Section 2 shall remain in full force and effect until all the Borrower Obligations and the obligations of each Guarantor under the guarantee contained in this Section 2 shall have been satisfied by payment in full (other than Borrower Hedge Agreement Obligations, Borrower Foreign Currency L/C Obligations, Borrower Cash Management Obligations and contingent or

indemnification obligations not then due), no Letter of Credit (that is not cash collateralized or back-stopped to the reasonable satisfaction of the Issuing Lender or purchasing Lender, as applicable, in respect thereof) shall be outstanding and the Commitments shall have been terminated, notwithstanding that from time to time during the term of the Credit Agreement the Borrower may be free from any Borrower Obligations, <u>provided</u> that any Guarantor shall be released from its guarantee contained in this Section 2 as provided in Section 8.15.

- (e) No payment (other than payment in full) made by the Borrower, any of the Guarantors, any other guarantor or any other Person or received or collected by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party from the Borrower, any of the Guarantors, any other guarantor or any other Person by virtue of any action or proceeding or any set-off or appropriation or application at any time or from time to time in reduction of or in payment of the Borrower Obligations shall be deemed to modify, reduce, release or otherwise affect the liability of any Guarantor hereunder which shall, notwithstanding any such payment (other than any payment made by such Guarantor in respect of the Borrower Obligations or any payment received or collected from such Guarantor in respect of the Borrower Obligations), remain liable for the Borrower Obligations up to the maximum liability of such Guarantor hereunder until the Borrower Obligations shall have been paid in full (other than Borrower Hedge Agreement Obligations, Borrower Foreign Currency L/C Obligations, Borrower Cash Management Obligations and contingent or indemnification obligations not then due), no Letter of Credit (that is not cash collateralized or back-stopped to the reasonable satisfaction of the Issuing Lender or purchasing Lender, as applicable, in respect thereof) shall be outstanding and the Commitments shall have been terminated, provided that any Guarantor shall be released from its guarantee contained in this Section 2 as provided in Section 8.15.
- 2.2 <u>Right of Contribution</u>. Each Guarantor hereby agrees that to the extent that a Guarantor shall have paid more than its proportionate share of any payment made hereunder, such Guarantor shall be entitled to seek and receive contribution from and against any other Guarantor hereunder which has not paid its proportionate share of such payment. Each Guarantor's right of contribution shall be subject to the terms and conditions of Section 2.3. The provisions of this Section 2.2 shall in no respect limit the obligations and liabilities of any Guarantor to the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties, and each Guarantor shall remain liable to the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties for the full amount guaranteed by such Guarantor hereunder.
- 2.3 No Subrogation. Notwithstanding any payment made by any Guarantor hereunder or any set-off or application of funds of any Guarantor by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party, no Guarantor shall be entitled to be subrogated to any of the rights of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party against the Borrower or any other Guarantor or any collateral security or guarantee or right of offset held by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party for the payment of the Borrower Obligations, nor shall any Guarantor seek or be entitled to seek any contribution or reimbursement from the Borrower or any other Guarantor in respect of payments made by such Guarantor hereunder, until all amounts owing to the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties by the Borrower on account of the Borrower Obligations shall have been paid in full (other than Borrower Hedge Agreement Obligations, Borrower Foreign Currency L/C Obligations, Borrower Cash Management Obligations and contingent or indemnification obligations not then due), no Letter of Credit (that is not cash collateralized or back-stopped to the reasonable satisfaction of the Issuing Lender or purchasing Lender, as applicable, in respect thereof) shall be outstanding and the Commitments shall have been terminated. If any amount shall be paid to any Guarantor on account of such subrogation rights at any time when all of such Borrower Obligations shall not have been paid in full, such amount shall be held by such Guarantor in trust for the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties, segregated from other funds of such Guarantor, and shall, forthwith upon receipt by such Guarantor, be turned over to the

Collateral Agent in the exact form received by such Guarantor (duly indorsed by such Guarantor to the Collateral Agent, if required), to be applied against the Borrower Obligations, whether matured or unmatured, in such order as the Collateral Agent may determine.

- 2.4 Amendments, etc. with respect to the Borrower Obligations. To the maximum extent permitted by applicable law, each Guarantor shall remain obligated hereunder notwithstanding that, without any reservation of rights against any Guarantor and without notice to or further assent by any Guarantor, any demand for payment of any of the Borrower Obligations made by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party may be rescinded by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or such other Secured Party and any of the Borrower Obligations continued, and the Borrower Obligations, or the liability of any other Person upon or for any part thereof, or any collateral security or guarantee therefor or right of offset with respect thereto, may, from time to time, in whole or in part, be renewed, extended, amended, modified, accelerated, compromised, waived, surrendered or released by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party, and the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents and any other documents executed and delivered in connection therewith may be amended, modified, supplemented or terminated, in whole or in part, as the Administrative Agent (or the Required Lenders, or all Lenders, or all Lenders directly and adversely affected thereby, as the case may be) may deem advisable from time to time, and any collateral security, guarantee or right of set-off at any time held by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party for the payment of the Borrower Obligations may be sold, exchanged, waived, surrendered or released. Neither the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent nor any other Secured Party shall have any obligation to protect, secure, perfect or insure any Lien at any time held by it as security for the Borrower Obligations or for the guarantee contained in this Section 2 or any property subject thereto.
- 2.5 Guarantee Absolute and Unconditional. Each Guarantor waives, to the maximum extent permitted by applicable law, any and all notice of the creation, renewal, extension or accrual of any of the Borrower Obligations and notice of or proof of reliance by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party upon the guarantee contained in this Section 2 or acceptance of the guarantee contained in this Section 2; the Borrower Obligations, and any of them, shall conclusively be deemed to have been created, contracted or incurred, or renewed, extended, amended or waived, in reliance upon the guarantee contained in this Section 2; and all dealings between the Borrower and any of the Guarantors, on the one hand, with respect to the Loan Documents and the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties, on the other hand, likewise shall be conclusively presumed to have been had or consummated in reliance upon the guarantee contained in this Section 2. Each Guarantor waives, to the maximum extent permitted by applicable law, diligence, presentment, protest, demand for payment and notice of default or nonpayment to or upon the Borrower or any of the Guarantors with respect to the Borrower Obligations. Each Guarantor understands and agrees, to the maximum extent permitted by applicable law, that the guarantee of such Guarantor contained in this Section 2 shall be construed as a continuing, absolute and unconditional guarantee of payment without regard to (a) the validity or enforceability of the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Document, any of the Borrower Obligations or any other collateral security therefor or guarantee or right of offset with respect thereto at any time or from time to time held by the Administrative Agent or any Lender, (b) any defense, set-off or counterclaim (other than a defense of payment or performance) which may at any time be available to or be asserted by the Borrower or any other Person against the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party, or (c) any other circumstance whatsoever (other than a defense of payment or performance) (with or without notice to or knowledge of the Borrower or any Guarantor) which constitutes, or might be constitute to constitute, an equitable or legal discharge of the Borrower from the Borrower Obligations, or of such Guarantor under the guarantee of such Guarantor contained in this Section 2, in bankruptcy or in any other instance. When making any demand hereunder or otherwise pursuing its rights and remedies hereunder against any Guarantor, the Administrative Agent, the

Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party may, but shall be under no obligation to, make a similar demand on or otherwise pursue such rights and remedies as it may have against the Borrower, any other Guarantor or any other Person or against any collateral security or guarantee for the Borrower Obligations or any right of offset with respect thereto, and any failure by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party to make any such demand, to pursue such other rights or remedies or to collect any payments from the Borrower, any other Guarantor or any other Person or to realize upon any such collateral security or guarantee or to exercise any such right of offset, or any release of the Borrower, any other Guarantor or any other Person or any such collateral security, guarantee or right of offset, shall not relieve any Guarantor of any obligation or liability hereunder, and shall not impair or affect the rights and remedies, whether express, implied or available as a matter of law, of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party against any Guarantor. For the purposes hereof "demand" shall include the commencement and continuance of any legal proceedings.

- 2.6 <u>Reinstatement</u>. The guarantee contained in this Section 2 shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time payment, or any part thereof, of any of the Borrower Obligations is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of the Borrower or any Guarantor, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or trustee or similar officer for, the Borrower or any Guarantor or any substantial part of its property, or otherwise, all as though such payments had not been made.
- 2.7 <u>Payments</u>. Each Guarantor hereby guarantees that payments hereunder will be paid to the Administrative Agent without set-off or counterclaim at the Funding Office.

SECTION 3. GRANT OF SECURITY INTEREST

3.1 Grant of First Priority Security Interests. Each Grantor hereby grants to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a security interest in
all of such Grantor's right, title and interest in and to the following property now owned or at any time hereafter acquired by such Grantor or in which such
Grantor now has or at any time in the future may acquire any right, title or interest (collectively, the "Collateral"), as collateral security for the prompt and
complete payment and performance when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of such Grantor's Obligations:

((a)	al.	l A	∤ c	CO	ur	ıts;
---	-----	-----	-----	------------	----	----	------

- (b) all Chattel Paper;
- (c) all Deposit Accounts;
- (d) all Documents;
- (e) all Equipment;
- (f) all Fixtures:
- (g) all General Intangibles;
- (h) all Instruments, including the Pledged Notes;

- (i) all Intellectual Property;
- (j) all Inventory;
- (k) all Investment Property;
- (l) all books and records pertaining to the Collateral; and
- (m) to the extent not otherwise included, all Proceeds and products of any of the Collateral and products of any and all of the foregoing and all collateral security and guarantees given by any Person with respect to any of the foregoing;

provided, however, that notwithstanding any of the other provisions set forth in this Section 3.1, this Agreement shall not constitute a grant of a security interest in (i) any leasehold interest in real property (and any Fixtures relating thereto) and any Fixtures relating to any owned real property to the extent that the Collateral Agent is not entitled to a security interest with respect to such owned real property under the terms of the Credit Agreement, (ii) any Vehicles and all Proceeds thereof, (iii) any property to the extent that such grant of a security interest is (A) prohibited by any Requirements of Law of a Governmental Authority, (B) requires a consent not obtained of any Governmental Authority pursuant to a Requirement of Law or (C) prohibited by, or constitutes a breach or default under or results in the termination of or requires any consent not obtained under, any contract, license, agreement, instrument, (including any permitted liens, leases and licenses) or other document evidencing or giving rise to such property in each case with any third party, joint venture or non wholly-owned Subsidiary or any organizational, shareholder or similar agreements of any non-wholly owned Subsidiary or joint venture; except in the case of clauses (A), (B) or (C), to the extent that such Requirement of Law or the term in such contract, license, agreement, instrument or other document or organizational, shareholder or similar agreement providing for such prohibition, breach, default or termination or requiring such consent is ineffective under applicable law, (iv) any property that constitutes Equipment subject to a certificate of title statute, Farm Products, Accessions, Letter-of-Credit Rights, Commercial Tort Claims and As-Extracted Collateral, (v) any property to the extent the granting of such security interest would result in adverse tax consequences as reasonably determined by the Borrower (provided that any such designation shall be subject to the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed)), (vi) any property as to which the Borrower and the Administrative Agent reasonably determines that the burden or cost of obtaining a security interest or perfection thereof is excessive when compared to the benefit to the Secured Parties of the security to be afforded thereby, (vii) equity interests in and assets of Unrestricted Subsidiaries and Immaterial Subsidiaries, (viii) Capital Stock (including for these purposes any investment deemed to be Capital Stock for United States tax purposes) which is described in the proviso to the definition of Pledged Stock, (ix) any Capital Stock and other securities of a Subsidiary to the extent that the pledge of or grant of any other Lien on such Capital Stock and other securities for the benefit of the holders of Additional Obligations incurred in the form of notes (or the holders of any notes that restructure, refund, replace or refinance the Loans or such Additional Obligations) results in the Borrower, Investor or any Parent Company being required to file separate financial statements of such Subsidiary with the Securities and Exchange Commission (or any other governmental authority) pursuant to either Rule 3-10 or 3-16 of Regulation S-X under the Securities Act, or any other law, rule or regulation as in effect from time to time, but only to the extent necessary to not be subject to such requirement and (x) any aircraft, airframes, aircraft engines or helicopters, or any Equipment or other assets constituting a part thereof. It is hereby understood and agreed that any Property described in the preceding proviso, and any Property that is otherwise expressly excluded from clauses (a) through (m) above, shall be excluded from the definition of "Collateral".

3.2 Intercreditor Relations. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, it is the understanding of the parties that the Liens granted pursuant to Section 3.1 shall with respect to all Collateral, prior to the Discharge of Senior Priority Obligations (as defined in the Intercreditor Agreement), be pari passu and equal in priority to the Liens granted to any Senior Priority Agent (as defined in the Intercreditor Agreement) for the benefit of the holders of the applicable Senior Priority Obligations to secure such Senior Priority Obligations pursuant to the applicable Senior Priority Documents (as defined in the Intercreditor Agreement) (except as may be separately otherwise agreed between the Collateral Agent, on behalf of itself and the Secured Parties, and any other Senior Priority Agent, on behalf of itself and the Senior Priority Creditors (as defined in the Intercreditor Agreement) represented thereby). The Collateral Agent acknowledges and agrees that the relative priority of the Liens granted to the Collateral Agent, the Administrative Agent and any Additional Agent (as defined in the Intercreditor Agreement) shall be determined solely pursuant to the applicable Intercreditor Agreement or Other Intercreditor Agreement, and not by priority as a matter of law or otherwise. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Liens and security interest granted to the Collateral Agent pursuant to this Agreement and the exercise of any right or remedy by the Collateral Agent hereunder are subject to the provisions of the applicable Intercreditor Agreement or Other Intercreditor Agreement or Other Intercreditor Agreement or Other Intercreditor Agreement and this Agreement, the terms of such Intercreditor Agreement or Other Intercreditor Agreement and any Additional Agent, in the case of the Intercreditor Agreement, and (ii) the Collateral Agent and any other secured creditor (or agent therefor) party thereto, in the case of any Other Intercreditor Agreement. In the event of any such conflict, each Grantor

SECTION 4. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

To induce the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Secured Parties to enter into the Credit Agreement and to induce the Lenders to make their respective extensions of credit to the Borrower, each Guarantor and each Grantor hereby represents and warrants with respect to itself to each of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and each other Secured Party that:

- 4.1 <u>Representations in Credit Agreement</u>. In the case of each Guarantor, the representations and warranties set forth in Section 4 of the Credit Agreement to the extent they refer to such Guarantor or to the Loan Documents to which such Guarantor is a party, each of which is hereby incorporated herein by reference, are true and correct in all material respects, and each of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and each other Secured Party shall be entitled to rely on each of them as if they were fully set forth herein; <u>provided</u> that each reference in each such representation and warranty to the Borrower's knowledge shall, for the purposes of this Section 4.1, be deemed to be a reference to such Guarantor's knowledge.
- 4.2 <u>Title; No Other Liens</u>. Except as otherwise permitted by Section 7.3 of the Credit Agreement, such Grantor owns or has rights in each item of the Collateral free and clear of any and all Liens. Except as otherwise permitted under Section 7.3 of the Credit Agreement, no financing statement or other public notice with respect to all or any part of the Collateral is on file or of record in any public office except financing statements that have been filed without the consent of the Grantor. For the avoidance of doubt, it is understood and agreed that any Grantor may, as part of its business, grant licenses to third parties to use Intellectual Property owned, licensed or developed by a Grantor. For purposes of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, such licensing activity shall not constitute a "Lien" on such Intellectual Property. Each of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and each

other Secured Party understands that any such licenses may be exclusive to the applicable licensees, and such exclusivity provisions may limit the ability of the Administrative Agent to utilize, sell, lease, license or transfer the related Intellectual Property or otherwise realize value from such Intellectual Property pursuant hereto.

- 4.3 <u>Names; Jurisdiction of Organization; Chief Executive Office</u>. On the date hereof, such Grantor's full and correct legal name, jurisdiction of organization and identification number from the jurisdiction of organization (if any) are specified on <u>Schedule 3</u>.
 - 4.4 <u>Pledged Securities</u>. On the date hereof, the shares of Pledged Stock pledged by such Grantor hereunder:
- (a) with respect to the shares of Pledged Stock issued by the Borrower and any other Restricted Subsidiary, have been duly authorized, validly issued and are fully paid and non-assessable, to the extent such concepts are applicable; and
- (b) constitute (i) in the case of shares of a Domestic Subsidiary (other than a Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company), all the issued and outstanding shares of all classes of the Capital Stock of each Issuer directly owned by such Grantor and (ii) in the case of any Pledged Stock constituting Capital Stock of any class of any Foreign Subsidiary or Foreign Subsidiary Holding Company, 65% of the outstanding Capital Stock of such class of each relevant Issuer owned directly by such Grantor.
- 4.5 <u>Intellectual Property</u>. <u>Schedule 4</u> lists all material Copyright registrations, material Copyright Licenses, material Trademark applications and registrations, material Trademark Licenses, material Patent applications and material Patents and material Patent Licenses owned by such Grantor in its own name on the date hereof.
 - 4.6 [Reserved].
- 4.7 <u>Material Government Contracts</u>. <u>Schedule 5</u> lists all Material Government Contracts to which the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries was a party as of July 25, 2012.

SECTION 5. COVENANTS

Each Guarantor and each Grantor covenants and agrees with the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties that subject to Section 8.15(b), from and after the date of this Agreement until the Obligations shall have been paid in full (other than Borrower Hedge Agreement Obligations, Borrower Foreign Currency L/C Obligations, Borrower Cash Management Obligations and contingent or indemnification obligations not then due), no Letter of Credit (that is not cash collateralized or back-stopped to the reasonable satisfaction of the Issuing Lender or purchasing Lender, as applicable, in respect thereof) shall be outstanding and the Commitments shall have been terminated:

- 5.1 <u>Covenants in Credit Agreement</u>. In the case of each Guarantor, to the extent applicable, such Guarantor shall take, or shall refrain from taking, as the case may be, each action that is necessary to be taken or not taken, as the case may be, so that no Default or Event of Default is caused by the failure to take such action or to refrain from taking such action by such Guarantor or any of its Subsidiaries.
- 5.2 <u>Investment Property</u>. (a) In the case of each Grantor which is an Issuer, such Issuer agrees that (i) it will be bound by the terms of this Agreement relating to the Pledged Securities issued by

it and will comply with such terms insofar as such terms are applicable to it and (ii) the terms of Sections 6.4(c) and 6.9 shall apply to it, *mutatis mutandis*, with respect to all actions that may be required of it pursuant to Section 6.4(c) or 6.9 with respect to the Pledged Securities issued by it.

- (b) To the extent that any Pledged Security that is an Uncertificated Security becomes a Certificated Security, the applicable Grantor shall promptly deliver such certificates evidencing such Pledged Securities to the Collateral Agent together with stock powers or indorsements thereof reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent.
- 5.3 <u>Material Government Contracts</u>. In the case of each Grantor, such Grantor shall, on each date that the Borrower is required to deliver financial statements pursuant to Section 6.1(a) or (b) of the Credit Agreement, commencing with the delivery of financial statements for the quarter ending September 30, 2012, provide the Collateral Agent with written notice of any Material Government Contracts entered into since the last date financial statements were delivered pursuant to Section 6.1(a) or (b) of the Credit Agreement through and including the date of such financial statements (or, with respect to the first such date financial statements are delivered pursuant to such Sections, since July 25, 2012 through and including September 30, 2012), such notice to include the identification of any Material CLINs, and within fifteen days of such notice, deliver to the Collateral Agent such documentation reasonably necessary to comply with the Assignment of Claims Act of 1940 with respect to the assignment of the right of payment in respect of such Material Government Contracts (or, in the case of any Material Government Contract that is an indefinite delivery contract, task or delivery order contract, multiple award schedule contract, blanket purchase agreement, or basic ordering agreement, in respect of any specific individual order for the performance of services or delivery of goods placed under such Material Government Contract to the extent such specific individual order for the performance of services or delivery of goods has a Material CLIN). The relevant Grantor shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the consent of the applicable U.S. Governmental Authority party to each such Material Government Contract in respect of the assignment of such claims in respect of any Material CLIN, but any failure to receive such consent shall not constitute a Default.

5.4 [Reserved].

5.5 <u>Perfection Exclusions</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, no Grantor shall be required to take any actions in order to perfect the security interest granted to the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Lenders (i) under the laws of any jurisdiction outside the United States or (ii) with respect to any assets specifically requiring perfection through control (including cash, cash equivalents, deposit accounts, securities accounts or other bank accounts, but excluding Pledged Securities).

SECTION 6. REMEDIAL PROVISIONS

6.1 Certain Matters Relating to Receivables.

- (a) At any time during the continuance of an Event of Default, upon the Collateral Agent's reasonable request at the expense of the relevant Grantor, such Grantor shall cause independent public accountants or others reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent to furnish to the Collateral Agent reports showing reconciliations, aging and test verifications of, and trial balances for, the Receivables.
- (b) If required by the Collateral Agent at any time after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default under Section 8.1(a) or 8.1(f) of the Credit Agreement, any payments of Receivables, when collected by any Grantor, (i) shall be forthwith (and, in any event, within two

Business Days) deposited by such Grantor in the exact form received, duly indorsed by such Grantor to the Collateral Agent if required, in a Collateral Account maintained under the sole dominion and control of the Collateral Agent, subject to withdrawal by the Collateral Agent for the account of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties only as provided in Section 6.7, and (ii) until so turned over, shall be held by such Grantor in trust for the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties, segregated from other funds of such Grantor. Each such deposit of Proceeds of Receivables shall be accompanied by a report identifying in reasonable detail the nature and source of the payments included in the deposit.

- (c) If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and at the Collateral Agent's request, each Grantor shall deliver to the Collateral Agent all documents evidencing, and relating to, the agreements and transactions which gave rise to the Receivables, including, without limitation, all agreements, orders, invoices and shipping receipts. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, no Grantor will be required to disclose any document, information or other matter that (i) constitutes non-financial trade secrets or non-financial proprietary information, (ii) in respect of which disclosure to the Collateral Agent, Administrative Agent or any Lender (or their respective representatives or contractors) is prohibited by Law or any binding agreement, (iii) is subject to attorney-client or similar privilege or constitutes attorney work product or (iv) constitutes classified information
 - 6.2 [Reserved].
 - 6.3 Communications with Grantors; Grantors Remain Liable.
- (a) Upon the request of the Collateral Agent at any time after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default under Section 8.1(a) or 8.1(f) of the Credit Agreement, each Grantor shall notify obligors on the Receivables that the Receivables have been assigned to the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties and that payments in respect thereof shall be made directly to the Collateral Agent.
- (b) Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, each Grantor shall remain liable under the Receivables to observe and perform all the conditions and obligations to be observed and performed by it thereunder, all in accordance with the terms of any agreement giving rise thereto. Neither the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent nor any other Secured Party shall have any obligation or liability under any Receivable (or any agreement giving rise thereto) by reason of or arising out of this Agreement or the receipt by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party of any payment relating thereto, nor shall the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party be obligated in any manner to perform any of the obligations of any Grantor under or pursuant to any Receivable (or any agreement giving rise thereto), to make any payment, to make any inquiry as to the nature or the sufficiency of any payment received by it or as to the sufficiency of any performance by any party thereunder, to present or file any claim, to take any action to enforce any performance or to collect the payment of any amounts which may have been assigned to it or to which it may be entitled at any time or times.
- 6.4 <u>Pledged Securities</u>. (a) Unless an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and the Collateral Agent shall have given notice to the relevant Grantor of the Collateral Agent's intent to exercise its corresponding rights pursuant to Section 6.4(b), each Grantor shall be permitted to receive all cash dividends and other distributions paid in respect of the Pledged Stock and all payments made in respect of the Pledged Notes to the extent permitted in the Credit Agreement, and to exercise all voting and corporate rights with respect to the Pledged Securities.

- (b) If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing and the Collateral Agent shall give notice of its intent to exercise such rights to the relevant Grantor or Grantors (which notice shall not be required if an Event of Default under Section 8.1(f) of the Credit Agreement shall have occurred and be continuing), (i) the Collateral Agent shall have the right to receive any and all cash dividends, payments or other Proceeds paid in respect of the Pledged Securities and make application thereof to the Obligations in the order set forth in Section 6.7, and (ii) any or all of the Pledged Securities shall be registered in the name of the Collateral Agent or its nominee, and the Collateral Agent or its nominee may thereafter during the continuance of such Event of Default exercise (x) all voting, corporate and other rights pertaining to such Pledged Securities at any meeting of shareholders of the relevant Issuer or Issuers or otherwise and (y) any and all rights of conversion, exchange and subscription and any other rights, privileges or options pertaining to such Pledged Securities as if it were the absolute owner thereof (including, without limitation, the right to exchange at its discretion any and all of the Pledged Securities upon the merger, consolidation, reorganization, recapitalization or other fundamental change in the corporate structure of any Issuer, or upon the exercise by any Grantor or the Collateral Agent of any right, privilege or option pertaining to such Pledged Securities, and in connection therewith, the right to deposit and deliver any and all of the Pledged Securities with any committee, depositary, transfer agent, registrar or other designated agency upon such terms and conditions as the Collateral Agent may reasonably determine), all without liability (except liabilities resulting from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Collateral Agent may reasonably determine), all without liability (except liabilities resulting from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Coll
- (c) Each Grantor hereby authorizes and instructs each Issuer of any Pledged Securities pledged by such Grantor hereunder to comply with any instruction received by it from the Administrative Agent in writing that (x) states that an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and (y) is otherwise in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, without any other or further instructions from such Grantor, and each Grantor agrees that each Issuer shall be fully protected in so complying.

6.5 Intellectual Property.

- (i) Solely for the purpose of enabling the Collateral Agent to exercise its rights and remedies under Section 6.8 at such time as the Collateral Agent shall be lawfully entitled to exercise such rights and remedies, and for no other purpose, each Grantor hereby grants to the Collateral Agent, to the extent such Grantor has the right to do so, subject to pre-existing rights and licenses, a non-exclusive license (exercisable without payment of royalty or other compensation to such Grantor), subject in the case of Trademarks, to sufficient rights to quality control and inspection in favor of such Grantor to avoid the risk of invalidation of said Trademarks, to use, license or sublicense any of the Intellectual Property constituting Collateral now owned or hereafter acquired by such Grantor, wherever the same may be located.
- (ii) Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, but subject to the provisions of Section 7.5 of the Credit Agreement that limit the rights of the Grantors to dispose of their property, notwithstanding the foregoing but subject to the Collateral Agent's exercise of its rights and remedies under Section 6, the Grantors will be permitted to exploit, use, enjoy, protect, license, sublicense, assign, sell, dispose of or take other actions with respect to the Intellectual Property in the ordinary course of the business of the Grantors. In furtherance of the foregoing, so long as no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Collateral Agent shall from time to time, upon the request of the respective Grantor (through the Borrower), execute and deliver any instruments, certificates or other documents, in the form so requested, that such Grantor (through the Borrower) shall have certified are appropriate in its judgment to

allow it to take any action permitted above (including relinquishment of the license provided pursuant to clause (i) immediately above as to any specific Intellectual Property). Further, upon the payment in full in cash of all of the Obligations (other than Borrower Hedge Agreement Obligations, Borrower Foreign Currency L/C Obligations, Borrower Cash Management Obligations and contingent or indemnification obligations not then due) and cancellation or termination of all Commitments and Letters of Credit (that are not cash collateralized or back-stopped to the reasonable satisfaction of the Issuing Lender or purchasing Lender, as applicable, in respect thereof) or earlier expiration of this Agreement or release of the Collateral, the Collateral Agent shall grant back to the Grantors the license granted pursuant to clause (i) immediately above. The exercise of rights and remedies under Section 6 by the Collateral Agent shall not terminate the rights of the holders of any licenses or sublicenses theretofore granted by the Grantors in accordance with the first sentence of this clause (ii).

6.6 Proceeds to be Turned Over To Collateral Agent. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing and the Loans shall have been accelerated pursuant to Section 8 of the Credit Agreement, all Proceeds received by any Grantor consisting of cash, checks and other near-cash items shall be held by such Grantor in trust for the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties, segregated from other funds of such Grantor, and shall, promptly upon receipt by such Grantor, be turned over to the Collateral Agent in the exact form received by such Grantor (duly indorsed by such Grantor to the Collateral Agent, if required). All Proceeds received by the Collateral Agent hereunder shall be held by the Collateral Agent in a Collateral Account (or by such Grantor in trust for the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties) shall continue to be held as collateral security for all of the Obligations and shall not constitute payment thereof until applied as provided in Section 6.7.

6.7 <u>Application of Proceeds</u>. If an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and the Loans shall have been accelerated pursuant to Section 8 of the Credit Agreement, at any time at the Collateral Agent's election, subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement or any Other Intercreditor Agreement, the Collateral Agent may apply all or any part of Proceeds constituting Collateral and any proceeds of the guarantee set forth in Section 2, in payment of the Obligations, and shall make any such application in the following order:

First, to pay incurred and unpaid reasonable, out-of-pocket fees and expenses of the Agents under the Loan Documents;

<u>Second</u>, to the Collateral Agent, for application by it towards payment in full of all Unfunded Advances/Participations (the amounts so applied to be distributed between or among the Administrative Agent and any Issuing Lender <u>pro rata</u> in accordance with the amounts of Unfunded Advances/Participations owed to them on the date of any such distribution);

Third, to the Collateral Agent, for application by it towards payment of amounts then due and owing and remaining unpaid in respect of the Obligations, <u>pro rata</u> among the Secured Parties according to the amounts of the Obligations then due and owing and remaining unpaid to each of them; and

Fourth, any balance of such Proceeds remaining after the Obligations shall have been paid in full (other than contingent or indemnification obligations not then due), no Letter of Credit (that is not cash collateralized to the reasonable satisfaction of the Issuing Lender or purchasing Lender, as applicable, in respect thereof) shall be outstanding and the Commitments shall have been terminated, shall be paid over to the Borrower or to whomsoever shall be lawfully entitled to receive the same.

6.8 Code and Other Remedies. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Collateral Agent, on behalf of itself, the Administrative Agent and the other Secured Parties, may exercise, in addition to all other rights and remedies granted to them in this Agreement and in any other instrument or agreement securing, evidencing or relating to the Obligations, all rights and remedies of a secured party under the New York UCC or any other applicable law. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, to the maximum extent permitted under applicable law, the Collateral Agent, without demand of performance or other demand, presentment, protest, advertisement or notice of any kind (except any notices otherwise provided in the Loan Documents) to or upon any Grantor or any other Person (all and each of which demands, defenses, advertisements and notices are hereby waived, to the maximum extent permitted under applicable law, unless otherwise provided in the Loan Documents), may in such circumstances forthwith collect, receive, appropriate and realize upon the Collateral, or any part thereof, and/or may forthwith, subject to pre-existing rights and licenses, sell, lease, assign, give option or options to purchase, or otherwise dispose of and deliver the Collateral or any part thereof (or contract to do any of the foregoing), in one or more parcels at public or private sale or sales, at any exchange, broker's board or office of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party or elsewhere upon such terms and conditions as it may deem advisable and at such prices as it may deem best, for cash or on credit or for future delivery without assumption of any credit risk. The Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party shall have the right upon any such public sale or sales, and, to the extent permitted by law, upon any such private sale or sales, to purchase the whole or any part of the Collateral so sold, free of any right or equity of redemption, stay or appraisal in any Grantor, which rights or equities are hereby waived and released. Each Grantor further agrees, at the Collateral Agent's request, to assemble the Collateral and make it available to the Collateral Agent at places which the Collateral Agent shall reasonably select, whether at such Grantor's premises or elsewhere. The Collateral Agent shall apply the net proceeds of any action taken by it pursuant to this Section 6.8, after deducting all reasonable costs and expenses of every kind actually incurred in connection therewith or incidental to the care or safekeeping of any of the Collateral or in any way relating to the Collateral or the rights of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties hereunder, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements, to the payment in whole or in part of the Obligations, in accordance with Section 6.7, and only after such application and after the payment by the Collateral Agent of any other amount required by any provision of law, including, without limitation, Section 9-615(a)(3) of the New York UCC, need the Collateral Agent account for the surplus, if any, to any Grantor. If any notice of a proposed sale or other disposition of Collateral shall be required by law, such notice shall be deemed reasonable and proper if given at least 10 days before such sale or other disposition.

6.9 <u>Private Sales</u>. Each Grantor recognizes that the Collateral Agent may be unable to effect a public sale of any or all the Pledged Stock, by reason of certain prohibitions contained in the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws or otherwise, and may be compelled to resort to one or more private sales thereof to a restricted group of purchasers which will be obliged to agree, among other things, to acquire such securities for their own account for investment and not with a view to the distribution or resale thereof. Each Grantor acknowledges and agrees that any such private sale may result in prices and other terms less favorable than if such sale were a public sale and, notwithstanding such circumstances, agrees that any such private sale shall be deemed to have been made in a commercially reasonable manner. The Collateral Agent shall be under no obligation to delay a sale of any of the Pledged Stock for the period of time necessary to permit the Issuer thereof to register such securities for public sale under the Securities Act, or under applicable state securities laws, even if such Issuer would agree to do so.

6.10 <u>Deficiency</u>. Each Grantor shall remain liable for any deficiency if the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of the Collateral are insufficient to pay its Obligations and the reasonable fees and disbursements of any attorneys employed by the Collateral Agent to collect such deficiency.

SECTION 7. THE COLLATERAL AGENT

7.1 Collateral Agent's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact, etc.

- (a) Each Grantor hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Collateral Agent and any officer or agent thereof, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of such Grantor and in the name of such Grantor or in its own name, for the purpose of carrying out the terms of this Agreement, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute any and all documents and instruments which may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this Agreement, and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Grantor hereby gives the Collateral Agent the power and right, on behalf of such Grantor, without notice to or assent by such Grantor, to do any or all of the following (provided that anything in this Section 7.1(a) to the contrary notwithstanding, the Collateral Agent agrees that it will not exercise any rights under the power of attorney provided for in this Section 7.1(a) unless an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing):
 - (i) in the name of such Grantor or its own name, or otherwise, take possession of and indorse and collect any checks, drafts, notes, acceptances or other instruments for the payment of moneys due under any Receivable or with respect to any other Collateral and file any claim or take any other action or proceeding in any court of law or equity or otherwise deemed appropriate by the Collateral Agent for the purpose of collecting any and all such moneys due under any Receivable or with respect to any other Collateral whenever payable;
 - (ii) in the case of any United States Copyrights, Patents or Trademarks owned by such Grantor in its own name, execute and deliver, and have recorded, any and all agreements, instruments, documents and papers as the Collateral Agent may reasonably request to evidence the Administrative Agent's, the Collateral Agent's and the other Secured Parties' security interest in such Copyrights, Patents and Trademarks and the goodwill and general intangibles of such Grantor relating thereto or represented thereby;
 - (iii) pay or discharge taxes and Liens levied or placed on or threatened against the Collateral, effect any repairs or any insurance called for by the terms of this Agreement and pay all or any part of the premiums therefor and the costs thereof;
 - (iv) execute, in connection with any sale provided for in Section 6.8 or 6.9, any indorsements, assignments or other instruments of conveyance or transfer with respect to the Collateral; and
 - (v) (1) direct any party liable for any payment under any of the Collateral to make payment of any and all moneys due or to become due thereunder directly to the Collateral Agent or as the Collateral Agent shall direct; (2) ask or demand for, collect, and receive payment of and receipt for, any and all moneys, claims and other amounts due or to become due at any time in respect of or arising out of any Collateral; (3) sign and indorse any invoices, freight or express bills, bills of lading, storage or warehouse receipts, drafts against debtors, assignments, verifications, notices and other documents in connection with any of the Collateral; (4) commence and prosecute any suits, actions or proceedings at law or in equity in any court of

competent jurisdiction to collect the Collateral or any portion thereof and to enforce any other right in respect of any Collateral; (5) defend any suit, action or proceeding brought against such Grantor with respect to any Collateral; (6) settle, compromise or adjust any such suit, action or proceeding and, in connection therewith, give such discharges or releases as the Collateral Agent may deem appropriate; (7) subject to pre-existing rights and licenses, assign any Copyright, Patent or Trademark of such Grantor (along with the goodwill of the business to which any such Copyright, Patent or Trademark pertains), for such term or terms, on such conditions, and in such manner, as the Collateral Agent shall in its reasonable discretion determine; and (8) subject to pre-existing rights and licenses, generally, sell, transfer, pledge and make any agreement with respect to or otherwise deal with any of the Collateral as fully and completely as though the Collateral Agent were the absolute owner thereof for all purposes, and do, at the Collateral Agent's option and such Grantor's expense, at any time, or from time to time, all acts and things which the Collateral Agent deems necessary to protect, preserve or realize upon the Collateral and the Administrative Agent's, the Collateral Agent's and the other Secured Parties' security interests therein and to effect the intent of this Agreement, all as fully and effectively as such Grantor might do.

- (b) If any Grantor fails to perform or comply with any of its agreements contained herein, the Collateral Agent, at its option, but without any obligation so to do, may give such Grantor written notice of such failure to perform or comply and if such Grantor fails to perform or comply within three (3) Business Days of receiving such notice (or if the Collateral Agent reasonably determines that irreparable harm to the Collateral or to the security interest of the Collateral Agent hereunder could result prior to the end of such three-Business Day period), then the Collateral Agent may perform or comply, or otherwise cause performance or compliance, with such agreement.
- (c) Each Grantor hereby ratifies all that said attorneys shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof. All powers, authorizations and agencies contained in this Agreement are coupled with an interest and are irrevocable until this Agreement is terminated and the security interests created hereby are released.
- 7.2 <u>Duty of Collateral Agent</u>. To the extent permitted by law, the Collateral Agent's sole duty with respect to the custody, safekeeping and physical preservation of the Collateral in its possession, under Section 9-207 of the New York UCC or otherwise, shall be to deal with it in the same manner as the Collateral Agent deals with similar property for its own account. None of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, any other Secured Party or any of their respective officers, directors, employees or agents shall be liable for failure to demand, collect or realize upon any of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so or shall be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Collateral upon the request of any Grantor or any other Person or to take any other action whatsoever with regard to the Collateral or any part thereof. The powers conferred on the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties hereunder are solely to protect the Administrative Agent's, the Collateral Agent's and the other Secured Parties' interests in the Collateral and shall not impose any duty upon the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party to exercise any such powers. The Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties shall be accountable only for amounts that they actually receive as a result of the exercise of such powers, and neither they nor any of their officers, directors, employees or agents shall be responsible to any Grantor for any act or failure to act hereunder, except for their own gross negligence or willful misconduct or that of their directors, officers, employees or agents.
- 7.3 Execution of Financing Statements. Pursuant to any applicable law, each Grantor authorizes the Collateral Agent at any time and from time to time to file or record financing statements and other filing or recording documents or instruments with respect to the Collateral (including fixture

filings, if any, and amendments) without the signature of such Grantor in such form and in such offices as the Collateral Agent reasonably determines appropriate to perfect the security interests of the Collateral Agent under this Agreement. Each Grantor authorizes the Collateral Agent to use the collateral description "all personal property", "all assets" or any similar phrase in any such financing statements. Each Grantor agrees to provide such information as the Collateral Agent may reasonably request necessary to enable the Collateral Agent to make any such filings promptly following any such request. Notwithstanding anything herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary, the delivery of control agreements with respect to any Deposit Accounts, Securities Accounts and Commodities Accounts shall not be required.

7.4 <u>Authority of Collateral Agent</u>. Each Grantor acknowledges that the rights and responsibilities of the Collateral Agent under this Agreement with respect to any action taken by the Collateral Agent or the exercise or non-exercise by the Collateral Agent of any option, voting right, request, judgment or other right or remedy provided for herein or resulting or arising out of this Agreement shall, as among the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties, be governed by the Credit Agreement and by such other agreements with respect thereto as may exist from time to time among them, but, as between the Collateral Agent and the Grantors, the Collateral Agent shall be conclusively presumed to be acting as agent for the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties with full and valid authority so to act or refrain from acting, and no Grantor shall be under any obligation, or entitlement, to make any inquiry respecting such authority.

SECTION 8. MISCELLANEOUS

- 8.1 <u>Amendments in Writing</u>. None of the terms or provisions of this Agreement may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except in accordance with Section 10.1 of the Credit Agreement.
- 8.2 <u>Notices</u>. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the Collateral Agent or any Grantor hereunder shall be effected in the manner provided for in Section 10.2 of the Credit Agreement; <u>provided</u> that any such notice, request or demand to or upon any Guarantor shall be addressed to such Guarantor at its notice address set forth on <u>Schedule 1</u> or at such other address pursuant to notice given in accordance with Section 10.2 of the Credit Agreement.
- 8.3 No Waiver by Course of Conduct; Cumulative Remedies. Neither the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent nor any other Secured Party shall by any act (except by a written instrument pursuant to Section 8.1), delay, indulgence, omission or otherwise be deemed to have waived any right or remedy hereunder or to have acquiesced in any Default or Event of Default. No failure to exercise, nor any delay in exercising, on the part of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party, any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof. No single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege hereunder shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. A waiver by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party of any right or remedy hereunder on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to any right or remedy which the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or such other Secured Party would otherwise have on any future occasion. The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative, may be exercised singly or concurrently and are not exclusive of any other rights or remedies provided by law.
- 8.4 <u>Enforcement Expenses</u>; <u>Indemnification</u>. Each Guarantor agrees to pay, and to save the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties harmless from, any and all out-of-pocket liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or

disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever with respect to the execution, delivery, enforcement, performance and administration of this Agreement to the extent the Borrower would be required to do so pursuant to Section 10.5 of the Credit Agreement. The agreements in this Section 8.4 shall survive repayment of the Obligations and all other amounts payable under the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents.

- 8.5 <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. Subject to Section 8.15, this Agreement shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of each Grantor and shall inure to the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties and their successors and assigns; provided, that no Grantor may assign, transfer or delegate any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the Collateral Agent except as permitted under the Credit Agreement.
- 8.6 Set-Off. Each Grantor hereby irrevocably authorizes the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and each other Secured Party at any time and from time to time while an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, without notice to such Grantor or any other Grantor, any such notice being expressly waived by each Grantor, to the extent permitted by applicable law, upon any amount becoming due and payable by each Grantor (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise after the expiration of any applicable grace periods) to set-off and appropriate and apply against such amount any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final but excluding trust accounts), in any currency, and any other credits, indebtedness or claims, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, at any time held or owing by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or such other Secured Party to or for the credit or the account of such Grantor. Each of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and each other Secured Party shall notify such Grantor promptly of any such set-off made by it and the application made by it of the proceeds thereof, provided that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such set-off and application.
- 8.7 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Agreement on any number of separate counterparts (including by telecopy or electronic (i.e., "pdf") transmission), and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument.
- 8.8 <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of this Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 8.9 <u>Section Headings</u>. The Section headings used in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and are not to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.
- 8.10 <u>Integration</u>. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents represent the agreement of the Grantors, the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof.
- 8.11 <u>GOVERNING LAW</u>. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK WITHOUT REGARD TO PRINCIPLES OF CONFLICTS OF LAWS TO THE EXTENT THAT THE SAME ARE NOT MANDATORILY APPLICABLE BY STATUTE AND THE APPLICATION OF THE LAWS OF ANOTHER JURISDICTION WOULD BE REQUIRED THEREBY.

8.12 Submission To Jurisdiction; Waivers. Each party hereto hereby irrevocably and unconditionally:

- (a) submits for itself and its Property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and any Letter of Credit to which it is a party to the exclusive general jurisdiction of the Supreme Court of the State of New York for the County of New York (the "New York Supreme Court"), and the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York (the "Federal District Court" and, together with the New York Supreme Court, the "New York Courts"), and appellate courts from either of them; provided that nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed or operate to preclude (i) the Collateral Agent from bringing suit or taking other legal action in any other jurisdiction to realize on the Collateral or any other security for the Obligations (in which case any party shall be entitled to assert any claim or defense, including any claim or defense that this Section 8.12 would otherwise require to be asserted in a legal action or proceeding in a New York Court), or to enforce a judgment or other court order in favor of the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent, (ii) any party from bringing any legal action or proceeding in any jurisdiction for the recognition and enforcement of any judgment and (iii) if all such New York Courts decline jurisdiction over any person, or decline (or in the case of the Federal District Court, lack) jurisdiction over any subject matter of such action or proceeding, a legal action or proceeding may be brought with respect thereto in another court having jurisdiction;
- (b) consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in the New York Courts and appellate courts from either of them, and waives any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same;
- (c) agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to such Grantor at its address referred to in Section 8.2 or at such other address of which the Collateral Agent shall have been notified pursuant thereto;
 - (d) agrees that nothing herein shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law; and
- (e) waives, to the maximum extent not prohibited by law, any right it may have to claim or recover in any legal action or proceeding referred to in this Section 8.12 any special, exemplary, punitive or consequential damages (provided that such waiver shall not limit the indemnification obligations of the Grantors to the extent such special, exemplary, punitive or consequential damages are included in any third party claim with respect to which the applicable Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification under Section 10.5 of the Credit Agreement).
 - 8.13 Acknowledgements. Each Grantor hereby acknowledges that:
 - (a) it has been advised by counsel in the negotiation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which it is a party;
- (b) neither the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent nor any other Secured Party has any fiduciary relationship with or duty to any Grantor arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, and the relationship between the Grantors, on the one hand, and the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties, on the other hand, in connection herewith or therewith is solely that of debtor and creditor; and

- (c) no joint venture is created hereby or by the other Loan Documents or otherwise exists by virtue of the transactions contemplated hereby among the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Lenders or among the Grantors and the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Lenders.
- 8.14 <u>Additional Guarantors and Grantors</u>. Each Restricted Subsidiary of the Borrower that is required to become a party to this Agreement pursuant to Section 6.8 of the Credit Agreement shall become a Guarantor and a Grantor for all purposes of this Agreement upon execution and delivery by such Restricted Subsidiary of an Assumption Agreement in the form of <u>Annex I</u> hereto.

8.15 Releases.

- (a) At such time as the Loans, the Reimbursement Obligations and the other Obligations (other than Borrower Hedge Agreement Obligations, Borrower Foreign Currency L/C Obligations, Borrower Cash Management Obligations and contingent or indemnification obligations not then due) shall have been paid in full in cash, the Commitments shall have been terminated and no Letter of Credit (that is not cash collateralized or back-stopped to the reasonable satisfaction of the Issuing Lender or purchasing Lender, as applicable, in respect thereof) shall be outstanding, the Collateral shall be automatically released from the Liens created hereby, and this Agreement and all obligations (other than those expressly stated to survive such termination) of the Collateral Agent and each Grantor hereunder shall automatically terminate, all without delivery of any instrument or performance of any act by any party, and all rights to the Collateral shall revert to the Grantors. At the request and sole expense of any Grantor following any such termination, the Collateral Agent shall deliver to such Grantor any Collateral held by the Collateral Agent hereunder, and execute and deliver to such Grantor such documents as such Grantor shall reasonably request to evidence such termination.
- (b) If any of the Collateral shall be sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of by any Grantor in a transaction permitted by the Credit Agreement, then the Lien granted under this Agreement on such Collateral shall be automatically released, and the Collateral Agent, at the request and sole expense of such Grantor, shall execute and deliver to such Grantor all releases or other documents reasonably necessary or desirable to evidence the release of the Liens created hereby on such Collateral, including, for the avoidance of doubt, notices of termination of the assignment and other related documents with respect to any Property for which an assignment has been made pursuant to any of the Loan Documents (including pursuant to Section 5.3 of this Agreement) which is being sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of by any Grantor in a transaction permitted by the Credit Agreement. A Guarantor shall be automatically released from its obligations hereunder in the event that all the Capital Stock of such Guarantor shall be sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of in a transaction permitted by the Credit Agreement, or upon the designation of such Guarantor as an Unrestricted Subsidiary as permitted under the Credit Agreement, and the Collateral Agent, at the request and sole expense of the Borrower, shall execute and deliver to the Borrower all releases or other documents reasonably necessary or desirable to evidence the release of such obligations. All releases or other documents delivered by the Collateral Agent pursuant to this Section 8.15(b) shall be without recourse to, or warranty by, the Collateral Agent.
- (c) Liens on Collateral created hereunder shall be released and obligations of Guarantors and Grantors hereunder shall terminate as set forth in Section 10.15 of the Credit Agreement.

8.16 <u>WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL</u>. EACH GRANTOR AND, BY ACCEPTANCE OF THE BENEFITS HEREOF, EACH OF THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT, THE COLLATERAL AGENT AND EACH OTHER SECURED PARTY, HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND

UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT AND FOR ANY COUNTERCLAIM THEREIN.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the undersigned has caused this Guarantee and Collateral Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the date first above written.

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A. as Collateral Agent

By: /s/ Matthew A. Curtin
Name: Matthew A. Curtin

Title: Director

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC., as Grantor

By /s/ Samuel R. Strickland

Name: Samuel R. Strickland
Title: Executive Vice President,

Chief Financial Officer and Chief Administrative Officer

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INVESTOR CORPORATION, as Grantor and Guarantor

By /s/ Samuel R. Strickland

Name: Samuel R. Strickland
Title: Executive Vice President,
Chief Financial Officer and
Chief Administrative Officer

ASE, INC.,

as Grantor and Guarantor

By /s/ John D. Mayer

Name: John D. Mayer Title: President

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INTERNATIONAL, INC.,

as Grantor and Guarantor

By /s/ Michael W. Jones

Name: Michael W. Jones

Title: President

Schedule 1

NOTICE ADDRESSES OF GUARANTORS

GuarantorAddress for NoticesASE, Inc.8283 Greensboro DriveMcLean, VA 22102

Booz Allen Hamilton Investor Corporation 8283 Greensboro Drive McLean, VA 22102

Booz Allen Hamilton International, Inc. 8283 Greensboro Drive
McLean, VA 22102

DESCRIPTION OF INVESTMENT PROPERTY

Pledged Stock:

<u>Issuer</u>	Number of Certificate	Registered Owners	Number and Class of Equity Interest	Percentage of Equity Interests
Booz Allen Hamilton International, Inc. (formerly known	CA 0012	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	100 Class A	
as Aestix, Inc.)			Common	100.00%
Booz Allen Hamilton International, Inc. (formerly known as Aestix, Inc.)	PA 0002	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	29,200,000 Series A Preferred	100.00%
ASE, Inc.	2	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	1,000 Common	100.00%
Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	7554	Booz Allen Hamilton Investor Corporation	104.5 Class A Common	100.00%

Pledged Notes:

None.

Schedule 3

LEGAL NAME, LOCATION OF JURISDICTION OF ORGANIZATION AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICE

Grantor ASE, Inc.	Jurisdiction of Organization Delaware	<u>Chief Executive Office</u> 8283 Greensboro Drive McLean, VA 22102	Organizational <u>Identification Number</u> 22-3271700
Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.	Delaware	8283 Greensboro Drive McLean, VA 22102	36-2513626
Booz Allen Hamilton International, Inc	Delaware	8283 Greensboro Drive McLean, VA 22102	22-3748537
Booz Allen Hamilton Investor Corporation	Delaware	8283 Greensboro Drive McLean, VA 22102	26-2634114

COPYRIGHTS AND COPYRIGHT LICENSES

<u>Title</u> Acquisition process for major defense systems	<u>Reg. No.</u> TX641890	Reg. Date 02/23/1981	Owner Booz, Allen & Hamilton, Inc.
Acquisition process for major defense systems	TX658390	01/21/1981	Booz, Allen & Hamilton, Inc.
AutoCAD AutoLISP	TXu699123	07/31/1995	Booz, Allen & Hamilton, Inc. & GEO/SQL Corporation*
ASVAB career exploration system	TX4350344	07/26/1996	Booz-Allen & Hamilton, Inc.
Booz, Allen financial management systems in government	TX721852	11/06/1978	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc. & Booz & Company Inc. (as of the Closing)*
Booz Allen Hamilton : helping clients envision the future / Art Kleiner	TX6170533	08/24/2005	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc. & Booz & Company Inc. (as of the Closing)*
Booz Allen Hamilton—helping clients envision the future / by Greenwich	TX6264929	08/24/2005	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc., & Booz & Company Inc. (as of the Closing)*
Neural network computer aided design tool (NN CADtool)	TX3455384	09/18/1992	Booz Allen & Hamilton, Inc.
Governance at Booz, Allen & Hamilton	TX721858	11/06/1978	Booz, Allen & Hamilton, Inc.
Heritage trolley systems	TXu809751	06/09/1997	Booz, Allen & Hamilton, Inc.
North American light rail vehicles	TX4850774	08/31/1998	Booz, Allen & Hamilton, Inc.
North American light rail vehicles	TXu808115	06/03/1997	Booz, Allen & Hamilton, Inc.
Product development : new approaches in the 1980s / by William P. Sommers	TX460089	04/04/1980	Booz, Allen & Hamilton, Inc.
Retirement income plans : summary plan description	TX324509	09/04/1979	Booz, Allen & Hamilton, Inc.
New directions in telephony / Booz-Allen & Hamilton, Inc., Golden, Freda	TX2652022	09/18/1989	Booz-Allen & Hamilton, Inc., & Golden, Freda & Schraub, P.C.*
Sistema de administracion del mantenimiento de caminos vecinales : version	TXu745898	03/21/1996	Frederic R. Harris, Inc., & Booz Allen & Hamilton, Inc.*
Summary of benefits for professional staff	TX384992	12/12/1979	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc., & Booz & Company Inc. (as of the Closing)*

A Summary of benefits for support staff	Reg. No. TX384991	Reg. Date 12/12/1979	Owner Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc., & Booz & Company Inc. (as of the Closing)*
Acquisition process for major defense systems	TX658390	01/21/1981	Booz, Allen & Hamilton, Inc.
Always on: advertising, marketing, and media in an era of consumer control	TX7191951	06/07/2010	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
Make or break: how manufacturers can leap from decline to revitalization.	TX7191953	06/07/2010	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
MEGACOMMUNITIES	TX7077755	06/03/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
MEGACOMMUNITIES	TX7077772	06/03/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Wargaming for leaders: strategic decision making from the battlefield to the boardroom.	TX6943421	04/30/2009	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Advanced "F" Class Turbine NGCC without Carbon Capture	TXu1659541	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Advanced "F" Class Turbine with Carbon Capture.	TXu1660057	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Subcritical PC with 1,100 lb C02/net MWh Carbon Capture/PRB Coal	TXu1667683	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Subcritical PC with 90% Carbon Capture/PRB Coal	TXu1667687	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Subcritical PC with Carbon Capture	TXu1667690	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Subcritical PC without Carbon Capture	TXu1667665	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Subcritical PC without Carbon Capture/PRB Coal	TXu1667669	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Supercritical PC with 1,100 lb C02/net MWh Carbon Capture/PRB Coal	TXu1667670	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Supercritical PC with 90% Carbon Capture/PRB Coal	TXu1667674	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Supercritical PC with Carbon Capture	TXu1667679	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Supercritical PC with Carbon Capture	TXu1659764	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Supercritical PC without Carbon Capture	TXu1667680	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Supercritical PC without Carbon Capture	TXu1659538	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired Supercritical PC without Carbon Capture/PRB Coal.	TXu1667667	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired UltraSupercritical PC with Carbon Capture	TXu1667576	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Air-Fired UltraSupercritical PC wthout Carbon Capture	TXu1660061	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
CoP (E-Gas) Gasifier IGCC with Fischer-Tropsch Slurry Reactors Producing Power and 50,000 Barrels per Day of Diesel/ Naptha Products	TXu1659564	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
GCOP (E-Gas) Gasifier IGCC without Carbon Capture	TXu1660003	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
GCOP (E-Gas) Gasifier IGCC with Carbon Capture	TXu1659993	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
GE Energy Gasifier IGCC with Fischer-Tropsch Slurry Reactors Producing Power and 10,000 Barrels per Day of Diesel/ Naptha Products	TXu1659749	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
GE Energy Gasifier Syngas to Ammonia Reactor System	TXu1659558	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
GE Energy Gasifier Syngas to Dimethlether (DME) Reactor System	Txu1659751	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
GE Energy Gasifier Syngas to Methane Reactor System	Txu1659996	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
GE Energy Gasifier Syngas to Methanol Reactor System	Txu1659850	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
GE "H" Frame Turbine NGCC with Carbon Capture.	Txu1660067	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
GE "H" Frame Turbine NGCC without Carbon Capture	Txu1659554	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
GEE Radiant Only Gasifier IGCC without Carbon Capture	Txu1659753	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
GEE Radiant Only Gasifier lGCC with Carbon Capture	Txu1659867	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Oxygen-Fired (95 Mo1%) Ultrasupercritical PC with Carbon Capture	Txu1660070	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Oxygen-Fired (95 mol%) Supercritical PC with Carbon Capture	Txu1660012	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Oxygen-Fired (95 mol%) Supercritical PC with Carbon Capture and C02 Product Purity Equivalent to 99 mol% Oxygen-fired	TXu1659534	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.

Oxygen-Fired (95%) Supercritical PC with Carbon Capture and C02 Product Purity Suitable for Enhanced Oil Recovery	TXu1659546	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Oxygen-Fired (95mol%) Ultrasupercritical PC with Carbon Capture and C02 Product Purity Suitable for Enhanced Oil Recovery	TXu1659881	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Oxygen-Fired (99 mol%) Supercritical PC with Carbon Capture	TXu1659530	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Shell Gasifier IGCC with 1,100 lb/net MWh Carbon Capture/PRB Coal	TXu1667681	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Shell Gasifier IGCC with 90% Carbon Capture/PRB Coal	TXu1667686	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Shell Gasifier IGCC without Carbon Capture	TXu1659756	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Shell Gasifier IGCC without Carbon Capture/PRB Coal	TXu1667689	08/22/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Shell Gasifier IGCC with Carbon Capture	TXu1659844	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.
Siemens G Frame NOCC with Carbon Capture -* Security Interest is granted in Grantor's right, title and interest	TXu1660000 only.	06/26/2008	Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc.

PATENTS AND PATENT LICENSES

Country	Patent Title	Serial No. Filing Date	Patent No. Issue Date	Status
United States	Method and system for assessing attacks on computer networks using bayesian networks	09/969,722 10/2/2001	6,907,430 11/6/2005	Issued
United States	Method and system for electronic voter registration and electronic voting over a network	09/811,823 09/26/2002	7,729,991 06/01/2010	Issued
United States	Mobile Phone Hyperspectral Imager with Single-Frame Spatial, Spectral and Polarization Information	13/248,935 09/29/2011	N/A	Published
United States	Systems and Methods for Identifying and Mitigating Information Security Risks	13/297,570 11/16/2011	N/A	Published
United States	Mobile Phone Hyperspectral Imager with Single-Frame Spatial, Spectral and Polarization Information	US2011/053994 PCT Filing 09/29/2011	N/A	Published
United States	Systems and Methods for Identifying and Mitigating Information Security Risks	US2011/061002 PCT Filing 11/16/2011	N/A	Published
United States	Radio-Frequency (RF) Precision Nulling Device	61/586,011US 01/12/2012	N/A	Pending

TRADEMARKS AND TRADEMARK LICENSES

Country United States	ARCHISM	Serial No. <u>Filing Date</u> 78/624,844 06-May-2005	Reg. No. <u>Reg. Date</u> 3773541 06-Apr-2010	Owner Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	BOOZ ALLEN	77/757,301 11-Jun-2009	3820454 20-Jul-2010	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON	72/311,547 07-Nov-1968	888837 31-Mar-1970	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON	74/054,287 30-Apr-1990	1634966 12-Feb-1991	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON AND DESIGN	76/314,788 18-Sep-2001	2653981 26-Nov-2002	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	BRACPLUS	77/378,216 23-Jan-2008	3661631 28-Jul-2009	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	DELIVERING RESULTS THAT ENDURE	76/471,010 20-Nov-2002	2808105 27-Jan-2004	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	EARNED READINESS	77/907,555 08-Jan-2010	4118990 27-Mar-2012	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	ENABLING SMARTER DECISIONS TO APPLY THE RIGHT SOURCES TO THE RIGHT LOCATION AT THE RIGHT TIME	78/535,315 20-Dec-2004	3684459 15-Sep-2009	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	FRESNEL	78/818,696 20-Feb-2006	3726731 15-Dec-2009	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	MEGACOMMUNITIES	77/159,486 18-Apr-2007	4122026 03-Apr-2012	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	MEGACOMMUNITY	77/159,488 18-Apr-2007	4122027 03-Apr-2012	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	MISSION DNA	77/667,265 10-Feb-2009	3825978 27-Jul-2010	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	MISSION ENGINEERING	78/148,501 29-Jul-2002	3107452 20-Jun-2006	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	MISSION ENGINEERING	78/975,774 29-Jul-2002	3137291 29-Aug-2006	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	TARGET	78/257,199 02-Jun-2003	3098804 30-May-2006	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	VEOP	78/535,314 20-Dec-2004	3684458 15-Sep-2009	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	VISUAL EMERGENCY OPERATIONS PLAN	78/535,313 20-Dec-2004	3735293 05-Jan-2010	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.
United States	VISUAL EOP	78/535,517 20-Dec-2004	3684460 15-Sep-2005	Booz Allen Hamilton Inc.

Except for any agreements entered into in connection with or otherwise related to the Transaction Documents, Grantor is not the licensor or franchisor of any Copyrights, Patents or Trademarks under any material license or franchise agreement which is not in the ordinary course of Grantor's business.

DOMAIN NAME REGISTRATIONS

Domain Name	Registration Date	Expiry Date
boozallenhamilton.us	10-Aug-04	9-Aug-12
bah.jobs	6-Mar-08	6-Mar-13
booz-allen.com	8-Jun-01	8-Jun-13
boozallen.biz	25-Apr-03	24-Apr-13
boozallen.jobs	6-Mar-08	6-Mar-13
boozallen.name	29-Jun-07	29-Jun-13
boozallen.net	25-Apr-03	25-Apr-15
boozallencampus.com	29-May-01	29-May-13
boozallencollege.com	8-May-01	8-May-13
boozallengraduate.com	29-May-01	29-May-13
boozallenhamilton.com	21-Aug-01	21-Aug-15
boozallenhamilton.net	25-Apr-03	25-Apr-13
boozallenintern.com	29-May-01	29-May-13
boozallenmba.com	29-May-01	29-May-13
boozallenuniversity.com	29-May-01	29-May-13
neediestkids.com	26-Oct-01	26-Oct-12
neediestkids.org	26-Oct-01	26-Oct-12
boozealen.com	19-Dec-05	19-Dec-12
boozalen.com	19-Dec-05	19-Dec-12
mission-assurance.com	11-Mar-04	11-Mar-13
mission-assurance.net	11-Mar-04	11-Mar-13
customercentricorg.com	7-Apr-04	7-Apr-13
customerorg.com	7-Apr-04	7-Apr-13

<u>Domain Name</u>	Registration Date	Expiry Date
customer-centric-org.com	7-Apr-04	7-Apr-13
customer-organization.com	7-Apr-04	7-Apr-13
boozallen.org	20-Apr-05	20-Apr-13
boozealan.com	27-Apr-05	27-Apr-13
ewargaming.com	12-May-05	12-May-13
ewargame.net	29-Jun-00	29-Jun-13
ewargame.org	29-Jun-00	29-Jun-13
ewargaming.net	29-Jun-00	29-Jun-12
ewargaming.org	29-Jun-00	29-Jun-13
bizlawreform.com	16-Sep-04	16-Sep-12
dov-zakheim.com	19-Sep-06	19-Sep-12
dovzakheim.com	19-Sep-06	19-Sep-12
dovzakheim.net	19-Sep-06	19-Sep-12
booz-alan.com	17-Oct-05	17-Oct-12
booz-allan.com	17-Oct-05	17-Oct-12
boozalan.com	17-Oct-05	17-Oct-12
bah.biz	7-Nov-01	6-Nov-12
boozeallen.com	21-Nov-01	21-Nov-12
boozallan.com	7-Dec-05	7-Dec-12
boozeallan.com	7-Dec-05	7-Dec-12
boozallensucks.com	22-Dec-03	21-Dec-12
boozallenhamiltoncostore.com	30-Mar-07	30-Mar-13
boozhamiltonallen.com	30-Mar-07	30-Mar-13
boozhamiltonallen.org	30-Mar-07	30-Mar-13
boosallenhamilton.com	2-Apr-07	2-Apr-13
boosallen.com	27-Apr-07	27-Apr-13
boozzallen.com	27-Apr-07	27-Apr-13

Domain Name	Registration Date	Expiry Date
bossallenhamilton.com	27-Apr-07	27-Apr-13
bozzallenhamilton.com	27-Apr-07	27-Apr-13
strategy-defense.com	7-Jun-07	7-Jun-13
strategy-defense.net	7-Jun-07	7-Jun-13
strategy-defense.org	7-Jun-07	7-Jun-13
boozallen-me.com	5-Sep-07	5-Sep-12
boozallenme.com	5-Sep-07	5-Sep-12
boozallen.us	2-May-02	1-May-13
megacommunities.com	11-Aug-06	11-Aug-14
megacommunities.net	11-Aug-06	11-Aug-14
megacommunities.org	11-Aug-06	11-Aug-14
boozallen.com	27-Sep-99	23-Sep-14
boozallenhamilton.org	28-Nov-06	28-Nov-15
bah.com	8-May-91	9-May-16
boozallenstrategypartners.com	21-Jan-08	21-Jan-13
bracplus.com	22-Jan-08	22-Jan-19
bracplus.net	22-Jan-08	22-Jan-19
bracplus.org	22-Jan-08	22-Jan-19
wwwboozallen.com	13-Sep-05	13-Sep-12
booz-allen.us	07-May-09	06-May-13
booz-allen-hamilton.us	07-May-09	06-May-13
bah.xxx	9-Dec-11	09-Dec-12
bahccg.com	24-Dec-08	24-Dec-12
bahccg.net	24-Dec-08	24-Dec-12
bahccg.org	24-Dec-08	24-Dec-12
bahcom.com	5-May-09	5-May-13
bahstore.com	19-Oct-01	19-Oct-13

Domain Name	Registration Date	Expiry Date
booz-allen-hamilton.com	06-Jun-07	06-Jun-13
boozallen-jobs.com	28-Jan-09	28-Jan-14
boozallenawards.com	19-Oct-01	19-Oct-13
boozallencapital.com	21-Feb-11	21-Feb-13
boozallencares.com	09-Mar-11	09-Mar-13
boozallencom.com	05-May-09	05-May-13
boozallencyberday.com	31-Aug-10	31-Aug-12
boozallendefense.com	23-Jan-07	23-Jan-13
boozallendefense.net	23-Jan-07	23-Jan-13
boozallendefense.org	23-Jan-07	23-Jan-13
boozallenhonolulu.com	25-Feb-04	24-Feb-13
boozallenjobs.com	03-June-10	03-June-13
boozallenstore.com	19-Oct-01	19-Oct-13
bozallen.com	14-June-07	14-June-13
bozzallen.com	14-June-07	14-June-13
bozzallenhamilton.com	27-Apr-07	27-Apr-13
cyberhub.com	18-Aug-02	18-Aug-14
cyberhub.xxx	21-Dec-11	21-Dec-12
global-innovation-network.com	04-Apr-05	04-Apr-13
leading-innovations.com	05-May-04	05-May-13
missiondna.com	30-June-08	30-June-13
missiondna.net	18-Nov-08	18-Nov-12
myboozallen.com	30-June-11	30-June-13
persia-house.com	16-Jan-09	16-Jan-14
strategy-government.com	11-Aug-08	11-Aug-12
strategy-government.net	11-Aug-08	11-Aug-12
strategy-government.org	11-Aug-08	11-Aug-12

Domain Name	Registration Date	Expiry Date
trustmarket.com	29-July-04	29-July-12
wargamingforleaders.com	28-Aug-08	28-Aug-12
wargamingforleaders.net	28-Aug-08	28-Aug-12
wargamingforleaders.org	28-Aug-08	28-Aug-12
wwwbah.com	27-July-10	27-July-12
wwwbahcom.com	05-May-09	05-May-13
wwwbooz-allen.com	05-May-09	05-May-13
wwwbooz-allen-hamilton.com	05-May-09	05-May-13
wwwbooz-allencom.com	05-May-09	05-May-13
wwwboozallencom.com	05-May-09	05-May-13
boozallenmarketplace.com	19-Dec-01	19-Dec-13
boozallenfamilyambassadors.org	25-Sept-11	25-Sept-12
boozallenfamilyambassadors.com	25-Sept-09	25-Sept-12
booz-allen-hamiltoncom.com	05-May-09	05-May-13
wwwbooz-allen-hamiltoncom.com	05-May-09	05-May-13
wwwboozallenhamilton.com	05-May-09	05-May-13
wwwboozallenhamiltoncom.com	05-May-09	05-May-13
wwwbooz-allen-hamiltoncom.com	05-May-09	05-May-13
boozallenlearning.com	17-June-03	17-June14

Schedule 5

MATERIAL GOVERNMENT CONTRACTS

[See attached.]

Client	Contract Title	Contract Number	Order/Material CLIN Title	Order/Material CLIN Number
NIH	MANAGEMENT SUPPORT CENTER FOR	00921-0001	NCRR TECH SUPPORT CTSA ACTIVIT	00921-0001/0010
DEFENSE SUPPLY SERVICE-WASH	(IATAC) INFORMATION ASSURANCE	09003-0480	DO #348 INFO ASSRNC ANALS DIA	09003-0480/3480
DEFENSE SUPPLY SERVICE-WASH			DO #349 COMMANDER, USPFIATA RD	09003-0480/3490
DEFENSE SUPPLY SERVICE-WASH			DO #355 IATAC AGNCY INFO ASSUR	09003-0480/3550
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR	SURVIAC CONTRACT	09003-0550	AFRL DATABASE & ANALYSIS	09003-0550/1970
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			U.S AIR FORCE(DHS)MISSIO ASSUR	09003-0550/2060
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			AIR FORCE SPACE DO 219	09003-0550/2190
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			STRATEG PLAN/TECH EVOLU SUP	09003-0550/2350
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			NETWARCOM FORCENET/C5ISR NETOP	09003-0550/2540
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			DO 259 ESOC, MI, INSCOM, CI, C	09003-0550/2590
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			DO #268 USMC MISSION ASSRNCE	09003-0550/2680
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			DO 272 STRAT N-K OVA DOD NI	09003-0550/2720
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			DO 274 PROG EXEC OA & LOCM	09003-0550/2740
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			DO #276 S&VTA HMLND SEC, CGAP	09003-0550/2760
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			DO #283 USSOCOM CNTR K&F RASPW	09003-0550/2830
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			DO #288 S/VSP R&A USSOCOM CSO	09003-0550/2880
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE	IR&D SMES	09003-0604	DO #296 S&V TA ACC&CAF IR&D OP5 CLIN 0501	09003-0550/2960 09003-0604/0501

Page 1 of 5

Client	Contract Title	Contract Number	Order/Material CLIN Title	Order/Material CLIN Number
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE	JOURNEYMAN	09003-0616	JOURNEYMAN	09003-0616/0001
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE	IASETAC-INFORMATION ASSURANCE	09003-0632	IASETAC DO# 0005-TTO 5	09003-0632/0005
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE	TEAMWEAVER	09003-0633	TW TTO 1 LABOR	09003-0633/0010
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE	SIDEPOCKET	09003-0637	UNFUNDED OPTION 4	09003-0637/5554
DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE	DTRA: DEF/THREAT RED. AGENCY	09003-0645	0001: CWMD-T PROGRAM BASE	09003-0645/0001
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE	SIGINT DEVELOPMENT SUPPORT II	09003-0667	UNFUNDED OPTION 2	09003-0667/5552
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE			UNFUNDED OPTION 3	09003-0667/5553
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE			UNFUNDED OPTION 4	09003-0667/5554
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE			UNFUNDED OPTION 5	09003-0667/5555
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE			UNFUNDED OPTION 6	09003-0667/5556
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE			UNFUNDED OPTION 7	09003-0667/5557
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE			UNFUNDED OPTION 8	09003-0667/5558
MARYLAND PROCUREMENT OFFICE			UNFUNDED OPTION 9	09003-0667/5559
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR	SURVIAC CONTRACT	09003-0687	DO 456 SYS ENG STR EVALUATION	09003-0687/0301
DEFENSE ELECTRONICS SUPPLY CTR			DO 454 CLS SUSTAINMENT DIVISI	09003-0687/0801
US ARMY RDECOM ACQ CTR	SWORD FOLLOW ON CONTRACT	09004-0462	0001:SWORD FOLLOW ON	09004-0462/0010
US ARMY-CECOM	ID/IQ CECOM-TESS	09004-0474	0005: OIO ELEC WARFARE EFFORT	09004-0474/0005
US ARMY-CECOM			0006: INFO OPS EFFORT	09004-0474/0006
US ARMY	IDIQ-RPTI	09004-0477	DO 16 PDFCS-R KIT SUPPORT	09004-0477/0016
US ARMY-CECOM	R23G ID/IQ	09004-0495	0002AA: RAINMAKER 0393	09004-0495/0200
US NAVY-AVIATION SUPPLY OFC	WORLDWIDE PUBL. COM AND MEDIA	09005-1297	OPTY3-N00189-08-R-Z051	09005-1297/3010
US NAVY-AVIATION SUPPLY OFC			OPTY4-N00189-08-R-Z051	09005-1297/4010

Page 2 of 5

Client	Contract Title	Contract Number	Order/Material CLIN Title	Order/Material CLIN Number
NAVY/COMMANDER NAVAL INSTALLATIONS COMMAND	CNIC PROFESSIONAL SERVICES	09005-1306	0009: OPTION II	09005-1306/2010
NAVY/COMMANDER NAVAL INSTALLATIONS COMMAND			0013: OPTION III	09005-1306/3010
NAVY/COMMANDER NAVAL INSTALLATIONS COMMAND			OPTION IV	09005-1306/4010
AIRFORCE, DEPARTMENT OF	VIRTUAL COMBAT ENVIRONMENT OF	09006-0969	CLIN 1-EWBM	09006-0969/0010
DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS	IDIQ-VA TAC TRANSFORMATION	09042-0028	OY1/LABOR&ODCS: EVEAH PMO SPPT	09042-0028/1010
DOT/FEDERAL AVIATION ADMIN	SE2020 SYSTEM ENGINEERING &	09073-0525	0002-LAB NAS ENG & ENT ARCHIT	09073-0525/0020
DOT/FEDERAL AVIATION ADMIN			0004-LAB TORP 1056 NAS SYSTEM	09073-0525/0040
GSA/FEDERAL SYS OMTEGRATOPM & MNGT CENTER	NSF: NSF INFO TECHNOLOGY	26349-0013	NSF CLIN 0002	26349-0013/0005
GSA/FEDERAL SYS OMTEGRATOPM & MNGT CENTER	TECHNICAL SUPPORT TO P&R IM	26349-0017	P&R IM LABOR TASK 2-6 OY3	26349-0017/3002
GSA/FEDERAL SYS OMTEGRATOPM & MNGT CENTER			P&R IM LABOR TASK 2-6 OY4	26349-0017/4002
GSA/FEDERAL SYS OMTEGRATOPM & MNGT CENTER	ADNET PLUS RECOMPETE	26349-0018	OY2: ADNET PLUS RECOMPETE	26349-0018/2001
GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION; FEDERAL SUPPLY SR	DHS SCIENCE & TECHNOLOGY SETA	27100-2642	0001/LABOR: CHEM BIO DIVISION	27100-2642/0850
GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION; FEDERAL SUPPLY SR			0001/LABOR: M&A	27100-2642/0870
DEPT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS	VA118-10-F-0488	27398-0131	TASK 4: SECURITY OPERATION SUP	27398-0131/0004
DEPT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS			OY1/TSK4/1004: SEC OPS SPPT	27398-0131/1004
DEPT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS			OY1/TSK6/1006: CYBER SECURIT	27398-0131/1006
DEPT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS			SECURE VA OY2	27398-0131/2010

Client	Contract Title	Contract Number	Order/Material CLIN Title	Order/Material CLIN Number
NASA/GLENN RESEARCH CENTER	NASA-#NNC10BA17B	27509-2917	LABOR I/PRAD	27509-2917/0040
GSA	ID/IQ JIEDDO COIC TSE	28282-0003	0001:JIDDO COIC TSE IT LABOR	28282-0003/0020
GSA			0001:TO 4 JIDDO COIC TSE LABOR	28282-0003/0030
GSA			1001:JIDDO COIC TSE OPT 1 LABR	28282-0003/1020
GSA			1001:TO 4 OPT1 JIDDO TSE LABOR	28282-0003/1030
GSA			2001:JIDDO COIC TSE OPT 2 LABR	28282-0003/2020
GSA			2001:TO 4 OPT2 JIDDO TSE LABOR	28282-0003/2030
GSA			3001:JIDDO COIC TSE OPT 3 LABR	28282-0003/3020
GSA			3001:TO 4 OPT3 JIDDO TSE LABOR	28282-0003/3030
GSA			4001:JIDDO COIC TSE OPT 4 LABR	28282-0003/4020
GSA			4001:TO 4 OPT4 JIDDO TSE LABOR	28282-0003/4030
GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION	GSA IT-SCHEDULE/IDIQ	28950-4700	TASK#4/OY1/LABOR: MIMS	28950-4700/1204
SPAWAR HQ	NEXT GENERATION ENTERPRISE	29290-1027	DO NS27: NEXT GENERATION	29290-1027/4001
SPAWAR HQ	PMW 740 INTEGRATED	29290-1028	DO NS28: PMW 740-OPT YR 4	29290-1028/4001
SPAWAR HQ SPAWAR HQ SPAWAR HQ SPAWAR HQ	PMW 150 PSS	29290-1035	DO NS35: PMW 150 PSS DO NS35: PMW 150 PSS DO NS35: PMW 150 PSS DO NS35: PMW 150 PSS	29290-1035/1001 29290-1035/2001 29290-1035/3001 29290-1035/4001
INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE	TIPSS III-HARDWICK	29403-0200	IRS TO 35 OY4 IRS TO 37 OY4	29403-0200/3504 29403-0200/3704

Page 4 of 5

Client	Contract Title	Contract Number	Order/Material CLIN Title	Order/Material CLIN Number
INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE	TIPSS-3-PECK	29403-0900	IRS-TO 16 OY5 FEE 7.2339%	29403-0900/1608
NAVAIR AIRCRAFT DIVISION LAKEHURST	CEAT IV	29750-0803	CLIN 4000 LABOR BASE PERIOD	29750-0803/0010
NAVAIR AIRCRAFT DIVISION LAKEHURST			CLIN 4100 LABOR OPTION PRD I	29750-0803/1010
NAVAIR AIRCRAFT DIVISION LAKEHURST			CLIN 4200 LABOR OPTION PRD II	29750-0803/2010
NAVAIR AIRCRAFT DIVISION PAX RIVER	PSS FOR IWS 6.0	29750-0900	OPENED IN ERROR (0901/0010)	29750-0900/0020
NAVAIR AIRCRAFT DIVISION PAX RIVER			OPENED IN ERROR (0901/0011)	29750-0900/0021
SEAPORT-E WIN	TECH & MISSION SUPRT FOR IPTO	29750-2200	4000: TECH/MISSION SUPRT OY-01	29750-2200/1010
ALLIANT ALLIANT	PARMO	30500-0010	OY1 PARMO III OY2 PARMO III	30500-0010/1010 30500-0010/2010
ALLIANT			OY3 PARMO III	30500-0010/2010
ALLIANT			OY4 PARMO III	30500-0010/4010
ALLIANT	ALLIANT-OIC ABBE	30500-0015	CLIN 0001 SETA LABOR SETA CLIN 1001-OY1	30500-0015/0010
ALLIANT			LABOR	30500-0015/1010
ALLIANT			SETA CLIN 2001-OY1 LABOR	30500-0015/2010
MOBIS: GS-23F-9755H	SPECTRUM	31860-2302	TOPR 19 VA SELD LABOR OY1	31860-2302/1050
MOBIS: GS-23F-9755H			TOPR 19 VA SELD LABOR OY2	31860-2302/2050
MOBIS: GS-23F-9755H			TOPR 19 VA SELD LABOR OY3	31860-2302/3050

Page 5 of 5

ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT, dated as of

, 20 , made by

(the "Additional Grantor"), in favor of Bank of America,

N.A., as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Collateral Agent") for the banks and other financial institutions or entities (the "Lenders") parties to the Credit Agreement referred to below. All capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the meaning ascribed to them in such Credit Agreement.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to the Credit Agreement (the "Lenders"), Bank of America, N.A., as Collateral Agent (in such capacity, the "Collateral Agent") and Administrative Agent, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, as Syndication Agent, Barclays Bank PLC, Citigroup Global Markets Inc., HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Morgan Stanley Senior Funding, Inc., Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation and The Bank of Tokyo-Mitsubishi UFJ, Ltd., as Co-Documentation Agents, as Documentation Agents, Bank of America, N.A., as Issuing Lender, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC as Joint Lead Arrangers and Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, Barclays Capital, Citigroup Global Markets Inc., HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, Morgan Stanley Senior Funding, Inc. and Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation as Joint Bookrunners have entered into that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement");

WHEREAS, in connection with the Credit Agreement, the Borrower and certain of its Affiliates (other than the Additional Grantor) have entered into the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Guarantee and Collateral Agreement") in favor of the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Lenders;

WHEREAS, the Credit Agreement requires the Additional Grantor to become a party to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Additional Grantor has agreed to execute and deliver this Assumption Agreement in order to become a party to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement;

NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS AGREED:

1. <u>Guarantee and Collateral Agreement</u>. By executing and delivering this Assumption Agreement, the Additional Grantor, as provided in Section 8.14 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, hereby becomes a party to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement as a Guarantor and a Grantor thereunder with the same force and effect as if originally named therein as a Guarantor and a Grantor and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, hereby expressly assumes all obligations and liabilities of a Guarantor and a Grantor thereunder. The information set forth in Annex 1-A hereto is hereby added to the information set forth in the Schedules to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement. The Additional Grantor hereby represents and warrants, to the extent applicable and with respect to itself, that each of the representations and warranties contained in Section 4 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement is true and correct on and as of the date hereof (after giving effect to this Assumption Agreement) as if made on and as of such date.

2. GOVERNING LAW. THIS ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK WITHOUT REGARD TO PRINCIPLES OF CONFLICTS OF LAWS TO THE EXTENT THAT THE SAME ARE NOT MANDATORILY APPLICABLE BY STATUTE AND THE APPLICATION OF THE LAWS OF ANOTHER JURISDICTION WOULD BE REQUIRED THEREBY.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Assumption Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the date first above written.

[ADDITIONAL GRANTOR],	
as Grantor and Guarantor	
Ву:	
Name:	
Title:	

Annex I-A to Assumption Agreement

Supplement to Schedule 1

Supplement to Schedule 2

Supplement to Schedule 3

Supplement to Schedule 4

Supplement to Schedule 5

ACKNOWLEDGMENT AND CONSENT

The undersigned hereby acknowledges receipt of a copy of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement dated as of July 31, 2012 (the "Agreement"), made by the Grantors parties thereto for the benefit of Bank of America, N.A., as Collateral Agent. The undersigned agrees for the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Lenders as follows:

- 1. The undersigned will be bound by the terms of the Agreement and will comply with such terms insofar as such terms are applicable to the undersigned.
- 2. The terms of Sections 6.4(c) and 6.9 of the Agreement shall apply to it, <u>mutatis</u> <u>mutandis</u>, with respect to all actions that may be required of it pursuant to Section 6.4(c) or 6.9 of the Agreement.

[NA	ME OF ISSUER]		
By:	Name: Title:		
Add	dress for Notices:		
Fax			

[], 20[]

Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent One Bryant Park New York, New York 10036

Re: Appointment and Agreement

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Reference is made to that certain (i) Credit Agreement, dated as of July 31, 2012 (as it may be amended, waived, supplemented or otherwise modified, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>"), among Booz Allen Hamilton Inc. (the "<u>Company</u>"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>"), Collateral Agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Collateral Agent</u>") and Issuing Lender and (ii) Guarantee and Collateral Agreement (as it may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified, the "<u>Guarantee and Collateral Agreement</u>"; unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement), among the Company, the Guarantors from time to time party thereto, and the Collateral Agent.

Borrower hereby designates []¹ as a [Specified Cash Management Arrangement (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) (the "Specified Cash Management Arrangement")] [[Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement] [Specified Hedge Agreement] (as defined in the Credit Agreement) (the ["Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement")].

[Cash Management Provider] [Foreign Currency L/C Provider] [Hedge Provider] hereby:

- (i) acknowledges that it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement, the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement and any related Intercreditor Agreement or Other Intercreditor Agreement;
- (ii) acknowledges that, pursuant to the Credit Agreement, the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement and any related Intercreditor Agreement or Other Intercreditor Agreement, it has no right to enforce directly against the Collateral or to direct the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party with respect thereto;
- (iii) appoints the Administrative Agent as its agent under the [Specified Cash Management Arrangement] [Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement] [Specified Hedge Agreement] for purposes of dealing with the Collateral and the proceeds thereof; and
- (iv) agrees to be bound by, and that the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent shall, in their dealings with [Cash Management Provider] [Foreign Currency L/C Provider][Hedge Provider] in their capacity as such, have the benefit of the provisions of Sections 9.3, 9.7, 10.11, and 10.12 of the Credit Agreement, which are hereby incorporated by reference herein *mutatis mutandis*.

¹ Insert description of Specified Cash Management Arrangement, Specified Foreign Currency L/C Agreement, Specified Hedge Agreement, as applicable.

Acknowledged and Agreed:
BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Administrative Agent
By:
Name:
Title:

Sincerely,
Cash Management Provider], [Foreign Currency L/C Provider], [Hedge Provider]
BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON INC., as Borrower
By: Name: Title:

BOOZ ALLEN HAMILTON ANNOUNCES FIRST QUARTER FISCAL 2013 RESULTS

First quarter revenue decreased 1 percent, to \$1.43 billion

Adjusted EBITDA increased 10.4 percent, to \$135.6 million

Adjusted Diluted Earnings per Share increased by 12.2 percent, to \$0.46 per share

Quarterly dividend and special dividend declared – payable on August 31, 2012

McLean, Virginia; August 1, 2012 – Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation (NYSE:BAH), the parent company of management and technology consulting firm Booz Allen Hamilton Inc., today announced preliminary results for the first quarter of fiscal 2013 with solid earnings growth over the prior year period. Booz Allen also reported total backlog of \$10.2 billion as of June 30, 2012. Booz Allen's fiscal year runs from April 1 to March 31, with the first quarter of fiscal 2013 ending June 30, 2012.

Revenue in the first quarter of fiscal 2013 was \$1.43 billion, compared with \$1.45 billion in the prior year period, a decrease of 1 percent. The modest decline in revenue was primarily due to a decrease in billable expenses and a lower rate of indirect expenses which reduces revenue under cost reimbursable contracts. The negative impact on revenue of these two factors was partially offset by continued modest growth in consulting staff labor. The lower rate of indirect expenses is primarily attributable to the cost reduction actions the company implemented in early 2012.

In the first quarter of fiscal 2013, net income increased to \$61.9 million from \$51.1 million in the prior year period, and Adjusted Net Income increased to \$66.0 million from \$58.0 million in the prior year period. Diluted earnings per share (EPS) and Adjusted Diluted EPS in the first quarter of fiscal 2013 were \$0.43 and \$0.46, respectively, compared with \$0.37 and \$0.41 in the prior year period.

On July 30, 2012, Booz Allen's Board of Directors authorized and declared a cash dividend in the amount of \$0.09 per share, the third regular quarterly cash dividend declared by the Company. Additionally, the Board approved the refinancing of the Company's senior secured credit facilities and declared a special cash dividend of \$6.50 per share. Both the quarterly and special dividends are payable on August 31, 2012 to stockholders of record on August 13, 2012 for the special dividend and August 14, 2012 for the quarterly dividend.

Ralph W. Shrader, Booz Allen's Chairman, Chief Executive Officer, and President, said "We continue to win major contract awards across all markets in our government business, ably serving our federal clients in their core missions, despite the generally challenging conditions in that sector, and we've expanded our business base in commercial and international markets. Our recent wins include large new and recompete contract awards with the US Army, Navy, and Missile Defense Command, the Departments of Energy, Justice, Labor, Health & Human Services, and the Federal Reserve, as well as major commercial financial institutions and health care providers. We've also been proactive and diligent in managing our cost base which has enabled us to continue to deliver on bottom-line commitments.

"The special dividend declared Monday by our Board returns value to our stockholders, and is evidence of our Board's and management's confidence in the future of our Company. We believe it is a prudent use of capital at this time and we have been able to complete the refinancing at attractive rates due to our strong track record and favorable debt markets; at the same time, we believe the stock market has been undervaluing our Company's stock," Shrader said. "After completing this transaction, we will maintain significant flexibility as a result of cash on hand and our new \$500 million revolving credit facility. This flexibility will allow us to weather business uncertainties and to pursue an opportunistic acquisition strategy in this period of potential industry consolidation.

"Looking forward, we believe that the investments we are making in areas such as cyber, cloud, health, engineering services, enterprise effectiveness and efficiency, commercial, and international businesses will position us well for future growth," Shrader said.

Financial Review

Booz Allen's 1 percent decrease in revenue in the first quarter of fiscal 2013 compared with the prior year period was primarily the result of a decrease in revenue attributable to billable expenses, which negatively impacted revenue by 1 percent, and a lower rate of indirect expenses under cost reimbursable contracts, which also negatively impacted revenue by 1 percent. The negative impact on revenue attributable to these two factors was partially offset by continued modest growth in consulting staff labor. The lower rate of indirect expenses is primarily attributable to the cost reduction actions the company implemented in early 2012.

In the first quarter of fiscal 2013, operating income increased to \$114.7 million from \$98.1 million in the prior year period and Adjusted Operating Income increased to \$120.3 million from \$109.1 million in the prior year period. The improvement in Adjusted Operating Income was primarily driven by more effective deployment of Booz Allen's consulting staff and disciplined management of our costs.

In the first quarter of fiscal 2013, net income increased to \$61.9 million from \$51.1 million in the prior year period, and Adjusted Net Income increased to \$66.0 million from \$58.0 million in the prior year period. Adjusted EBITDA increased 10.4 percent to \$135.6 million in the first quarter of fiscal 2013, compared with \$122.9 million in the prior year period. In the first quarter of fiscal 2013, diluted EPS increased to \$0.43 from \$0.37 in the prior year period, while Adjusted Diluted EPS increased to \$0.46 compared to \$0.41 in the prior year period.

Net cash provided by operating activities for the first quarter of fiscal 2013 was \$74.0 million compared with \$53.8 million in the prior year period. Free cash flow was \$70.1 million, compared to \$36.2 million in the prior year period. Booz Allen's cash flow benefitted from strong cash collections, as evidenced by Days Sales Outstanding of 69 days.

Funded backlog as of June 30, 2012 was \$2.58 billion, compared to \$2.45 billion as of June 30, 2011. Booz Allen's total backlog as of June 30, 2012 was \$10.23 billion, compared with \$11.21 billion as of June 30, 2011. The decrease in total backlog is a reflection of general caution in the government procurement market by our clients; however, in a continued positive direction, Booz Allen saw an increase in its important funded backlog figure in the first quarter of fiscal 2013 compared to the prior year period.

Debt Recapitalization and Special Dividend

On July 30, 2012, Booz Allen's Board of Directors approved the refinancing of indebtedness outstanding under its senior secured credit facilities with funded debt under new senior secured credit facilities of \$1.75 billion. The new senior secured credit facilities include a revolving credit facility of up to \$500 million. The net proceeds remaining after refinancing existing indebtedness, together with cash on hand, will be used principally to pay a special dividend of \$6.50 per share to stockholders of record as of August 13, 2012.

Financial Outlook

Given the uncertainty in the second half of Booz Allen's fiscal year, which coincides with the beginning of a new government fiscal year, we are currently providing top-line guidance for only the first half of our fiscal year, which we expect to have revenue growth that is flat to down low-single digits. At the bottom line, for the full year, we are updating our prior guidance to account for the increased interest expense from our debt refinancing and are forecasting diluted EPS to be in the range of \$1.40 to \$1.50, and Adjusted Diluted EPS on the order of \$1.60 to \$1.70 per share. The impact of the debt refinancing is the only change to our previously-issued bottom line guidance. Our

overall EPS outlook reflects our confidence in our ability to manage our business with agility and precision, as illustrated by the cost restructuring actions taken in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2012, which has translated, and we believe will continue to translate, into improvements in operating margins.

These EPS estimates are based on fiscal year 2013 estimated average diluted shares outstanding of approximately 144.0 million shares.

Conference Call Information

Booz Allen will host a conference call at 8 a.m. EDT on Wednesday, August 1, 2012, to discuss the financial results for its First Quarter of Fiscal Year 2013 (ending June 30, 2012). Analysts and institutional investors may participate on the call by dialing 800-706-7748 (international 617-614-3473) and entering passcode 39157554. The conference call will be webcast simultaneously to the public through a link on the investor relations section of the Booz Allen Hamilton web site at www.boozallen.com. A replay of the conference call will be available online at www.boozallen.com beginning at 10 a.m. EDT on August 1, 2012, and continuing through August 31, 2012. The replay will also be available by telephone at 888-286-8010 (international 617-801-6888) with the passcode 39632281.

About Booz Allen Hamilton

Booz Allen Hamilton is a leading provider of management and technology consulting services to the U.S. government in defense, intelligence, and civil markets, and to major corporations, institutions, and not-for-profit organizations. Booz Allen is headquartered in McLean, Virginia, employs approximately 25,000 people, and had revenue of \$5.86 billion for the 12 months ended March 31, 2012.

CONTACT:

Media Relations – Marie Lerch 703-902-5559; James Fisher 703-377-7595 Investor Relations – Curt Riggle 703-377-5332.

Non-GAAP Financial Information

"Adjusted Operating Income" represents Operating Income before (i) certain stock option-based and other equity-based compensation expenses, (ii) adjustments related to the amortization of intangible assets, and (iii) any extraordinary, unusual, or non-recurring items. Booz Allen prepares Adjusted Operating Income to eliminate the impact of items it does not consider indicative of ongoing operating performance due to their inherent unusual, extraordinary or non-recurring nature or because they result from an event of a similar nature.

"Adjusted EBITDA" represents net income before income taxes, net interest and other expense and depreciation and amortization and before certain other items, including: (i) certain stock option-based and other equity-based compensation expenses, (ii) transaction costs, fees, losses, and expenses, including fees associated with debt prepayments, and (iii) any extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring items. Booz

Allen prepares Adjusted EBITDA to eliminate the impact of items it does not consider indicative of ongoing operating performance due to their inherent unusual, extraordinary or non-recurring nature or because they result from an event of a similar nature.

"Adjusted Net Income" represents net income before: (i) certain stock option-based and other equity-based compensation expenses, (ii) transaction costs, fees, losses, and expenses, including fees associated with debt prepayments, (iii) adjustments related to the amortization of intangible assets, (iv) amortization or write-off of debt issuance costs and write-off of original issue discount and (v) any extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring items, in each case net of the tax effect calculated using an assumed effective tax rate. Booz Allen prepares Adjusted Net Income to eliminate the impact of items, net of taxes, it does not consider indicative of ongoing operating performance due to their inherent unusual, extraordinary or non-recurring nature or because they result from an event of a similar nature.

"Adjusted Diluted EPS" represents diluted EPS calculated using Adjusted Net Income as opposed to Net Income. Additionally, Adjusted Diluted EPS does not contemplate any adjustments to net income as required under the two-class method of calculating EPS as required in accordance with GAAP.

"Free Cash Flow" represents the net cash generated from operating activities less the impact of purchases of property and equipment.

Booz Allen utilizes and discusses in this release Adjusted Operating Income, Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted Net Income, and Adjusted Diluted EPS because management uses these measures for business planning purposes, including managing its business against internal projected results of operations and measuring its performance. Management views Adjusted Operating Income, Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted Net Income, and Adjusted Diluted EPS as measures of the core operating business, which exclude the impact of the items detailed in the supplemental exhibits, as these items are generally not operational in nature. These supplemental performance measures also provide another basis for comparing period to period results by excluding potential differences caused by nonoperational and unusual or non-recurring items. Booz Allen also utilizes and discusses Free Cash Flow in this release because management uses this measure for business planning purposes, measuring the cash generating ability of the operating business and measuring liquidity generally. Booz Allen presents these supplemental measures because it believes that these measures provide investors and securities analysts with important supplemental information with which to evaluate Booz Allen's performance, long term earnings potential, or liquidity, as applicable, and to enable them to assess Booz Allen's performance on the same basis as management. These supplemental performance measurements may vary from and may not be comparable to similarly titled measures by other companies in Booz Allen's industry. Adjusted Operating Income, Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted Net Income, Adjusted Diluted EPS, and Free Cash Flow are not recognized measurements under GAAP and when analyzing Booz Allen's performance or liquidity, as applicable, investors should (i) evaluate each adjustment in our reconciliation of Operating and Net Income to Adjusted Operating Income, Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted Net Income, and cash flows to Free Cash Flows and the explanatory footnotes regarding those adjustments, (ii) use Adjusted Operating Income, Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted Net Income, and Adjusted Diluted EPS in addition to, and not as an alternative to Operating Income, Net Income or Diluted EPS as a measure of operating results, each as defined under GAAP, and (iii) use Free Cash Flows, in addition to, and not as an alternative to, Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities as a measure of liquidity, each as defined under GAAP. Exhibit 4 includes a reconciliation of Adjusted Operating Income, Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted Net Income, Adjusted Diluted EPS, and Free Cash Flow to the most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP.

No reconciliation of the forecasted range for Adjusted Diluted EPS to Diluted EPS for fiscal 2013 is included in this release because we are unable to quantify certain amounts that would be required to be included in the GAAP measure without unreasonable efforts and we believe such reconciliations would imply a degree of precision that would be confusing or misleading to investors.

Forward Looking Statements

Certain statements contained in this press release and in related comments by our management include "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Examples of forward-looking statements include information concerning Booz Allen's preliminary financial results, financial outlook and guidance, including forecasted revenue, Diluted EPS, and Adjusted Diluted EPS, future quarterly dividends, and future improvements in operating margins, as well as any other statement that does not directly relate to any historical or current fact. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terminology such as "may," "will," "could," "should," "forecasts," "expects," "intends," "plans," "anticipates," "projects," "outlook," "believes," "estimates," "predicts," "potential," "continue," "preliminary," or the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we can give you no assurance these expectations will prove to have been correct.

These forward-looking statements relate to future events or our future financial performance and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to differ materially from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements.

These risks and other factors include: cost cutting and efficiency initiatives and other efforts to reduce U.S. government spending, , including automatic sequestration required by the Budget Control Act of 2011, which could reduce or delay funding for orders for services especially in the current political environment; delayed funding of our contracts due to delays in the completion of the U.S. government's budgeting process and the use of continuing resolutions by the U.S. government to fund its operations or related changes in the pattern or timing of government funding and spending; any issue that compromises our relationships with the U.S. government or damages our professional reputation; changes in U.S. government spending and mission priorities that shift expenditures away from agencies or programs that we support; the size of our addressable markets and the amount of U.S. government spending on private contractors; failure to comply with numerous laws and regulations; our ability to compete effectively in the competitive bidding process and delays caused by competitors' protests of major contract awards received by us; the loss of General Services Administration Multiple Award Schedule Contracts, or GSA schedules, or our position as prime contractor on Government-wide acquisition contract vehicles; changes in the mix of our contracts and our ability to accurately estimate or otherwise recover expenses, time and resources for our contracts; our ability to generate revenue under certain of our contracts; our ability to realize the full value of our backlog and the timing of our receipt of revenue under contracts included in backlog; changes in estimates used in recognizing revenue; any inability to attract, train or retain employees with the requisite skills, experience and security clearances; an inability to hire, assimilate and deploy enough employees to serve our clients under existing contracts; an inability to timely and effectively utilize our employees; failure by us or our employees to obtain and maintain necessary security clearances; the loss of members of senior management or failure to develop new leaders; misconduct or other improper activities from our employees or subcontractors; increased competition from other companies in our industry; failure to maintain strong relationships with other contractors; inherent uncertainties and potential adverse developments in legal or regulatory proceedings, including litigation, audits, reviews and investigations, which may result in materially adverse judgments, settlements, withheld payments, penalties or other unfavorable outcomes including debarment, as well as disputes over the availability of insurance or indemnification; internal system or service failures and security breaches, including, but not limited to, those resulting from external cyber attacks on our network and internal systems; risks related to changes in our operating structure.

capabilities, or strategy intended to address client needs, grow our business, or respond to market developments; risks associated with new relationships, clients, capabilities, and service offerings in our U.S. and international businesses; risks related to our indebtedness and credit facilities which contain financial and operating covenants; the adoption by the U.S. government of new laws, rules and regulations, such as those relating to organizational conflicts of interest issues; risks related to future acquisitions; an inability to utilize existing or future tax benefits, including those related to stock-based compensation expense, for any reason, including a change in law; and variable purchasing patterns under U.S. government GSA schedules, blanket purchase agreements and Indefinite Delivery/Indefinite Quantity contracts. Additional information concerning these and other factors can be found in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), including our Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on May 30, 2012.

All forward-looking statements attributable to us or persons acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the foregoing cautionary statements. All such statements speak only as of the date made and, except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update or revise publicly any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

Exhibits:

Exhibit 1: Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations

Exhibit 2: Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

Exhibit 3: Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

Exhibit 4: Non-GAAP Financial Information

Exhibit 5: Operating Data

Exhibit 1 Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations

	Three Mon	
(Amounts in thousands, except per share data)	2012	2011
_	(Unau	,
Revenue	\$1,432,424	\$1,446,836
Operating costs and expenses:		
Cost of revenue	727,370	726,831
Billable expenses	378,460	392,190
General and administrative expenses	193,355	211,835
Depreciation and amortization	18,503	17,858
Total operating costs and expenses	1,317,688	1,348,714
Operating income	114,736	98,122
Interest expense	(11,246)	(12,294)
Other, net	(483)	(442)
Income before income taxes	103,007	85,386
Income tax expense	41,062	34,250
Net income	\$ 61,945	\$ 51,136
Earnings per common share:		
Basic	\$ 0.46	\$ 0.40
Diluted	\$ 0.43	\$ 0.37
Dividends declared per share	\$ 1.59	\$ —

Exhibit 2 Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

(Amounts in thousands, except share and per share data)	June 30, 2012 (Unaudited)	March 31, 2012
ASSETS	(Chadanca)	
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 336,051	\$ 484,368
Accounts receivable, net of allowance	1,070,776	1,077,315
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	66,318	95,980
Total current assets	1,473,145	1,657,663
Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation	178,870	191,079
Intangible assets, net of accumulated amortization	220,701	223,834
Goodwill	1,188,004	1,188,004
Other long-term assets	48,302	54,211
Total assets	\$3,109,022	\$3,314,791
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Current liabilities:		
Current portion of long-term debt	\$ 45,625	\$ 42,500
Accounts payable and other accrued expenses	440,823	443,951
Accrued compensation and benefits	316,567	357,872
Other current liabilities	75,237	70,123
Total current liabilities	878,252	914,446
Long-term debt, net of current portion	909,453	922,925
Other long-term liabilities	301,469	292,235
Total liabilities	2,089,174	2,129,606
Stockholders' equity:		
Common stock, Class A — \$0.01 par value — authorized, 600,000,000 shares; issued, 129,700,507 shares at June 30, 2012		
and 128,726,324 shares at March 31, 2012; outstanding, 129,366,732 shares at June 30, 2012 and 128,392,549 shares at		
March 31, 2012	1,297	1,287
Non-voting common stock, Class B — \$0.01 par value — authorized, 16,000,000 shares; issued and outstanding, 2,470,825 shares at June 30, 2012 and 2,487,125 shares at March 31, 2012	25	25
Restricted common stock, Class C — \$0.01 par value — authorized, 5,000,000 shares; issued and outstanding, 1,533,020		
shares at June 30, 2012 and 1,533,020 shares at March 31, 2012	15	15
Special voting common stock, Class E — \$0.003 par value — authorized, 25,000,000 shares; issued and outstanding, 10,140,067 shares at June 30, 2012 and 10,140,067 shares at March 31, 2012	30	30
Treasury stock, at cost — 333,775 shares at June 30, 2012 and 333,775 shares at March 31, 2012	(5,377)	(5,377)
Additional paid-in capital	881,822	898,541
Retained earnings	150,652	299,379
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(8,616)	(8,715)
Total stockholders' equity	1,019,848	1,185,185
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$3,109,022	\$3,314,791

Exhibit 3 Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

	Three Mon June	
(Amounts in thousands)	2012	2011
Cash flows from operating activities	(Unau	dited)
Net income	\$ 61,945	\$ 51,136
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:	Ψ 01,343	Ψ 51,150
Depreciation and amortization	18,503	17,858
Amortization of debt issuance costs	1.198	1,194
Amortization of original issuance discount on debt	278	273
Excess tax benefits from the exercise of stock options	(315)	(2,619)
Stock-based compensation expense	6,762	10,677
Loss on disposition of property and equipment	808	10
Change in assets and liabilities:		
Accounts receivable, net	6,539	31,060
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	29,662	334
Other long-term assets	4,711	12,717
Accrued compensation and benefits	(58,245)	(83,804)
Accounts payable and other accrued expenses	(3,173)	2,109
Accrued interest	2,045	2,372
Other current liabilities	2,748	14,094
Other long-term liabilities	577	(3,567)
Net cash provided by operating activities	74,043	53,844
Cash flows from investing activities		
Purchases of property and equipment	(3,969)	(17,601)
Net cash used in investing activities	(3,969)	(17,601)
Cash flows from financing activities		
Net proceeds from issuance of common stock	1,754	2,418
Cash dividends paid	(210,672)	_
Repayment of debt	(10,625)	(7,500)
Excess tax benefits from the exercise of stock options	315	2,619
Stock option exercises	837	2,102
Net cash used in financing activities	(218,391)	(361)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(148,317)	35,882
Cash and cash equivalents — beginning of period	484,368	192,631
Cash and cash equivalents — end of period	\$ 336,051	\$228,513
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information		
Cash paid during the period for:		
Interest	\$ 7,721	\$ 8,455
Income taxes	\$ 869	\$ 1,645

Exhibit 4 Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation Non-GAAP Financial Information

			onths Ende	d
(Amounts in thousands, except share and per share data)	_	2012		2011
Adjusted On austing Insome		(Una	udited)	
Adjusted Operating Income Operating Income	\$	114,736	\$	98,122
Certain stock-based compensation expense (a)	Ф	2,393	Ф	6,897
Amortization of intangible assets (b)		3,133		4,091
Adjusted Operating Income	\$	120,262	\$	109,110
Adjusted Operating income	<u>т</u>	120,202	D.	109,110
EBITDA & Adjusted EBITDA				
Net income	\$	61,945	\$	51,136
Income tax expense		41,062		34,250
Interest and other, net		11,729		12,736
Depreciation and amortization		18,503		17,858
EBITDA		133,239		115,980
Certain stock-based compensation expense (a)		2,393		6,897
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	135,632	\$	122,877
Adjusted Net Income				
Net income	\$	61,945	\$	51,136
Certain stock-based compensation expense (a)		2,393		6,897
Amortization of intangible assets (b)		3,133		4,091
Amortization or write-off of debt issuance costs and write-off of original issue discount		1,198		1,194
Release of income tax reserves (c)		_		(464)
Adjustments for tax effect (d)		(2,690)		(4,873)
Adjusted Net Income	\$	65,979	\$	57,981
Adjusted Diluted Earnings Per Share				
Weighted-average number of diluted shares outstanding	1	42,677,037	13	39,922,465
Adjusted Net Income Per Diluted Share (e)	\$	0.46	\$	0.41
Free Cash Flow				
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	74,043	\$	53,844
Less: Purchases of property and equipment		(3,969)		(17,601)
Free Cash Flow	\$	70,074	\$	36,243

⁽a) Reflects stock-based compensation expense for options for Class A Common Stock and restricted shares, in each case, issued in connection with the Acquisition of our Company by The Carlyle Group (the Acquisition) under the Officers' Rollover Stock Plan. Also reflects stock-based compensation expense for Equity Incentive Plan Class A Common Stock options issued in connection with the Acquisition under the Equity Incentive Plan.

- (b) Reflects amortization of intangible assets resulting from the Acquisition.
- (c) Reflects the release of income tax reserves.
- (d) Reflects tax effect of adjustments at an assumed marginal tax rate of 40%.
- (e) Excludes an adjustment of approximately \$1.3 million of net earnings associated with the application of the two-class method for computing diluted earnings per share.

Exhibit 5 Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation Operating Data

(Amounts in millions)	As Jun 2012	
Backlog		
Funded	\$ 2,576	\$ 2,450
Unfunded (1)	2,559	2,956
Priced Options (2)		5,802
Total Backlog	\$10,234	\$11,208

- (1) Reflects a reduction by management to the revenue value of orders for services under two existing single award ID/IQ contracts, based on an established pattern of funding under these contracts by the U.S. government.
- (2) Amounts shown reflect 100% of the undiscounted revenue value of all priced options.

As	of
June	30,
2012	2011
24,138	24,989
22,012	22,506
	24,138

		Three Months Ended June 30,	
	2012	2011	
Percentage of Total Revenue by Contract Type			
Cost-Reimbursable (3)	56%	53%	
Time-and-Materials	30%	32%	
Fixed-Price (4)	14%	15%	

- (3) Includes both cost-plus-fixed-fee and cost-plus-award fee contracts.
- (4) Includes fixed-price level of effort contracts.

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2012	Three Months Ended June 30, 2011
Days Sales Outstanding *	69	69

 $^{* \}quad \textit{Calculated as total accounts receivable divided by revenue per day during the relevant fiscal quarter.} \\$

Booz | Allen | Hamilton

Booz Allen Hamilton First Quarter Fiscal 2013

August 1, 2012



Today's Agenda



Introduction

Curt Riggle
Director, Investor Relations

Management
Overview

Ralph Shrader
Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President

Financial
Overview

Sam Strickland
Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Questions and
Answers

Disclaimers



Forward Looking Safe Harbor Statement

Forward Looking Safe Harbor Statement
The following information includes "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Examples of forward-looking statements include information concerning Booz Allen's preliminary financial results, financial outlook and guidance, including projected Revenue, Diluted EPS, and Adjusted Diluted EPS, as well as any other statement that does not directly relate to any historical or current fact. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terminology such as "may," "will," "could," "should," "forecasts," "expects," "intends," "plans," "anticipates," "projects," "outlook," "believes," "estimates," "predicts," "potential," "continue," "preliminary," or the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements relate to future events or our future financial performance and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. These risks and other factors include: any issue that compromises our relationships with the U.S. government or damages our professional reputation; changes in U.S. government spending and mission priorities that shift expenditures away from agencies or programs that we support; the size of our addressable markets and the amount of U.S. government spending on private contractors; failure to comply with numerous laws and regulations; our ability to competitively in the comprehitive bidding process and delays cause by competitors' protests of major contract awards received by us; the loss of General Services Administration Multiple Award schedule contracts, or GSA schedules, or our position as prime contractor on government-wide acquisition contract vehicles; changes in the mix of our contracts and our ability to accurately estimate or otherwise recover expenses, time and resources for our contracts; our ability to generate revenue under certain of our contracts; harm to our professional reputation could decrease the amount of business the U.S. government does with us; our ability to realize the full value of our backlog and the timing of our receipt of revenue under cortacts included in backlog; changes in estimates used in recognizing revenue; an inability to attract, train, or retain employees with the requisite skills, experience and security clearances; an inability to hire, assimilate, and deploy enough employees to serve our clients under existing attract, train, or retain employees with the requisite skills, experience and security clearances; an inability to thire, assimilate, and deploy enough employees to serve our clients under existing contracts; an inability to timely and effectively utilize our employees; failure by us or our employees to obtain and maintain in necessary security clearances; the loss of members of senior management or failure to develop new leaders; misconduct or other improper activities from our employees or subcontractors; increased competition from other companies in our industry; failure to maintain strong relationships with other contractors; inherent uncertainties and potential adverse developments in legal proceedings, including litigation, audits, reviews, and investigations, which may result in materially adverse judgments, settlements, or other unfavorable outcomes; internal system or service failures and security breaches in our internal systems or systems that we develop, integrate or maintain; risks related to changes to our operating structure, capabilities, or strategy intended to address client needs, grow our business or respond to market developments; risks associated with new relationships, clients, capabilities, and service offerings in our U.S. and international businesses; failure to comply with special U.S. government laws and regulations relating to our international operations; risks related to our indebtedness and our senior secured credit agreement which contain financial and operating covenants; the adoption by the U.S. government of new laws, rules, and regulations, such as those relating to organizational conflicts of interest issues; an inability to utilize existing or future tax hearts; including these related to our sent operations covenance. covernants, the adoption by the course of severnment of new tasks, rules, and regulations, such as those results to organizational counties of interest issues, an inability to united existing or intuite tax benefits, including those related to our net operating losses and stock-based compensation expense, for any reason, including a change in law; and variable purchasing patterns under U.S. government GSA schedules, blanket purchase agreements and indefinite delivery, indefinite quantity contracts. Additional information concerning these risks, uncertainties and other factors can be found in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), including our Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on May 30, 2012, All forward-looking statements Booz Allen or persons acting on Booz Allen's behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the foregoing cautionary statements. All such statements speak only as of the date made and, except as required by law, Booz Allen undertakes no obligation to update or revise publicly any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise

Note Regarding Non-GAAP Financial Data Information

Rooz Allen discloses in the following information Adjusted Operating Income, Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted Net Income, Adjusted Diluted EPS, and Free Cash Flow which are not recognized measurements under GAAP, and when analyzing Booz Allen's performance or liquidity as applicable, investors should (i) evaluate each adjustment in our reconciliation of Operating and Net Income to Adjusted Operating Income, Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted Net Income, and cash flow to free cash flow, and the explanatory footnotes regarding those adjustments, and (ii) use Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted Net Income, Adjusted Operating income, and Adjusted Diluted EPS in addition to, and not as an alternative to operating income, net income or Diluted EPS as a measure of operating results with cash flow in addition to and not as an alternative to not cash generated from operating activities as a measure of liquidity, each as defined under GAAP. The Financial Appendix includes a reconciliation of Adjusted Operating Income, Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted Net Income, Adjusted Diluted EPS, and Free Cash Flow to the most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP. Booz Allen presents these supplemental performance measures because it believes that these measures provide investors and securities analysts with important supplemental information with which to evaluate Booz Allen's performance, long term earnings potential, or liquidity, as applicable and to enable them to assess Booz Allen's performance on the same basis as management. These supplemental performance and liquidity measurements may vary from and may not be comparable to similarly titled measures by other companies in Booz Allen's industry

Fiscal Year-to-Date 2013 Business Highlights



- ► Continued earnings growth and margin expansion
- Leveraging capital structure to deliver value to investors
- Declaration of \$0.09 quarterly dividend and \$6.50 special dividend
- Sufficient cash on hand and available credit to weather business uncertainties and to pursue acquisitions
- Committed to impress clients, win work over competitors, and ensure Booz Allen is the best firm to work for

3

Key Financial Highlights



Preliminary First Quarter Fiscal 2013 Results

Revenue	\$1.43 billion	Down 1.0%
Net Income	\$61.9 million	Up 21.1%
Adjusted Net Income	\$66.0 million	Up 13.8%
Adjusted EBITDA	\$135.6 million	Up 10.4%
Diluted EPS	\$0.43/share	Up from \$0.37/share
Adjusted Diluted EPS	\$0.46/share	Up from \$0.41/share
Total Backlog	\$10.2 billion	Down 8.7%

Comparisons are to prior fiscal year period

Refinancing Transaction Summary



Sources and Uses (\$ millions)

Sources of Funds:		Uses of Funds:	
Term Loan A	\$725.0	Dividend (\$6.50/shr + cash to Investor and Holding)	\$1,000.0
Term Loan B	\$1,025.0	Repayment of Existing Facility	964.9
Cash from Balance sheet	254.4	Payment of Accrued Interest on DPO	0.7
		Arranger Fees and Expenses	36.7
		BAH Fees and Expenses (as of July 31, 2012)	2.1
Total Sources	\$2,004.4	Total Uses	\$2,004.4

New Credit Facility

Instrument	Amount	Rate	Maturity	Amortization
Term Loan A	725.0 million	LIBOR + 2.75% (1)	12/31/17	5% / 7.5% / 10% / 12.5% / 65%
Term Loan B (2)	1,025.0 million	LIBOR + 3.50% (1% LIBOR Floor)	12/31/19	1%
Revolver	500.0 million	Variable (3)	12/31/17	

Notes:

- TLA includes step downs based upon leverage TLB includes a 1% soft call through the 1st year
- 2. TLB includes a 1% soft call through the 1~ 3

 Revolver rate dependent upon type of draw

Value Drivers



- ► Investment in growth markets and capabilities
- Margin enhancement and a focus on long-term performance
- Management of our business with agility and precision
- ▶ Deployment of capital to deliver value to stockholders
- Focus on helping clients with their most important missions with a passion for their success

6



Fiscal 2013 Outlook

Revenue growth forecast:	Flat to Down Low-Single Digits in the First Half
Diluted EPS forecast:	\$1.40 - \$1.50 ⁽¹⁾
Adjusted Diluted EPS forecast:	\$1.60 - \$1.70 ⁽¹⁾

⁽¹⁾ Full fiscal year 2013



Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation^{Booz | Allen | Hamilton} Non-GAAP Financial Information

- "Adjusted Operating Income" represents Operating Income before (i) certain stock option-based and other equity-based compensation expenses, (ii) the impact of the application of purchase accounting, (iii) adjustments related to the amortization of intangible assets and (iv) any extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring items. Booz Allen prepares Adjusted Operating Income to eliminate the impact of items it does not consider indicative of ongoing operating performance due to their inherent unusual, extraordinary or non-recurring nature or because they result from an event of a similar nature.
- "Adjusted EBITDA" represents net income before income taxes, net interest and other expense and depreciation and amortization and before certain other items, including: (i) certain stock option-based and other equity-based compensation expenses, (ii) transaction costs, fees, losses, and expenses, (iii) the impact of the application of purchase accounting and (iv) any extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring items. Booz Allen prepares Adjusted EBITDA to eliminate the impact of items it does not consider indicative of ongoing operating performance due to their inherent unusual, extraordinary or non-recurring nature or because they result from an event of a similar nature.
- "Adjusted Net Income" represents net income before: (i) certain stock option-based and other equity-based compensation expenses, (ii) transaction costs, fees, losses, and expenses, including fees associated with debt prepayments, (iii) the impact of the application of purchase accounting, (iv) adjustments related to the amortization of intangible assets, (v) amortization or write-off of debt issuance costs and write-off of original issue discount, or OID, and (vi) any extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring items, in each case net of the tax effect calculated using an assumed effective tax rate. Booz Allen prepares Adjusted Net Income to eliminate the impact of items, net of tax, it does not consider indicative of ongoing operating performance due to their inherent unusual, extraordinary or non-recurring nature or because they result from an event of a similar nature.
- "Adjusted Diluted EPS" represents Diluted EPS calculated using Adjusted Net Income as opposed to Net Income. Additionally, Adjusted Diluted EPS does not contemplate any adjustments to Net Income as required under the two-class method of calculating EPS as required in accordance with GAAP.
- "Free Cash Flow" represents the net cash generated from operating activities less the impact of purchases of property and equipment.

Booz Allen Hamilton Holding Corporation Non-GAAP Financial Information

Booz | Allen | Hamilton



(Unaudited and in thousands, except per share data)	Three Month June	
	2012	2011
Adjusted Operating Income		
Operating Income	\$114,736	\$98,12
Certain stock-based compensation expense (a)	2,393	6,89
Amortization of intangible assets (b)	3,133	4,09
Adjusted Operating Income	\$120,262	\$109,11
EBITDA & Adjusted EBITDA		
Net income	\$61,945	\$51,13
Income tax expense	41,062	34,25
Interest and other, net	11,729	12,73
Depreciation and amortization	18,503	17,85
EBITDA	133,239	115,98
Certain stock-based compensation expense (a)	2,393	6,89
Adjusted EBITDA	\$135,632	\$122,87
Adjusted Net Income		
Net income	\$61,945	\$51,13
Certain stock-based compensation expense (a)	2,393	6,89
Amortization of intangible assets (b)	3,133	4,09
Amortization or write-off of debt issuance costs and write-off of original issue discount	1,198	1,19
Release of income tax reserves (c)		(464
Adjustments for tax effect (d)	(2,690)	(4,873
Adjusted Net Income	\$65,979	\$57,98
Adjusted Diluted Earnings Per Share		
Weighted-average number of diluted shares outstanding (e)	142,677,037	139,922,46
Adjusted Net Income per diluted share	\$0.46	\$0.4
ree Cash Flow		
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$74,043	\$53,84
Less: Purchases of property and equipment	(3,969)	(17,601
Free Cash Flow	\$70,074	(\$36,24)

- (a) Reflects stock-based compensation expense for options for Class A Common Stock and restricted shares, in each case, issued in connection with the acquisition under the Officers' Rollover Stock Plan that was established in connection with the acquisition. Also reflects stock-based compensation expense for Equity Incentive Plan Class A Common Stock options issued in connection with the acquisition under the Equity Incentive Plan.
- (b) Reflects amortization of intangible assets resulting from the acquisition.
- (c) Reflects the release of income tax reserves.
- (d) Reflects tax effect of adjustments at an assumed marginal tax rate of 40%.
- (e) Excludes an adjustment of approximately \$1.3 million of net earnings associated with the application of the two-class method for computing diluted earnings per share.